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CREATIVE WAYS OF USING AND
DISSEMINATING FEDERAL INFORMATION

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 19, 1991

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE,

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,

Washington, DC.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room

2203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Wise, Jr.
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Robert E. Wise, Jr., Patsy T. Mink,
Collin C. Peterson, John W. Cox, Jr., Al McCandless, Steven Schiff,
and Bernard Sanders.

Also present: Lee Godown, staff director; Robert Gellman, chief
counsel; Aurora Ogg, clerk; and Monty Tripp, minority professional
staff, Committee on Government Operations.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN WISE

Mr. WISE. This hearing of the Government Information, Justice,
and Agriculture Subcommittee on the creative ways of using and
disseminating Federal information will come to order.

If knowledge is powerand this is truly the information econo-
my that we read aboutthen this is a very, very timely hearing.
Today's hearing is on creative ways of using and disseminating
Federal information.

This will be the first in a series of hearings to highlight enter-
prising, inventive, and imaginative ways that people useand
agencies disseminatepublic information. There are several broad
purposes to these hearings.

First, I hope to illustrate how real Federal information is used by
real people who make real contributions to the Nation's welfare,
economy, and democratic process. Making Federal data available to
the public is not simply an academic exercise. It makes a differ-
ence.

Second, I expect to demonstrate the importance of making infor-
mation available in electronic formats. The value of information is
enhanced when it is released in a way that permits others to use it
effectively.

Third, the hearings will identify innovative and inexpensive
ways used by agencies used to disseminate Federal information.
Since the Federal budget will not support all of the fancy electron-
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is dissemination methods that some might like, we have to learn to
do things at a low cost.

In the last Congress, some of these issues arose in the context of
the Paperwork Reduction Act reauthorization. The information
part of that legislation became bogged down in an unrelated dis-
pute, and the effort to reform dissemination laws remains in limbo
at this time.

OMB has announced plans to revise Circular A-130 on manage-
ment of Federal information resources. That could be a potentially
positive development, but I will reserve judgment until more de-
tails become available.

While the broader dissemination policy questions are never very
far in the background, our focus here today is narrower. We need
to be reminded from time to time why the battle to preserve effec-
tive public access to Federal data is important. We need to keep in
touch with the users of Federal information.

I have one other point that I would like to raise, and it relates to
the price of information. I recently received a pamphlet from the
Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development. It adver-
tises the availability of all types of economic statistics in wonder-
fully convenient computer formats.

I was very impressed with this pamphlet until I looked at the
price. A single computer disk cost $265. Another series of monthly
disks cost $1,300 per year. That's a lot of money to a lot of people.

The OECD is an international organization and does not operate
under the same rules as the Federal Government. But it is appar-
ent that selling Government information at a high price or with re-
strictions can effectively deny some people the ability to acquire or
use the data.

Selling Government information for profit is inconsistent with
existing law and is bad public policy. When planning for informa-
tion dissemination, we need to remember: that price can be just as
important as availability. Conversely, there's not going to be much
availability if you price it right out of the market.

So these hearingsthis is the first of severalwill look to ad-
dress these issues. We have a distinguished witness list. We're look-
ing forward to a very, very fruitful hearing.

I would like to advise members and members of the audience
that at the point we have a quorum, if that point arrives, then
what we will do is immediately recess the hearing for, hopefully,
all of about 1 minute to do some committee business to approve
two committee reports, and then we'll go right back into the hear-
ings. So don't stray far in that event. Mr. McCandless, any open
statement?

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I do not have a
formal statement. I think it's important that this Government Op-
erations Committee, as well as other committees in the Federal
Government, look to innovative ways of generating interest in our
younger generation in the process of learning, and I congratulate
you for bringing this program forward so that more people can see
it..

Unfortunately, this morning we have the full committee banking
markup, which started about 5 minutes ago. I was in hopes we
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would have a quorum here so that we might pass our two legisla-
tive reports, however I'm going to have to depart, unfortunately.

Mr. SPROULL. I have a CD-ROM disk with a lot of the banking
information that can be reformatted. [Laughter.]

Mr. WISE. Our first panel will be Jerry McFaul, computer scien-

tist with the U.S. Geological Survey from Reston, VA; Randy Jack-
son, JEdI spokesman from Westwood, CA; and James D. Sproull,
Jr., the JEdI teacher coordinator of the U.S. Geological Survey in
Reston, VA.

Gentlemen, we're delighted to have you. It is the practice of this
subcommittee, so as not to prejudice any witness who may ever
appear before it, to swear in all witnesses. Do you have any objec-

tion to that?
[Chorus of no.]
Mr. WISE. If you would stand and raise your right hand?
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. Why don't we start in the order in which I read your

names. Let me just say to all the witnesses that your statements in
their entirety are already made a part of the committee record. So
please feel free to summarize it any way you wish.

STATEMENT OF JERRY McFAUL COMPUTER SCIENTIST, U.S.
GEOLOGICAL SURVEY, RESTON, VA

Mr. McFAUL. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is Jerry
McFaul. I'm a computer scientist at the U.S. Geological Survey,
and a principal investigator of optical storage for the USGS.

I'm also chairman of an organization called SIGCAT, standing
for the special interest group on CD-ROM applications and tech-
nology. This is a governmentwideactually worldwideuser group
with over 4,600 members with the aim of spreading the informa-
tion about CD-ROM to a wide and diverse audience.

As you probably know, the USGS collects and interprets many,
many different types of data, and this information is used for, basi-
cally, the well-being of our Nation. We began investigating CD-

ROM over 5 years ago with the intent of using this technology to
allow us to disseminate in a very economical and very usable form

the information that we had collected over the years.
The dissemination of large data bases has traditionally been

hampered by the only available means up to CD-ROM; that is,
magnetic tape. CD-ROM has dramatically improved the situation
and has allowed us and other agencies to disseminate information
on these convenient, inexpensive, small plastic platters called CD-
ROM. These data bases actually can be mainframe size and quite
often are, and thus allow access to these mainframe-size data bases
on PCs and work stations.

Education is one of the priority objectives of the President and of

the Secretary of the Interior. The Secretary has been very support-
ive of the USGS in the efforts in this area, and the USGS has his-
torically been active in education outreach, particularly in pro-
grams geared toward developing Earth science materials.

In this vein, about 1% years ago, the USGS initiated a project to
take this technology of CD-ROM and to do something for the edu-
cational system. We had already been placing large data bases onto
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CD-ROM, as have many of the other science agencies, but we
thought if we had a concerted effort between the science agencies
to take this information and take our products on CD-ROM and
factor in a large component of teacher expertise, we could perhaps
produce something meaningful and worthwhile for the educational
environment.

This is basically what happened. We, early on, had the advan-
tage of having many teachers in the area work with us to shake
down the project, to test the idea, and it made sense. The teachers
agree that having this information available to them would be very
useful in our classroom environments.

The JEdI project, standing for the joint education initiative, was
born about 1 year or 11 /2 years ago and evolved into what we think
a very meaningful exercise in the use of CD-ROM technology, to
take existing information from Government agencies and make it
available to the educational public.

In the past, these types of data bases have virtually been inacces-
sible to the teacher and educational community because they were
so big and they were typically resident in large mainframe comput-
ers. CD-ROM has changed all that, again, by giving access to these
real world data bases to desk top computers and to the classrooms.

CD-ROM technology, as I said, is the key to this whole project,
because it allcws a very inexpensive medium to be used to dissemi-
nate information. After about 6 months into the project, we actual-
ly had a workshop of 20 teachers at the U. S. Geological Survey,
working to put together teachers' activities books around these
disks.

We had made a pair of disks by that time, and the 20 teachers
that worked with us for 3 weeks really got into the information on
the disks and produced an activity book at that point which accom-
panies the disks and makes a very useful and worthwhile set of
educational materials.

We've since produced the third disk, which basically is the index
of the other two disks and contains a means to access and explore
the entire set of materials interactively, and Mr. Sproull will be
demonstrating that in a minute.

The future of JEdI is very promising. The University of Mary-
land has now taken the leadership role in this project, and we look
very favorably on this situation because we intend to continue to
be involved as an advisor on the project, and to provide additional
data bases from the Federal Government.

The University of Maryland, of course, is the ideal institution to
continue to provide updates to the technology, to provide teacher
training classes, to really make the next generation of JEdI materi-
als happen.

We'd like to see and suggest that additional CD-ROM applica-
tions come from other agencies, not just the science agencies, but
many of the other ones, such as the Patent and Trademark Office
and the Census Bureau, NTIS, and GPO. All of their disks should
be considered for inclusion in the educational project called JEdI to
allow additional data from all of these diverse agencies to become
material for use in additional and future JEdI teaching applica-
tions.
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I'd like to introduce Jim Spreull, who has been our teacher coor-
dinator throughout the entire JEdI project to give you a feeling for
exactly what the JEdI information looks like and a perspective
from the teacher as to what this material really means to the
teachers and the kids.

[The prepared statement of Mr. McFaul follows:]
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STATEMENT OF E.J. (JERRY) NCFAUL, COMPUTER SCIENTIST

U.S. GEOLOGICAL SURVEY, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, AND AGRICULTURE

COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JUNE 19, 1991

Good morning, Mr. Chairman. My name is Jerry McFaul. I am a computer scientist

at the U.S. Geological Survey (USGS) and a principal investigator of optical

storage for the USGS, focusing on Compact Disc-Read Only Memory (CD-ROM)

technology. I also chair the government's Special Interest Group on CD-ROM

Applications and Technology called SIGCAT, which supports a worldwide membership

of over 4,600 users and producers of CD-ROM technology. The USGS has always been

in the forefront of the government's use of CD-ROM and in 1986 established SIGCAT

to share this knowledge and experience with other government agencies.

The USGS collects and interprets data and disseminates information on land,

water, mineral and energy resources, and geologic hazards that are critical to

the well-being of our Nation.

Dissemination of large databases of Federal information has traditionally been

cumbersome because it typically has involved the use of bulky 9-track magnetic

tapes. CD-ROM technology has dramatically improved this situation by allowing

agencies to disseminate their information on convenient, inexpensive plastic

discs. Although small in size (approximately 4.78 inches in diameter), these

compact discs can hold mainframe-size databases and allow them to be accessed on

desktop computers and workstations.

12



The Joint Education Initiative - JEdI

Education is one of the priority objectives of the President and of the Secretary

of the Interior, Manuel Lujan. The Secretary has been very supportive of USGS

efforts in this area. The USGS has historically been active in education

outreach, particularly with programs geared toward developing earth science

Jaterials to support school curricula. We try and bring the excitement of science

into the classroom through projects such as the Joint Education Initiative

(JEdI). Begun last year, EdI is a joint initiative involving the USGS, the

National Aeronautics and Space Administration and the National Oceanic and

Atmospheric 1-.7.....1r.i:tr:tion. The objective of JEd1 has been to develop a set of

educational materials to enhance and promote the teaching of earth science at the

pre-college level. The unique aspect of this project lies in the fact that these

teaching materials incorporate many of the actual databases used by earth

scientists and environmental researchers in the various agencies. In many cases,

these are the same databases used to study such critical global issues as the

greenhouse effect, the depletion of the ozone layer, natural hazards, and coastal

erosion.

In the past, analysis of these types -c earth-science databases has required the

use of large, expensive computers. However, through the use of today's powerful

microcomputers along with the CO-ROM storage medium, the analysis of earth

science databases can now take place on a desktop. The Joint Education Initiative

(JEdI) Project was designed to take advantage of this "downsizing" trend in

earth-science computing and allow teachers and students to access the same

databases and software analytical tools that are currently in use throughout the

professional earth-science community.

2
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The JEd1 Project, only 6 months after its inception, brought 20 teachers into the

USGS for 3 weeks to mold the "raw materials" of data and software into a series

of teaching activities. These activities use real-world data and the software

tools contributed by the participating agencies to convey concepts and

relationships associated with earth and space science. JEdI also helped establish

close links between the scientists involved in the project and the workshop

teachers in an effort to foster the transfer of knowledge from the science

agencies into our schools.

Current Status

JEdI has now achieved its first goal of producing a complete set of teaching

materials, which consists of three CD-ROM discs and an activities workbook. These

materials are scheduled to be distributed free to over 500 schools around the

country. Another 1,000 sets will be made available for purchase at $30

shipping. The next 6 to 12 months will constitute the evaluation period for these

matepials. In addition, leadership of JEdI will be transferred to the University

of Maryland to provide support and coordination on a national level. The USGS

will continue to participate in JEdI, providing more databases and supporting the

development of additional JEd1 educational materials.

The Future of JEdI

If nothing else, JEdI has uncovered a need on the part of our Nation's teachers

for real-world scientific databases. This need is being met in part by taking

advantage of ongoing government CD-ROM efforts. With the guidance and assistance

of teachers, JEdI has taken the many databases and software programs developed

in the government's scientific agencies and repackaged them for the educational

3
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community. The enthusiasm on the part of the participating teachers seems to

indicate that this effort has been worthwhile.

What happens next? One possible scenario is to use JEdI as a model throughout the

Federal government and allow increased access to the vast array of data and

software emanating from the Federal sector on CD-ROM discs. JEdI materials would

continue to provide a "sampling" of these data and software along with

corresponding activities developed by participating teacher: But the original

databases that agencies continue to place on CD-ROM should also be made available

to schools that wish to establish in-depth "CD-ROM libraries" in these areas.

These libraries need not be limited to the scientific disciplines. There is a

rich storehouse of information now becoming available on CD-ROM from such

agencies as the Census Bureau, the Patent and Trademark Office, the National

Institute for Standards and Technology, the Government Printing Office, and the

National Technical Information Service, to mention but a few. For a very minimal

incremental cost, the CD-ROM products produced in these organizations could be

made available to schools across the country.

To date, more than 30 companies have donated over $180,000 in goods and services

(including 22 complete computer systems) to the teachers and schools

participating in JEdl. This project has shown how the spirit of volunteerism and

cooperation between the public and private sectors can be combined to help

improve our educational system. As one teacher remarked, "The JEdI project has

brought real-world scientific databases right into the classroom."

4



10

Mr. McFAuL. Jim.

STATEMENT OF JAMES SPROULL, JR., JEdI TEACHER
COORDINATJR, U.S. GEOLOGICAL SURVEY, RESTON, VA

Mr. SPROULL. Good morning, and thank you, Mr. Chairman. My
name is Jim Sproull. I'm the teacher coordinator for the U. S. Geo-
logical Survey's project JEdI, or joint education initiative.

I have recently taken a leave of absence from teaching to under-
take this project and be involved in the national implementation of
what I consider a great thing for education. In a little bit, I'll be
giving you a demonstration of some of the capabilities of these
disks and what we can do for teaching students and teachers.

I'd like to, at the outset, say that what you will see today is a
very small part of the capabilities that this system has to offer.
Time does not permit going into depth.

As Jerry mentioned, JEdI was conceived, nurtured at the USGS.
They brought in National Oceanographic and Atmospheric Admin-
istration, National Aeronautics and Space Administration, some
computer support, and other industry support. We brought in
teachers from the local area and academia. We all got together, sat
down and said, "How can we make this happen? How can we make
this work?"

Out of that, we had the concept of getting data bases put togeth-
er on a set of three disks and a teacher activity book. That teacher
activity book, as Jerry mentioned earlier, sprang out of a workshop
we housed at the Survey last summer.

The activity book only addresses a few of the data sets, because
we feel it's impossible to address everything. There's just too much
to write about at this time. We feel JEdI is receiving overwhelming
interest and support.

I have been around the country a number of times to various
teaching and educational groups, and I've identified five reasons
why I think the interest is overwhelming.

The JEdI data sets are germane and properly supported, mean-
ing teachers were directly involved from the start of the project,
they helped identify the data sets, they helped plan the summer
workshop, and they created and wrote the classroom activities.

At this point, there are teachers out there testing the JEdI data
sets, and during the last, I guess now, 1 month, over 400 teachers
have received a set of these disks, and they're beginning to plan to
work those into their curriculum for next year.

Second reason, JEdI sets are extremely large. They allow for real
and meaningful scientific inquiries. After the scientists said, "Look
at our data sets and tell us what you think," the teacher said,
"Let's go for depth versus breadth," and that's a very important
point I d like to make here today. As a teacher for the last 17
years, I've always been very disappointed in what we had available
from the textbooks and curriculum materials. Sources usually
present a superficial treatment of concept, the data have been sani-
tized, edited, and marketed.

Sometimes these exercises present questionable conclusions for
ease of presentation or for avoiding conflict. Present laboratory ex-
ercises take a lot of the fun, excitement, and wonder out of teach-

10
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ing and learning. With the depth of data available on these JEdI
disks, there is no limit to what our students can do.

The third reason is data sets are supported by materials that are
being tried and tested in the classroom, that is our teacher activity
book. When I demonstrated this to a meeting hosted by the Nation-
al Oceanographic and Atmospheric Administration, Dr. Robert
Tinker, who is the Director of Technology, Education, and Research
Centers, said JEdI is the Rosetta Stone for education.

He made a very particular point when he said "education." It is
not just science education. Our data sets are so broad and "real
life" that it treats education the way it should be, that it is an inte-
grated approach to the discipline; it is not divided into little
groups. And JEdI provides that means to operate an integrated
curriculum.

JEdI data sets retain the scientific integrity of the data, a subtle
fact that it is not just changing the data or making it something
else, but not properly documenting where the data came from.
These are scientific data sets. Now, teachers can answer the ques-
tion where that came from, how did they get it, and what did they
do with it. Until this point, we could not do this.

And JEdI data sets are inexpensive. I'd like to make sure that
the transcript gets changed. My testimony says each CD-ROM; it
should say each JEdI set. The three disk set contains about 2,000
megabytes of data. That's roughly the equivalent of 1 million pages
of text, or 18 trees' worth of pulp.

Yet these costs are being kept very low through our government
and industry support. Each JEdI desk set will cost about $30. Many
of these have already been given away through our project. The
contributions from the computer and other industry and govern-
ment and teachers have made these a very worthwhile product, a
first of its kind that is being distributed for a very low price.

We're now moving into another stage. University of Maryland is
going to begin to take the initiative of this project, and we're look-
ing forward to implementing JEdI even further on a national scale.
At this time, I'd like to give you a very short demonstration of,
again, some of the capabilities of this system.

I've already entered into this program quite a few levels. I'd like
to stress that to get to this point, you have the ability to bring up
any area in all of North America, meaning from England to the
Siberian Peninsula to Africa to a little bit of South America, up to
the North Pole. It's a broad area.

We have centered in on just the United States. This is a topogra-
phy image of the United States. The colors here mean how high or
low that particular area is above sea level. The box which is in the
center of the screen, I'm going to move to the Galveston Bay area,
and I'm going to ask the computer to bring that up.

Now, this will take a minute to be read into the computer and
come up on the screen, so I'll talk about it as it comes up. The
second time this image comes up, it will be a lot quicker. It is being
read off of a data file into the computer as an image file, and that's
another important aspect of this.

The images that you see here today are being created from data.
They were not stored as pictures, they were stored as numbers, and
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those numbers bring up the image. We can manipulate these data
in a number of different ways.

This darker green area is from sea level up to 50 meters above
sea level, roughly 150 feet. The lighter green is 50 meters to 100
meters, and so on. This area here is not water. It is the bathymet-
ric data of the Gulf of Mexico. It means how low or how deep the
Gulf of Mexico is, and any value that has the light blue is any-
where between 0 to 100 meters.

Naturally, if you're right on the coast and you go inland, you'll
probably start at sea level, and you'll get higher until you get to
this point, and then you'll get up to 51 meters and so on.

The dark areas are a very important thing that have been miss-
ing in our educational materials. NOAA and the U.S. Geological
Survey, who have put this data set together, cannot really truly
agree on what these data mean as far as sea level. The definition of
mean sea level is a very important definition. It's a legal definition
that is hard to define these areas can be in subsidence, flooding.

Maybe they do not trust some of the data they do have. Rather
than commit to that, they will leave it as a black area. Textbooks
would take that and color it to be dark green or light blue and
leave no mystery to why it is there.

The area we're going to look at in particular is the Galveston
Bay area right here. Galveston Bay's length from here to here [in-
dicating] is roughly 40 kilometers, let's say about 30 miles.

To give yourself a better orientation, I'll ask the computer to put
in some boundaries. We're going to put in a coastline boundary,
and I'll tell it to do it in yellow, and I'll say to do it in detail, and
we'll also put in the State boundaries in white.

Now my image comes back much faster because it's been saved
as an image file on the computer, and we see the Texas/Louisiana
State line and the other part of the Louisiana State line, and in a
second, you'll see a yellow line that will depict present-day coast-
line.

Sha-p-eyed kids will be able to say, "Mr. Sproull, if that's coast-
line, why is this blue? And if that's coastline in there, why isn't it
blue?" Well, I don't know. I can't answer that. There's no way I, as
a teacher, can keep up with all of the data that's out there, but we
certainly now have the ability to ask more questions from the data.
Up until this time, the data was there, and that's it, or a picture is
there, a map is there.

Now, what I'm going to do is change your perception of sea level
here. I'm going to model a 1 meter flood in this area, well within
the capability of even a moderate hurricane in the Gulf of Mexico.

What I'm going to ask it to do is start at the very, very lowest
depth and paint a nice color blue up to 1 meter above sea level, but
before I do that, I would like to ask you, Mr. Chairman, and every-
body else in the room to make a forecast as to how far sea level
will push back the present day coastline.

The yelow line will stay, but. how far will the dark blue go back?
Will it go back to here, or will it just be along the coast? Will it be
somewhere in the middle? This is 40 kilometers, roughly 30 miles
from here to here, and 1 meter is roughly from the floor up to
about waist level.

4
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Mr. WISE. Because I went to the University of Houston and lived
through a hurricane or two there, so then, if that's Galveston Bay,
so Houston is going to be about 50 miles in?

Mr. SPROULL. Houston is right about there, sir.
Mr. WISE. Where's the ship channel, then?
Mr. SPROULL. We probably don't have the resolution for that on

this. We don't get the detail for that.
Mr. WIsz. OK. I got it.
Mr. SPROULL. OK?
Mr. WISE. I just want to see how quickly it will get to my old

apartment complex. [Laughter.]
Mr. SPROULL. If you're now thinking about how far back it is,

then just do it in, maybe, if it's a 1 meter, a 10 meter. 100 or 1,000
meters back from that yellow line.

Now, I'll ask the computer to go back to the image to change the
image, and I'm going to select a new color pallet. This color pallet
tells me what the colors mean for elevation. That dark blue color
I'm going to use has been reserved for 1,000 to 2,000 meters below
sea level. The computer number of that is No. 2.

My cursor here is parked at negative 423 or 423 meters below sea
level. I'll take command of the cursor and move it up in increments
until I get close to sea level. It is now at 16 meters above sea level,
and now I'll use my minus key to make it a little bit more sensitive
so I can move it about 1 meter at a time. I'm now at 1 meter.

Now I tell the computer to drop off that color 2 again, and this
area has now changed to a nice, dark blue. Now, it's time to figure
out how those forecasts come out. Anywhere you see dark blue
would be flooded by a 1 meter flood.

For present day coastline, the yellow line will come in, in just a
second. We'll first see the State line. It will be about in here, and
the coastline, the yellow line will come in. Remember, the distance
from here to here is about 40 kilometers, 30 miles.

It's hard to get kids to realize what change is. They come to me
every year quite indignant that a northwester has eroded their
beach homes. They don't understand that man is on this planet as
the guest of nature. They don't understand change. With this, we
can interrogate any coastal area in the United States and come up
with a very good profile of its acceptability to coastal flooding. This
is a very powerful tool.

Very quickly, I will leave this and show you yet another capabil-
ity of this system, and we'll leave the Earth and go very quickly
out to the solar system using Voyager. We have a number of Voy-
ager images on this disc.

This particular one is of the Moon Io, which is a Moon of Jupiter.
Now, I'm going to bring this back up one more time so we can see
a little bit larger.

Up until this point, you can get these images or pictures, if you
will, on video tape, 35mm slide or even video disk. What I'm going
to do now, and what I've done with the coastal flooding, you can't
do anywhere other than what we have here.

I'm going to use the computer to do a couple things. I am going
to put the cursor on the screen, move it around a little bit, and
lock it in and zoom in on that area that I had the cursor sitting,
and that bulge right about here is a volcano on Io.
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Jo is a very active Moon. In fact, one of the volcanos has an alti-
tude above the surface of Io that goes 2,500 kilometers above the
surface. That's roughly halfway across the United States.

What we can also do is ask it to interrogate its light value so we
can further analyze this. We are seeing the colors not as topogra-
phy, but the ability of light to be reflected off this Moon, and we
now have a histogram showing that these values in here are our
background, and the values in here are our main image.

What can we do with this? We can ask it to ignore everything
above and/or everything below this in here and everything above
in here and just focus on this narrow band of light coming off Io.

So I'm going to lock that in, and then I redisplay it, and what we
found is we've now highlighted this volcano into coming out in-
stead of two colors we now have four or five colors. We're able to
focus on things, zoom in very closely, and see things we wouldn't
normally see.

Could I have the lights, please? I will leave you with the memory
of the power of what we can now do in the classroom, what a
normal kid anywhere in this country, possibly anywhere in this
world, for a very small investment of computer technology in CD-
ROMs, can do.

It boggles my mind as to what kids can do at science fairs. Con-
sider what we know about kids right now. They spend at least the
same amount of time watching high tech TV as they do in their
classroom. They take for granted our ability of high technology.
The Iraq war pointed that out.

Kids are very blase about the knowledge and the technology you
had to do certain things, and they assume there are no changes or
risk in life because their classroom experience is not structured to
show them otherwise. We can change that.

In most classrooms today, our children and future leaders are
being taught in antiquated environs by teachers who are expected
to turn on 130 kids in 47-minute time units. It's not fair to ask
these people to accomplish such a task without help.

Teachers with whom I work are asking for an educational bullet,
and I believe we have one. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Sproull follows:]
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STATEMENT OF JAMES SPROULL, JEDI TEACHER COORDINATOR

U. S. GEOLOGICAL SURVEY, DEPARTMENT OF THE INTERIOR

BEFORE THE

SUBCOMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE, AND AGRICULTURE

COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JUNE 19, 1991

Good morning Mr. Chairman. My name is Jim Sproull. I am the Teacher

Coordinator for the U. S. Geological t4rvey's (USGS) Joint Education Initiative (JEdI).

I recently took leave from a teaching career of 17 years in order to participate in the

national implementation of JEdI. As part of the first stage of this implementation,

we have just successfully completed an important pilot project, and I thank you for the

opportunity to present to the subcommittee aspects of the JEdI project from the

teaching perspective and a brief demonstration.

JEdI, conceived and nurtured at the USGS, brings together the National Oceanic

aid Atmospheric Administration (NOAA), National Aeronautics and Space Administration

(NASA), computer and support industries, and teachers and academia for the primary

purpose of making actual scientific data available for creative and innovative science

education. These data include satellite images showing the changes in Yellowstone Na-

tional Park following the forest fires of 1988 and information on atmospheric ozone

depletion. The data are placed on CD-ROM's (compact disc-read only memory) where they

are combined with computer access, display, and analysis software programs that enable

teachers and students to perform actual scientific research.
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JEdI is receiving overwhelming interest, support, and positive response from

students, teachers, and other members of the education community. The reason for this

support is five fold:

1. JEdI datasets are relevant and properly supported;

2. JEdI datasets are extremely large, allowing for real and meaningful scientific

inquiries;

3. JEd1 datasets and support materials have already been tried and tested in the

classroom;

4. JEdI datasets retain the scientific integrity of the data; and

5. JEdI datasets and accompanying materials are inexpensive.

I will address each of these points from the teacher's perspective.

1. From the start, teachers were directly involved in the design and

implementation of the JEdI project. Teachers helped identify the datasets to be

included on the discs and planned the summer workshop, where teachers created,

developed, and wrote 11 classroom activities which support JEdI materials. The direct

input of these teachers has made JEdI a unique, viable, and realistic endeavor in the

educational community. During the last three weeks, more than 400 teachers, admin-

istrators, and curriculum specialists each have received a set of three JEdI discs to

be used as our Beta test sites. The Beta sites will provide further tests of the discs

and associated JEdI Teachers' Activity Book as well as feedback on JEdI's usefulness

in the classroom.

2. After viewing and "testdriving" the datasets in early 1990, our consulting

teachers expressed a strong opinion that the depth of the scientific data should not

be sacrificed for breadth or boring tutorials. This mirrors my own experience in the

classroom. 1 have been very disappointed with the available textbooks and curriculum

materials. These sources usually present only a superficial treatment of a scientific

22
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concept; the data have been sanitized, edited, and marketed. The present laboratory

exercises and textbook lessons take much of the wonder, excitement, and discovery out

of science. With JEdI, classroom teachers can now confidently present a topic for

examination and discovery from the raw data and do not have to depend on simplifi-

cations found in today's normal curriculum materials. With this depth of data, there

is no limit to what students can do.

3. The major goal of this project was not to collect datasets on CD- ROM - -it was

to improve science education through classroom activities developed for these datasets.

Our 20 JEdI consulting teachers had little difficulty in demonstrating how applicable

and viable these data are in the classroom. During our three-week-long National JEdI

workshop held at the USGS last summer, the teachers created, developed, and wrote 11

classroom activities. In demonstrating these activities to teachers all over the

United States, I have received an enormous number of positive comments. Dr. Robert

Tinker, Director of Technology Educational Research Centers and an international leader

in the educational technology community, said "JEdI is the Rosetta Stone for educa-

tion ' It is important that he used the word 'education' instead of "science

education." The JEdI Project presents real, broad, and deep datasets of interest to

all disciplines. Teach,rs and students using the JEdi discs and activities quickly

find themselves using math, science, communication skills, problem-solving skills, and

history as tools to grasp a better understanding of our world and society. JEdI

provides the means by which integrated curriculum initiatives can be applied to

education in a natural and real-life setting. What people like yourselves, scientists,

and business and industry people do on a daily basis--problem solving--can now be

thoroughly woven into the fabric of the curriculum.

4. The data's scientific integrity, including a complete documentation of it's

source and meaning, is as important as its availability. Data integrity is recognized

as a critical feature within the scientific community but is too often absent in

3
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science education. In many current classroom laboratory activities, subsets of data

are presented without documentation about the data's origin. In textbooks, a photo

caption may read 'courtesy of NOAA,' without describing exactly where the data came

from, how they were obtained, and what processing or manipulation has been performed.

The JEdI datasets carry this information as an integral part of the data.

5. Each JEdI CD-ROM contains about 2,000 megabytes of information--the

equivalent of 1 million pages of text or 18 trees worth of paper--yet the cost to

schools of each 3-disc set will be about $30. Through JEdI, the government has begun

to share its wealth of scientific information using a medium that costs a few dollars

per disc to produce. Significant additional support was received from over 30

companies, which provided professional services, equipment.; and products worth

thousands of dollars. These contributions have enabled the project to produce a first-

of-its-kind educational product to be distributed at a low unit price. JEdI is now

being used as a model for other information sharing initiatives.

With completion of its initial pilot-project stage, JEdI is moving forward under

the leadership of the University of Maryland. The University plans to build the effort

into a full-scale national project, expanding the initiative to include more datasets,

more classroom activities, and greater distribution in to the hands of science teachers

across the country.

DEMONSTRATION:

Today, I am going to show you two different series of images. These images represent

less than 1% of the total data and imaging capabilities available to classrooms on the

first JEdI discs, a set of 3 CD-ROMs. Please bear with me as I briefly describe

something which is seemingly limitless and endlessly fascinating.

1. The first series of images is a model of coastal flooding. In the

accompanying JEdI Classroom activity, students use the computer to validate their

predictions of the extent of flooding that would be caused by a 1-meter rise in sea

4
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level in the Galveston area. Galveston Bay has a well-documented history of hurricane-

induced floods for the students to research. This study unit challenges students to

predict the outcomes of this inundation and its impact upon human activities.

Observations on the cyclical nature of these events (they have been going on for years

and will continue to go on) instills the knowledge that humans must learn to respect

and live with these events.

The first image shows the Galveston Bay area on the Gulf of Mexico. State

boundaries have been superimposed with a yellow line depicting the present -day

coastline. Other colors indicate the topography and bathymetry (height or depth in

relation to sea level): dark green indicates sea level to 50 meters above, light blue

indicates sea level to 100 meters below. As a reference point for scale and size, the

length of Galveston Bay is about 40 kilometers (25 miles). During the accompanying

exercise, students use their knowledge of the area, hard-copy map information, images

from the screen, and, above all, their minds to predict the extent and impact of a 1-

meter flood.

The second screen allows the operator to change the computer's display colors.

Now, all elevations that are less than 1-meter above sea level will be shown as a dark

blue. When the third screen image appears, the coast of the Gulf of Mexico appears to

have been flooded. The present-day coastline will reappear to allow the viewer to

compare the two sea levels.

Students now have the ability to survey coastal areas, determine their

susceptibility to flooding, and analyze the need for further studies. Areas in further

need of study can now be turned into year-long learning activities using the skills and

tools taught in today's math, science, and history classes. From my unique point of

view, a teacher who has seen how scientists do science, this is how science is done in

the real world and how it should be done in our schools.

5
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2. The second series of images is of Io, a moon of Jupiter. lo has been

recently determined to be very volcanically active. In fact, one of the volcanoes on

Io rises about 2,500 km above the surface--a distance equal to about half the breadth

of the United States! In this image, at about 2 o'clock, is a blue 'bulge'

representing one of lo's many volcanoes. The different colors on the image indicate

different ranges of light being reflected off Io's surface. Darker colors are low

values of light; brighter colors are high values of light. A histogram of this image

shows that of the 640,000 pixels (picture elements; individual digital data blocks

which when put together create the entire image), over 45,000 are low values. A few

pixels are in the range from 32 to 64. Most of the pixels of the main image range from

64 to 208 in value; these values are distributed in a 'bell shaped curve.' The

histogram trails off at about 208 and indicates that there are no light values above

224.

Many classrooms are able to get this same view (without the histogram) from a

textbook, 35 me slide, or on video disc. Viewing, however, is not the optimal way of

learning about and understanding something. Finding out how things go together, work,

and look in different views makes learning interesting and effective.

CD-ROM technology, desktop computers, and digital imagery allow the students to

go beyond the noninteractive world of textbooks, slide shows, and video discs. By

placing a cursor on the screen, a student can zoom in on the volcano and redisplay it

magnified four times. Computer commands change the way the information is displayed

so all of the light values below 30 (the background) and the values above 60 (the main

part of lo) are reduced to either black or yellow. The values between 30 and 60 are

now divided into more colors which allow the image processor/scientist/student to see

even more detail of the structure of the volcano. Imagine what young minds will be

able to do with such powerful tools and interesting subjects!

2 ci
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I will leave you with the memory of the power of these images and the thought

of what they can do for our children. What you have seen today addresses some

specific, real, and serious problems in science and all education -- the transfer of

information.

7
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Mr. McFAuL. Thank you, Jim. Mr. Chairman, I think you can ap-
preciate the power and the excitement of this project, as viewed
from the perspective of a teacher who is actually using it. What
we're really doing with this project is taking a very inexpensive
technology and allowing the Government's data and the Govern-
ment's software to be disseminated to the classroom and, in the
course of doing that, producing some extremely useful and valuable
educational tools.

The JEdI project evolved over the last 11/2 years as a cooperative
effort between the science agencies or the Government as a whole,
the educational institutions that were working with us, and the
private sector. We couldn't really have done this project without
the private support of companies, almost 40 companies, that provid-
ed close to $180,000 worth of inkind, goods, and services to allow us
to hold the workshop, to provide CD-ROM disks to us, to allow the
teachers to use these and produce the activity book that Jim re-
ferred to.

One of the companies that was a supporter of this project from
the very beginning is a company called the TMM Corp., and we're
pleased to have one of the principals in that company, who is also a
national spokesman for JEdI, Mr. Randy Jackson, here today to
give us a perspective of this project as seen from Mr. Jackson's
viewpoint, and his involvement in this, which I think, is indicative
of how the cooperative spirit of the private sector, Government and
education can, when we get together, do something very meaning-
ful. Randy?

Mr. WISE. Mr. Jackson, if I could interrupt just for a second.
There's a vote on in the House on approval of the journal. What I
would do is encourage members to go and cast that vote. I'm going
to skip it and just continue the hearing.

I'd ask if you could come back, on your way back through. If we
can get a quorum together, and I think we're about able to, we can
quickly pass this report. So you all go. I'm going to continue taking
the testimony. Mr. Jackson.

STATEMENT OF RANDY JACKSON, JEdI SPOKESMAN, WESTWOOD,
CA

Mr. JACKSON. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I first want to thank
the subcommittee for inviting me here to speak. I also want to
thank Jerry McFaul, the USGS, Jim Sproull, and the JEdI team. I
commend you for a great data set.

I want to speak a little bit today about an important issue facing
our country, one that is especially important to me, being a parent:
The education of our nation's youth.

This undertaking can be greatly enhanced by making informa-
tion from NASA, USGS, and NOAA available on CD-ROM disks.
There's been a desperate need for innovative ways to improve our
educational system, especially in sciences.

The American Academy for the Advancement of Sciences, "U.S.
education is failing to adequately educate enough students and
hence, failing the Nation. America has no more great priority than
the reform of education in science, mathematics, and technology."

40
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JEdI, in the demonstration you just saw, is a cost-effective solu-
tion to part of this problem. Multimedia technology used by JEdI
to present scientific information not only enhances the entire
learning process, but may someday even change the way we teach
our children.

Jim Sproull's demonstration of coastal flooding and Voyager
images shows you how students can abandon canned experiments
and work with real data, with the same data and tools real scien-
tist use.

Students find themselves grappling with questions about how our
world is changing, and what this impact has on us today. To help
put this in perspective, I think it's safe to say that I certainly
wasn't the first or the last student whose eyes would just glaze
over at the mention of science.

Static, dry lectures and experiments lose students almost from
the gate. Why? Because they re boring; it's not fun. The research
process tends to be an exercise in futility. JEdI, in contrast, brings
the subject to life by using real data. It grabs the students atten-
tion and interest by making them an integral part of the learning
process.

Kids also have been traditionally crammed with information in
the classroom. The emphasis of this teaching method, as most of
this in this room remember, is retention. We absorb information,
memorize it, and repeat it back, but if we look at the root of the
word "education" it means to bring out and learn from within. In
other words, education is supposed to expand the mind, not just fill
it with facts and figures.

JEdI's interactive visuals eliminate rote learning by getting stu-
dents actively and personally involved in the education process. In-
stead of memorizing and accepting information at face value, stu-
dents soon find themselves asking questions and using the avail-
able data to find their own answers.

It's been documented that students retain 20 percent of what
they hear, 40 percent of what they see, and 85 percent of what they
see and hear together. By combining text, visuals, and data with
CD-ROM technology, JEdI targets 55 percent retention and two to
five times the learning curve. I hope you'll agree with me that this
is quite exciting.

The best part is that this information is readily available
through Federal agencies. Technology needed to bring JEdI to life
already exist. I had a chance to experience something that was
quite exciting to me in, I think it's McLean High School, which is
in Fairfax County.

We gave a hands-on demonstration of CD-ROM in the class-
rooms, and I was very excited. It was an overwhelming response by
the students. More importantly, they were enjoying the technology
tremendously. They were actually having fun while they were
learning.

So now the next step is to get JEdI into the classrooms. TMM is
a company involved in the inception of the JEdI program and,
working with the JEdI team, has developed a plan to promote
awareness and support for JEdI with teachers across the country.

On a grassroots level, TMM and I have committed support for
teachers, students, parents, school boards, and a nationwide hands-

tl
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on tour soliciting funding and support from the private sector.
Also, many of my friends from the entertainment industry have
committed to the same project.

TMM capabilities are also distribution and the TMM process,
which is electronic publishing with full motion video. Now, imagine
how fun that could be in the classroom, actually having full motion
video as part of the learning process.

Before I close, I'd like to say that I've always seen education as
the backbone of our survival not only as a country but on a global
level as well. The solution to r.,any of our environmental problems,
which are probably the greatest threat we face today, will be found
in science, but if students aren't learning the subject, the next gen-
eration won't be equipped to do anything about it.

Ozone depletion, the greenhouse effect, landfills, and all the
other crises will just continue until they overwhelm us. Thomas
Edison once said that he believed that film would revolutionize
education in the classroom. Were he alive today, I'm confident that
he would say the same thing about JEdI and CD-ROM technology.
I hope you'll agree with me. Thank you, very much.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Jackson follows:]
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GOOD MORNING. I'D FIRST LIKE TO THANK THE SUBCOMMITTEE MEMBERS FOR

INVITING ME HERE TODAY TO TALK ABOUT AN IMPORTANT ISSUE FACING OUR

COUNTRY. AND ONE THAT I FEEL VERY CLOSE TO PERSONALLY. NAMELY,

THE EDUCATION OF OUR NATION'S YOUTH. THIS CRUCIAL UNDERTAKING CAN

BE GREATLY ENHANCED BY MAKING INFORMATION FROM FEDERAL AGENCIES --

SUCH AS THE NATIONAL AERONAUTICS AND SPACE ADMINISTRATION, THE U.S.

GEOLOGICAL SURVEY AND THE NATIONAL OCEANIC AND ATMOSPHERIC

ADMINISTRATION -- AVAILABLE TO STUDENTS ON CD-ROM DISCS THROUGH THE

JOINT EDUCATION INITIATIVE, OR JEDI FOR SHORT.

THE DESPERATE NEED FOR INNOVATIVE WAYS TO IMPROVE OUR EDUCATIONAL

SYSTEM, ESPECIALLY IN THE SCIENCES, IS WELL KNOWN. AS SOME OF YOU

MAY KNOW, THE AMERICAN ACADEMY FOR THE ADVANCEMENT OF SCIENCE'S

PROJECT 2061 HAS GONE ON RECORD AS SAYING -- AND I QUOTE -- THAT

U.S. EDUCATION IS FAILING TO ADEQUATELY EDUCATE ENOUGH STUDENTS --

AND HENCE FAILING THE NATION.... AMERICA HAS NO MORE URGENT PRIORITY

THAN THE REFORM OF EDUCATION IN SCIENCE, MATHEMATICS AND

TECHNOLOGY.

JEDI PROVIDES AN EFFPCTIVE AND COST-EFFICIENT SOLUTION TO AT LEAST

PART OF THIS PROBLEM. THE MULTIMEDIA TECHNOLOGY USED BY JEDI TO

PRESENT SCIENTIFIC INFORMATION NOT ONLY ENHANCES THE ENTIRE
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LEARNING PROCESS BUT MAY, SOME DAY, EVEN CHANGE THE WAY WE TEACH

OUR CHILDREN.

BRIEFLY, JEDI IS A FAR-REACHING COLLABORATIVE Pz,*3JECT THAT PUTS

VAST AMOUNTS OF SCIENTIFIC DATA -- ALONG WITH THE COMPUTER

TECHNOLOGY SCIENTISTS USE TO EXPLORE THIS DATA -- INTO THE HANDS OF

HIGH-SCHOOL STUDENTS.

BY USING REAL-LIFE INFORMATION FROM NASA, THE USGS AND NOAA, FOR

EXAMPLE, IN A CLASSROOM SETTING, STUDENTS CAN ABANDON CANNED

EXPERIMENTS AND WORK WITH REAL DATA SUCH AS SATELLITE IMAGERY OF

THE EARTH AND VIEWS OF DISTANT PLANETS CAPTURED BY SPACE PROBES.

THEY'RE USING THE SAME TOOLS THAT REAL SCIENTISTS USE, AND THEY'RE

GRAPPLING WITH QUESTIONS ABOUT HOW OUR WORLD IS CHANGING AND WHAT

IMPACT THESE CHANGES WILL HAVE ON ALL OF US.

FOR EXAMPLE, INSTEAD OF STUDYING ABOUT, SAY, A METEOROLOGICAL AND

OCEANOGRAPHIC EVENT CALLED COASTAL FLOODING, STUDENTS USING JEDI

AND INFORMATION FROM THE USGS, NOAA AND NASA CAN ANALYZE COASTAL

FLOODING'S IMPACT UPON A PARTICULAR AREA, PREDICT ITS DISTURBANCE

OF HUNAN ACTIVITIES AND SPECULATE ITS COSTS AND RISKS. ALL IN

REAL-TIME AND USING REAL-LIFE DATA.
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TO HELP PUT THIS ALL IN PERSPECTIVE, I BELIEVE IT'S SAFE FOR ME TO

SAY THAT I WASN'T THE FIRST -- AND CERTAINLY WON'T BE THE LAST --

STUDENT WHOSE EYES WOULD GLAZE OVER JUST AT THE MENTION OF SCIENCE.

STATIC, DRY LECTURES AND EXPERIMENTS -- WHICH TEND TO BE THE NORM

IN OUR SCHOOLS -- LOSE STUDENTS ALMOST FROM THE GATE. WHY? FOR THE

SIMPLE REASON THAT THEY DON'T MAKE LEARNING FUN. IN OTHER WORDS,

THEY'RE BORING.

JEDI, IN CONTRAST, BRINGS THE SUBJECT TO LIFE BY USING REAL

SCIENTIFIC DATA. IT IMMEDIATELY GRABS STUDENTS' ATTENTION AND

INTEREST, AND MAKES THEM AN INTEGRAL PART NOT ONLY OF WHAT THEY ARE

LEARNING HUT OF THE LEARNING PROCESS ITSELF. BY MAKING LEARNING

FUN, JEDI OPENS A WHOLE NEW WORLD THAT IS EXCITING AND INTERESTING.

KIDS ALSO HAVE TRADITIONALLY BEEN CRAMMED WITH INFORMATION IN THE

CLASSROOM. THE EMPHASIS OF THIS TEACHING METHOD, AS MOST OF US IN

THIS ROOM REMEMBER, IS RETENTION. WE ABSORB INFORMATION, MEMORIZE

IT AND REPEAT IT BACK. BUT IF WE LOOK AT THE ROOT OF THE WORD

EDUCATION, IT MEANS TO BRING OUT AND LEARN FROM WITHIN. IN OTHER

WORDS, EDUCATION IS SUPPOSED TO EXPAND THE MIND -- NOT JUST FILL IT

WITH FACTS AND FIGURES.
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JEDI'S INTERACTIVE VISUALS ELIMINATE ROTE LEARNING BY GETTING

STUDENTS ACTIVELY AND PERSONALLY INVOLVED IN THE EDUCATION PROCESS.

INSTEAD OF MEMORIZING AND ACCEPTING INFORMATION AT FACE VALUE,

STUDENTS SOON FIND THEMSELVES ASKING QUESTIONS AND USING THE

AVAILABLE DATA TO FIND THEIR OWN ANSWERS.

TAKING A MOMENT FOR ANOTHER EXAMPLE, ONE OF THE JEDI CD-ROM DISCS

CONTAINS A LANDSAT THEMATIC MAPPER IMAGE OF YELLOWSTONE PARK DURING

THE PEAK OF THE 1988 FIRES. BY USING JEDI TO MANIPULATE

ENVIRONMENTAL FACTORS SUCH AS WIND AND RAIN, STUDENTS CAN CONDUCT

"WHAT IF" SCENARIOS AND IMMEDIATELY SEE WHAT EFFECTS THESE

METEOROLOGICAL CHANGES WOULD HAVE HAD ON THE FIRE'S PROGRESS.

IT'S ALSO BEEN DOCUMENTED THAT STUDENTS RETAIN APPROXIMATELY TWENTY

PERCENT OF WHAT THEY HEAR. FORTY PERCENT OF WHAT THEY SEE. AND 80

PERCENT OF WHAT THEY SEE AND HEAR TOGETHER. USING MULTIMEDIA AND

CD-ROM TECHNOLOGY, JEDI BRINGS THE AUDIO, VISUAL AND INTERACTIVE

COMPONENTS OF EDUCATION TOGETHER IN ONE PLACE, AT THE SAME TIME.

WITH THIS UNBEATABLE COMBINATION, STUDENTS CAN LEARN ALMOST SIX

TIMES MORE IN THE SAME AMOUNT OF TIME. I HOPE YOU'LL AGREE WITH ME

THAT THIS IS TREMENDOUSLY EXCITING.

58-584 0 - 92 - 2
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AND THE BEST PART IS NOT ONLY DO WE HAVE ALL THE INFORMATION

READILY AVAILABLE THROUGH FEDERAL AGENCIES, BUT WE ALSO HAVE ALL

THE TECHNOLOGY NEEDED TO BRING JEDI TO LIFE TODAY.

NOW THAT YOU KNOW A LITTLE ABOUT JEDI, I'D LIKE TO TAKE A FEW

MINUTES TO SHOW YOU FIRST HAND WHAT IT CAN DO. JERRY MC FAUL, THE

ORIGINATOR OF JEDI, AND I, WITH YOUR HELP, WILL DEMONSTRATE THE

JEDI DISC FOR . JERRY [JACKSON ASSISTS MC

PAUL IN DEMO AND OFFERS HANDS-ON PARTICIPATION BY SUBCOMMITTEE

MEMBERS)

AS I MENTIONED, JERRY IS THE ORIGINATOR OF JEDI AND WILL BE TELLING

YOU MORE ABOUT THE PROGRAM AND ITS HISTORY LATER ON.

TO MOVE ON, WE HAD THE PRIVILEGE LATE LAST YEAR OF CONDUCTING THE

HANDS-ON DEMONSTRATION YOU JUST EXPERIENCED AT A CHEMISTRY CLASS

AND INTRODUCTORY COMPUTER SCIENCE CLASS AT MC CLEAN HIGH SCHOOL IN

FAIRFAX COUNTY. AND I CAN'T BEGIN TO DESCRIBE HOW OVERWHELMINGLY

REWARDING IT WAS TO SEE JEDI USED IN A CLASSROOM SETTING. MORE

IMPORTANT THOUGH, WAS THAT THE STUDENTS NOT ONLY LOVED IT -- THEY

DIDN'T WANT TO STOP USING JEDI. THEY WERE ACTUALLY HAVING FUN

WHILE THEY WERE LEARNING!

30
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IF I WERE ASKED WHAT MY BEST LEARNING EXPERIENCES HAVE BEEN, I

WOULD HAVE TO SAY TRAVELING AROUND THE WORLD. THE BEAUTY OF JEDI'S

USE OF CD-ROM IS THAT IT GIVES STUDENTS WHO MAY NEVER LEAVE THEIR

HOMETOWNS THE ABILITY TO SEE, HEAR AND LEARN ABOUT THEIR WORLD

INTERACTIVELY. AND AGAIN, JUST BY USING INFORMATION THAT ALREADY

EXISTS IN THE PUBLIC DOMAIN.

SINCE WE HAVE THE INFORMATION AND TECHNOLOGY AVAILABLE, OUR NEXT

STEP IS TO GET JEDI INTO THE SCHOOLS. AS NATIONAL SPOKESPERSON FOR

JEDI, I'M GLAD TO TELL YOU THAT TMM, INC., THE COMPANY WHOSE

TECHNOLOGY MAKES THE JEDI DISCS POSSIBLE, THE JEDI TEAM AND I HAVE

DEVELOPED A PLAN TO GENERATE AWARENESS AND SUPPORT FOR THE PROJECT

WITH TEACHERS ACROSS THE COUNTRY.

ON A GRASSROOTS LEVEL, BOTH TMM AND I HAVE COMMITTED OUR OWN TIME

AND FUNDS TO GENERATING WIDESPREAD AWARENESS AND EXCITEMENT FOR

JEDI WITH STUDENTS, THEIR PARENTS, AND LOCAL EDUCATORS AND SCHOOL

BOARDS BY SPONSORING AND PARTICIPATING IN A NATIONWIDE, HANDS-ON

DEMONSTRATION TOUR. T ALSO WILL BE USING OUR BUSINESS

RELATIONSHIPS TO SOLICIT SUPPORT AND FUNDING FOR JEDI FROM THE

PRIVATE SECTOR.

ki .
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BEFORE I CLOSE, I'D LIKE TO SAY THAT I'VE ALWAYS SEEN EDUCATION AS

THE BACKBONE OF OUR SURVIVAL. NOT ONLY AS A COUNTRY, BUT ON A

GLOBAL LEVEL AS WELL. THE SOLUTION TO MANY OF OUR ENVIRONMENTAL

PROBLEMS, WHICH ARE PROBABLY THE GREATEST THREAT WE FACE TODAY,

WILL BE FOUND IN SCIENCE. BUT IF STUDENTS AREN'T LEARNING THE

SUBJECT, THE NEXT GENERATION WON'T BE EQUIPPED TO DO ANYTHING ABOUT

IT. OZONE DEPLETION, THE GREENHOUSE EFFECT, LANDFILLS AND ALL THE

OTHER CRISES WILL JUST CONTINUE UNTIL THEY OVERWHELM US.

THOMAS EDISON ONCE SAID THAT HE BELIEVED THAT FILM WOULD

REVOLUTIONIZE EDUCATION. WERE HE ALIVE TODAY, I'M CONFIDENT THAT

HE WOULD SAY THE SAME THING ABOUT JEDI AND CD-ROM TECHNOLOGY. I

HOPE YOU'LL AGREE.

THANK YOU FOR YOUR TIME THIS MORNING.

3d
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Mr. WISE. Thank you very much, Mr. Jackson and the entire
panel. I was struck by something you said, which is that you can
adapt this to the local angle and students to a particular problem,
and you mentioned specifically global climate change and ozone de-
pletion.

I'm curious, based upon the example that we saw earlier, if you
can, program in, say, a 3 degree Fahrenheit increase in tempera-
ture on the eastern coast. Perhaps it's been more than that this
May. Over a period of time, can you estimate how much of an in-
crease you would have in water level or in sea level?

Mr. SPROUT". At this time, on our disk, we don't have that capa-
bility. There are some models out there that we don't have avail-
able to us yet that would do such a thing, but we have to caution
people that those models are pretty primitive yet, and making
those assumptions from that would be stretching it probably quite
a bit.

We have the ability to take the information from those models
and say if a 3 Fahrenheit rise would give us a 50 meter rise. We
can do that, but we can't model a 3 degree temperature rise at this
time.

Mr. WISE. I just want to know how long I have to wait until West
Virginia becomes beach front property. [Laughter.)

What strikes me about thisand please correct me if I've gotten
the wrong impressionwhat does strike me, though, is that you
have the ability, with the CD-ROM disk, to work the data in a lot
of different ways.

If I'm going through a book, a hard copy book, you may have ex-
ercises for me, but those are set exercises. Here I design the exer-
cise to any situation.

Mr. SPROULL. Correct. The textbook is very linear. With what we
have, that you could focus, for instance, on the Galveston Bay area,
and have one group of students working on the impact of the wet-
lands from a 1 meter rise. You can have another group of students
working on the impact on populations from a 1 meter rise.

With that, you begin to branch out. Once you study one area, the
students can select other areas to do the same type of study. I feel
confident that if I had free rein in my classroom, I could probably
structure an entire year around that one image and branch off
from that.

Mr. WISE. It sounds like a school can make unlimited use of a
CD-ROM disk. Is this actually better than being online?

Mr. SPROULL. In many ways it is. Online, you're limited to access
to phones, which is another problem in teaching. Online sometimes
a 71 be very expensive. CD-ROM will not replace the ability to get
quick data that we can get off of online, but it will certainly give
us the ability to get a hold of archive data in a much cheaper way
than online access.

Mr. WISE. That brings up other questions, though, of capability of
schools. Is it enough to provide schools with the raw data on CD-
ROM? It seems to me you have to provide an organized curriculum
to go with that, don't you?

Mr. SPROULL. We found we have to demonstrate that this can be
worked in. When I ntarted this project, I was a little bit apprehen-
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sive about whether we could do this? Could we tike raw scientific
data and plug it into a classroom?

After our teachers started working on this, I had no doubts. We
have to demonstrate how it is to be used, and we have to get away
from the idea that the curriculum has to be set all the time. We
can use a lot of the tools for studies, meaning science, math, social
studies, and English as we do JEdI. Kids will learn those as they
go, if you will, online. Setting a curriculum around JEdI is not our
intent, because there is no way we could do that.

Mr. WISE. The teachers that you've been working withI take it
there must be some teacher training process.

Mr. SPROULL. I'm in the process of doing itFriday, I leave for a
series of hands-on workshops that will take all summer, 1 week
hands-on workshops, getting people comfortable and competent in
using this. That takes 2 hours. By the end of 2 hours, people are
processing images they had no idea up to that point, probably, ex-
isted. After that, it's the implementation of how are you going to
use it in your classroom.

Mr. WISE. What process did you use to select the schools that this
is going in?

Mr. SPROULL. We sent out a number of notifications. We had a
JEdI-gram that we distributed as widely as possible, and anybody
that showed the least bit interest got on our mailing list.

From all of the responses and all of the contacts, I've done prob-
ably 200 demonstrations all over this country, and from all of those
responses, we had people say, "I want to be involved," and they
signed a memorandum of understanding with the geological survey
saying that they would test the data bases, that they have the
equipment available, and they would provide us feedback if we
were to provide them with a set of JEdI disks and the activity
book.

Mr. WISE. Now, in terms of having the equipment available, does
that mean they also have to have the auxiliary equipment for the
CD-ROM disk? I think that costs roughly, what, $500 or so?

Mr. SPROULL. Yes.
Mr. WISE. So the school already has that. That's not something

that comes with the notes and the information?
Mr. SPROULL. No, sir. We're finding there are more and more

CD-ROM readers out there. It's surprising that there are that
many out there. They're used primarily in libraries right now, but
they are going to make inroads into the classroom.

Mr. WISE. Mr. Jackson, you've spoken about the enthusiastic re-
action among students, and I can see that in adults, too. What
about among teachers?

Mr. JACKSON. Oh, well, there's been a wonderful response. As a
rule, when I travel, touring, I always visit schools, and I have
many friends who are teachers across the country, and I have sent
them various information concerning JEdI. They're very interest-
ed.

Mr. WISE. Why did your company get into this initially?
Mr. JACKSON. It was at a conference here in the District of Co-

lumbia that I met Jerry McFaul, and he began to tell me about
JEdI, and the more he told me, I became addicted. I wanted to be a
part of it. I think it's important to our country, to our future edu-
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cation. It's the backbone of survival. It's important to me. I'm a
parent, so I'm concerned about my children's education as well.

Mr. WISE. What needs to be done, in your opinion, to make the
program self-sustaining.

Mr. JACKSON. I think the important thing is getting it into the
classrooms. I mean, the technology is there. It does exist, but by
getting the kids involved, that's a totally different level, and that's
where I come in, and my friends in the entertainment industry.

I'm going to launch a campaign across the country, various
friends who are touring, say "New Kids on the Block," maybe they
can drop in at various cities and visit a school and talk about JEdI,
things like that. I think that will get kids more involved if they see
the people they idolize involved with JEdI.

Mr. McFAUL. Mr. Chairman, I think we also have an opportunity
here to expand on this experiment that we're calling JEdI. By the
way, I should mention that the term "JEdI" was allowed to be used
by one of our industry supporters, the Lucas Film Corp., but what
you're looking at is the results of taking three agencies worth of
data and software developed by these agencies to view and visual-
ize these data, we've taken that and rolled it along with a major
teacher involvement into something that's meaningful for the

if we've only used three agencies' data, and there are, in
. timation, over 50 agencies doing things in CD-ROM, just

thuik what we could do if we got all of those other agencies' data
involved in our project.

And we have the advantage of, No. 1, the economics of the tech-
nology working for us. We can produce very affordable, inexpensive
teaching tools, and as Jim Sproull mentioned, $30 is all one has to
pay to procure the three disks and the activities book right now.

Second, the readers, or the technology to actually access the in-
formation, right now, they are between $400 and $500, but they, by
all industry estimates, should be in the several hundred dollar
range very soon. The technology is designed to be a mass produced
technology, CD technology, and that's what CD-ROM builds on.

So we have some very positive trends working in our favor to
keep the costs of this information access very low. We have the po-
tential source, a very rich source of information coming from the
rest of the Federal Government, if we can coordinate efforts a bit
to get their information supplied to us, and, as Jim said, transition
the boundaries between specific disciplines in the classroom and
allow social studies and chemistry and math all to be integrated,
because these various other disks provide information that would
all blend together and provide a very, very rich educational experi-
ence.

So I think we have an experiment that proved that reuse of the
Government's information, that's coming out on CD-ROM anyway,
is very vital and useful to the educational community, and I think
we have nowhere to go but up on this project.

Mr. WISE. What kind of Federal support do you need to sustain
this, or what type of additional Federal support do you need?

Mr. MCFAUL. Well, we haven't really gotten down to brass tacks
in terms of dollar figures. We are encouraged by the University of
Maryland's proposal to the National Science Foundation to secure
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enough funding to provide a national coordination effort for JEdI
for the next 3 years, and we hope the folks at the National Science
Foundation agree with us in our endeavors here.

Certainly, having additional support from Congress would be wel-
comed, and if that allowed other agencies, as they're making their
CD-ROM disks, to, let's say, make additional disks that would be
provided to the project, perhaps in some sort of disk bank, that
could then be drawn upon by schools and educational institutions
who would like to have additional disks.

Writing to the disk bank might secure those disks, if the incre-
mental funding, which would be relatively low, because CD-ROMs
are in the price of $1.50 to $2 apiece, the incremental funding to
produce a disk bank of this type, I think, would be very minimal,
and we could leverage a large amount of educational resources off
of a very modest funding.

Mr. SPROULL. Mr. Chairman, I will be working with the Universi-
ty of Maryland on this project as it moves over there, and we've
already talked about possibilities. For instance, there's a particular
disk we're talking about that has all of the United States plus a lot
of international climate data; it cost $2.

If we bought a number of those and kept them at Maryland and
distributed them at cost plus shipping and handling plus another
little bit of an increment of a dollar or so a disk that will allow us
to bank in more money to buy more disks, then we could distribute
those disks at less than $8 per disk to the teachers.

I know, as a classroom teacher, I would pay for that out of my
own pocket, as I usually have done in the past, because it's some-
thing that I need, and it's very, very cheap. Now, if those disks
were made to us free of charge, we could even do more with it. We
could distribute it on a much wider basis, much more cheaply, and
have more development go into putting this together.

Most of what we have on the JEdI disk is integrated. We've
taken a lot of things and put them together on an integrated,
menu-driven front end. What we want to do now is move to take a
disk right after coming out of NOAA, NASA, the Geological
Survey, or another Government agency, and distribute that bun-
dled with a teacher activity to demonstrate its use and how to
access that particular data set.

Mr. WISE. On a little different turn, in the technology, Mr.
McFaul or anyone, what's the life span of these disks? Is there any
problem with storage?

Mr. McFAuL. Well, we have experienced with disks we've made
over 5 years ago that still seem to be perfectly readable. The indus-
try mastering and replicatinE, facilities generally give a figure of
about 25 years or more as the life of the disk.

We, via the SIGCAT organization I mentioned earlier, have an
effort underway working with the Naval Air Development Center
in Warminster, PA, to do additional research to find out the lon-
gevity of these disks through environmental torture testing and life
cycling of the disks themselves.

Mr. WISE. The environmental torture testing, does that approxi-
mate the use in a regular school? [Laughter.]

Mr. McFAuL. Sixth through eighth grade. So we're looking into
that situation, but we're very confident that the technology is a

42
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very hardy technology, very robust technology, in terms of its abili-
ty to preserve information.

In fact, a lot of agencies, our own included, are looking seriously
at CD-ROM for it archival qualities in addition to its dissemination
qualities.

Mr. WISE. Mrs. Mink, any questions?
Mrs. MINK. Yes. I'm sorry I came in late. I probably missed the

best part of all of your testimony. I was interested in knowing, if
the schools did receive the disks, what sort of technology or equip-
ment would they have to have in order to have access to the infor-
mation on the disks?

Mr. SPROULL. It runs on both the IBM-DOS platform or the
Apple Macintosh platform. The DOS side runs at what I consider
now kind of at least easy to get to technology. The cost of a basic
machine to run all of this would be a little less than $2,000, an old
286 that works at 12 megahertz. It's a pretty simple machine com-
pared to what else is out there.

Mrs. MINK. And what would be the average cost of that ma-
chine?

Mr. SPROULL. Average cost is less than $2,000 for the entire com-
puter and the monitor to display it.

Mrs. MINK. How many sets of these disks are already in a form
that can be distributed to schools?

Mr. SPROULL. We have over 400 disk sets sent out within the last
month, and the feedback I'm getting once they get them properly
installed is they're just absolutely enthralled with what they're
able to access.

Our first pressing was 1,500 disks. People who are buying the
disk at $30 have said, that I'm giving those away to teachers. These
are only a few, less than 200, maybe now less than 100 sets left,
and they're going to have to repress. The demand has been over-
whelming since we published in May.

Mrs. MINK. When the teachers actually receive the disks, what
sort of backup workbooks or other kind of teaching booklets accom-
pany the disks so that they would have some feeling of comfort in
dealing with it?

Mr. SPROULL. They all come bundled with our teacher activity
book.

Mrs. MINK. So every one of the disks would have
Mr. SPROULL. Every one comes with that, which is a published

open file report from the U. S. Geological Survey, and it demon-
strates the use of 11 activities, 1 of which was coastal flooding, of
how to use this.

We make a statement in the very front that there is no way we
can write an activity for every use here. It goes on. It's not only
broad, it's also very, very deep.

Mrs. MINK. The development of the disks and the activity books,
is that funded by the Department of the Interior, or how did you
come about all of this?

Mr. SPROULL. Our teacher workshop was held last year. Last
year, by the end of July, we brought in 20 teachers from across the
United States, had published two CD-ROMs, two out of the three,
and had the makings of that teacher activity book for a little bit
over $4,000.
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MTS. MINK. It was sponsored by U.S.
Mr. SPROULL. It was sponsored by the USGS. We brought teach-

ers in with a promise that they would get graduate creditthat
was our biggest expense of money as of July of last year with also
the tentative promise they would get some computer systems.

By the end of workshop, a company called Sun Moon Star donat-
ed a system for every one of our 20 participants. So that started
the ball rolling. This summer, in every workshop, every 1-week
workshop we have, each participant is required to give me a very
detailed outline of a teacher activity for the JEdI disk. I will put
those together in electronic form and disseminate them either
through a bulletin board or a floppy disk, but we will keep building
this file of activities.

That's one of the things we want from our beta test sites. These
sites are to give us back activities, and eventually we'll have a
very, very large compendium of activities applicable to our JEdI
disks.

Mr. McFAm. This brings up a point, following Jim's points about
the funding. Basically, we had no funding. We scraped and found
enough money to do the things Jim described, but we depended on
industry to really cooperate with us, which they did admirably and
made the disks for us for nothing, and then NIMBUS Information
System produced the disks the teachers use in the workshop.

As Jim mentioned, Sun Moon Star and Apple Computer donated
entire computer systems, and other companies donated CD-ROM
disks to use. So we had about $180,000 worth of donations in goods
and services to the project just because the industry got behind this
project and thought it was something worthwhile.

Mr. WISE. If I could interrupt just a second. I apologize. I'd like
to start a rolling quorum, if I could. It will be about 30 seconds.
This hearing is recessed for all of 30 seconds. Don't go anywhere.

[Recess taken.]
Mrs. MINK. I have only one final question.
Mr. WISE. Yes, we're returning to Mrs. Mink.
Mrs. MINK. In your testimony, Mr. McFaul, you said that materi-

als were scheduled to be distributed free to over 500 schools around
the country. Is Hawaii included?

Mr. McFAuL. If it's not, it will be, ma'am. [Laughter.]
Mr. Wisz. Will the gentlewoman yield?
Mrs. MINK. I want that noted.
Mr. WISE. Now that we're getting down to being parochial, what

about West Virginia?
Mr. SPROULL. There are at least two teachers in every State of

the United States that have this, and these are the Presidential
awardees in science and mathematics. So Hawaii is represented
along with West Virginia, and every other State.

I also know that West Virginia is represented even more. There
are a number of teachers out there who have gotten thr disk out-
side of the Presidential awardees, and I believe there are one or
two others, Mrs. Mink, in Hawaii who have those.

Mrs. MINK. Could we get the names and the schools so that we
could go and see what they're doing with it, because I'm very much
fascinated and in support of what you're doing, and if we could en-
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large the distribution or expand it through congressional support, I
think that would be ideal.

Mr. SPROULL. Yes, ma'am. I'll get you those names.
Mr. WISE. If I may ask you to continue, if West Virginia is well

represented as being active, can I ask Mr. Jackson, then, if he
might be willing to stop by at some point or bring some of his
friends. I think we could put together a heck of a program, particu-
larly because West Virginia is very proud of the fact that it has a
national teacher of the year this year, it's Rae McKee from West
Virginia.

Mr. JACKSON. Absolutely.
Mr. WISE. Thank you. At this point, we're going to recess very

quickly for the final member that's necessary to vote on these re-
ports. This hearing is recessed for at least 15 seconds.

[Recess taken.]
Mr. WISE. I would ask any of the members if there are further

questions of the panel.
I just want to thank you very much, because I think clearly what

you're doing is extremely important. It's not only informative, but,
as Mr. Jackson pointed out, it's educational and interesting.

I think it's one way that we can get a lot of information out to a
lot of schools. I represent a rural area, and the importance of
having this type of information readily available means a lot, and
also there's certain aspects that are attractive. You don't have to
be online all the time.

The subcommittee looks forward to continuing to work with you
and to further get the information that's important out to those
people that ought to go receiving it. We appreciate the time that
you spent, not only with the subcommittee, but the time that
you've spent developing this. Thank you very much.

Mr. MCFAUL. Thank you for the opportunity to tell you about it.
Mr. SPROULL. Thank you.
Mr. JACKSON. Thank you.
Mr. WISE. The subcommittee will stand in recess for a couple of

minutes while you remove the equipment.
[Recess taken.]
Mr. WISE. Our hearing will resume. I would like to welcome

David Burnham, the codirector of Transactional Records Access
Clearinghouse, Washington, DC, and Professor Susan Long, codirec-
tor of the Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, Syracuse
University, Syracuse, NY.

Mr. Burnham, as you may have seen from the earlier panel, we
have a practice in this subcommittee of swearing in all witnesses.
If you would stand and raise your right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. Your written statements in their entirety are made a

part of the record, and I would invite you to summarize in any
way.

4 t".;



40

STATEMENT OF DAVID BURNHAM, CODIRECTOR, TRANSACTION-
AL RECORDS ACCESS CLEARINGHOUSE, WASHINGTON, DC, AC-
COMPANIED BY SUSAN LONG, CODIRECTOR, SYRACUSE UNI-
VERSITY, SYRACUSE, NY

Mr. BURNHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. It's a pleasure to be here. What we thought we'd do is
the following: I will give a brief summary describing the idea of
TRAC and what we're trying to do, and then Sue would present to
the subcommittee some slides that summarize how data can be
used to look at the performance of government.

As you noted, we are speaking on behalf of the Transactional
Records Access Clearinghouse, which we call TRAC. Our goal is to
teach individuals and organizations how they can obtain and use a
new kind of Federal information to assure themselves that their
Government is functioning in a fair and effective manner.

TRAC is a part of Syracuse University. We locate and obtain ad-
ministrative files of Federal Government agencies which have
never before been available to the public, then, using our technical
expertise, we seek to unravel what these data show us about the
actual performance of the Government.

We're talking about audit rates in each of the IRS districts, in-
dictment rates, NRC inspections activities. So far, we have focused
our attention on the Federal regulatory enforcement agencies such
as the Justice Department, IRS, Nuclear Regulatory Commission,
and EPA.

We have now obtained tapes with hundreds and hundreds of mil-
lions of transactions of the Government going back to about 1974
right up to date. Using these information resources in the main-
frame computer at Syracuse, we prepare regular reports as well as
specialized analyses and computerized files.

If a person has the technical ability, you can obtain tapes and
look at this data on your own. TRAC data has served as the basis
for news coverage on topics as diverse as environmental regulatory
enforcement and public corruption, as a foundation for local gov-
ernment deliberations on the regulation of the rental market, as
an information tool by businesses concerned about disparities in
IRS tax audit standards and collection practices, by scholars con-
ducting research on Federal agency effectiveness and by Congress.

Last year, for example, TRAC data served as the basis for a
series of questions from the staff of the Senate Judiciary Commit-
tee during the confirmation hearings of Robert Bonner, the current
head of the Drug Enforcement Administration.

Before describing how TRAC functions and giving you some con-
crete examples of its work, I'd like just to summarize three ele-
ments that we think has changed the world in a dramatic way.

No. 1, the universal adoption of computers during the last decade
by all of the Federal agencies means that detailed data about the
daily operations of all Federal agents working in the field are now
collected and stored in ways that make it very easy to retrieve,
more easy to retrieve than ever before.

No. 2, the Federal courts have are generally ruled that the FOIA
applies to all Government records, including computer tapes, dis-
kettes, what have you.
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No. 3, the rapidly increasing ability of computers to analyze mas-
sive collections of dataone of the studies you'll see is based on a 5
million case data base, and we're able to analyze itgives individ-
uals and organizations a powerful tool where they, even the single
citizen, are able to say, "Hey, what is the IRS doing out there?"

Since the beginning of history, Government administrators, of
course, have tried to keep track of the activities of their agents.
What's entirely new is that today's activity reports now can be col-
lected and analyzed at comparatively little cost because of the
power of the computer technologies.

For a variety of technical and cultural reasons, however, soci-
ety's efforts to obtain and study the information that describes
these operations, these transactions, has not kept pace with our
ability to do so.

One reason for this failure is the inertial power of our past expe-
riences. For thousands of years, information has been recorded on
documents, usually paper. Treaties, memos, press releases, con-
tracts, letters, textbooks, diaries, constitutions, newspaper articles,
this statement to Congress; these are the channels by which we re-
ceive information.

Documents are the main way we look at the world, other than
our eyes. Whether taking a high school science course, reading the
family bible, starting a business, buying a house, writing a will, all
of us in this room grew up in a world where documents, paper doc-
uments, played a major role in our are perceptions of what we
think of as the real world.

Suddenly, in the last 15 years or so, computers have become a
part of government, business, education, and medicine, and trans-
actional information is available. The old-fashioned literacy, the
reading literacy, no longer is sufficient for understanding our
world.

Comprehending the vast sweep and potential power of this new
information, seeing that the long available documents of history
now have a genuine rival, understanding that how we describe and
perceive Government no longer must rely on anecdotes alone, is
the first difficult step.

Once this entirely new approach has been grasped, once it has
been understood by newspapers, by Congress, by scholars, then can
come the development of the technical and analytic skills to select,
obtain, and use this information.

Now, Sue is going to give you a presentation of some of the data
developed by TRAC in the last few years. We have some slides that
demonstrate this new approach very clearly.

Ms. LONG. Transactional information, as David's been saying,
allows a new kind of constructive oversight, and we wanted to take
some examples from some of TRAC's past studies.

One of the things that we've looked at is the evenhandedness of
IRS enforcement patterns. Here's a slide showing variations in the
odds of audit faced by taxpayers in different parts of the United
States. We can see that the odds range from roughly 1.9 percent
out in Nevada down to only half a percent in Massachusetts and
New Jersey, thus varying by three or four times.

[Slides follow prepared statement, see slide 1.]

4 I



42

MS. LONG. Other areas in IRS also show vast variation in en-
forcement practices. If you are a taxpayer delinquent account; that
is, if you owe money to the IRS, and IRS wants to collect it from
you, IRS has a great deal of discretion, and one of the things they
can do is to allow you time to pay your debt through an install-
ment plan.

We can see that this discretion is exercised very differently in
different parts of the country. In Indiana, for example, 22.7 percent
of the taxpayers with delinquent accounts were allowed to pay over
time, about one in four; but in New Hampshire, only 2.2 percent
were given this option, only one-tenth as often as the similarly sit-
uated taxpayers in Indiana.

[See slide 2.]
Ms. LONG. Obviously, an alternative to an installment agreement

is IRS coming out and seizing your assets or your home or your
business. So this difference has a very major impact on citizens.
Once again the data shows major variations in how IRS enforces
tax laws.

[See slide 3.]
Ms. LONG. Turning to another subject. For some years, IRS has

contended in its published reports that tax underreporting has
grown very rapidly over the past several decades. This chart repre-
sents, from IRS's figures, the agency's best estimate of the extent
of taxes unreported on individual Federal income tax returns, and
we see a fairly sharp rise from their figures.

[See slide 4.]
Ms. LONG. Unfortunately, however IRS did not correct for the

impact of inflation over this period, and having access to the data
allows you to make that adjustment. And you can see on the next
slide, after we've adjusted the figures for inflation, that there's a
rise, but it's not as rapid.

[See slide 5.]
Ms. LONG. During this same period of time, of course, there's

been a significant growth in the number of taxpayers. If we intro-
duce that correction as well, again, we see a flattening out of the
trend.

[See slide 6.]
Ms. LONG. Finally, these estimates from IRS are based upon sam-

ples of returns that IRS has selected for a special and very thor-
ough audit. As we know, any time we have an estimate based on a
sample of information, there is a margin for error called "sampling
variability." This next slide, in the gray triangles, indicates the
margin of expected error.

[See slide 7.]
Ms. LONG. As you can see, clearly, based on IRS' own data, once

the adjustments have been made that should have been made, we
see there has been essentially no change in the estimated level of
underreporting on tax returns since 1969.

We've also lone some studies of the Justice Department, and the
kinds of transactional data we've obtained I'm sure might be help-
ful for the committee in its oversight of that agency.

The next set of slides present data from our first report, which
looked at the enforcement practices of a small number of big city
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U.S. attorneys' offices. Here is a map which shows the particular
large city districts that are covered.

[See slide 8.]
Ms. LONG. The next slide shows a blowup of the northern corri-

dor, indicating the big city U.S. attorney's offices covered there.
[See slide 9.]
Ms. LONG. One of things we examined was the rate of criminal

prosecutions in each of these large, big city U. S. attorney offices.
In this chart, we're looking at the average number of criminal de-
fendants that were prosecuted relative to the population in each
district, and you can see a vast variation, even among these big
city districts.

[See slide 10.]
Ms. LONG. So that in southern district of New York, which con-

sists of Manhattan and a few nothern suburban areas, we see that
the rate of criminal prosecutions is about three times that in
northern Illinois, which covers Chicago, or in Massachusetts.

One can also look in detail over the types of criminal prosecu-
tions that are being brought. The U. S. attorneys have a great deal
of discretion in how they handle the cases that are referred to
them, and, in fact, only actually prosecute about one-third of the
referrals that they received.

[See slide 11.]
Ms. LONG. In the United States during this period of time about

24 percent prosecutions were for drug crimes, but these varied in
these big city districts from a high of 40 percent in the eastern dis-
trict of New York, covering Brooklyn area in general [see slide 12],
down to a low, out in central California covering the Los Angeles
district, of only 17 percent.

[See slide 13.]
Ms. LONG. There was a fair amount of interest across the coun-

try in how the discretion exercised by prosecutors, using articles
from the Los Angeles Times, the New York Times, and Newsday.

One of the explanations for these different enforcement patterns
appears to relate to the allocation of attorneys to each of these of-
fices [see slide 14], and here is the slide showing selected districts.
It presents data about the number of Federal prosecutors in each
district per million people living in that district.

[See slide 15.]
Ms. LONG. Mr. Chairman, you should be pleased to see that in

West Virginia, the southern district, there were 20 attorneys per
million population. However, at the bottom we have the northern
district of New York, which includes Syracuse, where I'm located,
and we had only six attorneys per million population. When you
look at all 94 of the districts, the actual range, many districts is
only as low as 5, and it goes over 30. So there's tremendous varia-
tion.

Mr. SCHIFF. Professor Long, if you know, does the Senate Appro-
priations Committee have anything to do with the number of attor-
neys, or is that just coincidence? [Laughter.]

Mr. WISE. No. The fact that half the legislature is in jail now
might have something to do with it. [Laughter.]

Mr. SCHIFF. I didn't want to say that.
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Ms. LONG. We looked to try to understand better why there are
different patterns, and we looked over the decade of the 1980's,
and, on average, there has been very large growth in the number
of prosecutors hired in U.S. attorneys' offices across the land.

So in the decade of the 1980's, even correcting for the growth in
population, there is an average increase of 57 percent in the
number of prosecutors, Federal prosecutors. But you if look district
by district, this jagged line shows how variable this increase was
across districts.

In some districts, as the chart shows, there is no increase, zero
percent after correcting for population, while in other districts
there was growth as high as 200 to 300 percent. Some identified
peaks of these mountains are those districts which experienced
rather large increases. You can see West Virginia, the northern
district, had a very high increase, approximately 300 percent, Wyo-
ming had over a 200 percent increase, and Hawaii, the increase
was somewhere between 150 and 200 percent.

[See slide 16.]
Ms. LONG. The next slide presents the same data but here we've

labeled some of those districts that were on the bottom of the heap,
in terms of their increase in the number of attorneys during the
1980's, and we see that many of the very large urban districts are
represented here.

[See slide 17.]
Ms. LONG. Central California, that's Los Angeles, had zero per-

cent growth in prosecutors, after adjusting for population growth.
Northern California, San Francisco, also very low; District of Co-
lumbia itself; northern Illinois, which is Chicago; and New Jersey
were all down at the bottom.

[See slide 18.]
Ms. LONG. We've also done studies on particular topics, and this

is taken from a study that we did for the Bureau of National Af-
fairs, a Washington based publisher looking at environmental en-
forcement activities of the Federal Government in California. In
this transparency, we can see that California represents about a
little over 10 percent of the population in the United States.

They have roughly 10 percent of the Federal prosecutors, but
when we look at environmental prosecutions, both civil and crimi-
nal, they are underrepresented. In the criminal area, it's only
about 7 percent of cases are out in California. In the civil area, it's
only around 3 percent.

We can look at more detail on this next slide at Federal Govern-
ment within California, and the top bar is for the United States,
and it shows that during the period 1982 to 1990, there were ap-
proximately 20 environmental prosecutions, civil or criminal, per
every 10 million population in the United States, while in Califor-
nia, there was only about seven, or a third the level.

[See slide 19.]
Ms. LONG. In the various districts of California, the northern dis-

trict there around San Francisco; the central district, Los Angeles;
the eastern district, being the inland valley, the Sacramento area,
and the southern district, including San Diego, we can see tremen-
dous variation, and in particular northern California seems unusu-
ally low.
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[See slide 20.]
Ms. LONG. Another interesting phenomena is in southern Califor-

nia, the color breakdown within the bar represents criminal versus
civil cases, and you can see that in southern California, while its
enforcement level is lower than the United States as a whole, a
very high proportion of those are in the criminal area, and, in fact,
their rate of criminal prosecutions for environmental matters is
many, many times that of the United States.

Mr. BURNHAM. That's just a summary of some of the data we
have developed. We want to stress that this data doesn't provide
answers. It allows people to ask questions that have never been
asked before. No one has ever looked at prosecutorial discretion in

this way.
When we did the study on big city prosecutors, Ron Ostrow, who

is a very good reporter for the Los Angeles Times, went to the
acting U.S. attorney, Gary Fees, and asked him why there were so
few narcotic cases. Mr. Fees said, one reason it was low was be-

cause they had concentrated on bank fraud and defense contrac-
tors, a reasonable response. But have you ever heard a prosecutor
explaining what his values are, what he's interested in?

When Mr. Bonner, who was the U.S. attorney in Los Angeles
during most of that period, was appointed to be the head of the
DEA, the Senate Judiciary Committee looked at our data, and they
asked Mr. Bonner for his explanation of the data. He came up with
a different answer. He said it was because he was going after big
cases, and the big cases took more time to prosecute, so that there
naturally were a smaller number of them.

Neither the Senate Judiciary Committee nor the Los Angeles
Times came back to us and said, "Will you do an additional analy-
sis? Determine if this district in Los Angeles actually did bring
more bank fraud cases than the other big city districts?" They
didn't come back and ask us to do that.

The Senate Judiciary Committee didn't come and say, "Well, Mr.
Bonner says it's because he's brought big cases. Is that true? Does

he have more big cases than the other districts?"
We believe TRAC's methodology is a very, very useful way of

looking at our Government. We need these agencies, we want them

to be effective, we want good tax collection, but it has to be done in
a fair way if our citizens are going to cooperate with their govern-
ment.

That is the end of our presentation. We'd love to have whatever
questions.

[The prepared statements of Mr. Burnham and Ms. Long follow:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, thank you for this

opportunity to testify this morning on the value of federal government data. We

are speaking on behalf of the Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse (TRAC)

whose specific goal is to teach individuals and organizations how they can obtain

and use a new kind of federal information to assure themselves that their

government is functioning in a fair and effective manner.

TRAC, a clearinghouse at Syracuse University,' locates and obtains

computerized administrative files of federal government agencies which have not

been generally available before. Then, using its technical expertise, TRAC seeks

to unravel what these undocumented data sources reveal about the focus, nature

and changing character of federal regulatory and enforcement activities. So far

TRAC has focused its attention on federal regulatory and enforcement agencies

such as the Justice Department, the Internal Revenue Service, the Nuclear

Regulatory Commission and the Environmental Protection Agency. A partial

listing of TRAC information resources is attached to illustrate the types of

government transactional records TRAC has obtained.

TRAC was founded in 1989 under the joint sponsorship of Syracuse
University's School of Management and the S. L Newhouse School of Public
Communications. With offices in Syracuse, New York, and Washington, D.C.,
TRACI' work is supported by grants and research funding provided by foundations
and a variety of other sponsors, including the Rockefeller Family Fund, the
Bauman Foundation, the Deer Creek Foundation, the J. Roderick MacArthur
Foundation, the Matz Foundation (Edelman Division), the National Press
Foundation, the New York Times Foundation, the Alida Rockefeller Charitable
Trust, the Fund for Constitutional Government, and the Philip M. Stern Family
Fund.
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Using these information resources TRAC prepares regular reports, as well

as specialized analyses and computerized files and tabulations, which are utilized

by news organizations, businesses, scholars, federal, state and local government

agencies, libiraries, law firms, public interest groups and citizens. TRAC data

have served as the basis for news coverage on topics as diverse as environmental

regulatory enforcement and public corruption, as a foundation for local

government deliberations on regulation of the rental market, as an information

tool by business concerned about disparities in IRS tax audit standards and

collection practices, by scholars conducting research on federal agency

effectiveness, and by Congress. For example, TRAC data served as the basis for a

series of questions from the staff of the Senate Judiciary Committee during the

confirmation hearings of Robert Bonner, the current head of the Drug

Enforcement Administration.

THE EMERGENCE OF A NEW KIND OF FEDERAL DATA

Before describing how TRAC functions and giving you some concrete

examples of our work, we would like to briefly outline three elements of today's

information environment that together have worked to provide citizens an

unprecedented opportunity to comprehend the actual functioning of government.

Number One. The universal adoption of computers during the last two

decades means that detailed data about the daily operations of all federal agencies

are now collected and stored in ways that make it vastly easier to retrieve than in

2
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the thousands of years of previously recorded history when such information was

marked down on paper or pieces of clay by the scribes of a Chinese emperor, an

Egyptian king, or the clerks of our federal government.

Number Two. The federal courts have generally ruled that the Freedom of

Information Act (5 USC 552) applies to all government records, regardless of

whether the requested information has been recorded on paper, computer

diskettes or reels of tape.

Number Three. The rapidly increasing ability of computers to analyze

massive collections of data at relatively little cost has provided individuals and

organizations a powerful tool for monitoring the actual operations of their

government.

Since the beginning of history, government administrators have tried to

keep track of the activities of their agents. What is entirely new is that today's

activity reports now can be collected and analyzed at comparatively little cost

because of the power of new computer technologies.

For a variety of technical and cultural reasons, however, society's efforts to

obtain and study the information that describes the millions of day-to-day

transactions of the government's agents have not kept pace with society's actual

ability to undertake such analyses.

3
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One reason for this failure is the inertial power of our past experiences. For

thousands of years information has been recorded on documents, usually paper.

Treaties, memos, press releases, contracts, letters, textbooks, diaries,

constitutions, newspaper articles, statements to Congress, these have been the

channels by which we receive a great deal of the information we use to organize

and comprehend our world. Whether taking a high school science course, reading

the family bible, starting a business, buying a house or writing a will, all of us in

this room grew up in a world where documents have played a major role in

shaping our perceptions of what we think of as the real world.

But suddenly, beginning in a serious way just over two decades ago,

computers became an integral part of government, business, education, medicine

and all other parts of-our lives, and a new kind of information -- what we call

transactional infnrmation -- became widely available. The old fashioned kind of

literacy no longer is sufficient.

Comprehending the vast sweep and potential power of this new information,

seeing that the long available documents of history now have a genuine rival,

understanding that how we describe and perceive government no longer must rely

on anecdotes alone, is the first difficult step. Once this entirely new approach has

been grasped, then can come the development of the technical and analytic skills

to select, obtain and process the data.

5o
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Given the 'ultural, conceptual and technical barriers that must be

surmounted before the transactional records of the governmentcan be utilized, it

is hardly surprising that this information resource so far has been largely ignored,

even by those with much to gain from the insights it allows. Examples of this

failure can be found among many parts of society. For example, newspapers of the

United States continue to rely almost exclusively on the official statements and

press releases of government when it comes to covering the agencies of

government. Academics, even those accustomed to dealing with computer data in

other contexts, still largely rely upon personal interviews and the written word in

government reports, memorandums, and other publications when analyzing

government practices.

Although there have been distinguished exceptions such as Eliot Jaspin

at the Providence Journal, Dwight Morris at the Los Angeles Times, Al Reiss and

his students at Yale University very few reporters, scholars, or others have used

transactional data to determine whether and how the agencies of government

actually are carrying out their official missions. Most news organizations prefer to

quote the claims of a U.S. attorney concerning the indictment of a leading

organized crime figure rather than provide their readers a concrete analysis of

that prosecutor's actual enforcement record.

5
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TRAC's OBJECTIVES

The goal of TRAC is to reverse the cultural blinders that have served to

prevent all of us from seeing this new kind of federal information and to teach

members of Congress, reporters, scholars, businessmen and others how to obtain

and analyze these data.

Why do we think this is important? Precisely how does society benefit by

the dissemination and use of federal information in this way? As dearly

recognized by the Constitution, constructive oversight of the federal government is

an essential element of representative democracy. Although oversight may be

defined in many ways, the process at least requires the exploration of two always

related questions. First, are the agencies of government effectively managed, do

they work? Second, are the agencies fair?

Because the separate tasks assigned to the agencies are so important

collecting taxes, guaranteeing the nation's banking system, reducing the

distribution of illegal drugs, regulating the use of nuclear power, protecting the

environment -- assuring their effectiveness is essential to the continued

functioning of the American society. Thus, monitoring how effectively government

is managed and whether agencies are achieving their stated goals (yet without

unintended coats or consequences) is vital. Equally important, however, is the

second question: in the pursuit of their primary missions, are the agencies

treating each citizen, businessman, and organizations in an even handed way?

6
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Badly administered agencies enforcing the law in thoughtlessly erratic ways

probably represent a more serious threat to both the civil liberties of the American

people and their economic well-being than the deliberate conspiracies of rogue

bureaucracies.

SOME ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES

We now would like to present some case studies of transactional data we

have obtained from several federal enforcement agencies. As we do every time we

present our material, we begin with a very important caution: no single source of

data ever provides final answers, rather such data help identify issues and

questions which require resolution.

THE INTERNAL REVENUE SERVICE

The tax collection activities of the Internal Revenue Service impact directly

on hundreds of millions of individuals, corporations and other institutions. As

most House and Senate members know, a significant proportion of complaints

received by congressional district and state offices involve problems with the IRS,

or even allegations of mistreatment by the agency. From our conversations with

case workers and from reports of the General Accounting Office, follow-up

investigations show that a good number of the complaints against the IRS have

some merit.

7
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The Internal Revenue Service is divided into sixty-three districts, each of

which is headed by an individual district director. Although the IRS has national

policies on virtually every conceivable subject, this is a vast nation with wide

regional variations so that it should not be expected that the agency would achieve

totally uniform enforcement levels. TRACI' analysis of IRS transactional data,

however, shows there is an astonishing variation in how the law is enforced in

different parts of the United States.

Tax Audits. One obvious IRS administrative activity which can be

examined on a comparative basis is the number of returns audited in each district

relative to the number filed. IRS records show that in a recent year there were

districts, such as Wyoming and Nevada, where taxpayers were 3 to 4 times more

likely to be audited than in other districts like New Jersey and Massachusetts.

[AUDIT SLIDE] While regional variations in compliance levels and in the

distribution of the level and type(s) of income might help account for some

differences in audit rates, TRAC studies indicate that much of the variation

appears to have little legitimate rationale'

IRS Seizures and Installment Agreements. These questions about the

management of the agency are reinforced by district to district comparisons of two

See, for example, Susan B. Long and David Burnham, "Solving the Nation's
Budget Deficit with a Bigger, Tougher IRS: What Are the Realities?" Tax Notes,
Vol. 48 No. 6 (August 6, 1990), pp. 741-757. Findings were similar in previous
research studies conducted by Long.

6

8



55

other agency activities. During the long complex process of collecting the nation's

taxes, the IRS makes an administrative decision that a f&-ly small proportion of

the individual cases it is processing require more than routine follow up. At that

point, the individual or corporation involved is classified by the IRS as a "tax

delinquent account" or "TDA." In a very small proportion of the TDA cases, the

IRS physically seizes the assets of the taxpayer - a business's plant, an

individual's house or car, etc. - to satisfy the tax bill. IRS transactional data

show tremendous variation in seizure rates -- where the odds of having one's

assets seized for delinquent taxpayers in Pittsburgh are 13 times that of the

adjacent Philadelphia district (2.6% versus 0.2%), 15 times higher in San Jose

than in the adjacent San Francisco district (3.1% versus 0.2%), or 10 to 20 times

higher in Austin (4.1%) than in Manhattan (0.2%), Houston (0.3%) or even Dallas

(0.4%). (SEIZURE SLIDE]

The IRS often chooses to take a less draconian path. In certain

circumstances, for example, the individual person or business declared to be a

TDA can arrange to meet his or her obligation to Uncle Sam by making a series of

installment payments. Such "installment agreements" frequently can be

advantageous to both the taxpayer, who doesn't have to go out of business, and to

the government, that eventually collects the taxes that are owed. Once again,

however, data obtained and processed by TRAC shows that the odds IRS will

allow delinquent taxpayers to use installment payments varies sharply, from

9
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22.7% of all taxpayer delinquent accounts in Indiana to only 2.2% in New

Hampshire. [INSTALLMENT AGREEMENT SLIDE]

One interesting point about the audit rates, the seizure rates and

installment agreement rates. When Long's analyses first identified these vast

variations, IRS officials admitted that they were unaware such extreme variations

existed within their agency since they had never examined their own data in this

manner. A second point is that some months after the publication of these TRI 1:

data, an independent panel appointed by Commissioner Goldberg issued a report

questioning whether the IRS had become too decentralized. "Given its

responsibilities, the IRS must conduct its operation on a decentralized basis," the

panel said. "However, the operational decentralization of the IRS has been

followed by a decentralization of authority to such an extreme that we question

whether the National Office today has sufficient control over the actions of field

offices to achieve fairness and uniformity on a nationwide basis."'

Misleading Statistics: Taxpayer Compliance. TRAC's analyses of IRS

data suggest the value of independent verification of agency findings. During the

mid-1980s, for example, senior IRS officials such as former Commissioner Roscoe

Egger and political figures like Michael Dukakis, the 1988 Democratic candidate

for president, gave repeated speeches and statements claiming that tax cheating

Internal Revenue Service, Report of the Commissioner's Review Panel on
IRS Integrity Controls, October 26, 1990.
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was a rapidly growing national problem. For the IRS, the claim of soaring non-

compliance supported the argument for a larger and better equipped IRS. For

Dukakis, the hope that tougher enforcement could produce a windfall of new

revenue, sidestepped questions about how his government could pay for the social

programs he advocated without increasing federal tax rates.

But these claims of soaring rates of individual income tax noncompliance

are not supported by an analysis of the IRS's own research data. Since 1963 the

IRS has regularly conducted thorough audits of random national samples of

taxpayers to scientifically determine what IRS agents would find if every tax

return were audited. IRS's published studies emphasized the growing total tax

dollars these agency surveys indicated were not being reported by non-compliant

taxpayers. Expressed in graphic form, the tax compliance picture presented by

the IRS indeed looked very serious. [TCMP SLIDE 1] But MACs analysis

four 1 that these IRS figures were quite misleading. First, agency statements had

neglected to adjust for inflation. When this obvious adjustment is made, IRS

estimates on tax under-reporting look like this. [TCMP SLIDE 2] Similarly there

has been an increase in taxpayers over this period of time. When both inflation

and the growth in the number of returns are considered, underreporting on

average look like this. [TCMP SLIDE 3] There is one other adjustment the IRS

failed to make. As already noted, the IRS compliance research is based on sample

surveys and like all surveys in which a small number of cases are used to estimate

the behavior of the entire population, there is an expected margin of error

11
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(sampling error). When inflation, growth in the number of returns, and the

margin of error are considered, compliance levels over the past several decades

look like this. (TCMP SLIDE 4] So, contrary to the repeated claims of the

agency's commissioner, which were echoed by political figures in Congress and

elsewhere, the IRS's own best research suggests that since about 1969 individual

income tax compliance of the American people appears to have been relatively

stable -- in sharp contrast to the picture originally presented.

The question of how well the American people pay their taxes is an issue of

great importance to the continued health of this nation. While accurately

measuring tax compliance is a difficult science, misinformation clouds the ability

of Congress and the public to make valid decisions about the effectiveness of the

largest of all American enforcement agencies, the IRS. Further, what impact does

such misinformation, widely trumpeted in the news media, have on honest

taxpayers and their attitudes toward themselves and their government?'

JUSTICE DEPARTMENT

In addition to the IRS, TRAC has focused much of its attention on the

Justice Department, who through its 94 U.S. Attorney Offices are responsible for

For a detailed discussion of these and other IRS figures on taxpayer
compliance, see Susan B. Long and David Burnham, "The Numbers Game:
Changes in Tax Compliance During the La.it 25 Years?" Tax Notes, Vol. 46, No. 10
(March 5, 1990), pp. 1177-1185.

6 41
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prosecuting violations of federal law in the courts. A little known fact is that most

referrals for federal prosecution by the FBI, the DEA, and other federal

enforcement agencies approximately two thirds, in fact are declined by federal

prosecutors. Which cases U.S. attorneys decide to prosecute and which they turn

down are thug a very important area of discretion and shape actual federal

enforcement and regulatory priorities.

TRAC has sought information on this seldom explored area of prosecutorial

discretion by requesting computerized data about the criminal and civil

enforcement activities of the federal government from a variety of official sources.

These include the Justice Department itself, each of the 94 separate U.S. Attorney

offices, the Federal Judicial Center, the U.S. Parole Commission, the

Administrative Office of U.S. Courts, the United States Sentencing Commission,

and regulatory bodies such as the Environmental Protection Agency. Additional

data useful in understanding the sea in which each U.S. attorney swims has

been drawn from the computerized files of the Census Bureau, the Office of

Personnel Management, and the FBI which compiles national summaries of crime

reported to local law enforcement offices.

So far, the transactional records have allowed TRAC to prepare four

separate reports on various Justice Department activities. The first report

[SLIDE OF FIRST REPORT COVER] examined the criminal and civil enforcement

13
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activities of eleven "big cite U.S. Attorneys from 1980 to 1987.6 Most of the

eleven [SLIDE OF US MAP] were selected on the basis of their similar features

among the largest urban federal districts, as reflected in U.S. Census data.

Disparities in Criminal and Civil Enforcement. Our analysis found

that when looked at in terms of population there is a very wide district to district

variation in both criminal and civil enforcement. On the criminal side

[CRIMINAL SLIDE], federal prosecutors in the Southern District of New York

(Manhattan and northern suburbs of New York) brought approximately three

times more indictments than their colleagues in Massachusetts, Connecticut, New

Jersey, or Northern Illinois (the Chicago area). Although Manhattan obviously

has special characteristics, it appears that the number of prosecutors assigned to

each district by the Justice Department in Washington (big city per capita

prosecutor slide) may be an important factor in determining total activity. Notice

that Manhattan has five times more prosecutors on a per capital basis that Los

Angeles. We will return to the question of the deployment of federal prosecutors

in a moment.

The transactional data showed [CIVIL SLIDE] even more disparity in civil

suits initiated by the government in each of the eleven districts. Again on a per

capita basis, nine times more civil cases were initiated in the Northern District of

' See David Burnham and Margaret Hama DeFliur, The Prosecutors:
Criminal and Civil Cases Brought in Federal Court by the Offices of Eleven
United States Attorneys from 1480 to 1987, October 1989.

UJ

14

.,,



61

California (San Francisco) than in the Eastern District of Pennsylvania

(Philadelphia).

Detailed examination of the computer tapes showed other curious

anomalies. On the average for the period, 24 percent of the criminal cases

brought by federal prosecutors involved drugs. (U.S. CHARGES SLIDE] But there

was a considerable variation across districts. Forty percent of the individuals

indicted by federal prosecutors in the [E.NY CRIMINAL CHARGE SLIDE]

Eastern District of New York (covering Brooklyn and the rest of Long Island)

involved drugs. We assume this was so high because of the influence of Kennedy

International Airport. The district with the smallest proportion ofdrug cases -- 17

percent -- [LOS ANGELES CRIMINAL CHARGE SLIDE] was the Central District

of California.

As many of our studies do, the various disparities prompted articles in the

local press such as the Los Angeles Times [LOS ANGELES TIMES SLIDE], the

New York Times [NEW YORK TIMES SLIDE] and Newsday [NEWSDAY SLIDE).

In one of these stories (published on November 6, 1989) Gary Fees, the acting U.S.

Attorney in Los Angeles, said the Central District had a comparatively low rate of

drug prosecutions mostly because the office was concentrating on fraud in the

banking and defense industries.

Less than a year later, on July 11, 1990, the Senate Judiciary Committee

held a hearing to consider the nomination of Robert Bonner to be the new head of

58-584 0 - 92 - 3
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the Drug Enforcement Administration. Bonner had been the U.S. Attorney in Los

Angeles during a good part of the period covered by TRAC's study. The committee

asked Bonner to respond in writing to the questions raised by TRACs data.

Bonner's primary response, that his office brought relatively few drug cases

because it concentrated on only the largest and most complex matters,

contradicted Fees's explanation. But neither the Senate Judiciary Committee or

any reporter has sought the transactional data TRAC has which would allow them

to try to determine the true story.

Variation in Staffing Levels. A second TRAC report examined how the

Attorney General and his senior advisers have deployed the 7,000 federal

prosecutors, legal clerks, secretaries, computer specialists and administrators in

U.S. Attorney offices throughout the land during the decade of the eighties.'

TRAC found that the number of attorneys assigned, per each million persons

living in a district, varied sharply in 1989 -- from a low of 5 to a high of more than

30 [STAFFING FREQUENCY SLIDE]. Sometimes special circumstances help

explain these differences, but often any rationale is difficult to discern. Many "big

city" districts in comparative terms -- despite their demanding workload -- were

understaffed. For example, six of the most urban areas of the United States the

Central and Northern Districts of California (Los Angeles and San Francisco), the

6 See Susan B. Long, David Burnham, and Linda Kesselring, Federal
Prosecutors: Composition and Growth in Staffing in Each U.S. Attorney Office
During the Last Decade, December 1990.
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Eastern District of Michigan (Detroit), Massachusetts (Boston), Maryland

(Baltimore), and New Jersey (Newark) were only able to employ 'even to nine

prosecutors for every million people -- significantly below the national average.

Yet the Justice Department's budget authorized Wyoming (Cheyenne), on a per

capita basis, to employ 20 prosecutors for every million people, 2 to 3 times the

level of these "big city" districts and almost four times the level in the Western

District of North Carolina (Asheville) which had only five prosecutors per million

population. Or take Vermont which had three times more assistant U.S.

attorneys on a per capita basis than its neighboring state of New Hampshire.

During the decade of the eighties, the Reagan and Bush administrations

deployed substantial numbers of new assistant U.S. attorneys a 57% increase on

a per capita basis [GROWTH SLIDE]. Increases, however, varied sharply by

district from 0 to 300 percent (DISTRICT GROWTH VARIATION SLIDE 1]. The

pattern of growth was perplexing. Startling growth -- 200 to 300 percent --

occurred in the less congested, even rural, districts [DISTRICT GROWTH

VARIATION SLIDE 2], such as the Northern District of West Virginia (Wheeling),

Wyoming (Cheyenne), Western Michigan (Grand Rapids), and Northern NewYork

(Syracuse). Yet, during the same period, the Justice Department's budget for

highly urbanized districts such as the Central District of California (Los Angeles)

authorized the hiring of only enough additional prosecutors to keep pace with that

district's population growth representing zero growth in real terms for

prosecutorial resources in one of the nation's largest metropolitan areas
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[DISTRICT GROWTH VARIATION SLIDE 3] which thus remained remarkably

understaffed in comparative terms throughout the decade of the eighties.

This pattern -- startling growaz in the less congested, even rural, districts

and no growth or slow growth in many of the most urban districts -- typified many

areas of the country. Such sharp staffing differentials have real implications for

which federal violators are hauled into court. Since referrals generally greatly

exceed available prosecutorial resources, federal districts with lower staffing levels

may be forced to turn down cases which would have gotten prosecuted had the

offenses been committed in a jurisdiction with greater U.S. Attorney resources.

Environmental Litigation. Most recently, TRAC completed a study

sponsored by the Bureau of National Affairs comparing federal environmental

litigation in California versus the United States as a whole.' Both criminal

matters dealing with the illegal discharge of toxic, hazardous or carcinogenic

waste, as well as civil cases under the Clean Air Act, the National Environmental

Protection Act, the Rivers and Harbors Act., the Water Pollution Control Act,

Super Fund cases, and other federal environmental statutes.

While California now represents over 10 percent of the U.S. population

and has over 1 in 10 of all assistant U.S. attorneys in the nation, federal

See Susan B. Long, Federal Environmental Litigation: The Processing of
Criminal and Civil Environmental matters by T' S Attorney Offices in California
During the Last Decade (3 Volumes), March 1991.
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prosecutors in the state processed only 6 to 7 percent of criminal environmental

referrals and prosecutions nationwide, and just 3 percent of federal civil

environmental matters in the U.S. [ENVIRONMENTAL SLIDE] There is also

substantial variation among the four districts in California over their emphasis

upon environmental matters. Northern California (San Francisco) sawthe fewest

environmental cases, filing not a single criminal prosecution between 1982 and

1990, and only six civil environmental cases. In the United States, environmental

cases tend to be pursued using civil rather than criminal remedies in the federal

courts. Indeed, there were nearly nine times as many environmental civil cases as

criminal defendants charged with environmental crimes nationally from 1982 to

1990 (3,553 versus 404). However, in the Southern District of California (San

Diego), environmental criminal filings were more than three times higher than

civil environmental cases (21 versus 6). The Bureau of National Affairs, which

had commissioned the study, has begun a series of investigative articles based on

these data.°

Prosecutorial Discretion. While many factors influence district to

district variations in federal prosecutions, from the numbers, types, and quality of

referrals U.S. Attorneys receive to the level of available staffing, the priorities of

the individual U.S. Attorney can play a very significant role in shaping regulatory

and enforcement priorities. Often when a new U.S. Attorney takes office,

The first installment was published May 27, 1991 in the BNA California
Environment Reporter.
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transactional data reveal a sharp shift in prosecution priorities as when Rudolph

W. Guiliani took over from John S. Martin in the Southern District of New York

(Manhattan) (S.NY SLIDE], or during the respective tenures of three U.S.

Attorneys in Massachusetts (Edward F. Harrington, William F. Weld, and Robert

Mueller, III) during the eighties [MA SLIDE).*

CONCLUSION

These are but a few examples to illustrate the value of federal government

transactional data. In summary, the computerization of government information

and the concomitant increasing ability of modern computers to analyze massive

collections of such transactional data at relatively little cost has provided

individuals, businesses, and other organizations a powerful new tool for answering

two crucial questions: First, are the agencies of government effectively managed,

do they work? Second, are the agencies fair? Given the many important tasks

government agencies perform in our society, the role of government transactional

data in helping assure that these agencies are effectively and fairly managed can

be vital to the continued well-being of this country.

See Susan B. Long, David Burnham, and Margaret H. DeFleur, "Federal
Prosecutorial Discretion: A Comparative Analysis," paper presented at the annual
meeting of the Law and Society Association, Berkeley, May 1990.
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ditoree the rate of RS employees per 1.000
returns. and the budget dollars per $1,000
coliedied.

4. IRS per-sonnet 109: personnel *Ling
providing name, salary, posann, and imation
al each IRS employee. [Annual Nee Ion other
years. 1975.19811 and 1990, under
developmer4

NUCLEAR REGULATORY
CONMAISS6ON

Inspeogen and Erlotennent *es

1. NOCkrepectkrn andenforcernentofraclear
reactor facilities, 1974-19$I: detailed
Information on each Inspection and
artiorcementsclioncialpower plantstairenby
the NRC.

2. NRC inspection and 00/01C.M.Of of non-
nodur reactor facfrdes,:^744989:detaited
Information on each Inspection and
enforcement ace:viol id power Maas taken by
the NRC.

Other NRC Mee

1. Reactor index: detailed information on
nuclear reader lacifties foamed by the NRC.

2. NRC Agniat:ster FIE detailed Information
on non-reactor locates icensed to handle
nuclear matelot by to NRC.

3.NRC personnel, 1909: personnel Wing
providing name, salary, position and location
at each NRCompioyee. (Annual lies for other
yews, 1975. 1918,1990, under development.)

SUPPORTING DATABASES

Federal Personnel Dela Rise

1. FedereIcrnianemployees.1989:personnel
fisting at federal chifen employees, include*
employee name, agency, State (or U.S.torraory
or foreign country), county, city or place,
commotion, pay plan, grads, work schedule,
supervisory MMus. and salary information.
[Annual fees lor other year.. 1075- 1986,1990,
under development.)

Census tiles

1. Population estimates for counties, 1980-
1989: population elbmates for each county in
the Untied States by year.

2. Censue data from the 1980 population and
housing surveys: detailed inlormation lies
horn the r 980 Gene*.

Vu:lher detailed information Is available
wets.

In term. 'ion about those, rir nth* studies
not listed here, please contact one of our
offices (addresses fined below).

Syracuse Office:
478 Newhouse 9, 13244
(315) 443.3563
(fax 315-443-3119)

Washington, D.C. Oillcat
Su* 303, 666 Pennsylvania
Avenue, S.E., 20033
(202) 544-8722
(fax 202-547.5481)
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(SLIDE 1)

111111,111111=1111

IRS Audits of Individual
Income Tax Returns

Percent

Nevada 1.9 %

Wyoming 1.5

NY (Manhattan) 1.4

North Dakota 1.1

Georgia 1.0

IL (Chicago) 0.9

NY (Brooklyn) 0.7

PA (Philadelphia) 0.6

Connecticut 0.6

Massachusetts 0.5

New Jersey 0.5

US Average 1.0 %

IMMIIMIN1111111111111111111M11
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( SLIDE 2)

IRS Installment Agreements
Taxpayer Delinquent Accounts

Percent
Indiana 22.7 %
TX (Houston) 19.0

OH (Cleveland) 17.2

CA (San Francisco) 16.3

TX (Dallas) 15.5

New Jersey 13.3

NY (Manhattan) 8.7

CA (San Jose) 7.2

OH (Cincinnati) 6.4

CA (Los Angeles) 5.9

PA (Philadelphia) 5.3

TX (Austin) 5.3

NY (Brooklyn) 5.1

PA (Pittsburgh) 3.4

New Hampshire 2.2

US Average 12.7 %

7 ,
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(SLIDE 3)

IRS Seizure Rate
Taxpayer Delinquent Accounts

Percent

TX (Austin) 4.1 %

CA (San Jose) 3.1

Fl (Ft. Lauderdale) 2.7

PA (Pittsburg) 2.6

CA (Los Angeles) 2.4

NY (Brooklyn) 1.9

Connecticut 1.3

TX (Dallas) 0.4

TX (Houston) 0.3

FL (Jacksonville) 0.3

MassEichusetts 0.3

New Jersey 0.2

CA (San Francisco) 0.2

NY (Manhattan) 0.2

PA (Philadelphia) 0.2

US Average 0.5
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( SLIDE 10)

AVERAGE NUMBER OF CRIMINAL DEFENDANTS
(Per 100,000 Population, Age 18 and Over)

1980 to 1987
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(SLIDE 14)

Number of Attorneys Per Capita 1989

W. Virg, S 20

Wyoming 19

Vermont :1.7

U. S. 11

Mich, E 9

N. J. 9

Cal, C

Mass 7

N. Y., Ts: 6

9,
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( SLIDE 15)

Growth in Federal Prosecutors
(per million population)

82 84 86 se
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Mr. WISE. Well, the good news for you, I guess, is my questions
will be kept short. You were talking about the highest technology,
I need you to bring it down to tne most basic level for me.

For data, you went to the Department of Justice. They didn't
give you a CD-ROM disk, did they?

MS. LONG. No.
Mr. WISE. This information, did you request it? How did you re-

quest it?
Ms. LONG. We made a series of freedom of information requests

for a variety of different kinds of information, and we've largely
obtained them on computer magnetic tape.

Mr. WISE. So they were cooperative to you to that extent?
Ms. LONG. Yes.
Mr. WISE. I just want to know the secret. Apparently, you know

something I don't. They've not been that cooperative with us on
anything that I'm aware of. [Laughter.]

Ms. TANG. Well, we were a bit persistent, and we've done home-
work, in terms of what kinds of data that they were collecting, so
we knew they had it.

Mr. WISE. Did you run into roadblocks on any of it?
Ms. LONG. Well, there are always certain roadblocks that one ex-

pects just in the process of getting the information.
Mr. BURNHAM. All bureaucracies dance around some. But if

you're persistent and keep asking, and you know what you want,
you usually get the data in the end. You may know that Sue Long
brought 13 suits under the Freedom of Information Act against the
IRS in the last 15 years, and has won 12 of them. One is pending.

One of the most favorable decisions says that the agencies have
to give you data on computer tapes, et cetera, media, if it's avail-
able. The Justice Department knows that, even though they some-
times try to hide things. The IRS is now very cooperative with Sue.
[Laughter.]

Ms. LONG. I think it takes a while; it's a new kind of informa-
tion, this computerized information, so you'll run into some people
who don't realize they're supposed to make it available, and you
have to talk hard to try to convince them that it needs to be made
available.

Mr. WISE. Let me turn to Mr. Schiff, because I know we're going
to have to go in 1 minute.

Mr. SCHIFF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I was just going to ask
one followup question exactly on that. I'm afraid, like the Presi-
dent of the United States, I am computer illiterate, I regret to say.
I'm learning fast from my children, who have this in the classroom;
we never had it.

So I'm going to ask a question that may be very elementary. If
you wish to request actual computer information that you may
make personal use of rather than someone else's translation from
it, that means they must maim a copy of theirthey're not going
to give you their original. They must make you a copy. Is that an
easy process?

Ms. LONG. Yes.
Mr. SCHIFF. OK. That's what I wasn't sure of.
Ms. LoNG. In fact, it's a lot easier than putting paper through a

Xerox machine, because computers a .-e high speed, and you just
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give one command, and it's just like copying on your VCR to copy
it.

Mr. BURNHAM. Mr. Schiff, if the privacy requirements require
you to delete certain names, or if they want to take the names of
the judges off a particular tape, they can just instruct the comput-
er to do it. It's much easier than going through the old blacking
out process.

Mr. SCHIFF. So an objection, in your opinion, cannot be raised by
an agency that we can't do this because it's too difficult to provide
a computer facsimile of what we had. According to your testimony,
it is relatively easy for agencies to do?

Mr. BURNHAM. It's much cheaper than paper.
Mr. SCHIFF. All right. I just wanted to be sure of that, in case

that argument was raised. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I just want
to compliment the witnesses.

I've been working trying to get some information together and
struggling with it, I might add. I'm on the Judiciary Committee as
well as on your subcommittee, so I deal with the Department of
Justice all the time, trying to find out, for example, from the De-
partment of Justice, questions like how often do they bring a case
of felony possession of firearm.

Mr. BURNHAM. We can tell you. We'd be happy to work with the
committee.

Ms. LONG. That kind of information is on our data.
Mr. SCHIFF. I don't control the purse strings, however, that might

have to pay for that, but as a second example, in how many cases
was felony possession of a firearm brought only because the felon
committed another crime? And you wouldn't otherwise bring it, if
you found a felony possession of firearms. I can't get that informa-
tion, because they say it isn't assembled enough. I suspect it is, you
have just got to know where to look.

So I compliment you on this presentation, the witnesses in this
presentation, and you in having this hearing, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. WISE. Thank you, Mr. Schiff. We may ask the witnesses to
come back with some of that information. TRAC seems to be a do-
it-yourself organization whichwhat I hear you saying is that give
you access to data, and you'll do the rest.

Is it sufficient for the data to be available on disk or tape? And
then my followup question, then, is would online access help?

Mr. BURNHAM. We are supported by foundations now. We are
trying to get newspapers to pay us to meet our operational costs so
that we can provide them either a report, and eventually we hope
that we will teach them to do their own research on a tape. Some
of the big newspapers have a mainframe computer and have the
skills to do that.

However, on the NRC study that we're doing, we have a grant
that we're going to provide information on a State or a utility or a
year on the diskette, which would allow an individual newspaper
or public interest group

Ms. LONG. Or a library.
Mr. BURNHAM [continuing]. Or a library to just get a diskette

and do it on your personal computer at home.
Ms. LONG. And in terms of access, it's very easy to turn one

formonce you have electronic media, it's very easy to turn it
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from one form into another form. So given that some of these data
sets are very massive in size, it makes sense to provide it in some
form such as magnetic tape or CD-ROM rather than on online
access, which would be relatively expensive.

We can get online access, for example, to certain NRC data from
Syracuse, but we can't afford the long distance charges to access it
that way.

Mr. BURNHAM. And we don't really need it. Tape is very fine for
us or CD-ROM, when we move into that technology.

Mr. WISE. just fascinated. My sense is that, being creative,
you're obtaining information that some congressional committees
are having some difficulty extracting from agencies, possibly be-
cause we don't always know what we're asking for, but also be-
cause, I think, they are just bucking us.

Mr. BURNHAM. Mr. Wise, I am a personal old friend of Lowell
Dodge, the General Accounting Office official in charge of examin-
ing the Justice Department. Lowell, Sue and I are talking, and he's
doing some work, and we're doing some work, and we hope, eventu-
ally, to get a more intimate cooperation going with the GAO.

Mr. WISE. At this point, there are two votes that are coming, a
15-minute vote followed by a 5-minute vote. I cannot endanger my
voting record any further. The best thing I ever did was make sure
I didn't have 100 percent starting out.

At this point, then, I'll put the hearing in recess. What I would
like to ask of this panel is not that you necessarily stay around, I
appreciate it, but we could send you some questions in writing, and
you could answer for the record, and then we might then be back
to talk to you by telephone.

Mr. Bass, let me ask you, it's going to be probably 20 to 25 min-
utes. Is that acceptable to you, or would you rather we come back
at another time?

Mr. BASS. Whatever is convenient for you.
Mr. Win. OK. What I'll do, then, is come back. I thank the

panel, and the hearing is in recess.
[Recess taken.]
Mr. WISE. The hearing of the Government Information, Justice,

and Agriculture Subcommittee will resume. There's been a promise
of at least 5 minutes before the next vote.

When last we left, we were turning to our third panel, which will
be Gary Bass, executive director 9f OMB Watch, Washington, DC,
accompanied by John Chelen. As you know, the subcommittee has
a practice of swearing in all witnesses. If you'd stand and raise
your right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. Mr. Bass, Mr. Chelen, any written statement will be

made a part of the record in its entirety, and I'd like you to sum-
marize it any way you wish.

Mr. BASS. Mr. Chairman, I'm going to let John Chelen begin. I
must say it's nice to be here and have such an intimate setting
now.

Mr. WISE. We appreciate both of you for being here and taking
the time and waiting. You all have a lot to say and to contribute to
this. Thank you. Mr. Chelen.
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STATEMENT OF JOHN C. CHELEN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, THE
UNISON INSTITUTE, WASHINGTON DC

Mr. CHELEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's my pleasure, to be
here today. We're going to try to make this personal today instead
of doing an electronic demonstration. Maybe it's unfortunate, but
we'd like you to try to use your imagination.

Mr. WISE. Why is that unfortunate?
Mr. CHELEN. Unfortunate for us, because I'm sure my words will

fail me today. RTK NET is an online service, and it's probably very
appropriate to _lave a visual presentation. RTK NET is important
for these kinds of situations where people need to get information
very quickly. I think that's what should be the tenor of my com-
ments overall.

Unison Institute, of which I'm the executive director, concen-
trates on informaVon policy in trying to develop technical and com-
puter solutions for Federal agencies and for nonprofit associations.

We think that online access must be a significant and key part of
any government dissemination activity. RTK NET is intended to be
a research project c,r an experiment in the use of that technology.
Hopefully it will It an example for Federal agencies, and for other
organizations, on now they might disseminate information.

What I want to concentrate on today is to provide a description
of RTK NET and the services we're providing to grassroots organi-
zations, the people at the front lines who really need this informa-
tion.

They're not as well served as intermediaries and the insiders in
Washington who have easier access to information. I want to pro-
vide a desc,:iption of those users of RTK NET, and provide a detail
on how that information has specifically been put to use.

First, to begin with, what is RTK NET? RTK NET was a re-
sponse to the creation of the toxic release inventory. EPA is re-
quired by the passage of the Emergency Planning and Community
Right-to-Know Act, to maintain an inventory of toxic chemical re-
leases to the environment.

We think this law provides an extraordinary opening for commu-
nity involvement. We wanted to pitch in and help EPA establish
that online inventory to the best degree that it could. We had
worked with the technology required to provide online services for
many years and developed systems for commercial, nonprofit, and
other governmental agencies.

In order to take advantage of this opportunity, a diverse group of
38 national, State, and local public interest organizations agreed to
create a computer network, RTK NET, centered on the use of this
right-to-know information.

RTK NET was designed to help them collectively make more ef-
fective use of this information. However, RTK NET also had an-
other goal in mind, to demonstrate to EPA an example of how the
TRI should be operated by EPA itself.

EPA was quite direct and forthright in moving along with its
own plans for the National Library of Medicine.

However, we believed that better services could be provided, es-
pecially to grassroots and other local orgarmations that need this
data. So by creating and actually operating RTK NET, we could

112



93

demonstrate these alternatives, and we could do it in a way that
would keep us honest. We would know what was necessary by actu-
ally doing the hand holding and working with local groups. We
would know what their requirements really were. We could contin-
ue, on an evolving basis, to determine what users really needed,
and how to enhance those services, mainly to the end that EPA
could improve its own legislatively mandated system.

With those goals in mind, RTK NET then was intended to pro-
vide four services. The first was electronic mail, sending private
electronic messages between individuals so they could facilitate
their joint activities.

The second was electronic conferencing, whereby discussions and
group projects can electronically share messages and files. A group
dialog can be established, joint work products developed, and con-
sensus achieved.

The third is access to news and other information. Typically, fast
breaking alerts, general news, or recent reports, can be made avail-
able to a large group of people with relatively little effort. You can
also save a considerable amount of money. Postage, labor, and all
the attendant expenses can be taken substantially reduced.

The fourth, and perhaps the most unique part of RTK NET is
data base access. The full TRI data base, as well as other data files,
are available through RTK NET along with a full range of contem-
porary software tools that are necessary to complete a professional
analysis and report. These tools are provided in a way that makes
it suitable for varying levels of sophistication of the users them-
selves.

While there are other local national networks that are success-
fully providing data and other services, we think that RTK NET is
breaking new ground because of its large volume of national data.
Users who access RTK NET are able to find out the sources of pol-
lution in their own neighborhoods and communities, and they are
the ones who are personally responsible for finding out how to stop
these releases.

As I said, RTK NET assumes that there are vast differences in
the skill levels of the users who are interested in this information,
so there have to be various levels of user sophistication of the soft-
ware tools that are available for these users to select.

Any skill level, from novice to professional, can find the type of
software tools they need. A novice can select a less complex choice
for obtaining data. The computer could ask them a series of simple
questions on the chemical, the State, and the year of interest.

After they respond to these questions, a listing of the facilities
and the amounts that they release would be presented to them in
descending order by volume, with a grand total at the end.

A more experienced user would use a more powerful option
where the choices of content and format would be broader, the
processes would be longer, and inquiry rules more strict. Finally,
the most sophisticated user would use a complex computer lan-
guage to target the exact information that they wanted and specify
the format they need.

We think we have to be able to serve all of those various levels
in order to provide the full range of information capabilities that
are necessary to fully implement the law.

58-584 0 - 92 - 4
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Who are the RTK NET users? As I said earlier, it was initially
formed to help a group of 38 national, local, and grassroots organi-
zations, and it very much has focused on their specific pollution
prevention activities.

Right now, they do continue to make up the greatest portion of
RTK NET users. However, because the goal of pollution prevention
entails joint activities, and because thew solutions depend upon all
sectors of the community, RTK NET hE s been opened up to other
users.

Anyone with a commitment to use the information and to work
cooperatively to address the issues of toxic chemical releases has
been welcome to join RTK NET. We did have a limitation, mainly
self-imposed, of 200 users. That was initially targeted as the
number of people that we could provide technical support to,
mainly because of our own budgetary and staffing tai gets.

Since then, the number of users has increased, and we have more
than 275 participants. On page 7 of the written text, there is a
chart that shows the relative size of the RTK NET user groups.
Roughly half are public interest organization, typically grassroots,
but they do include State and national organizations as well.

One-fourth of these are Government, primarily EPA. The others
represent business, media, and academic and research interests.
About half of these users are from our three regional target areas,
the northeast, the Great Lakes, and the Gulf Coast.

These three areas were targeted because they represent high
concentrations of releases, according to the TRI data. We thought
we'd find a very willing and capable group in every one of these
locations who could very tangibly work with the information.

The third area, or the second area, actually, is how has RTK
NET been used? One of the fabulous things about the TRI is that it
does open up a direct channel between centralized Federal Govern-
ment and popular local efforts.

Through RTK NET, which is probably an adjunct to that chan-
nel, the typical barriers to access information have been eliminat-
ed. Users can avoid the distillation, the overrefinement, the repack-
aging, and the pricing, that is common with other Government
data.

Users are able to shorten that distance between themselves and
this evidence that's very relevant to their community interests.
Users have complete access to the entire national TRI data base of
over 4 million records and perhaps 750 million individual data ele-
ments.

These data elements cover individual local facilities and the
actual information these facilities report. For example, a user can
find out how much lead was released to the air, land, and water by
any specific industrial facility in any jurisdiction in the last 3
years, 1987, 1988, and 1989, for which the data are available.

Users can sort this information by city, county, State, zip code, or
congressional district. They can compare totals by year, by types of
facilities throughout the entire country. They can create files they
can transfer or download to their own PCs and use in their own
spreadsheets and data base management programs.

Examples that we've discovered show the leverage that's possi-
ble. Essentially, local groups can be deputized perhaps unofficially
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and indirectly, but certainly intentionally, to help enforce Federal
policies and program goals.

Moreover, these examples are outside of the official planned local
activities that were originally established by the legislatio:a. There
are no direct costs to the Federal Government for these activities
outside of the information distribution mechanisms themselves.

I think I'd like to talk about three general categories of the uses
of RTK NET. The first would be local efforts at individual facili-
ties, around the activities of these facilities, the second would be
general policy development, and the third would be city, State, and
other jurisdictional initiatives.

Let's take an example of efforts at individual facilities. In Chica-
go, Citizens for a Better Environment, working with the League of
Women Voters, the Sierra Club, and other local organizations,
became concerned with the air emission reports of a particular fur-
niture company.

The size of these emissions triggered concern and greater re-
search, leading directly to the discovery of permit violations where
the facility exceeded permit emission levels. Additionally, they
were found to lack other permits required for construction and op-
erations. Everybody is expecting litigation and prosecution at the
State level as a result of this. Additionally, other local companies
have opened dialogs with these groups because of the likely events
that may occur if their facilities are further researched as well.

If we look at general policy development, several organizations
have used the information to further their own general policy and
programmatic goals. Zero population growth, for example, looked
at the general impact of higher density habitation. U.S. Public In-
terest Research Group considered and projected the overall volume
of toxic releases in particular industries, including chemicals not
included in the TRI. The National Association of Manufacturers is
targeting companies who have major releases in order to promote
the development of policy alternatives and remedial programs.

At the political arena, initiatives are occurring at all levels. One
good example has occurred in Maine. The Maine National Re-
sources Council is tracking corporate emitters as part of a state-
wide industrial toxics project to reduce emissions. They are work-
ing directly with companies to voluntarily reduce the emissions of
17 priority chemicals.

Finally, a commercial group is advising on socially responsible
investment. They are using the TRI data as a factor in ranking the
social benefits, or harm of the activities of specific companies. This
ranking is then provided to socially aware investors.

In conclusion, RTK NET and the use of TRI data should stand as
an example of the leverage that is possible by opening direct chan-
nels to Government data. Use of online technology per se can make
this fast, inexpensive, and easy.

Government programs should include this mechanism es a spe-
cific tool to advance programmatic needs. I'm certainly happy to
entertain any other questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Chelen follows:]

1
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Good morning. My name is John Chalon and I an the Executive
Director of The Unison Institute, a nonprofit educational and
research organisation that focuses on information policy and the
federal government's computerisation activities.

A major issu of interest to us is how government information is
collected and distributed, especially in electronic or digital
formats. Because of that interest, we are co-sponsors of RUE NET,
a novel electronic information service that is providing on-line
access to environmental information.

My testimony today will cover three main areas concerning
electronic public access:

A description of RUE NET and the services we are
providing to grass-roots environmental organizations;

A description of tho users of RUE NET; and

A description of how RTE NET information has been put to
use.

What is RTX WET?

The Toxic Release Inventory (TRI) that EPA is required to maintain
by the Passage of the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-
Know Act of 1986 (Title III of the Superfund Amendments and
Reauthorization Act) created an extraordinary opening for community
involvement in major chemical accident prevention, emergency
preparedness, and chemical release reporting. Because of that law,
there is a federal legal mandate for citizen participation in
chemical health and safety planning and monitoring at the local
level.

In order to take advantage of the new opportunities for pollution
prevention that this law created, a diverse group of 38 national,
state, and local public interest organizations agreed to create a
computer network centered on the use of chemical right-to-know
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information. This computer network, RIM NET, was designed to
improve their collective ability to access and make effective use
of chemical right-to-know information and national chemical safety
expertise.

However, RIM NET also had another goal in mind, to demonstrate to
EPA an example of how the TRI should be operated by EPA itself. We
have worked with the technology required to provide on-line
services for many years and have developed systems for commercial,
non-profit, and other government agencies. We knew tht better
services could be provided that would make the data more useable.
By creating and operating RIM NET, we could demonstrate
alternatives, determine what users really need, and continue to
enhance services, to the end that EPA improves its legislatively-
mandated system.

RIM NET provides four key services:

Electronic Wail
Members can send private electronic messages to each
other accelerate their interaction and joint activities.

Electronic Conferenoing
Discussions and group projects "an electronically share
electronic messages and files. A group dialogue can be
established, joint work products developed, and consensus
can be achieved.

Access to news and other text information
Fast-breaking alerts, general news, or recent reports can
be made available to a large group with relatively little
effort. Postage, labor, and delay can be eliminated.

Database Access
The TRI and other environmental information is available
with a full range of contemporary software tools that are
necessary to complete a professional analysis and report.

What makes RIM NET unique is that it provides database access.
While there are other local and national networks that are
successfully linking environmental organisations together and
helping then organise and carry out their missions, RIM NET is
breaking ney ground by providing a large volume of national data.
Users who access MTN NET are able to find out sources of pollution
in their communities and who personally is responsible for these
releases.

Users have complete access to the entire national TRI database of
over 4 million records and perhaps 750 million data elements.
These data elements cover individual local facilities and the
factual information they report. For example, a user can find out
how much lead was released to the air, land, and water by the
uaterling Plumbing Works" in WM.

.
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Users can sort this information by city, county, state, sip code,
or congressional district and they can compare totals by year by
the types of facilities around the country. They can create files
that they can transfer (download) to their own PC's and use in
their own spreadsheet and database programs.

Importantly, RTX WET assumes that there ars vast differences in the
skill levels of users who are interested in this information.
Therefore, there are various levels of ease or sophistication of
software tools that are available for the users to select. Any
skill level, from novice to professional, can find the type of
software tools they need. Nor example, a novice could select a
less complex choice for obtaining data. The computer would ask a
series of simple questions, such as the chemical, state, or year of
interest. After the use responded, a listing of the facilities and
the amounts they released would be presented, in descending order
by volume, with a grand total at the end. A more experienced ueer
would use a sore powerful system whore the choices of content and
format would be broadei, but the process would be longer and sore
strict. The most sophisticated user would use a complex computer
language to target the exact information and specify the exact
format they might want.

Mho Are the RIK INT Users?

RUC NET was originally aimed at grass roots organisers and local
activists. It was intended to serve a small group that focused on
very specific pollution prevention issues. As such, these public
interest participants ccAtinue to make up the greatest portion of
RTK NET users. Eowever, because the goal of pollution prevention
entails joint activities and solutions developed by all sectors of
the community, FMK NET has been opened up to other users. Anyone
with a commitment to use the information and to work cooperatively
to address the issues of toxic chemical releases has been welcomed
to join RTK NET (however subject to our self-imposed size limit of
200 users based upon budgetary and staffing targets.)

Today we have more than 275 participants. On page 7, the chart
shows the types of ATE NET users. Roughly half are public interest
organisations, one-fourth are government, and the others represent
business, media, and academic/research interests. About half of
the users are from one of our three regional target areas: the
Northeast, the Great Lakes, and the Gulf Coast (all three areas
represent high concentrations of releases according to the TRI
data.)

Now Sas ATE NET Been Used?

The TRI opens a direct channel between centralised federal
government and popular local efforts. Through RTK NET, the typical
barriers to access information have been eliminated. Users can
avoid the distillation and over-refinement, repackaging, and
pricing that is common with other government data. Users are able
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to shorten the distance between themselves and this tangible
evidence that's relevant to their community interests.

The exaaples that we've discovered show the leverage that is
possible. Essentially, local groups can be deputized, perhaps
unofficially and indirectly, to help enforce federal policies and
programs. Moreover, these examples are outside of the official
planned local activities that were originally established by the
legislation. There are no direct costs to the federal governaent
for these activities, outside of the information distribution
aschanisms themselves.

Those examples fall into three general categories:

- Efforts at Individual fa*ilities;

General policy development;

- City, State, and other Jurisdictional initiatives.

Let's take an example of efforts at individual facilities. In
Chicago, Citizens for a Better Environment, working with the League
of Women Voters, the Sierra Club, and others, became concerned with
air emissions reports of a particular furniture company. The size
of these emissions triggered greater research, leading to the
discovery of permit violations, where the facility exceeded
emission limits and was found to lack other permits required for
construction and operations. Litigation and prosecution at the
state level are likely to result. Additionally, other local
companies have opened dialogues with these groups.

For general policy development, Zero Population Growth looked at
the general impact of higher density habitation. U.S. Public
Interest Research Group considered and projected the overall volume
of toxic releases in particular industries, including chemicals not
included in the TRI. The National Association of Manufacturers is
targeting companies who have major releases in order to proaoto the
development of policy alternatives and remedial programs.

In the political arena, initiatives are occurring at all levels.
One good example is occurring in Maine. The Maine Natural
Resources Council is tracking corporate emitters as part of the
Industrial Tonics Project to reduce emissions. They are working
directly with companies to voluntarily reduce the emissions of 17
priority chemicals. Finally, a commercial group advising on
socially responsible investment is using the TRI data as a factor
in ranking the social benefits of specific companies.

In conclusion, ATM NET, and the use of TRI data, should stand as an
example of the leverage that is possible by opening direct channel
to government data. The us of on-line technology can maks this
fast, inexpensive, and easy. Government programs should include
these mechanisms as a specific tool to advance programmatic needs.
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Mr. WISE. Mr. Bass.

STATEMENT OF GARY BASS, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, OMB
WATCH, WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. BASS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think John's summary of
our right-to-know computer network is quite compelling. It reminds
me that RTK NET sort of serves as a bridge to a land that many of
us haven't visited. Most of us really didn't have a sense of what
was on the other side until the bridge had been built.

As someone who is not a "techie" and doesn't really understand
a lot of the technical language behind much of the demonstrations
we've seen today, I'd like to share a couple of really important
points.

First of all, as John just told us, RTK NET shows very clearly
that there are different types of users and that whatever systems
we set up really need to respond to a variety of levels from the
novice like I may be to a very sophisticated computer literate indi-
vidual like many of the earlier witnesses.

Second, we have discovered, by doing RTK NET, that one set of
data alone is very meaningful but becomes far more meaningful
when we can link it with other, if not disparate, then related infor-
mation. It becomes much more powerful, and the electronic age
allows us to do much of that.

Third, a heck of a lot of training needs to be done with any of
these kinds of things, whether it's CD-ROM or the interpretation
of the data or whether it's an online system like John has been de-
scribing.

The last preliminary point that I want to make, in terms of the
summary that I just heard, is that there are different strokes for
different folks; and that is, CD-ROM is probably the appropriate
technology in some cases, online services are probably the appro-
priate technology in other cases.

I don't think there is a "right" technology yet. I think that as
you want to manipulate large amounts of data, and if data is quick-
ly changing, you want an online service. If it's archival informa-
tion, in the nature of the first demonstration we saw today, it's ex-
cellent to have it on CD-ROM where you can have it locally and
use it. So different strokes for different folks.

Now let me turn to the broader lessons I've learned for policy
purposes. I've learned many a time that I should never have more
than five points, because then I can't slam one fist on the table
while ticking off the points with the other. So I'll keep it to five
quick points.

First is that there is already an enormous and growing demand
for public access to government information. The TRI experience
that we've described is only one piece of that pie. We're getting a
good sense that people really do want to get information.

A major hurdle is technology, as we've been talking about. Al-
though technology is overwhelming to some, I must not that in
1981 roughly about 17 percent of public schools had micr,comput-
ers. You take a look at data for 1989, and 97 percent have micro-
computers.
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And if you also take a look at Ix 4-year period between 1984 and
1989, how many of those educational facilities do you think had
computer communication linkages? You will see a fourfold increase
jumping all the way from 7 percent to 28 percent.

The point is that the technology is becoming easier to use. There
are hurdles, but they're becoming less obvious, and there's greater
demand as that happens. I think as those demands increase, we
have to target in on who are really the audiences we want to
reach, especially initially.

It's very hard to go to the layperson or the person at home in
many cases. RTK NET has taught us that we want to really reach
what we are calling intermediary groups, groups who also reach
out to broader audiences themselves, whether they be the nonprofit
community or whether they be the media. But these are groups
who have additional reach to the public.

I also think that there's growing pressure on Congress- to respond
to this right-to-know movement, which calls for allowing access to
government information. I'm reminded that in the other body of
Congress, Senator Kohl has introduced a bill, and a bill has also
been introduced in the House by Representative Sawyer for a stu-
dent counseling and assistance network which would take the
models of the right-to-know network, RTK NET, and apply it to
access to student financial aid so that we could promote equal edu-
cational opportunity in its greatest possible way.

The notion of Government making the Federal Register online or
a Congressional Record online is also growing. These documents
are government bibles, if you will, and yet we don't have, many
times, direct access or a way of manipulating information to find
what we need.

This subcommittee and the full committee Norked last year very
effectively on developing a bill for EPA to make it a cabinet level
agency. One section provided affirmative on public access, and pro-
vided an excellent model for agencies. I should note that the ad-
ministration did not oppose that section of the bill. They were actu-
ally quite supportive of that provision.

So I think there are growing pressures. One could even envision
where we could go with that public demand. Maybe the time will
come where Governor Sununu may purchase his stamps through
electronic conferencing instead of using government paid limou-
sines.

The notion of using electronic means offers up a number of possi-
bilities that we probably haven't even thought of yet. And I also
should mention that there are many pressures working in the op-
posite direction, opposing right to know. We have to fight those ini-
tiatives.

There is one even pending in this House right now dealing with
the Community Reinvestment Act, which would, in essence, move
the right to know in the wrong direction by excluding about 80 per-
cent of banks from its requirements. So I would say that there is
an enormous, enormous demand for public access, but powerful
pressures to oppose it.

The second point is that the cost is not that great. I talked to a
lot of people in Congress and they think, "Oh, my god, we're going
to spend millions for public access." I just don't think that's true.
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The RTK NET experiment showed that it was a relatively low
cost endeavor, and if we start to build public access as part of the
information resources management principles, the planning con
cepts within the agencies, then public access, if seen as part of that
planning cycle, really becomes an incremental cost. It's really not a
significant expense.

So I think that's important. And by the way, I think OMB can
play a helpful role here, particularly with its Circular A-130 that
you mentioned earlier. They certainly could play a very important
role in helping to push agencies in the direction of that kind of
comprehensive planning. I must add that fees are important to
users. John mentioned that it was free for people to use RTK NET.
I think government has an important responsibility of keeping cost
as low as possible. People in your own congressional district, from a
rural area, often don't have the resources but may want the kind
of information that's important to them. You've got to keep costs
very low.

I'm reminded of your example at the beginning of the hearing
about the CD-ROM that's so expensive. I would add to your list
that I went to purchase a directory of congressional members, be-
cause I want to know who you all are, and it's $59 on paper. To buy
it on a diskette, which should be cheaper, especially since you don't
have to print it, was $299.

Mr. WISE. You have to pay for quality. What can I say.
Mr. BASS. But it didn't have your picture. The third point that I

want to makeand I'll keep pounding with this hand. Public
access will definitely create greater data quality, and it will in-
crease new kinds of usage.

I've heard a number of agencies say, "Geez, we can't go through
public access. Our data isn't good enough." That's precisely the
wrong kind of shield or the excuse to use. We have got to encour-
age public access, and the TRI experience really shows as the
public uses it, the government, as well as those giving the informa-
tion to the government, become far more responsible and accurate
in the information they provide.

That is absolutely essential. I should add that the TRI experience
also showed that the public, the lay public, are responsible manag-
ers. They know how to use the information in the right arena, and
they know how to get expert consultation when the information is
to) overwhelming.

The fourth point I want to make is that agencies are going to
have to undergo a cultural change, if you will. It may be painful,
but that cultural change has to include the involvement or the
principled notion of public access.

EPA is a great example. When the 1986 community right to
know law passed, I would say EPA, frankly, went into this whole
experience kicking and screaming. They were mandated by Con-
gress to make this information available through computer tele-
communications and did not eagerly embrace the mandate..

But now, after several years, I would say they are major advo-
cates for public access. The EPA staff that have been doing the TRI
are now the ones actually moving to other parts of EPA and en-
couraging public access. And the realization is that it's going to
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make government more efficient, and it's going to get greater
public involvement in the decisionmaking process.

I must add, as an aside here, my own point of view is it really
doesn't matter who provides the information, it's how the public
gets it, gets it in the least cost, and in the easiest format for use. I
think government has a primary role in doing that, but it doesn't
obviate the role of the private sector.

The last point I want to make, and it's probably the most impor-

tant point of the five, and that is data linkage is critical. We need

to build an information infrastructure in government. It doesn't
exist. We need Congress to take the lead, and we need OMB to take
the lead. There are roles for everyone.

For example, Congress could expand this TRI law to include Fed-

eral facilities or to include the standard industrial classification
codes beyond the manufacturing sector. OMB could play a very
critical role by really getting the Federal information locator
system underway, which was mandated 10 years ago.

That locator system would really be a backbone for the public,
for you and me and all of us to find what information even exists
in our government, and where it is.

And agencies have a responsibility. EPA is taking a fine lead in
developing a facility identification or facility index system, FINDS.
That system helps provide a kind of crosswalk so we could find in-
formation from one part of the agency to another part of the
agency. We've shown on RTK NET the potential use of FINDS by
linking two disparate regulatory data bases. Even the EPA regula-
tory offices are amazed at the possibility. The possible realm of
where it could go isn't just simply public access, it's also how agen-
cies can improve its management and its regulatory enforcement.

The day is also coming where we can take the JEdI principles
using CD-ROM and the online information that John was talking
about with the TRI, bring them together so we can develop really
nice maps. That way we can see when West Virginia becomes
beach front property or the extent of pollutants spreading through
the air. The EPA has already got a CD-ROM like that.

So all in all, I think where we're at today is a situation where we

have new technology. We're lacking the infrastructure to really
make great use of public access. The challenge is in front of us, and

I think your concept of hearings here is absolutely critical.
We are so bogged down in the jargon of public access, whether it

be cyberspace or bandwidths, or whatever, we often lose sight of
the bottom line: How do we get public information, and how do we
get it in a way that's cheap and makes sense for what we need? So

congratulate you on having this hearing.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Bass follows:]
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Good morning. My name is Gary Bass and I am the Executive Director of
OMB Watch, a nonprofit research, educational andadvocacy organization that
monitors Executive Branch activities that affect nonprofit, public interest, and
community groups. Though we focus on the White House Office of Management
and Budget (OMB), we also work to encourage broad public participation in
government decision-making and to promote a more open and accountable
federal government.

An undergirding principle for OMB Watch, therefore, is that the public has a
right to know about government initiatives, including the right to know about and
use public information collected by the government. In the electronic age real ac-
cess requires eliminating barriers of cost and complexity.

My testimony today will cover two main areas cork:crning electronic public ac-
cess:

OMB Watch's practical experience with the dissemination of government
information through an online experimental project called RTK NET
(Right-to-Know Computer Network); and

Policy implications drawn from this experience.
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RTK NET represents a good example of creative uses of government information and is
unique in several ways!

It is innovative in its funding sources, being a joint effort of private foundations and
the government;

It employs commonly available and relatively inexpensive equipment and
software put together in a manner that goes beyond what other services traditionally
offer;

It offers data analytic capabilities for the lay person who may not be fully computer
literate; and

It suggests developments for how government should begin to link or integrate infor-
mation resources.

PRACTICAL EXPERIENCE: RTK NET

OMB Watch, in cooperation with Unison Institute, operates RTK NET, a computer net-
work that allows anyone with a computer and a modem to access information about toxic
chemical releases collected by the EPA.

With support from the EPA as well as a number of prig ate foundations, such as the
Bauman Foundation, Joyce Foundation, Charles Stewart Mott Foundation, George Gund
Foundation, James C. Penney Foundation, and the Beldon Fund, the RTK NET Pilot
Project was started last Thanksgiving. The two-year Pilot was established to explore creative
mechanisms for distribution and linkage of government information, starting with the
EPA's Toxics Release Inventory (TRI).

TRI was created by the Superfund Amendments and Reauthorization Act, which was
passed in 1986. Under this Act, every manufacturer that uses a certain quantity of more
than 300 chemicals that endanger health and the environment must report each release of
those chemicals to the land, air, and water, as well as transfers of the chemicals to other
sites. The EPA now has records of these emissions and transfers for 1987, 1988 and 1989,
from approximately 20,000 factories. The legislation that provides for the TRI, also requires
the government to make the information available to the public.

As this Subcommittee knows from other hearings, the EPA contracted with the Nation-
al Library of Medicine to provide the mandated online access to the data. At the same
time and much less known EPA made the data available to the public for purchase.
Several environmental, press, and other organizations bought the data tapes for preparation
of reports and stories on toxic releases.

OMB Watch also obtained the TRI data and proceeded to make it available on RTK
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NET. Under the Pilot, RTK NET provides four services:

Database Access. Alternative methods for people with differing levels of computer
skills to search databases which link previously disparate sources of information
(such as the TRI with water permit data and health data);

Electronic Mail. Participants can communicate with one another (either singlyor in
groups) through computer generated mail. High security levels are maintained to as-
sure confidentiality and security;

Electronic Conferencing. Computer conferences are being tried with different
management approaches to test out what works. The electronic conference allows
debates and discussions to develop without the cost of travel or scheduling times
when everyone can be at a phone; and

Access to news and information. Information from major newspapers, newsletters,
trade publications, and important reports are put on the system daily, along withac-
tion alerts about toxins issues. These might include responses to federal legislation or
regulations, court cases, or state actions.

How Has RTK NET Been Put to Use

Armed with knowledge, citizens can take an active role in shaping their environment.
Citizens sue companies to enforce environmental regulations that are not being followed.
Citizens negotiate good neighbor agreements with industry to set targets for reducingpollu-
tion. Citizens also become actively involved in figuring out strategies to achieve pollution
prevention. One of the users of RTK NET successfully pressed for the creation and funding
of a government program that now provides inspection and technical assistance to manufac-
turers in Kentucky. Citizens, workers, as well as industry, can use the information collected
by the EPA to get a sense of how industry could improve its production processes. In these
situations, citizens and workers become involved in setting priorities for the environment in
which they live.

Participants use information they gather from RTK NET in a variety of ways:

As a grounds for negotiating with industry
A user in Illinois has been invited to participate in a local corporate Chemical Acci-
dent and Emergency Response task force based on media coverage of information he
gathered from RTK NET.

As a way of monitoring toxins use reduction
An environmental activist in Maine is tracking current emissions from the metals in-
dustry to compare with future emissions to ensure that the industry complies with
recently enacted Toxics Use Reduction legislation.

12
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A participant in Texas has focused on a specific manufacturer's toxic emissions and
established goals for reductions, which he hopes to negotiate with plant managers.

As a way to influence program and polity development
A nationally-based public interest group used RTK NET tohelp prepare a report on
additional hazards shown by TRI releases.

Two organizations used RTK NET information to further their own agendas in such
areas as population and growth issues and responsible investment strategies.

A coalition cross-checked TRI data for a report that identified gaps in the TRI right-

to-know law and described necessary improvements.

As a way to facilitate communication among activists
A network of activists in Illinois passes drafts ofproposals and other documents

through RTK NET's E-mail system.

An activist in Virginia has received information about pursuing citizen suits against
TRI violators by posting a query on RTK NET.

As a basis for presenting information to the press
A community organizer in Massachusetts has coupled information from RTK NET
with health data for eight surrounding towns and received coverage in local

newspapers.

As an educational tool
III An environmentalist in Pennsylvania has used health information about specific

chemicals to inform other environmentalists about the impactof local emissions.

A firefighter in Maine uses similar information in his emergency response classes for

other firefighters and industrial workers.

III Faculty members teaching in New Yorlc, Pennsylvania, Virginia, and California are
using RTK NET for classes on environmental issues, and one graduate student has

used the service to help prepare a thesis.

Some very specific ways in which people are using RTKNET are described in Attach-
ment A which is a copy of a page from our Summer, 1991 RTK NET newsletter, called On-

line.

We have found that once citizens become exposed to the TRI data, they want to know

more. Many RTK NET participants call to ask that we distribute more types of information.
For example, they want to know what impact the releases have on health and the environ-

ment. They want to know how products can be made in a more environmentally friendly
way. They want to know how to reduce overall emissions. They also want to know how other

citizens interpret the information available on RTK NET. This involvement and curiosity is

1(-;
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an important step toward producing an informed citizenry. Sadly, we can't provide all this
information, because the government isn't collecting or disseminating the information. But
government could certainly share more than it is now.

Once informed, citizens can contribute to public policy debates. Access to information
has opened the door for citizens to discuss toxic chemical use and regulation with industry
and government. One of our participants has developed a survey on pollution preventionas
the first step in discussions with companies in Illinois. Because he already knows the
volume of chemical releases from the company, he is prepared to make specific recommen-
dations.

Access to the data has also provided insight as to how the law can be improved. Users
have discovered that important industries and chemicals are not covered by the TRI. Mini-
ng and federal facilities, for example, do not have to report their releases of toxic chemicals.
And not all ozone depleters are listed under the TRI as toxic chemicals. Pilot participants,
along with others who have used the TRI data, have begun discussing how to expand the
right-to-know law.

RTK NET users, who are becoming increasingly familiar with computer access to data,
also helped in debating and shaping EPA's implementation of a law passed at the end of the
last Congress, the Pollution Prevention Act. The outcome of that debate is yet to be con-
cluded as OMB has not reviewed the EPA proposed information collection request. But
public input was welcomed at EPA and has greatly influenced its decisionson the types of
data to collect.

Making RTK NET Responsive to Different Types of Users

RTK NET offers different types of information on the systemsome text-based and
some numerical. Beyond a number of newsletters and other documents, we have on the sys-
tem (or are preparing to load):

1987, 1988, and 1989 TRI data;
New Jersey Health Fact Sheets;
Permit Compliance System, which provides information about water permits;
Information on state r;ght-to-know laws and regulations;
EPA's Facility Identification Number System, which serves as a crosswalk to track
facility compliance under different regulatory programs; and
Commonly used environmental bulletin board systems.

With additional resources, we hope to obtain selected health data, Census TIGRE files,
and data from the Survey on Income and Program Participation. We also hope to experi-
ment with using the RTK NET data in developing locally based mapping services.

RTK NET users have computer skills ranging from novice to expert, and from neophyte
to pro with regard to use of online systems. The same broad range of skills exists when it

1 0
L.;



109

OMB Watch Testimony June 19, 7991 Page 6

comes to interpretation of the data. Thus, RTK NET had to be structured in a way that
could respond to the different levels of expertise particularly because of the complexity of
the data. I have attached a more complete review- of thedifferent search strategies available

to RTK NET users (see Attachment B).

One strength of RTK NET is its ability to provide different ways of accessing the same

data. As an individual's computer skills increase so does the opportunity to conduct com-
plex searches. On RTK NET, however, the novice user is not ignored. We have developed
"canned" programs to allow users failsafe means of getting the information they need. And
we have shown users that we put to use their feedback on how to make the system more

"user friendly."

Access to text-based information is also handled different for different types of users.
Someone may type a word or set of words and RTK NET will display a list of documents
containing that word (or words). The user may move to the document he orshe wants to
read or may scroll through them all. Alternatively, the user can request to display only un-

read documents or only those from a certain time period. Finally, for those more hierarchi-
cally oriented, they can look up documents in various parts of a topical outline.

Who Uses RTK NET?

It has been said that primarily researchers and lawyers use environmental information
collected by the Federal government. While a fair number of lawyers and researchers do
use RTK NET, they are not the only audiencc. Citizen activists use the information on RTK
NET for community organizing, the media use the information to develop and verify
stories, workers use the information to find out about the chemicals towhich they have
been exposed, and firefighters use the information to prepare themselves to respond to

fires at manufacturing facilities.

The image of use primarily by researchers and lawyers may be grounded in the fact that
they have the resources to pay for access to the data, including .; proper equipment and
trained personnel. RTK NET is an attempt to level the playing :d Therefore, consider-
able energy has been devoted to training people to use RTK NET and other online sys-
tems to get over their fears of using computer telecommunications.

We have more than 250 participants; roughly half are public interest organizations, a
quarter are government, and the remainder are a combination of business, press, and
academic/research facilities (see chart on next page). About t.alf of the users live in one of
three locations we have chosen to give special attentionthe Northeast, the Great Lakes,
and the Gulf Coast; the remainder are distributed around the country.

The number of participants is quite surprising for two reasons. First, we did not adver-
tise RTK NET services. Second, we had planned to limit the Pilot to 200 applicants
throughout the two-year period. We have been surprised at the extensive and intensive in-

terest in RTK NET of national, state, and community groups. Now we are looking at
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Public Interest

Types of RTK NET Users
May 1991

EPA

Press

Other Gott

Research/Academic

various options for making RTK NET more widely available.

Public interest groups have been the most active on RTK NET, and government
employees have been the least active. The lack of participation by government employees,
EPA in particular, may have something to say about the priorities of public access for agen-
cies that are involved in regulatory enforcement. As one EPA employee told us, "I'm too
busy doing my job to use the data or discuss it with others on RTK NET." This person's job
was to deal with the TRI data.

POLICY LESSONS LEARNED FROM RTK NET

The RTK NET experiment has demonstrated the social benefit derived from access to
toxics information and the eagerness of the public to use such data. It has also shown that
there are different types of publics, with differing needs and levels of skill. Our online
telecommunications experiment has focused on groups that might serve as an intermediary
to broader segments of the public, primarily because of the cost and complexities of newer
technologies make it difficult for individuals and lower income organizations to use com-
puter telecommunications. In using toxics data available through RTK NET, our pilot par-
ticipants have helped to promote improved data quality and voluntary toxics use reduction
efforts.

Strong feedback from all kinds of users including EPA itself makes it clear that one
set of data standing alone, no matter how interesting is not nearly as beneficial as the com-
bination of disparate yet related data sets. Environmental problems, as well as other social
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issues, are inherently multidimensional; computer technology allows these dimensions to be
arrayed together. For example, we linked the toxics data on RTK NET with health informa-
tion. Now users are requesting that we link such data with other environmental and health
information, as well as census data.

There are many lessons that the government can learn from the RTK NET experiment.
As the Pilot continues, we inevitably will learn many more things. For now, though, I would
like to address five of these lessons:

1

2

There is enormous demand for access to government information from state and
community groups. As described above, participation in RTK NET exceeded expec-
tations. The hurdle is the complexity of using modems and sophisticated equipment,
such as CD-ROM players. But as prices declinp and technology advances, more and
more people are becoming familiar with electronic access. The rise of computers in
schools and the sale of commercial online services, such as Prodigy, are making
electronic access increasingly wanted by the public and feasible for government agen-
cies.

At issue will be how federal agencies provide the information to the public. User par-
ticipation in the design and evolution is essential. While not every citizen will want
electronic access, "intermediary" groups will. These groups, often nonprofit organiza-
tions and press, distribute information to wider audiences. This is a core constituency
that must have its public access needs served and are beginning to demand it.

For example, the RTK NET experiences stimulated Senator Herb Kohl to introduce
the Student Counseling and Assistance Network Act to provide information about
postsecondary financial assistance and guidance counseling programs that improve
chances of participation in postsecondary educational opportunities. The bill would
have the Education Department provide a computer service like RTK NET for
guidance counselors, professionals involved in working with students, parents, and
students. Fee waivers would be provided for those without the resources to pay for
the services.

Last year the House passed a bill to make the EPA a cabinet-level agency. In the bill
was a section on public access, which this Subcommittee worked on. The section
would call for improved data integration and linkage, and further experiments like
you have heard testimony about today with computer telecommunications and CD-
ROMs. Interestingly enough, the Administration had no problems with that section
of the bill.

The message is clear: the public wants access to government information. Congress
and the Administration are beginning to get the mess de.

The cost of public access is not very great, especially if considered a component of
managing information. In talking with agencies and congressional committees there
is an assumption that public access is a major government expense, costing millions
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each year. This is simply not true, especially if amortized over time. The entire RTK
NET experience since 1988 has cost less than $400,000, including the purchase of
hardware, development of software, training materials and conferences, and main-
tenance of the system. The cost of adding more information or users is negligible; it
was the design and training that was expensive.

System design costs could be greatly reduced if public access were seen as part of the
information lifecycle for agency planning purposes and if it were spread over time.
Once information is collected and organized, public access is a minor incremental
cost. The big cost is in processing the data and improving its quality. Hopefully,
OMB's Circular A-130, the Management of Federal Information Resources, will en-
courage agencies to plan for public access when conducting their five-year system
plans.

3

As electronic public access becomes more common, Congress may need to consider
alternative ways of funding information activities since there are likely to be larger
one-time cost allocations for equipment and software. This could be particularly
problematic if the concept of spending caps as passed in the Budget Enforcement Act
are kept in place. It also raises concerns about whether Congress will allow user fees
from information services to be considered as a way to pay for the dissemination of
the information or whether OMB will allow it to be counted as a means for offsetting
lowering taxes, such as the luxury tax on boats, under pay-as-you-go requirements.

Public access will improve the quality of government data and create new oppor-
tunities for improving social and economic conditions. Public input through RTK
NET and other means has stimulated EPA and industry to improve the quality of the
TRI data. As public access becomes more common, there will be greater emphasis to
improve the quality of other databases.

Some have argued that public access should be limited because the quality of the
data is suspect. If true, this is all the more reason to promote public access. It will put
pressure on government and providers of the information to insure accuracy. For ex-
ample, with respect to the TRI data, industry has made an effort to improve the
quality of data reported, particularly as it begins to use such data in public relation ef-
forts.

The fear is that data quality becomes a weak shield fending off public access. This an
unacceptable excuse for not providing public access.

As the quality of government data improves, so does its applications including
giving decision-makers more useful information on which to base policy decisions.
The TRI experience has taught us that citizens can "responsibly manage" the use of
complex data. Most users of TRI have become more educated about toxic releases in
their communities and have consulted experts for detailed explanations of the data.
In this way, citizens are able to get more involved in government decision-making
and play a more responsible role in society.

132
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Federal agencies need to undergo a cultural changewhich may seem painful at
first that places new priorities on public access. The Bauman Foundation con-
vened a meeting in Annapolis, Maryland roughly one year ago to explore lessons
learned from EPA's TRI experience. One of the striking findings was the conversion
EPA staff went through in carrying out the TRI law. In one sense, EPA grudgingly
took on their responsibilities to provide public access; but after time becamecon-
vinced that public access would help them be more effective in their jobs. These EPA
staff have become forceful advocates within EPA on the merits of public access,
trying to convice other program offices of the importance of makingdatapublidy available.

This changea cultural change, if you will may be difficult at first, but will, in the
end, increase government efficiency and improve social conditions. Agencies will
need to address such issues as What is the mission of the agency? Regulatory agen-
cies, for examples, have never seen their role as providing information to the public.
Most agencies are not skilled in the management of information resources and will
neeed assistance in refining methods for doing so.

The issue is not just public access, but improved management of information resour-
ces. When information resources management is strengthened, dissemination to the
public falls into place. When public access is an after-thought, it is harder and costlier.

This cultural change is beginning to occur. We have been talking with different agen-
des about making Federal Register notices available online. Some agencies within
EPA are talking about putting on RTK NET documents that are commonly re-
quested under the Freedom "f Information Act and routinely made available. And
community groups have begun to press federal agencies for their right-to-know about
data in areas as diverse as health and banking.

Data linkage is essential and requires an improved governmentwide infrastructure
to achieve it. The electronic age makes data linkage a more realistic prospect than
say a decade ago. Still, federal agencies have not taken planned steps to make
databases cross-referenced and linked. Congress had a vision for the first step of this
endeavor and that was a locator system to find out what information resources exist
and how to obtain them. Mandated a decade ago under the Paperwork Reduction
Act, the Federal Information Locator System (FILS) has never truly been imple-
mented by OMB. This must be done as a first step in building the infrastructure that
will promote meaningful public access.

At the same time, agencies need to develop data integration and linkage projects.
EPA's development of a Facility Index Data System (FINDS) is a beginning model
for showing how a FILS-like structure could be used as the backbone for data
linkage. FINDS provides two types of information on facilities: (a) facility charac-
teristics data; and (b) references to program databases with information about a par-
ticular facility. Assigning a FINDS number is still in the early stages at EPA, but the
response from program offices has not been overwhelmingly supportive. Many pro-
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gram offices do not see the advantage of developing a facility index.

Taking FINDS the next step under RTK NET may assuage the program offices' con-
cerns. RTK NET users can look at information from the TRI database and, using the
FINDS crosswalk, see it linked to another regulatory database. In this way, the public
can see if the TRI releases exceed permissable limits or if the company has permits
for certain toxic chemicals but no reported releases. For the program offices this of-
fers a faster, more expedient type of regulatory enforcement and is something that
has never been available before.

There is also a role for OMB in this data linkage endeavor. OMB is needed to stimu-
late agencies and to help set common standards for data integration and linkage. This
kind of affirmative role for OMB would be a major asset in developing a
governmentwide public access infrastructure.

I would like to make one final comment about information policy discussions. They tend
to be dominated by Washington insiders and are imbued with enormous jargon:
bandwidths, fiber optics, dissemination vs. access, marginal cost vs. average cost, bytes and
baud rates, Cyberspace, and on and on. We often lose sight of the real users the different
publics that need and want to use government information.

For those of us not technically adept or familiar with this new information language, the
bottom line is can we get the information in a manner that is useful to us? It doesn't help to
find out that you can buy a data tape through the National Technical Information Service if
you do not have the resources to purchase the data or the equipment or the know-how to ex-
tract the data you need. While the Depository Library Program should be supported, it
alone is not the solution. Access to libraries is not always easy, nor are librarians always
familiar with searching various databases. Many libraries lack the capital and technical
resources to fully participate in the electronic age.

The time has come when the government has to step up to the plate and hit a home run
on public access. This means the government has to take aggressive steps in developing
mechanisms to assist the public in:

Finding out what information in government even exists;
Identifying how it can be obtained; and
Keeping costs low enough not to be prohibitive to anyone.

The information policy debate needs to broaden beyond the "insiders" to include real
community-based users.

That is why this hearing today is so important. It is one of the few times that the informa-
tion policy debate has been grounded in users' needs. I commend you for your effort and
thank you for the opportunity to participate.

1 3
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Attachement A
PUTTING RTK NET TO WORK

Participants in the RTK NET pilot
project live in almost every state in
the country. They use data from the
network in many ways. Below are
some ways people use RTK NET.

Researching Interstate Waste
The arrival of a trainload of hazard-

ous waste prompted Bob Pruitt to search
for records of other out-of-state wastes
coming to Utah. Pruitt co-chairs the
Utah Steering Committee of the Land
and Water Fund of the Rockies, whlch
provides legal assistance to emir tn.
tat groups. He says that the nett -,3
Pollution Control Inc. CUSPCI: .andfill
receives many train rt, .',.uck loads filled
with out-of-state v Why? "The
facility is in a relatively remote location
in the desert, with no. eighbors for miles
around . . . so protesters are rare." If
you'd like to learn more about searching
for off-site transfers or to find out what
Pruitt discovered about Utah, costar,
"pruittr" on RTK NET.

ilAd:citerIng Tend= Use
Reduction

Several months ago, Pr ash-
burn and Matt Samuelson of the Maine
Natural Resources Council (MNRC)
decided to record fact . ..'ssions in
their state over a five-ye -bd. With
this record they plan to track corporate
progress at reducing emissions covered
by the Industrial Toxic Project. This
Project was recently initiated by the EPA
and relies on companies to voluntarily
reduce emissions of 17 chemicals. If
you'd like more information about
MNRC's projects, or to find out about
the results of this search, write to Matt
Samuelson at "washburn" on RTK NET.

DEAR UK NET,
I am a firefighter in Portland,

Maine, population approximately
70,000. I am on the safety committee.
Hazardous material response is one of
the committee's concerns. So, the in-
formation that I have been able to ac-
quire from the RTK network has been
helpful.

I am also involved in a training
course for hazardous material
response for other firefighters and in-
dustrial personnel in the state of
Maine. By using the network Ism able
to look up some of the chemicals that
they maybe exposed to in their town or
plant, which makes it more interroing
for them and myself. We are also very
active in toxic use reduction (TUR)

Pfsetting Trends In Emissions
'I Pease is writing his dissertation
'r.iversity of California, Berkeley.
k focuses on the effectiveness of

. as a tool for reducing pollution.
He recently searched RTK NET for in-
formation on emissions from and treat-
ment methods used at 60 California
factories that cause a cancer risk of 1 in
1,000 in nearby communities. Prelimi-
nary results show that some factories
have reduced their emissions of ethylene
oxide, one of the worst cancer -canning
chemicals. Pease says that this reduction
can be attributed to a number of factors,
including a lawsuit based on information
from the TRI. For more information on
the design or results of the search, con-
tact Bill Pease at "peasew" on RTK NET.

Ranking Products
Environmentally

Bill Mcllwain works at Green Seal, a
new organization that is developing an

NEED HELP DOING SEARCHES?
Rich Puchalsky, RTK NET Research Coordinator, will help search for

information if the search is a particularly difficult one. If you would like him to
do a search for you, plan ahead. Turn-around time for these searches Is
usually a week. Be sure that you define not only the information that you
would like, but also how you would like it to look.

Call (202) 234-6494 to reach Rich or drop a note to "puchalsk'.
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and, again, information from RTK
NET has been helpful.

What have I done with this? I can
do an Easy Form R Report. I have
been able to use the Regular Form R.
You can download this information
into Lotus 1-2-3 files or, in my case,
()natty° files.

I have certainly learned a lot about
the paper mills in Maine. They're
chemical plants. I have a Scott Paper
mill less than a mile from my house
here in Westbrook, ME. You should
look up the chemicals they're using! I
have. We also have plating plants and
a few other goodies that I found out
about through RTK NET.

Sincerely,

Tom Valente, valentet

environmental labeling program.
Recently they decided to rank tissue
paper products, so they wanted to get a
sense of wider, associated with paper
production. Using a list of tissue
manufacturers, Mcllwain searched RTK
NET to estimate pollution from in-
dividual factories. As the project
progresses, this data will be combined
with other environmental indicators. For
more information on Green Seal or the
results of the tissue paper search, contact
Bill Mcllwain at "mellwain" on RTK
NET.

Other Ways of Using RTK NET
You can start a conference. For ex
ample, an RTK NET conference for
enironmental activists focuses on
strategic use of toxic data.

You can use TRI data from RTK
NET searches as:

Grounds for negotiating with in-
dustry,

A way to influence program and
policy development; and

A basis for presenting informa-
tion to the press.

Let us know how you are using the net-
work. Send a message to "methane" on
RTK NET.

(-),
e...S
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Attachment B
Different Search Strategies on RTK NET

We set up different approaches to accessing the TRI data, with differing levels of com-
plexity. Under the simplest approach, users can see information about toxic releases using
what we call Standard Reports. In these Standard Reports, users are prompted to enter the
year, location and chemical for which they would like to receive information. So, a user
might, for example, want to find out about lead emissions in West Virginia for 1989. After
entering this information, the user would receive a listing of the factories, their addresses,
volume and kind of all releases that fit these criteria.

The report produced for West Virginia is on the next page.

These Standard Reports are widely used by novices for basic information about toxic
releases. At users' request, we established a mechanism where people can read about the
health effects of a toxic chemicals and then transfer to a Standard Report so that you can
find out how much of the chemical has been released in your congressional district, zip
code, or state.

We are now developing other Standard Reports that prompt the user for different types
of information that are commonly asked by users. For example, many users want a facility-
based Standard Report so that the user might be prompted for year, name of facility, and
chemical. Different information about a specific facility would be displayed, such as what
chemicals were released or how much of certain chemicals went into the air, water, and
land.

At the next level of searching is an analog of the government-produced form used to col-
lect TRI information, called Form R. Form R Searching allows users to fill in the blanks on
the form for the type of information they want. Using Informix software, RTK NET con-
ducts the search and provides detailed information about each submission sent to EPA that
matches the search criteria, including detailed information about releases, production
processes, treatment handling, and more. Thus, a user could search, for example, on all
toxic TRI chemicals being shipped to a particular state such as California. Each submission
(with seven screens for each one) would be displayed.

For those wishing to develop even more complex searches, we have a "point and shoot"
option, called Easy Report Writer, based on software called Intelligent Query. This module
allows users to create custom reports of the TRI data. You can display simple reports from
data you select, or you can format and print customized reports to meet your display re-
quirements. Everything is done by moving your cursor to the choice you want and pressing
RETURN to accept it. For example, if you wanted to search for lead in West Virginia, you
would move the cursor to the variable named, Chemical Name, and press RETURN. A win-
dow would pop up, asking you if you want your choice to be "equal to", "greater than", or
other options. After selecting the option you want, another window may pop up giving you
choices for greater definition. After this, you would then be asked for the chemical name
and would type LEAD. You will be given other options, whether you want to continue and
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if so whether the next choice will be an "and" or "or" option. After selecting "and", you
would repeat the process with the next variable, STATE.

You may do mathematical calculations (e.g., give the total of all air releases, or the sub-
total of releases by county), choose layout options, and much more. Searches can be saved
and shared with others so that they would only have to edit the location or another variable
to make the search useful to their needs. This gives the analyst enormous flexibility to do
sophisticated searches without being computer literate. And for those who are computer
literate, search statements are built as you make selections and are printed on the screen so
that you can learn the search language. (At any time, you may edit your search directly
without using the point and shoot method.)

On the more complicated end of the scale, a user could access data on RTK NET using
Structured Query Language (SQL). In this computer language, users can specify what kind
of information they would like, such as compare air emissions in West Virginia for 1987,
1988 and 1989, and then compare that finding with Pennsylvania's air emissions over the
same time period. Like the Easy Report Writer, the user can specify what kind of informa-
tion the computer retrieves, such as the contact name of the person who filled out the
original EPA form, and how they would like it to look 1. hen printed out.

We chose SQL because this is the general direction of the computer industry. Most
programs are written to be compatible with SQL; additionally the government is moving in

the direction of use of SQL
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Mr. WISE. I was interested to see that the EPA constitutes the
second largest group of RTK NET users. Why would this be? Can't
the EPA meet its own needs for TRI data?

Mr. CHELEN. Maybe I can respond to that. EPA does provide its
services through the mainframe, and many of the EPA employees
do have accounts and can get to it, although the requirements of it,
the knowledge, the technical skills you must have are fairly quite
high and quite rigorous.

EPA's staff are also looking for other alternatives. There are
many tools that are available, for example, on RTK NET, that are
close to what a person sees on their PC. It's a much different world
than what you see on the mainframe.

So they're interested in the technology to be developed, that
these things be available throughout the agency in general. I think
also there's an interest in being part of this mixture of govern-
ment, public interest, and industry, and for the activities that
might occur.

Mr. WISE. TRI data is available online from the government.
Why don't you simply rely on the Federal system? Why have you
created RTK NET? Doesn't the Federal system supply everything
you need?

Mr. BASS. I think it comes back to that RTK NET is part of that
different strokes for different folks. The EPA contracted with the
National Library of Medicine to put up this TRI data. They did a
fine job, however, it's designed primarily for people who are far
more computer literate than other user population, who also have
the resources to pay for it at $25 plus an hour.

In addition, I think that the National Library of Medicine
doesn't take on the challenge that we put before ourselves, which is
how do we bring different kinds of information together, health
data with environmental data, or the TRI with this permanent re-
striction that John alluded to earlier or with census data, which
would be absolutely wonderful, and start talk about, maybe, equity
issues for low income populations?

Mr. WISE. How about equity for redistricting.
Mr. BASS. There you go.
Mr. WISE. How about figuring out what the census is? I'd appre-

ciate that a whole lot. Right now, a little editorial aside, but right
now we seem to have census by dart board, which is "2.3 percent
adjustment this week, maybe we'll do it 3.1. It's West Virginia, let's
make that 2.1." They'll go up, and Wisconsin will go down.

Mr. BASS. I think that editorial is well worth commenting on. I
think the data should be available where the public gets to see the
kinds of manipulation the Census Bureau does to its data. I think
it's very important when there's public input.

Mr. WISE. I appreciate very much your participation. I had a
great list of questions. You answered them all in your statements.
If we have many more witnesses like this, we're out of business.

But I do appreciate it, and all the witnesses who appeared, and I
do want to restate that this is the first in a several hearing process,
and we look forward to your continuing participation.

[Whereupon, at 12:05 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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CREATIVE WAYS OF USING AND
DISSEMINATING FEDERAL INFORMATION

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 19, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE,

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE
OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,

Washington, DC'.
The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room

2203, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Wise, Jr.
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Robert E. Wise, Jr. and Al McCandless.
Also present: Lee Godown, staff director; Robert Gellman, chief

counsel; Aurora Ogg, clerk; and Monty Tripp, minority professional
staff, Committee on Government Operations.

Mr. WISE. Good morning. This hearing of the Government Infor-mation, Justice, and Agriculture Subcommittee on creative ways of
using and disseminating Federal information will come to order.

I am going to ask the indulgence of the witnesses. Many of you
made efforts to be here and have come a long way, and I want to
make sure we get your testimony in. There are some time con-
straints that have suddenly come up. There is a meeting of the
Democratic caucus at 11. This was actually scheduled before New
Hampshire. I'm not sure whether there is a meeting of the Repub-
lican conference similarly scheduled or not. But at any rate,it's

Mr. MCCANDLESS. We have a positive direction, depending on
which train you're oii.

Mr. WISE. Yes. I'm just trying to figure out the message. The Re-
publicans in the primary sent a strong message through Pat Bu-
chanan that was basically middle-income tax relief and America
first. The Democrats sent a message through Paul Tsongas that
they didn't want middle-income tax relief or America first. Which
means that we elect George Bush and you elector you sent a
strong message forDick Gephardt. I think we're all trying to sort
out what this means. Somebody noted, though, neither one is from
Washington. That may be the message.

At any rate, I'm going to ask if each of the witnesses would sum-
marize their statements so that we can get everybody in. I will
show you how serious I am on this, waive my statement and just
make it part of the record in its entirety. I want to thank you.

This is the second of a series of hearings that we have been hold-
ing on disseminating Federal information, so that we may better
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understand some of the techniques and technologies and what it is
that we should be anticipating. With that, I turn to Mr. McCand-
less for any opening remarks he may wish to make.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I agree with you. I
think we should utilize the time for the panels.

Mr. WISE. Great. Thank you.
At this point I would say to the first panel, that this subcommit-

tee has a policy of swearing in all witnesses so as not to prejudice
any witness who may appear before it. Do you have any objections?

[No response.]
Mr. WISE. If you would stand and raise your right hand.
[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. Thank you. We will proceed in the order that you're

listed on the agenda. As I say, your written statement in its entire-
ly has been already made a part of the record, so I would invite
you to summarize them any way you see fit.

Mr. Brock, let me just introduce you first. Jack L. Brock, Jr., is
director of the Government Information and Financial Manage-
ment, Information Management and Technology Division of the
General Accounting Office.

Nancy Cline is dean of University Libraries, from Pennsylvania
State University, University Park, PA. Those of us from West Vir-
ginia University have some strong feelings on that score. But we
welcome you nonetheless.

Linda Walters, Director of the Information Management Divi-
sion, Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.

Mr. Brock.'

STATEMENT OF JACK L. BROCK, JR., DIRECTOR, GOVERNMENT
INFORMATION AND FINANCIAL MANAGEMENT, INFORMATION
MANAGEMENT AND TECHNOLOGY DIVISION, GENERAL AC-
COUNTING OFFICE, ACCOMPANIED BY ALICIA WRIGHT, EVAL-
UATOR IN CHARGE
Mr. BROCK. Mr. Chairman, thank you for inviting me here today.

Alicia Wright, who is our evaluator in charge, who actually con-
ducted the research that we did is accompanied me today. I will
summarize my statement. Out of necessity, I will eliminate some of

our examples and I will also, in the interest of time, eliminate the
GAO examples as well. But I would ask that those be put in the
record.

Mr. WISE. Without objection.
Mr. BROCK. Agencies are increasingly providing less expensive,

faster access to important government information. A critical func-
tion of many government programs and activities is to develop and
share information with a wide variety of users. Frequently this in-
formation is critical to the safety and well-being of individual citi-
zens, to the continued economic viability of business or to support
important scientific research.

Until recently, almost all such information was distributed via
the printed page. Increasingly, however, government agencies are
using relatively inexpensive technology to improve access to infor-
mation in terms of speed, cost, and utility.
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At your request, we identified various government applications
using such technology. I would like to highlight, very briefly, four
examples which are usedCD-ROM, bulletin board systems, voice
messaging and facsimile, and floppy diskto disseminate informa-
tion.

Probably the product that has the most potential for revolution-
izing information access is CD-ROM data bases. CD-ROM is a digi-
tal data storage device that has evolved from audio compact disk
technology. I am holding in my hand, Mr. Chairman, a single CD-
ROM. This contains 600 megabytes of data. If we brought in the
equivalent amount of paper, it would be 275,000 pages and it would
be a stack of paper 9 plus stories tall.

What's nice about this is that users can search this 9 plus story
stack of paper in a matter of seconds. Further, it's a much cheaper
way of getting information to the public. The cost of producing and
distributing a CD-ROM is only 2/100ths of a cent per megabyte of
data. The equivalent cost of paper is $4 per megabyte.

Our first example is up on the board. [See chart 1 at end of pre-
pared statement.] The Department of Commerce uses CD-ROM
technology to consolidate over 100,000 separate documents from 15
agencies into a single disk. This disk, and it's the one that I was
holding up, the National Trade Data Bank, provides the compre-
hensive data set covering almost every aspect of U.S. trade and
international economics. It allows users to identify potential trad-
ing partners, to spot trends, to identify markets, or to survey the
economic and demographic conditions of over 250 countries. The
cost to publish this disk is $35 for 1 month. The cost of the separate
paper-based publications is $8,000.

The next technology I'll highlight is the use of computer bulletin
boards. [See chart 2 at end of prepared statement.] In many ways a
computer bulletin board is the digital equivalent of the cork board
you might find in a grocery store. It provides a computerized
means of posting messages, or of reading messages left by others.
Bulletin boards enable users to have spontaneous access to infor-
mation regardless of the time of day, frequently free or at a nomi-
nal cost. As opposed to a typical telephone call, time is no longer a
factor in making a connection.

Additionally, data from the bulletin board can be downloaded
and altered by the user. The bulletin board that we're demonstrat-
ing, again, is the Department of Commerce, their economic bulletin
board. It offers time-sensitive economic indicators, such as the
GNP, the consumer price index, and personal income statistics.
Twenty-four hours a day users can get information ranging from
current employment statistics to foreign currency rates.

The files are continually updated and are available at or within
a very short time of their official release. Users can browse the
files free, but they have to subscribe in order to search the entire
bulletin board and download the data. Right now, Commerce is get-
ting about 13,000 calls a month.

The next technology is voice mail and facsimile. These are also
becoming increasingly viable alternative methods of information
sharing. By using these two technologies in combination, users can
call in on a telephone attached to a fax machine, they can listen to
the selections on the telephone, they can make choices using the

I RI
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touchtone pad, and then push the start button to have the informa-
tion transmitted.

The example that we're showing up on the tripod is USDA's 24-
hour news service called AgNewsFAX. [See chart 3 at end of pre-
pared statement.] It began in April 1990, and makes available the
daily, monthly, or yearly list of news releases. Right now, they're
getting about 500 calls a week. The primary audience is the news
media, but the general public is also using it. News releases rang-
ing from the latest prices on upland cotton to notice of hearings on
a tobacco market merger are targeted to specific customers want-
ing specific information.

Agriculture expects to recover the costs for the system in less
than 2 years. After that, the system will produce a net savings to
the taxpayers. Probably more important, though, Mr. Chairman, is
it provides news and information immediately, instantly, instead of
the 2 to 3 weeks it took before.

The last technology I would like to discuss is the old standby, the
floppy disk. I'm holding up a floppy disk. I realize it doesn't look
very floppy, but it's still called that. The biggest benefit of the
floppy is that it has almost universal access. Most people, or many
people, have access to PCs at home, work, libraries, school, wherev-
er.

Floppies are cheap, they're lightweight, and they're portable.
Once the data are on the disk, they can be manipulated by using a
word processing program or a spreadsheet or a data base software
package. Disks can be used to distribute moderate amounts of in-
formation to multiple users. The example we want to highlight is
the Health Care Financing Administration or HCFA. [See chart 4
at end of prepared statement.] They use floppies to distribute the
Medicare pricing table.

HCFA and GPO have taken the 146-page Medicare pricing table
and put it on these two floppy disks to make it easier for users to
access. The floppy disks contain the Medicare program's fee sched-
ule as originally printed in the "Federal Register." The disks are
used primarily by physicians in medical billing offices and include
necessary costing information and computational spreadsheets to
both facilitate and ensure the accuracy of the billing of services
provided to Medicare patients.

That concludes the examples we were going to give. We also
briefly mentioned two GAO examples. In the interest of time, I
won't go into those. However, if we have some time and have ques-
tions, I would like to cover that.

I am now available for any questions you or Mr. McCandless
might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Brock follows:]

14$
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to be here today to discuss how some agencies are

using technology to provide the public with cheaper, faster

access to a wider range of information. These technological

applications enable users to search and manipulate information in

ways never possible on the printed page. As a result, users can

create new information by selecting, combining, and arranging

data within a matter of seconds.

The applications that I will discuss today were developed using

compact disc-read only memory (CD-ROM), bulletin board systems,

voice messaging/facsimile, and floppy disks. The information I

will present is based primarily on interviews with users and

developers of these applications and on a review of related

documents. We did not independently verify the benefits or cost

savings.

CD-ROM

It is widely believed that no information product has more

potential for revolutionizing information access than CD-ROM data

bases. CD-ROM is a digital data storage device that evolved from

audio compact disc technology. A single CD-ROM can contain more

than 600 megabytes of data, approximately 285,000 pages of text.

For example, the entire 20-volume Academic American Encyclopedia

takes up only 20 percent of one disc.
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CD-ROM users can search the equivalent of thousands of pages in

seconds. Further, CD-ROM provides a much cheaper way of getting

information to the public: the cost of producing and

distributing one CD-ROM is only .024 cents a megabyte. In

comparison, paper costs $4.00 per megabyte to print and

distribute--over 166 times as expensive.

Unlike da*a on a floppy or hard disk, data on a CD-ROM cannot be

erased or altered. This makes it an excellent technology for

permanent storage. Data that are not time-sensitive or that

require few updates are best suited to CD-ROM.

The latest version of the U.S. Geological Survey/Special Interest

Group CD-ROM Applications and Technology Compendium lists almost

200 different CD-ROM discs containing government data. I will

discuss four that highlight the diversity of this technology:

the Geologic Long-Range Inclined Asdic (GLORIA)-East Coast from

the U.S. Geological Survey, the National Trade Data Bank from the

Department of Commerce, the Federal Acquisition Regulation (FAR)

and the Federal Information Resources Management Regulation

(FIRMR) from the General Services Administration (GSA), and the

Classification and Search Support Information System-

Classification (CASSIS-CLSF) from Commerce's Patent and Trademark

Office.
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GLORIA-East Coast, produced on CD-ROM by the Geological Survey in

1990, provides images of the bottom of the ocean, including

detailed underwater geological features, sediment texture, and

water depths. It comprises sonar-scanned data of the East Coast

sea floor and data from the National Oceanic and Atmospheric

Administration's Bathymetric Map Series.' GLORIA-East Coast

combined this information for the first time; it has enabled

researchers to use personal computers to analyze the data with a

variety of software tools. One user stated that the CD-ROM saved

hundreds of hours of processing time because the maps on disc are

already digitized and no longer in paper form, making them ready

to access. GLORIA-East Coast is available free of charge to all

researchers.

The Department of Commerce's National Trade Data Bank is a

comprehensive data set covering almost every aspect of U.S. trade

and international economics. It contains information from 15

agencies, including the Departments of Commerce, Energy, Labor,

and the Central Intelligence Agency. The National Trade Data

Bank CD-ROM consolidates over 100,000 documents that would cost

over $8,000 to purchase separately. With this CD-ROM, the

public, the education community, and business can identify

potential trading partners, spot trends, identify markets, or

survey the economic and demographic conditions in over 250

' Bathymetry is the measurement of depths of water in oceans,
seas, and lakes.
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countries. Each month, Commerce distributes 1,000 copies of the

CD-ROM to regular subscribers, one-time buyers, and federal

depository libraries. Discs may be purchased singly for $35 or

through a $360 annual subscription that includes one disc a

month.

GSA and the Government Printing Office have produced a CD-ROM

containing the FAR and the FIRMR--governmentwide regulations on

procurement, and on acquiring, managing, and using federal

information processing resources. GSA's FAR/FIRMR CD-ROM helps

agencies and private vendors follow federal guidelines on

purchasing computer equipment. While the paper versions cost

users $204 a year, GSA charges $106 a year for its CD-ROM and

updates it quarterly. Each quarterly disc includes the latest

changes reflected in the FIRMR transmittal and the federal

acquisition circulars.

The Patent and Trademark Office has taken its on-line system,

called CASSIS, and replaced it with three CD-ROM titles. One of

the titles--CASSIS-CLSF--lists all patent numbers and their

classifications. With this, a user can search and identify

particular patent numbers, and determine whether an invention or

innovation has already been patented. In fiscal year 1990, the

Patent and Trademark Office saved at least $300,000 by replacing

its on-line system with CD-ROM. Currently, 400 subscribers exist

for all three CASSIS titles; in addition, each of the 80 patent

4
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depository libraries receives a copy. Users include researchers,

students, professors, lawyers, and business people. The Patent

and Trademark Office charges $210 a year for CASSIS-CLSF and

updates it every 2 months.

A trial project that has produced several CD-ROM titles is the

National Agricultural Library Text Digitizing Project. In 1988,

a cooperative project began between the National Agricultural

Library and 2 land-grant university libraries. The project was

designed to test scanning hardware and indexing/search software

for capturing text and images in digital format.

So far, the National Agricultural Library has scanned information

on aquaculture, international agriculture research, Agent Orange,

and acid rain and has distributed it on separate CD-ROMs. In the

next 6 months, the Library plans to issue three new CD-ROMs: a

collection of research material from George Washington Carver, 18

volumes of the Journal of Agronomy, and information on water

quality. The discs will be free of charge to land-grant

libraries and agricultural researchers.

The Library has also sent digitized data between a library and

other parts of a campus using a campus computer network, and

between libraries. Recently, the Library has begun sending

documents over Internet--a nationwide computer network--to 14

.41
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land-grant libraries. The pilot test is scheduled to end late

this year.

BULLETIN BOARD SYSTEMS

A computer bulletin board system is the digital equivalent of the

cork boards found in grocery stores: it provides a computerized

means of posting messages or reading messages left by others.

Computer users gain access to bulletin boards with a modem using

telephone communication lines. Government agencies are beginning

to use bulletin boards to disseminate time-sensitive and quickly

changing information. Many government bulletin boards are free

or have nominal subscription costs.

A bulletin board system offers advantages as an information

dissemination mechanism. It enables users to have spontaneous

access to the information 24 hours a day. For instance, someone

in Los Angeles can access a bullew..n board system in Washington,

D.C., anytime of the day or night. In addition, data can be

downloaded--transferred to the requesting computer- -and altered.

Bulletin board systems also have limitations. Most contain only

small amounts of data. Often the data on the screen are only

ASCII text; graphics and other types of data usually cannot be

found on a bulletin board. Because data can be manipulated, the

6
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data are not secure and should not be relied on for archival

purposes.

One bulletin board system that demonstrates the potential of this

technology's use for time-sensitive and quickly changing

information is the Department of Commerce's Economic Bulletin

Board. It offers time-sensitive economic indicators such as the

gross national product, consumer price index, and personal income

statistics. Twenty-four hours a day, users can get information

ranging from current employment statistics to foreign currency

rates. The files are continually updated and are available at or

within a short time of their official release. The data come

from several agencies, including the Treasury Department and the

Bureaus of Census and Labor Statistics. Users may browse

selected files as often as they like for free, but must subscribe

in order to search the entire bulletin board and download the

data. The subscription fee is $35 a year and from 5 cents to 20

cents a minute, depending on the time of the call. This bulletin

board receives an average of 13,000 calls a month and has 32

telephone lines.

Some government information is available on Internet, the main

computer network used by the U.S. research community. Internet

is made up of more than 5,000 unclassified national, regional,

local, and overseas networks. During our audit of the 1988

Internet computer virus, we came to appreciate Internet's

15
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potential as a fast, effective means of distributing GAO reports.

To gauge the interest of Internet users in obtaining our reports,

in July 1989 we made our report on the Internet virusComputer

Security: Virus Hiahlights Need for Improved Internet Management

(GAO/IMTEC-89-57, June 12, 1989)--available over three Internet

bulletin boards. Internet users were given the option of

retrieving the report electronically or using electronic mail to

request a hard copy.

We found a large audience for our products within the Internet

community. Since then we have used Internet to distribute ten

additional GAO products on such topics as computer security,

education, the Strategic Defense Initiative, and maternal and

child health care. As of January 15, 1992, over 1,200 copies of

our reports had been retrieved electronically. Our Office of

Information Management and Communications is working on several

technical issues that may enable us to move toward large-scale

electronic report distribution.

Another example of electronic distribution is Project HERMES, a

2-year information-dissemination
pilot project to transmit

Supreme Court decisions electronically.
The project uses a stand

alone personal computer from which all decisions are transmitted

to subscribers through a modem. Thirteen subscribers were chosen

to participate in Project HERMES, including the Associated Press,

the Goi,ornment Printing Office, West Publishing, and the

8
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Consortium of University Libraries. Subscribers pay a yearly fee

of $500.

The pilot project ended last month. The Supreme Court will next

decide whether to continue the project or try another approach.

One option being considered is operating an electronic bulletin

board.

VOICE MESSAGING/FACSIMILE

Facsimile is the transmission of printed information from one

locale to another by encoding the printed material into digitized

form and converting it back to its original form once it is

received. Voice messaging, sometimes known as voice mail,

automates spoken message delivery over a telephone network by

using processed voice input and output and computerized routing

and storage. Combined, these technologies allow users to call in

on a telephone attached to a fax machine, listen to the

selections on the telephone, make choices using the touchtone

pad, and push the start button to have the information

transmitted.

Combining voice messaging and facsimile gives users some

benefits. Users can select just the information they need and

immediately receive a paper copy of the information at any time

9
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of the day or night. The cost to the user is generally only the

phone call.

The Office of Public Affairs at the Department of Agriculture is

using this technology to offer a free, 24-hour service called

AgNewsFAX. It began in April 1990 and makes available a daily,

monthly, or yearly list of news releases.

At this time, AgNewsFAX is getting 500 calls a week. The primary

audience is news media but it is also available to the public. A

sample listing of news releases from September 1991 included the

world market price for upland cotton, an announcement of an end

to the Mexican fruit fly quarantine from eight Texas counties,

and notice of an Agriculture hearing on a proposed North Carolina

tobacco market merger.

The Office of Public Affairs expects to recover the costs for the

system in less than 2 years; after that, the system will produce

a net annual savings to the taxpayers. In addition, it provides

news releases instantly, instead of forcing users to wait 2 or 3

weeks for releases to be copied and mailed.

FLOPPY DISK

Floppy disks are small flexible disks that can store up to 1.4

megabytes of data. One benefit of the floppy disk is nearly

10
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universal access: many people have access to personal computers

at home, work, schools, or libraries. They are cheap,

lightweight, and portable. Once data are on the disk, they can

be manipulated using a word processing, spreadsheet, or data base

software package: Disks can be used to distribute moderate

amounts of information such as software, text, data bases, and

data files to multiple users.

An example of information that can be manipulated using a

spreadsheet and word processing package is the Health Care

Financing Administration (HCFA) Medicare pricing table. HCFA and

the Government Printing Office have taken the 146-page Medicare

pricing table and issued it on two floppy disks to make it easier

for users to access. The floppy disks contain the final rule for

the Medicare fee schedule, which was originally printed in the

Federal Resister. The disks will be used primarily by physicians

and medical billing offices and include text in WordPerfect

version 5.1 format, Lotus 123 worksheets, and an ASCII text help

file. The floppy disks and the Federal Resister hard copy cost

$44.

The Lotus worksheets and table on the floppy disks enable users

to manipulate data much more easily than with hard copy. They

can use the worksheets to determine prices or use search tools to

find particular information.

11
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GAO is currently developing an electronic audit guide on floppy

disk. This guide will summarize a methodology for assessing

information technology purchases at different stages of

development. The expected audience includes inspector general

officials and other auditors who review federal efforts to

acquire and implement information technology resources. So far,

we have developed and tested a prototype version of the audit

guide. The prototype allows instant access to materials-

including procurement regulations and Office of Management and

Budget directives--by simply selecting key words. This will give

auditors not only a guide, but also all the regulations and

directives needed for the audit.

In summary, the technologies discussed today have made it easier

to obtain information and have the potential for cheap, fast, and

effective public access to a wide range of government

information. What we have seen is encouraging and presents

opportunities that should be further promoted and explored. We

have enclosed an attachment that lists the names and telephone

numbers of sources for more information on the examples

discussed.

This concludes my statement. I would be glad to respond to your

questions.

12
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ATTACHMENT ATTACHMENT

ORDERING INFORMATION FOR TECHNOLOGY EXAMPLES

TITLE

GLORIA-East Coast
Topic: Oceanic
Data

National Trade
Data Bank
Topic: Trade and
Export Information

POINT OF CONTACT

U.S. Geological Survey
703-648-6525

Department of Commerce
202-377-1986

FAR/FIRMR CD-ROM Government Printing Office
Topic: Acquisition 202-783-3238
Regulations

CASSIS
Topic: Patent
Information

Economic Bulletin
Board
Topic: Economic
Information

AgNewsFAX
Topic: Agriculture
News Releases and
Fact Sheets

HCFA Medicare Disk
Topic: Medicare
Pricing Table

(510769)

Patent and Trademark Office
703-305-9154

Department of Commerce
Voice: 202-377-1986
Data: 202-377-3870

Department of Agriculture
Voice: 202-720-4026
AgNewsFAX: 202-690-3944

Government Printing Office
202-783-3238

1 5

COST

Free to
researchers

$35 for one
disc or $360
for an annual
monthly
subscription

$106 for an
annual
quarterly
subscription

$210 for an
annual
quarterly
subscription

$35 for an
annual
subscription
plus 5 cents to
20 cents a
minute

Free

$44 for disk
and hard copy
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Mr. WISE. Thank you. We will complete the panel, and then turn
to questions.

Next will be Nancy Cline, dean of University Libraries, with
Penn State University.

STATEMENT OF NANCY M. CLINE, DEAN, UNIVERSITY LIBRARIES,
PENN STATE UNIVERSITY

Ms. CLINE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm very pleased to be
here today because these are important issues for the Nation as we
look to maintain and strengthen the relationships between educa-
tion, industry, and the governmentand also to revitalize the econ-
omy. Information is perhaps the most vital resource that we're re-
sponsible for, and we all play a part in the effective management
and use of this resource.

As one member of the Association for Research Libraries, Penn
State University is engaged in several projects, which I have de-
scribed in my written statement. I would like to describe briefly for
you Penn State, to provide a context and to highlight the signifi-
cance of these particular projects and to assure you that the gov-
ernment information now available in electronic format does offer
new opportunities to meet growing information needs, and to eradi-
cate geographic barriers and to overcome rural isolation.

Penn State is a public research university with a land grant tra-
dition. It's a large, comprehensive university with over 71,000 stu-
dents, employing 5,000 faculty, and more than 10,000 staff. There
are 23 campuses distributed acx-oss the Commonwealth of Pennsyl-
vania. With this distributed university, the very nature of our
teaching, research, and public service requires constant communi-
cation and a highly effective sharing of resources.

The University Libraries, for which I have responsibility, provide
materials and services across all of these locations. We, therefore,
depend upon LIAS, our library information access system, an
online integrated system developed at Penn State, as the primary
means of providing access to more than 3 million titles which are
located in nearly 30 physical facilities comprising the University
Libraries.

On a daily basis, over 33,000 search inquiries are posted against
this online catalog, enabling our students, faculty, staff, and the
public to identify items which will aid them in their studies or
work.

U.S. Government publications are among the materials which
are cataloged in LIAS. And since LIAS may be accessed by the
public, by calling into our network or by accessing it through the
Internet, this has made it possible for a significant number of
people to now identify government information resources from the
convenience of a terminal which may be located in their home,
dorm room, office, or other work site. For most residents of the
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, access to LIAS, our online cata-
log, is available through a local phone call to a Penn State campus.

Many people are also using online catalogs from numerous other
libraries. There are, at the moment, more than 200 catalogs acces-
sible on the Internet. One of the difficulties is that, in order to use
these catalogs effectively, one must learn all of the different search

1 '



144

techniques of each catalog. Recently, there have been increased ef-
forts to collaborate on the development of computer-to-computer
searching.

Implementation of Z39.50 and I smile because its title is longer
than a paragraph so, if you will bear with me, I will continue to
use "Z39.50"this is a capability which permits a searcher to use
the conventions of his or her own institution's catalog and to
search and retrieve information from those of other institutions.

One example of collaboration, currently underway, exists be-
tween Penn State and the University of California's division of li-
brary automation. These are two public universities which have de-
veloped an interface that results now in improved searching effi-
ciency for literally thousands of users at each of these institutions.

In a similar manner, we will be able to use the capabilities of
Z39.50 as an interface to enable Penn State students and faculty to
have access to various subject data bases, particularly government
data bases such as ERIC, MEDLINE, or AGRICOLAand thereby
facilitating their searching because they will be able to use com-
mands with which they are familiar.

Now, you had asked me to specifically address PENpages, the
Pennsylvania extension network, which provides a computer-based
information service. This has evolved from Penn State's land grant
tradition where we have had a strong institutionwide commitment
to agriculture.

The cooperative extension program is spread across 67 counties
in Pennsylvania. Those individuals in the field have an exceptional
need for timely information. When they are faced with dealing
with issues of floods, drought, diseases that affect herds and flocks,
they cannot await the delivery of printed information. PENpages
was developed specifically with those individuals in mind.

The contents of the data base are collected from Federal, State,
local resources including many items which are prepared by the
faculty and staff of Penn State. These are made available on PEN-
pages for anyone to access with a home computer, modem, and
telephone.

The documents which comprise PENpages come from 37 of the
50 State land grant institutions and also from several Federal
agencies. The subjects are wide ranging, including: Consumer edu-
cation, commodity prices, childcare, family finances, agriculture
production, and a whole host of other topics.

In 1991, there were 7,840 documents comprising PENpages.
These were accessed in that calendar year 194,000 times. The ex-
tension staff, for whom this was originally designed, used 92,000 of
the accesses; the general public used 102,000 of those accesses.

We believe this is a very important example where the use of li-
braries, government information in electronic format, telecom-
munications networks, and the expertise that is affiliated with the
university have been brought together to the benefit of a signifi-
cant industry in our Nationone that is vitally important to our
economy.

If I may, I would like to veer for a moment from my prepared
text and just address why projects such as the ones I have been
speaking to are important. They are innovative and, in some sense,
they raise questions in terms of why a university may be moving in
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this direction. I would like to take a moment and highlight what
we feel are very believable impacts and the significance of such
projects.

Our purpose as a university library is to provide needed informa-
tion to solve the problems of users, whether those users be stu-
dents, faculty, independent researchers, government agencies, busi-
ness people, farmers, the public at large.

As one example, a beef producer, let's take a small family owned
business which is facing new pressure from a health-conscious con-
sumer organization. There are a lot of pressures that there should
be less fat in the meat which reaches the retail market. The
farmer is faced with the question of how seriously will this trend
affect his production, his industry, in other words. The options may
be to simply fold up, to look to different breeds of cattle, or to con-
sider different feed for the cattle.

Research libraries daily are involved in these types of questions.
We would, first of all, suggest that people use the online catalog,
the LIAS information system, and perhaps consult other library
catalogs via the network. This is where the benefit of the Z39.50
application can be brought to bear, because then the individual
could also conveniently search AGRICOLA or other data bases.

Then, PENpages itself is a wealth of information because of the
textual content of the data base and where advice can be derived
from those who are experts, the cooperative extension workers.
Also someone might want to consult market data. Then we would
perhaps, depending upon the nature of the need, suggest that a
person consult information from other schools or other institutions.

This is where the North Carolina State University digitized docu-
ment transmission project, which I refer to in my statement, is be-
coming very beneficial because it enables us to move both text and
image across the existing Internet. There are a whole host of other
online resources on the Internet.

The inquiry might develop along the lines of seeking weather
and meteorological data, which would affect crop production, feed,
and grasses. There might be questions about residual pesticides.
There may be questions of the agriculture waste management that
would have an impact in terms of a runoff, the care for streams,
the environment, water tables affected, et cetera, and of course
there is the whole host of regulations that affect everyone's busi-
ness and industry.

Many of these inquiries could lead us in the direction of what are
referred to as geographic information systems. In that regard, the
item included in my statement on the ARL, the Association of Re-
search Libraries, geographic information systems literacy project
represents a partnership, an emerging partnership, with industry
which will contribute to the Nation's capability to use, interpret,
and apply the vast amounts of spatially referenced data which are
now being produced by many of our government agencies.

The innovative and creative uses which are now being made with
government information can occur in smaller institutions, not only
in large institutions such as Penn State. What is important is that
we find ways to share the results of these enterprises and to facili-
tate collaboration.
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I think one promising development of late is the emergence of
the coalition for networked information, a coalition that draws to-
gether the commitment and expertise of both the computing com-
munities and the research libraries to advance the uses of the In-
ternet.

For the coalition and others, there is a unique advantage which
government information provides. Since it is in the public domain,
there are opportunities for a diverse array of institutions to work
on solutions and to add value to the basic resource. The lessons
that can be learned from network prototypes which now involve
government information should result in a broad extension of an
entrepreneurial advantage that will both allow priva;.1 sector and
public sector participant!, to gain from these efforts.

I would like to stress that there is a direct link in the United
States between the quality of education and research and the eco-
nomic well-being and the economic competitiveness of the Nation.
These new relationships which are evolving now among educators,
businesses, government units, agencies and libraries are very im-
portant to our future. I would also stress that we cannot wait for a
perfect set of solutions to all of the questions surrounding electron-
ic data bases and networks.

Librarians are very solid partners in the education, economic de-
velopment, and research programs of this country. The value of
government information has been and will continue to be greatly
enhanced through the services that are provided through libraries.

The innovative applications being made today in our educational
institutions require that the government itself recognize the dis-
tinct role that Federal information resources play in ensuring the
vitality of our government, industry, and educational enterprises.

I would hope that some of the illustrations which I have touched
on today would convince you of the importance of Federal informa-
tion electronic format.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Cline follows:]
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Thank you for the opportunity to provide testimony before the Subcommittee on
Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture. My name is Nancy Cline and I amthe Dean

of University Libraries at The Pennsylvania State University. I am speaking today onbehalf

of the Association of Research Libraries, non-profit association of 119 research libraries in

North America. The membership of ARL is actively involved in the provision of information

resources including those that are unique, to the research and education communities ofNorth

America. Research libraries are also key participants in numerous experiments and pilot

programs that demonstrate the utility of high capacity networks for the exchange and use of

information.

Although there are numerous innovative programs which utilize government
information that we at Penn State are involved in, there are five that I would like to

highlight in my remarks today. These are:

239.50 - Information Retrieval SWAM Definition and Protocol Specifications for

Library Applications

PENpages - Pennsylvania Extension Network, Computer-based Information Service

NCSU Digitised Document Transmission Project

EDIN - Economic Development Information Network

ARL Geographic Information Systems Literacy Project
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Personally, I was interested to note that nearly a decade has passed nine years

since I was invited to speak before the Ad Hoc Committee on Depository Library Access to

Federal Automated Data Bases. In his invitation letter, Rep. Augustus Hawkins noted: 'the

purpose of the Depository Library System, as outlined in Title 44, is to provide the American

people with ready, free access to government information and publications. Since increasing

amounts of information generated by the Federal Government are available exclusively in

electronic format, we are examining the feasibility of making such information available

through the Depository Libraries." Among my notes from that session were statements which

must be reiterated today... "electronic data offer:, us the prospect of meeting information needs

which libraries are not currently able to meet and it gives us the opportunity to transcend

problems of geography..." Those words an as true today as a decade ago.

I am pleased that these questions are still being pursued in many forums such as this

hearing today. And, I can assure you that electronic information does offer many new
opportunities to meet growing information needs, to eradicate geographic barriers and to reduce

rural isolation.

Today we hear of libraries without walls" and increasingly, the role of libraries is

inextricably linked with computing and telecommunications. The value of libraries in
fulfilling users' information and research needs is widely acknowledged yet at the same

time, it remains one of the best kept secrets of today's society. In many ways, libraries are the

silent partners in revitalizing education and economic growth.

Allow me to briefly describe my own university context as a foundation for my remarks

today. Penn State is a public research university with a land-grant tradition. It is a large and

comprehensive university with over 71,000 students, about 5,000 faculty and more than 10,000

staff. There are 23 campuses, including the University Park campus the largest campus with

over 38,000 students and where central administrative functions reside; a medical college at

Hershey; and the other campuses distributed across the Commonwealth, each distinct, and

most of them at considerable distance from one another. Nine out of ten Pennsylvanians live

within thirty miles of a Penn State campus. With this distributed university, the very nature

of our teaching, research, and public service requires constant communication and highly

effective sharing of resources. Therefore, computing and telecommunications are essential

componenb in our organization.
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The University Libraries, for which I have responsibility, provide materials and

services across all these locations. We depend upon LIAS (Library Information Access System),

an online, integrated library system developed at Penn State, as the primary means of

providing access to the more than 3 million titles in the nearly 30 physical facilities which

comprise the University Libraries. On a daily basis, over 33,000 inquiries are made of this

online catalog, enabling students, faculty, staff, and the public to identify items which will

assist them in their studies or work. The LIAS system permits a faculty member at Erie,

working on plastics technology, to have access to the same materials as a colleague working at

the University Park Materials Research Lab would have. An engineer and a team of

physicians working on the Penn State artificial heart device can determine the availability of

a medical text by using a terminal in either of their offices or labs, by using the

telecommunications network to access LIAS. Soon, they will also enjoy greater productivity in

their multi-site collaboration, when libraries can provide the complete text of journal articles

over these same networks.

Among the publications included in the LIAS online catalog are U.S. government

documents. Penn State has been a federal depository library since 1907, and has invested

significant resources staff, facilities, equipment, and reference tools to capitalize upon the

publications distributed through this program. By providing descriptive information about

US. documents in the online catalog, it is easier for students, faculty and the public at large -

- to identify needed publications and to confirm where they are available for use. In providing

online access to these resources, the use of government documents has increased. Since LIAS may

be accessed by the public, calling into our network or accessing it through the Internet, this has

made it possible for a significant number of people to now identify government information from

the convenience of a terminal located in their home, dorm, or office. For most residents of

Pennsylvania, access to LIAS is available through a local phone call to a Penn State campus.

Z39.50 - Information Retrieval Service Definition and Protocol Specifications

Many people are now using online catalogs of numerous libraries. They are no longer

limited to using only the catalog of their own institution or agency. There are more than 160

online catalogs accessible on the Internet. The Internet is the existing set of interconnected

local, state, regional, and national telecommunications networks. One of the difficulties has

been that in order to use these catalogs, one must learn the idiosyncrasies of the search
conventions of each catalog. Recently there have been increased efforts to collaborate on the

development of computer-to-computer searching. Implementation of Z39.50, the capability
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which permits a searcher to use the conventions of his or her own institution's online catalog to

access and retrieve information from another online catalog, is proceeding steadily.

One example of the collaboration in this area is between Penn State and the University

of California's Division of Library Automation. These two public universities, assisted with

some funding from an industry partner, Digital Equipment Corporation, have developed an

interface that will enable LIAS users to search the vast collections of the UC libraries'

MELVYL system, using those LIAS search commands which are familiar and comfortable to

them. Conversely, UCs students and faculty who are accustomed to the MELVYL commands

and search designs, will be able to easily use them to search toe contents of LIAS, 3,000 miles

distant, but affording access to some unique research collections. Implementation of this

interface will result in improved productivity for thousands of searchers at both institutions.

In a similar manner, this Z39.50 interface will enable Penn State to provide access to

various subject databases for example government databases such as ERIC, MEDLINE, or

AGRICOLA and to facilitate users' searching by using the familiar structure and commands of

OUT LIAS system. With over 70,000 students, we do not want to teach different search strategies

for the hundreds of available databases, public and private. Z39.50 helps libraries perform

their primary mission, to bring together the user and information resources. Innovative

developments and collaborative research will result in measurable productivity gains for the

researchers using these databases.

PENpages

Penn State, as a land-grant institution, has a strong commitment to agriculture. The

Cooperative Extension Program, with offices and field staff in 67 counties, has an exceptional

need for timely information. Drought, floods, blight, diseases affecting herds and flocks

these do not await the delivery of information in printed publications people solving these

problems cannot afford delays. PENpages, established and managed by Penn State, is a

computer-based information service, available 7 days a week, without fee.

PENpages started in 1985 as a project sponsored by the College of Agricultural Sdenoes.

The intent of the project was to develop a computerized, full text, information delivery system

for the citizens of Pennsylvania. In 1984, the Pennsylvania Legislature appropriated $1.9

million to fund the creation of a computerized network to all 67 county offices in Pennsylvania.

This network became the foundation on which PENpages was built. The first utters of the
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information stored on PENpages were county extension staff. They retrieved documents from

PENpages and incorporated them into the newsletters and radio programs delivered in the

counties. Although PENpages started slowly, by 1987 there were more than 2,500 documents

stored in the database and these documents received about 27,000 accesses from county and

public users of the state-wide electronic communications network. In 1991, 7,840 documents were

stored in the PENpages database; they were accessed 194,000 times (county extension staff in

Pennsylvania accessed PENpages 92,000 times and our public users accessed PENpages 102,000

times). During the six years of PENpages existence, the College of Agricultural Sciences at Penn

State has supported continued growth and sophistication in the computerized support of this

document delivery service.

PENpages contains documents of interest to consumers and the staff of other national

and international institutions of higher education. The seventy-eight hundred documents cover

subject matter of interest to producers and consumers of agricultural products. The contents are

collected from federal, state, and local sources, and loaded on PENpages for anyone to access

with a home computer, a modem or telephone. The documents on PENpages come from 37 of the

50 states land grant institutions and several federal agencies. Subjects covered by the content of

PENpages includes: consumer education, food safety, forest resources, nutrition, pesticide

education, plant pathology, water quality, commodity prices, child care, family finances, and

agricultural production recommendations. The most important attribute about PENpages is

providing timely and valuable information rapidly to users 24 hours a day, 7 days a week.

The total costs of PENpages has been born by the College of Agriculture Sciences from

funds allocated from state appropriations. The original equipment cost to support the

development of PENpages was about $800,000 of the original $1.9 million appropriation in

1984. The annual direct operational cost of PENpages has averaged 5250,000. This funding has

all come from reallocation of funds within the College of Agricultural Sciences. The users of

PENpages are provided the information free of user charges.

PENpages is used by Penn State Cooperative Extension in support of the educational

and information programs within Pennsylvania. It is also made available to other agencies on

a national and international basis. In fact, anyone can make use of PENpages by calling 814-

863 -4820, using a home computer and a modern to retrieve information.

While a significant amount of information resides in the PENpages database, there are

times when agents need additional information and they frequently identify books or journals
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from the LIAS database. We have established an electronic request form which they may

submit through electronic mail and the Libraries send either a fax of the item, or if a book, it is

sent by courier. The cooperation is intended to improve the productivity and efficiency of the

agricultural extension staff and to make certain that the public the farmer, food

manufacturer, health service providers, and others will receive the most up-to-date and

reliable information needed to address their problems.

This is one example where the use of libraries, government information in electronic

format, telecommunications networks, and the expertise affiliated with a University are

brought together to the benefit of a significant industry in the Nation and one that is important

to our economy. Additionally, while the primary benefit may accrue to Pennsylvania's

economy, there is a significant gain for the U.S. when one considers the international
marketplace. The extensive trade in agricultural products, the number of food-processing

facilities, and the extensive research on agricultural by-products all factor Into the Nation's

economy.

NCSU Digitized Document Transmission Project

In a related project, the North Carolina State University Libraries has taken a

leadership role in a national research initiative to explore the use of the NSFNET/Internet for

the transmission of digitized text and images. Several institutions including Penn Slate are

working on this project with the National Agricultural Library Scanned images are

transmitted to libraries, researchers' work stations, and agricultural extension offices. In time

this program will be extended to the entire land-grant community of over 100 institutions as

well as to other federal agencies and to the international agricultural research community. It is

important to note that this particular project builds on the existing nationat infrastructure for

linking computer networks and it is a project which has been supported and fwIded through

multiple government agencies, including the National Agricultural Library and the
Department of Education; with industry support from Apple Computing and university

contributions of equipment, facilities, and research expertise.

EDIN - Economic Development Information Network

Libraries are providing gateways to many electronic bulletin boards whose subjects

cover a wide range for example, education, energy, prisons, transportation, and waste

management Among these are over 60 government bulletin boards as well as many which have

"
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been established by universities or professional associations. Users turn to bulletin boards for

timely information. In July, ARL published a Directory of Electronic Journals, Newsletters, and

Academic Discussions List, and will be updating this publication this Spring to reflect the

sizable increase in new electronic offerings.

At Penn State there is a collaborative effort to provide EDIN, the Economic
Development Information Network. Supported by the Pennsylvania State Data Center, the

Institute of State and Regional Affairs, and Penn State Harrisburg, this network information

service provides access to bulletins and news releases, recent issues of Commerce Business Daily

(a publication from the US. Dept. of Conunerce), directories of economic development centers

and agencies, database files pertaining to demographic and economic data, calendars of

important events, and the capability to request specific publications or services. Like

PENpages, it includes government information resources from both the federal and state

agencies, and has been made available to the public through a partnership of governmental

and educational contributors.

ARL GIS Literacy Project

Businesses, schools, state and local governments, and many others rely heavily on data

from federal agencies. One of the foremost sources of data is the Bureau of the Census, now

producing a substantial portion of the censuses of population, housing, business, industries in

electronic formats. The need exists to provide census data over networks and for some of the

products which are produced in other electronic formats, such as CD/ROMs, there is a need to

facilitate the use of the data.

Many depository libraries are in receipt of numerous &tattles such as the Census TIGER

(Topographically Integrated Geographic Encoding and Referencing System)/Line Files that

permit the application of Geographic Information Systems. However, these libraries often

lack software to access this critically important data. The TIGER /Line files have great value

for applications in local, state, and regional economic development programs, planning, land

use, environmental monitoring, congressional redistricting, and for numerous other purposes in

the public sector as well as in the educational and research settings.

The Association of Research Libraries, in partnership with Environmental Systems

Research Institute, Inc. (ESRI), has initiated the ARL GIS Literacy Project. This project seeks

to introduce, educate, and equip depository librarians with the skills needed to provide access
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to spatially referenced data in multiple formats. The increasing reliance upon geographical

information systems, by multiple user communities, requires that librarians become both

effective users as well as leading educators in the use of this new resource.

Participating libraries a mix of large public libraries, state libraries, and public and

private university libraries will dedicate needed equipment and staff resources to this

project. These libraries will also commit to serving as "resource libraries" to other institutions

that may elect to offer GIS services. ESRI will donate ARC/View and additional software to

this project as well as supporting training and a users' conference. Collaboration across the

educational, governmental, and private sectors will bring a significant gain to the Nation's
ability to deploy significant data resources.

Many government agencies create information resources in electronic formats but they do

not reach the public, or even the depository libraries in the current system of distribution.

With the increasing strength and capabilities of the Internet, librarians would like to secure

greater access to these electronic resources. There will probably be different means available

for different types of information resources, depending upon the mission of the agency, the

nature of the information (image, text, etc.) and the ever-changing capabilities of the libraries

to receive, display, and disseminate electronic information. Certainly there are libraries
today which would like to receive electronic resources and they may be the avenue through

which early experimentation can be carried out so that models may be developed for large scale

distribution and access.

Many of the innovative and creative uses of government information occur in small

institutions as well as in the larger ones. We must find ways to share the results of these

enterprises and to facilitate collaboration. One promising development has been the emergence

of the Coalition for Network Information (CND, a recently formed coalition of ARL, EDUCOM,

and CAUSE. Its purpose is to draw together the commitment and expertise of the computing and

research libraries communities and to advance the uses of the Internet/NREN for scholarship.

For the Coalition, and for others, there is a unique advantage which government information

provides since it is in the public domain, there are opportunities for diverse institutions to

work on solutions, and to add value to the basic resource. The lessons learned from network

prototypes involving government information will result in a broad extension of an
entrepreneurial advantage, both allowing private sector and public sector participants to gain

from their efforts.

8
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There is a direct link in the US. between the quality ofeducation and research and the

economic well-being and the economic competitiveness of the Nation. New relationships are

evolving among educators, businesses, governmental units, andlibraries. The future depends on

effective partnerships.

We auutot wait for a perfect set of solutions to all the questions surrounding electronic

databases and networks. I urge you to consider proposals such as WINDO, H.R2272, the GPO

Wide Information Network Data Online, that seeks to provide public access to government

information in electronic format. Ready, free, equitable access to government information is

essential in assuring an informed electorate, in addressing information needs of business and

industry, and in maintaining the growth of our research enterprise.

The libranes of this Nation are one of its greatest assets. Libraries and librarians are

partners in education, economic development, and research. The value of government

information has been, and will continue to be, greatly enhanced through the services provided

through libraries. The innovative applications which are being made by libraries and

educational institutions require that the government recognize the ',Alba role that federal

information resources play in ensuring the vitality of our government, industry, and educational

enterprises. I hope that some of the illustrations which I provided today will convince you of

the importance of providing federal government informationin electronic formats.

'Liberty cannot be preserved without a general knowledge among the people, who have

a right_ and a desire to know.' John Adams
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Mr. Win. Thank you very much. I would note that I also appre-
ciate what you've done and that you have not waited on the Feder-
al assistance or policy either.

Next is Linda Walters, director of Information Management Divi-
sion, with the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.

STATEMENT OF LINDA R. WALTERS, DIRECTOR, INFORMATION
MANAGEMENT DIVISION, FEDERAL ENERGY REGULATORY
COMMISSION

Ms. WALTERS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the oppor-
tunity to tell you all about our CIPS system, which is an electronic
bulletin board at the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission.
What the Commission did is we started to talk to the industry we
regulate. In particular, the Federal Energy Bar Association came
to us and wanted us to look at ways to provide more timely access
to our information. This information to which everybody wanted to
have more timely access was the documents that the Commission
issues every day at 10 and 3. Basically our regulations, our pro-
posed interim and final rules, our initial decisions, opinions, no-
tices, and orders.

Before the bulletin board, we only had them available in paper
copy. The public would either have to come to our public reference
room and make a copy, or they could wait until it appeared in the
"Federal Register," or they could also have copies mailed to them.

One of the several goals we had in mind when we put together
the bulletin board was to put the public on equal footingto
reduce the advantage of geographic location. We wanted to provide
the public with immediate access, to have the public have those
documents at 10 and 3 when the paper copy was issued. We also
wanted to reduce the time and cost burden to the public for having
to send a messenger down to the headquarters' office or to come
themselves.

In 1987, we began to look at bulletin boards. What we did is, we
wanted to see what other Government agencies were doing so we
went to the Department of Commerce. After looking at their eco-
nomic bulletin board, we came back to our agency and did an anal-
ysis of hardware and software that was on the market.

We ended up putting together a bulletin board that was very
similar to the one at the Commerce Department. The cost to us
was approximately $35,000, and that included the hardware, off-
the-shelf software, and some services to customize that software to
meet FERC's needs. The planning only took us about 5 months.

During the planning stage, it was critical that we had good inter-
nal procedures written. The documents that I'm talking about are
created throughout the Commission by staff. All of those docu-
ments would form the data base of the CIPS, so it was critical that
the internal procedures were followed.

We also wrote a user guide, which I have copies ofI meant just
to provide the committee with themthat describes the system
and how you can access it. We also were fortunate because we had
to management support in putting together this bulletin board.

During the planning stage, we did make some decisions that
would affect the system. One was we just started out as a little ex-
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periment, which now has lasted almost 4 years. We also decided to
manage it with existing staff. We were going to offer it free of
charge.

Since we weren't sure how long we were going to have the bulle-
tin board on as an experiment, and we could not guarantee that all
of the documents that were issued on a daily basis would be on the
system, we decided to offer it free. We also decided to have two
identical systems: One would act as a host and another as a backup
so there would be very little down time.

We had only provided one-way communicationwe only put in-
formation on the bulletin boardusers could not send us messages.
This was mainly because we were doing it with our existing staff
and just didn't have the people to sit and read messages from the
users.

We went public on April 15, 1988. At that time we had seven
telephone lines, approximately 140 calls were coming in a day, and
the files that were downloaded amounted to about 6,200 monthly.

Well, today we have 12 telephone lines with two of them given to
higher speed transmission. We receive about 350 calls a day and
there are about 15,000 files downloaded monthly. The system is
available 23 hours a day. Each caller is allotted 60 minutes per
call, but you can call as many times a day as you want.

In addition to the documents I described, we also now have news
releases, the Commission agenda, and several lists which are avail-
able on the system. We have a monthly calendar of events so
people can call in and see the activities that are going to take place
at the Commission. We have also formed a CIPS user group, where
the members of the public come in and exchange ideas with us, you
know, tell us their problems, make suggestions.

There were some problems, though, that we did encounter that I
would like to share with you. During the test period we only had a
few people to test the system. We had no idea when we finally
turned it on that there would be such an overwhelming response;
so there were some problems that we encountered right after we
went online. Also, the staff that was assigned to manage and oper-
ate the system didn't have extensive computer backgrounds. It took
us a while to have that staff get on-the-job training and the formal
training that has really helped the system operate smoothly.

We feel that we've made a very successful system here. The
public, I've been told, has stopped sending messengers to the
agency, which I'm sure has helped their companies financially. We
would like to continue to have the system PC-operated, PC-based
right now. We want to continue to have our CIPS user group meet-
ings. We will also make enhancements as needed.

We are now looking at another system at our agency called the
Records and Information Management System. We plan to auto-
mate that system and provide the public with electronic access to
it. Since a lot of the information that's on CIPS will also be on
RIMS, CIPS will probably become a subsystem of the new RIMS,
but we still plan on providing electronic access to this information
to the public. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Walters follows:]

58-584 0 - 92 - 6
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Committee on Government Operations

February 19, 1992

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the

opportunity to appear before you to discuss the Federal Energy

Regulatory Commission's (FERC) electronic bulletin board system,

also known as the Commission Issuance Posting System or "GIPS ".

The primary functions of the Commission are to regulate various

aspects of the natural gas, electric utility, hydroelectric power

and oil pipeline industries. Because these industries requested

more timely access to FERC information, the Commission, in the

fall of 1987, began looking into better ways to disseminate its

information. The Federal Energy Bar Association, in particular,

played a key role in requesting that the FERC look into

electronic bulletin boards.

The result of these requests is the electronic bulletin board

system that the Commission has today.
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BACKGROUND

The Commission's public access policy is; and has been, to make

information available to the fullest extent possible and as

quickly as possible.

The Commission informs the public of its regulatory actions and

decisions through the issuance of formal documents. Every work

day at 10:00 a.m. and 3:00 p.m., the Commission issues these

documents which include proposed, interim, and final rules;

initial decisions; opinions; notices and orders. The total

numoer of issuances averages about 75 each day. The official

copy, which is the signed paper copy issued by the Office of the

Secretary, was traditionally available through the following

sources:

o FERC's Public Reference Room where you can come in

person, send a messenger, or write for copies;

o A subscription service available from an on-site

duplicating contractor;

o FERC's Service List program in which FERC mails documents

to companies involved in a particular case;

2
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o The Federal &ere notices and rulemakings are

published; and,

o The Federal Energy Guidelines where selected documents

are published in the FERC Reports and the FERC Statutes

and Regulations

As you can see from the above list, the Commission offered

numerous ways for the public to gain access to its information.

These were all paper-based methods with no electronic

distribution available. Interested parties located in the

Washington area had the advantage of receiving these documents

before their competitors located in other parts of the country.

As the industries regulated by the Commission began to insist on

more timely access to FERC documents, it became apparent that it

was time for the Commission to consider disseminating its

information electronically.

We began by looking at electronic bulletin boards elsewhere

within the government. At the Department of Commerce, we were

given a demonstration of their Economic Bulletin Board (EBB).

They gave us information on their system's configuration, how

they operated their system, and offered their assistance. We

then conducted a thorough analysis of bulletin board hardware and

software, and selected a configuration similar to the one used by

the Department of Commerce at that time. The system was personal

3
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computer-based using an off-the-shelf software package called

Remote Bulletin Board Software. The start-up cost for the system

was approximately $35,000, sufficient to pay for not only the

hardware but also for a contractor to customize the software to

meet the Commission's needs.

OBJECTIVES

The objectives the Commission expected to achieve were:

o To rrcAlde the public
immediate rccess to Commission

documents as soon as they were issued;

o To ensure that all members of the public were on equal

footing with regard to timely access to Commission

issuances by reducing the advantage gained by geographic

location; and,

o To reduce the cost and time burden on both Staff and the

public who either had to physically come to the

Commission to obtain documents, send a messenger to pick

up the documents, or wait for documents to arrive by

mail.

4
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PLANNING

Planning for the system was made easier by support from top

management including at that time, Chairman Martha Hesse, who was

100% behind developing an electronic bulletin board. We were

also fortunate because the Commission was in the process of

standardizing the hardware and software used by FERC staff.

Personal computer based WordPerfect was established as the

standard word processing software for the agency. Before

standardizing, the Commission had a variety of word processing

equipment and software which would have made collecting the

information a more difficult process. The documents I have been

talking about are created by staff throughout the Commission.

Internal procedures were developed for the staff to follow in the

preparation of the documents to be posted on the CIPS. It was

critical that these procedures be followed to ensure the

integrity of the information that formed the database of the

system. Coordination between offices within the Commission was

required to ensure that documents ,,ere posted simultaneously on

CIPS, and on the bulletin board in the lobby at headquarters and

in the Commission's Public Reference Room. As these procedures

were being developed, staff worked with a contractor to customize

the software to meet the Commission's needs and to make the

system as simple to use as possible. A CIPS User Guide was also

prepared that described the functions of the system, the

informaticn on the system, and how to access that information.

5
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During the planning process, several decisions were made that had

major impact on the operation of the CIPS. They were:

o CIPS would begin as an experiment;

o CIPS would be managed and operated with existing in-house

staff;

o The documents on the CIPS would be offered in a standard

code to provide widespread accessibility;

o CIPS would have two identical systems - one to act as the

host or main system and one to serve as a backup so that

users would experience little or no down time;

o CIPS would not be considered an official version of FERC

documents. A disclaimer was provided that the Commission

would not be responsible for errors or omissions on the

CIPS, and that CIPS might not contain every Commission

document issued;

o There would be one-way communication only - users could

read bulletins and download files. Functions were not

provided for users to send messages, receive messages or

upload files; and,

6
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o CIPS would be free of charge. This decision was made

for several reasons. First, we did not want to

discourage users during the developmental period.

Second, we did not have staff available to handle a

subscription and accounting system that would

have been required if we charged. Third, we could not

guarantee that CIPS would have all FERC documents posted

daily. And last, it was terrific for public relations

to offer it free.

This project began in the fall of 1987 and early in 1988 we were

ready to test the system. Initial training for the in-house

staff that would operate the system began in February 1988. We

finalized the internal processing procedures and selected users

that would assist in testing the system in March 1988. The test

period began with three telephony lines, but interest in the

system was so enthusiastic that we expanded to seven lines prior

to implementation.

CIPS

The CIPS went public on April 15, 1988. The very next day users

called to propose new features and ask tnat more information be

put on the system. Approximately 70% of the documents the

Commission issued were available in full text. The system was

7
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available 23 hours a day and users were permitted unlimited calls

and up to 60 minutes connect time for each call. The information

on the system consisted of the formal documents issued daily by

the Commission, news releases and the Commission agenda.

It took approximately five months to implement the CIPS. Putting

an electronic bulletin board system together is a fairly easy

process. However, there are some lessons learned that we share

with other agencies when they talk to us about establishing a

bulletin board. Obviously you cannot plan enough. Most critical

to the success of the CIPS was getting the Commission staff to

follow the document processing procedures. The documents the

staff creates form the CIPS database. During the planning period

we held meetings with individual offices, periodically sent out

the procedures and information about CIPS to staff as a reminder,

and gave demonstrations of CIPS to staff to show them the impact

of not following the procedures.

Other lessons were learned from start-rp problems we encountered.

The test period results did not prepc.re us for the overwhelming

response. The associated problems of dealing with such an influx

of users were not discovered until the system was actually in

use. We experienced equipment problems the first year due to the

fact that both computers were in use 24 hours a day. We have

since purchased new, more powerful personal computers, and

alternate their use.

8
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As stated earlier, it was decided at the outset that the CIPS

would be managed and operated using existing staff. There were

some obstacles to overcome in this area since the on-board staff

did not have the computer background necessary to ecognize

problems or to know how to solve them. On-the-job training and

hands-on experience were supplemented by formal training courses

to increase staff's knowledge and understanding of the CIPS

hardware and software. The same staff is operating the CIPS

today. They have gained excellent experience and are very proud

of their contribution to the CIPS. Their knowledge and

experience are supplemented by the Commission's on-site ADP

support contractor who provides technical support as needed.

It costs approximately $40,000 annually for the amortized cost of

the original and replacement hardware, software, contractor

services, phone lines, and other miscellaneous expenses of CIPS.

It also costs approximately $75,000 for labor based on the

percentage of staff time necessary for planning, administration

and operation of the system.

we want the CIPS to be as useful to the public as possible.

We have issued a revised CIPS User Guide; we advertise phone

numbers for users to call to discuss problems; and we have formed

a User Group to exchange ideas, problems and experiences. We

continue to enhance the system based on the nec.:. of the public.

Today there are 12 telephone lines, two of them dedicated to

9
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higher transmission speeds. CIPS receives approximately 350

calls daily, and approximately 15,000 files are downloaded from

the system monthly. Information remains on the system for 30

days, then it is deleted. About 95% of the Commission's

documents are available in full text. We have expanded the

information on the system to include a list of all filings made

at the Commission, a list of all documents issued on a particular

day, a list of items acted upon by the Commission at a meeting,

and a monthly calendar of Commission events. We developed

programs to compress the files on the system to save disk space

and reduce transmission time to the user. We have also improved

ways for users to identify the issuances they are trying to

retrieve.

We measure CIPS' success by the users' enthusiastic response and

very favorable comments, by the steady increase in new users and

the volume of calls, and by users' requests for new features and

added information.

The future of CIPS is to continue to make enhancements as

required, to keep it a personal computer-based system as long as

possible, and to continue to hold User Group meetings to exchange

information. What could change some day is where the CIPS

information will reside. The Commission is currently in the

process of automating its Records and Information Management

10

2.



168

System (RIMS), and the plans include providing the public with

electronic access to this system. The RIMS will not only contain

the documents issued by the FERC that are now on the CIPS, but

also the documents that are received by the FERC.

Thank you for the opportunity to discuss the Commission's

electronic bulletin board system. At this time, I will be happy

to respond to any questions you may have.

11
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Mr. WISE. Thank you very much.
Mr. Brock, you had referred to the Internet as something you

wanted to discuss a little more. I might ask whether that could pro-
vide an alternate distribution method for some Federal districts?

Mr. BROCK. I think so. In this case, several years ago, you will
recall, we did a report on the Internet virus, at the request of an-
other Hou,e committee. We decided at the end of the report we
might as well distribute it over Internet because we felt like there
was a user group that would have an interest in the report.

The test was wildly successful, so we decided to put another
group of reports up on Internet, and again they were very success-
ful. We've had 1,200 requests for the reports over a very short
period of time that we know about. We are requesting that people
tell us when they request the report. We don't always get that, so
we don't know what the actual readership is.

We recently went to Europe on another assignment on high-
speed, high-performance networking. Every individual, without fail,
that we interviewed over there had read our report and had read it
over Internet. We wouldn't have had that sort of access before.

There were some technical problems that we're dealing with
now. For example, most people could only download the ASCII
files. Some of the richness of our reports, in terms of photographs,
charts, and tables were unavailable. We're trying to work out the
technical difficulties right now, and those are being reviewed. We
hope that once those are settled that we would make reports avail-
able on Internet or on other networks as well.

Mr. WISE. Does the GAO have a bulletin board presently for its
reports, or issue an index of what is available, say, through CD-
ROM or floppy disk?

Mr. BROCK. No, but I beliei,e that we are putting up on a bulletin
board-type thing our list of monthly reports. I would like to verify
that. I'll get you the accurate information. Some private companies
make available the GAO reports on CD-ROM; GAO does not do
that.

Mr. WISE. I'm interestedDean Cline, would you be interested in
distributing GAO reports or some of them at least if you could get
them? Or can you get them, presently?

Ms. CLINE. I think access to them is very important. Again, given
the topography, if you will, of our university, it's important to have
access via the Internet and through subnetworks that tie into it, to
facilitate user access, to cut down the time of delivery we now face
with resources. So, yes, those reports among others, would be an
important direction.

Mr. WISE. I'm interested because you talked a lot about agricul-
ture and that's another subject area of this subcommittee, so we
tend to ask GAO to do a lot of work in that area.

Ms. Walters, I'm curious, how long did it take to get your bulle-
tin board up and running, and what cost was involved?

Ms. WALTERS. It took us approximately 5 months from the time
we decided to do a bulletin board, and the initial startup costs were
approximately $35,000.

Mr. WISE. OK. I assume that it didn't take 3 years of budget
planning and committee after committee?
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MS. WALTERS. No, not at all. We listened to some users who
wanted this access and a bulletin board was the solution, we felt.
Once we decided, it didn't take us long at all.

Mr. WISE. Mr. McCandless.
Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you. Mr. Brock, you talked a lot about

the agricultural aspect of this and using that as an example to call
in and get information. The USDA could recover its cost within a
2-year period. How are the users of this charged for the service?

Mr. BROCK. They're not charged.
Ms. WRIGHT. When they call in it only costs them the cost of thephone call.
Mr. BROCK. Yes. The users charge would only be their cost of the

phone call. Depending on the time of day they call and the dis-
tance, that would be their only charge.

Mr. McCANDrsss. Let's draw a comparison between the providing
of this material in a conventional way through the mailing of it.
Have you done anything in the way of a review of man hours to
handle comparable materials in the two categories?

Mr. BROCK. I believe we do have some information on that.
Would you like to answer that?

Ms. WRIGHT. We haven't verified the cost savings for these, but
according to the agency, they will recover their costs in a couple of
years based on that versus mailing the compilations of news re-leases.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Now let me ask you the $64,000 question: Can
you do more with less people?

Mr. BROCK. They are in that case. Although, I guess they were
contract people; they eliminated their daily messenger service. The
more critical news releases were being delivered not by mail but by
messenger service. And as I understand it, they virtually eliminat-
ed the messenger service.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Is your perspective that you can offer more for
less or is that a false assumption?

Mr. BROCK. I think in this case they are offering more for less.
They're targeting customers that they weren't reaching as effec-
tively before, and I think that's the key to this particular activity.It's not that it's a substitute necessarily for the old way of doing it
but it's an enhancement that provides some value to the customerin this case.

I think many agencies don't do a very good job of identifying cus-
tomer needs and ways of meeting those. And the ways that we
talked about today are all relatively low cost and, many times in
many examples, much lower cost than the old ways of delivering
the information and they give a lot more utility to the user.

Mt. MCCANDLESS. Dean Cline, I detected a Penn State smile.
Ms. CLINE. You sound like my president.
Mr. MCCANDLESS. Would you care to comment on that?
Ms. CLINE. It's a very important question and we're asking it of

ourselves all the time. We're doing more; that we know. We never
before had the level of inquiry that we're now providing answers to
through these electronic resources.

I'm not sure I would go into a budget hearing and say, "We will
do more with less or with fewer people," simply because what we
find is that the user's expectations are continually growing. And as
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more users are empowered with the use of a computer in their own
work setting or, for students, the increasing number of students
who come to campus with their own computers, this just simply
adds more demand.

We think that's a positive factor in terms of our business being
one of education. We don't want to turn that demand aside. But it's
always a management balance that we look for. I think it would be
a very difficult argument to say that we are going to do a lot more
and it isn't going to cost us a lot more. We've got to strike balances
that are very effective for users as well as for the organization.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. You can help r--=. out here as one who is just
getting used to an electric typewrit T. a student and I've been
assigned a subject, the Civil War am -3construction, a term paper.
During the covered wagon days when I was in school, you went to

ie library and did your thing.
Is the library now capable of providing through a personal com-

puter or some other source the research material if the individual
has the knowledge of how to work the system?

Ms. CLINE. Right now a lot of it is providing access that helps
you identify what you need. And you still do need the physical arti-
fact, the book or the journal, in many cases, to fulfill your re-
search.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. It replaces the card file system?
Ms. CLINE. It replaces the indexing, the card file system, and

some of the other reference tools which we once had to count on
coming to our libraries in printed format. So it has increased the
efficiency and, in some cases, it has excited students to use more
resources than they would ever before have approached.

The text delivery and the image delivery systems are evolving.
The North Carolina State project that I mentioned in my state-
ment does result in the actual delivery of electronic text and image
to the user's work station. And one of the research issues under
way now is to make certain that the image will come through in a
manner that is usable for those who are conducting high level re-
search.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Ms. Walters, we talked about your availability
was 23 hours a day?

MS. WALTERS. Yes.
Mr. MCCANDLESS. Have you found there to be an additional cost

by this elongated service?
Ms. WALTERS. No, not at all, not from the agency standpoint be-

cause the machine just stays on and people can access it; you don't
have to have staff there.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. One more question here: As I understand it,
we have a multitude of different kinds of communication devices
depending upon which bureau, department, or agency in the Feder-
al Government is involved, Mr. Brock. Is there an attempt to move
in a direction of standardization of some of these components so
that agency A can talk with bureau B without going through C, D,
and E?

Mr. BROCK. For the bulletin boards and things that we're talking
about, most of them use common standards that are primarily
available in the public switched network, using ATT Of MCI or
whatever switch voice service you would use. In terms of large
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scale data transfer between agencies, sometimes that is a problem
if there are different protocols and there is no standar d. The gov-
ernment is moving toward standards in networking and in telecom-
munications. They're not in practice at every agency right now
though.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you. Thank you very much.
Mr. WISE. Dean Cline, I would just like to check with you and

ask whether you have any difficulties in getting the information
that you need from Federal agencies in electronic formats. Are you
able to get it in a timely manner?

Ms. CLINE. Specific to PENpages or in general?
Mr. WISE. PENpages, I'm sorry.
Ms. CLINE. I think the PENpages relationship is a very effective

one. It has been in place and is working in a productive way. I
would like to hope that some of the other agencies will become as
easy to work with as we expand this concept and apply to other
disciplines in the university context.

Mr. WISE. I appreciate the subcommittee has some limited expe-
Hence with this in that we've set up a whistleblower bulletin board
in which I believe at this time we'Nre gotten over 700 responses to
it. And, in fact, the number is growing. That's done basically with
a computer and a modem, a very simple operation, but I think that
it offers a lot of promise. We're referring out everything that comes
in to the subcommittees of appropriate jurisdiction on Government
Operations.

We thank you very much for your presentations.
The next panel will be Robert Simons, general counsel for the

DIALOG Information Services, Inc., from Palo Alto, CA; Paul P.
Massa, president from the Congressional Information Service, Inc.,
from Bethesda; and Gail S. Dykstra, senior director of policy and
programs with the Canadian Legal Information Centre in Toronto,
Canada.

If I could ask the panel, if you have no objections to being sworn,
if you would stand and raise your right hand.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. It's good to have you here. I know that some of you

have come a long way to be here. Mr. Massa, it's always a pleasure
to have you with the subcommittee again.

Mr. MASSA. Thank you.
Mr. WISE. Why don't we start with Mr. Simons. And, as I ex-

plained to the previous panel, your written statement in its entire-
ty is already made a part of the record of the committee.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT A. SIMONS, GENERAL COUNSEL, DIALOG
INFORMATION SERVICES, INC., PALO ALTO, CA

Mr. SIMONS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and good morning. It's a
pleasure to be here this morning and particularly to speak not only
to the subcommittee but also to commend the Chair while we have
this opportunity for your leadership role on these important issues
and public stand and record on H.R. 534. It's certainly a privilege
to be here.

My name is Bob Simons and I am general counsel of DIALOG
Information Services. In a brief summary, DIALOG is one of the



oldest and largest of the so-called online data banks in the informa-
tion industry. We went into business in 1972 and the industry is
only about 20 years old at this point.

We're very p to say that our very first so-called online file
that was av e for public access and searching was a file de-
rived fro eral data, the ERIC data base, the education re-
search data base; that still remains as file No. 1 on the DIALOG
service and it's something which we're quite proud of.

I want to mention a little bit today about where we are going as
an industry vis-a-vis government information, how we collect it,
how we obtain it, and how we disseminate it so as to enlighten you
a little bit, particularly on the government and private sector rela-
tionship, how that has worked, and also some threats to that rela-
tionship.

I would first start out by indicating that at the very outset of the
industry those of us in the online business had a great interest in
Federal data. What we found some years later is that the interest
doesn't just stop at the borders of the United States. To the con-
trary, there is a worldwide interest in information and information
is becoming an important item in international commerce. It seems
as if the whole world is interested in what the United States is
publishing and the research reports of the Federal Government as
well as privately published information.

I'm pleased to say that of all the handful of industries that we
have in this country that show a positive balance of trade, it's my
view that the information industry does indeed show a positive bal-
ance of trade and that includes, Mr. Chairman, the Japanese. We
do sell more to the Japanese than they sell back to us, at least in-
sofar as information is concerned.

One of the relationships that began in the early days was that
with the National Technical Information Service, or NTIS. NTIS
took a role as a licensing agency, if you will, on behalf of other
Government agencies. And we've dealt with them for many, many
years to obtain Federal data and to make that data accessible and
searchable to the public.

What we've been concerned about the last few years is an ever
increasing spiral of cost that we've seen to obtain Federal data. Not
that there have been improvements in the data or in the mecha-
nisms that we've received but rather just increased cost.

One of the concerns that I've had is that for the later period of
the 1980's, that is 1985 through 1989, we saw that the cost for ob-
taining the NTIS data base increased threefold without any value
added by NTIS itself. And it was unfortunate that by the time the
decade was over the cost to us to obtain the data was frankly
equivalent if not slightly in excess of the cost that we provided to
the public just 5 years earlier.

So a threefold increase in cost was of great concern to us and
naturally, we had to pass the cost on which made the access more
expensive. We would like to not have to do that. We still believe
that access to Federal data should be the most cost effective, and
generally it is. In our service, Federal data is certainly the least
expensive information available for public access. And we would
certainly like to keep it this way. But one of the threats that we're
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concerned about is the ever-increasing cost that we're being faced
with.

I would also point out that in respect of the first panel here this
morning that we, too, are seeing quite an interest in transportable
information such as that used on CD-ROM. It is becoming a popu-
lar medium in schools, in home, and work. DIALOG has had a long
history of attempting to cooperate with our educational institutions
by training young students in the techniques of online searching.
We've helped our academic institutions instruct hundreds of thou-
sands of students over the years. We.continue to do that. And we
also see now a great interest in finding both Federal and privately
published data on CD-ROMs as well.

One of the advantages of a CD-ROM, particularly when used in
conjunction with an online service, is that, like a book, a CD-ROM
becomes frozen at the point in time it is mastered. And many
people are, of course, interested in the more current data, particu-
larly when they're dealing with issues of Federal importance and
Federal statistics.

One of the advantages of the CD-ROM medium, particularly in
conjunction with the online media, is that a searcher at his own
convenience with a fixed-cost type of medium, CD-ROM, can do the
search on historical data. And then if they're a subscriber to the
online system they can also connect to the online system, limit
their search to just the information which has been updated online
subsequent to the publication of the CD-ROM, and actually create
a very comprehensive search for a very, very reasonable cost. And
that's very, very advantageous to the user.

One of the things that the public sector does in terms of correlat-
ing and providing data is that there's been a history of a strong
relationship which I think is based on some key principles here in
this couiAtry, not the least of which of course is the f t amend-
ment which encourages writing and speech. Other Federal statutes
and policies such as the Freedom of Information Act and the Copy-
right Act also encourage works of authorship.

And what we've seen is that there's been an explosion such that
we now call ourselves in the information age, and I think that's
certainly true. And I think it's certainly going to extend into the
next century for sure.

In our industry, we note that unlike other industries that are
certainly suffering from the recession right now, we continue to
create jobs. We continue to invent new computer applications
which correlate the advantages of computers and computer tech-
nology with information science. And we've created a generally
competitive and vital marketplace for information on a worldwide
basis.

There tend to be some threats, however, to it other than just in-
creased costs. And I want to point out a few of those by way of my
summary comments this morning. And then I will certainly be
available for questions.

In addition to the concern over increased cost, we also have to
express some concerns over potential government competition with
the private sector. As we've heard' earlier and it is true that it is
becoming less expensive to capsulize data on smaller media and to
disseminate such date, we have to be careful that we don't put the
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Federal Government in direct competition with the private sector
for several reasons.

One is that that private sector has great expertise in adding
value to data. There are very few users who want the same thing
at the same time in the same way. They all seem to want their in-
formation packaged to meet their needs. And one of the things the
private sector is very adept at doing is in creating products and
services that meet the demand needs of the marketplace and to
invest its own money rather than taxpayer funds to see what
works and what doesn't.

I'm very pleased to report to you that just within the past sever-
al weeks, DIALOG, we've just announced a new CD-ROM covering
the Federal Register. And we will be able to publish on one disk a
full year's worth of the Federal Register publication. And that's a
very exciting proposition for us.

The ways that on can search and some of the value addedI'll
give some examples. What we were capable o F doing with the raw
data that we get from the Federal Government is, through our soft-
ware engineers and our information specialists, we create means
by which users can access the data in a variety of ways to meet
their specific needs, which is unique and different amongst all
users.

For example, we can provide people with the ability to search a
data disk by word index, that is, by every word La the document; by
the issuing agency, such as the Food and Drug Administration; by
title words; by citation; by a CFR section that may be affected; by a
document type, for example whether it's a Presidential document;
or even by publication type.

Going back to Mr. McCandless' point of the card index, I too
recall from my days in school having to do research through card
indexes. And I recall how laborious it was and how one had to be
pretty clever to think of all the ways in which one might try to
seek or identify information.

Today, the same indexes are available through computer com-
mand modes and also through menus, which are becoming very,
very popular in the information world. And I think at this point
it's going to be not too many years when one will need hardly if
any kind of advanced training at all to be able to just load any disk
and then search it and find what one needs by way of information,
whether one is doing research for school or for one's business, or
for one's own home and family.

I want to mention one other aspect of potential threat from the
Government and then conclude my remarks. And that is that
we've talked about concern over some increased costs that have
been occurring as of late, also a potential for Government competi-
tion particularly if the playing field is not level.

And also there are more recent threats, as the chairman I know
is aware, of the government imposing downstream controls not
only on the data product itself but both direct and indirect types of
controls through attempts to tariff user's access to data and also to
try to control price and to maybe even go into direct competition
with the private sector by requiring customer lists and user identi-
ties as such that the agency, itself, should it decide to get into the
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retail business, can basically step right over the private sector's in-
vestment and reach the end user.

It's certainly our view that the Government does fulfill its proper
role by collecting and disseminating information in a variety of
ways. The private sector, of course, and the public have benefited
from that. But by the same token, we want to be careful that the
Government doesn't decide to get into the retail business such that
it removes all of the incentives from the private sector.

When the Government needs automobiles it doesn't open up a
showroom and a repair shop down the street from General Motors,
Chrysler, and Ford dealerships. It goes out to the private sector to
secure vehicles. And I would certainly like to maintain the kinds of
historical relationships that have existed between those public
sector agencies who provide data to the private sector such that the
private sector can make its investments in cooperation with the
public sector and provide the best access to the public that's avail-
able.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Simons follows:]

1



177

For Immediate Release Contact: Robert A. Simons
(415)858-3822

Statement of

Robert A. Simons
General Counsel

DIALOG Information Services, Inc.
3460 Hillview Avenue
Palo Alto, CA 94304

Before The

Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture
Subcommittee

of the
Committee on Government Operations

House of Representatives

on

Creative Ways of Using and Disseminating
Federal Information

Wednesday, February 19, 1992

,r)



178

Outline

1. The United States has a strong history of encouragement of authorship and publication. The
First Amendment, the ban on government copyright and F.O.I.A. have contributed to healthy
commerce in written works.

2. The United States holds a worldwide leadership position in electronic publishing and
pioneered information science and technology.

3. The U.S. information industry has had an excellent historical relationship with the federal
government respecting access to and dissemination of government data.

4. Users of information services and produces have a wide variety of choices in a generally
competitive industry, where government and private sector information is offered to meet many
different needs. Private sector investment (and government policies which encourage such
investment) has resulted in an industry which tailors its services and products to meet a variety
of unique needs. Without private sector investment, the choices would be reduced and there
would be less public access to data. In extreme cases, some government data might not
otherwise be available.

3. Threats to the information industry include increased government fees, threat of government
competition, attempts to control distribution channels and government initiatives aimed not at
collecting and making available government information but at determining what value-added h.
appropriate for the user. Such "editorial" decisions should not be the role of the government in
our society.
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Introduction

Good morning. My name is Robert A. Simons and I represent DIALOG Information
Services, Inc. Let me begin by thanking you for the opportunity to testify today on the subject
of creative ways of using and disseminating federal information. As you no doubt are aware,
the United States has a robust and competitive Information industry. In my testimony today, I
will touch upon several themes which will help explain: U) why this industry has achieved
success; (2) how the private sector, in conjunction with the federal government, has been
innovative in using and disseminating federal information; and, (3) what the benefits are to the
public. I will discuss several 7:acific examples of creative uses of federal information. Finally,
I will touch upon several factors which pose possible threats to our industry and will explain why
these factors necessitate the attention and oversight of this Subcommittee if effective public
access to federal information is to be preserved.

By way of background, I am General Counsel of DIALOG Information Services, Inc.,
located in Palo Alto, California (the heart of Silicon Valley). DIALOG and its founder, Dr.
Roger K. Summit, were pioneers in the development of information search and retrieval
technologies during the 1960's. In essence, colorfized information storage and retrieval is a
technology which utilizes the storage and access capabilities of computers and combines such
capabilities with the creative genius of software engineers to develop systems permitting large
collections of information (in machine-readable form) to be accessed and searched in various
ways. Through utilization of data networks, the searcher can be far away from the information
collection, yet perform a search and retrieve data output as if he/she were physically purusing a
card collection. In fact, Information retrieval permits a searcher to be much more effective in
his/her search than otherwise would be the case in a manual search, because the searcher can
define the key word or words, combination of terms, or other parameters of the search in ways
which cannot be achieved through manual search techniques.

DIALOG is one of the oldest companies 1 in the computerized search and retrieval
industry and is known as having the largest collection of online information available for remote
access by customers anywhere in the world. We currently have about 425 databases available
online and we offer our services to users4ocated in about 100 countries around the world. Our
databases, both online and on CD-ROM, reflect information collections from private sector
publishers in all fields (such as business and news), from not-for-profit scientific and technical
societies (such as biology and engineering) and from government agencies, both here and
abroad. These collections include large indexes, full-text data sources and even images (such as
patent drawings and trademark logos). Our customers have traditionally consisted of
information professionals in Industry, academia and government; hurwer we are seeing an
increase in the number of individuals who have an interest in searching databases from their
offices and their homes. Finally, DIALOG Is an active partner with our nation's academic
institutions, cooperating in classroom instruction of our nation's youth so that our future
workers will have the research skills necessary to compete in the 21st Century.

DIALOG has been and continues to be a leader in utilizing federal information to create
information products and services. In fact, our very first database offered for public access in
1972 was the complete database on educational materials corresponding to the print indexes
Resources in Education and Current Index to Journals in Education provided by the U.S.
Department of Education and the Educational Resources Information Center. This database,
known as ERIC, covers research reports and periodicals of Interest to the education profession
from 1%6 to the present and contains almost three-quarters of a million records. This was
designated as DIALOG File 01 and continues to be File #1 on the DIALOG Service.
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Before highlighting specific products and value-added components, it is important to note
that the breadth of federal information available from DIALOG is phenominal. This collection
reflects both the breadth of data available to us from the federal government, as well as the
diverse information needs of our customers, irrespective of their profession, location and
intended use of the information. In addition to educational data, our databases include such
diverse collections of federal information as the GPO monthly catalog, U.S. Copyrights and
trademarks, NTIS and D.O.E. databases and Federal Register. In fact, I am pleased to
information you that DIALOG has jus" released a new CD-ROM product containing the Federal
Register. Each compact disc contains a full year of publication.

Let me turn now to the specific questions posed to me by the Chairman in my invitation to
appear today.

Information Collection, Adding Value and Dissemination

There are a variety of methodologies used to collect and disseminate data in the
relationships which exist between federal agencies and the private sector. In some cases, a
federal agency has a mandated obligation to collect data within a certain field or area of
interest. Examples include the Copyright Office, the Patent and Trademark Office, the
National Library of Medicine, the Library of Congress and the Department of Energy. In other
cases, an agency will work with a third party to convert Its data collection into machine-
readable form and to help disseminate the data to the private sector. An example is the U.S.
Department of Education and the Educational Resources Information Center (the ERIC database
mentioned above). In still other cases, a federal agency may cooperate with a second federal
agency to disseminate a data collection to the private sector. An example is the Department of
Energy (D.O.E.) database which is disseminated through the National Technical Information
Service (NTIS) acting in the capacity of a licensing agent. Finally, some federal data
collections are acquired directly from an agency by an information disseminator such as
DIALOG, whereas other data collections are acquired by publishers or contractors who add their
own value before providing the collections to DIALOG. Thus, there is no one method by which
DIALOG collects federal information. To the contrary, the myriad ways which exist are
generally quite satisfactory and often involve choices relating to such factors as quality,
breadth of coverage, timeliness and cost. It is our view that no single method of data sourcing
need be imposed on the industry and I will explain this view further in a few moments.

DIALOG's receipt of the massive and raw information collection is just the beginning of
the dissemination process and I will now touch upon the value-added elements of our industry.
The first step in preparing a data collection or information retrieval activity is the conversion
of the collection from a raw collection to a searchable "file." This conversion is accomplished
through the processing of the data collection with proprietary software programs intended to
identify those features necessary to permit seaching through a variety of methods and means.
Usually a card index is sorted into several collections which, while permitting manual searches
from several different perspectives, are limited. Such indexes may include journal or article
title, topic and author. A computerized search, however, can provide many more search
capabilities, limited only by the creative genius of software engineers and the logical
requirements of those cusotmers who search the collections. Thus, in addition to the traditional
access sorts supporting a search by title, topic and/or author, a typical DIALOG searcher might
desire to search by key words or grouping of words, by date or date boundaries, by source of
data, by document type, by publication type, by document or citation number or other identifier
or even by geographical identification. Additionally, whereas an information professional might
prefer to search a database utilizing a powerful command search system where the searcher has
developed years of experience and sophistication, another searcher might desire to access the
same database via a simplified menu system (not totally unlike transacting banking services via
an automated teller terminal).
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DIALOG's value-added doesn't stop with its treatment of the data collection. To the
contrary, we offer a full range of services and products to our subscribers to meet their unique
information needs. Examples include a full array of training classes covering the basic or
advanced elements of online search and retrieval techniques, documentation explaining each
database or unique collection of information (i.e., its contents, controlled vocabulary, sample of
searches and examples of data output), a phone center or hotline where searchers can call us via
a toll-free telephone number to seek help with their searching requirements, multifile and
crossfile search features where a single search can be executed against a collection of
databases (both government and non-government) to provide a comprehensive result, and even
automated searches performed off ine when a database is updated and to the pre-defined
specifications of the searcher with the output or results being mailed or sent via electronic mail
to the subscriber.

It is clear to us and, I submit, to every professional who either works in the information
industry or who utilizes the benefits of information retrieval technologies that no single method
or design of search capability will satisfy everyone. To the contrary, our subscribers have a
variety of requirments and each subscriber's preference is important. In fact, I would contend
that our subscribers' information needs are as varied as are their requirements to achieve access
to and retrieval of the information. This helps to ensure a continuation of technological
improvements in the information search and delivery process, in the quality of search system
features and in the evolving market for information services and products. The result of this
evolution (or, perhaps, revolution is the better term) is a robust and competitive industry in
which the United States is the recognized worldwide leader in the provision of information
services and products. In an era where government and industry leaders alike voice concerns
over the erosion of technological and market leadership respecting U.S. industries and
commerce, the information industry is one of the few global industries where cooperation
between the public and private sectors has contributed to U.S. leadership. Although I cannot
disclose to you the specific amount of sales of DIALOG information products and services to
Japan, I can tell you that we sell a significant amount to subscribers in Japan. 1 am of the firm
belief that the U.S. information industry is a net exporter of information products and services
to Japan and that, accordingly, ours is one of the few industries remaining in the U.S. where we
have a positive and favorable balance of trade with Japan.

Permit me to emphasize why it is, in my opinion, that we have a robust information
industry in the U.S., one in which we are the world leader in both technology and products. I

submit that there are a variety of reasons, including the following:

o A strong First Amendment, which has encouraged research and publishing;
o Effective federal legislation, such as The Freedom of Information Act and a ban on

copyright in federal works, which encourages authorship;
o A tradition of private investment and risk-taking in information technology,

products and services;

o A tradition of educational emphasis in the field of library science;
o A tradition of federal government involvement in collecting data in various fields,

where repositories have been developed in virtually all fields of interest;
o A tradition of cooperative efforts between the public and private sectors where the

public sector has emphasized its role of collecting data and where the private sector
has emphasized its role of using such data to create value-added products and services
to meet the needs of various markets and users;

o A tradition of non-interference on the part of government, which has permitted
private sector entrepreneurs to invest in information-related technologies and to
create a myriad of data products and services; and,
A tradition of close working relationships between professional librarians and industry
leaders.

3
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I would like to be able to state that the future of the U.S. information industry is every bit
as bright as its 20-year history; however, I would be remiss if I didn't identify several threats to
the industry's viability.

Threats to the Information Industry

During the past decade, we have witnessed a variety of activities within the federal
government which may, in certain cases, reflect a trend likely to upset and change those
cooperative relationships and efforts which have helped to create a viable and healthy industry
in the U.S. Permit me to identify several of those activities and/or trends which pose the most
immediate dangers:

1. Increased Fees Charged By Federal Agencies

In many cases where the private sector acquires raw data from a federal agency, the
agency has greatly increased its fees for such data and/or has introduced a fee schema not
unlike a royalty arrangement preferred by a private publisher. Most often, the increased fees
do not reflect increases costs of data collection; rather, they reflect a need to increase agency
revenues and to subsidize other non-sustaining activit,n in an era of limited resources.

An example is that of NTIS, who acts as a licensing agent for its own information
collections and for collections of other agencies (e.g. Department of Energy). NTIS' user fees
increased threefold in the period from 1985 to 1989 and not because of increased costs of data
collection. This, in turn, necessitated that DIALOG increase it susbcriber prices for access to
this data and, of course, the end result is less usage. Today, NTIS receives more dollars from
DIALOG, but this is due to the increased user fees, not increased usage by the public. NTIS
officials privately admit that they are being pressured to increase revenues and to subsidize
information collections that are a revenue drain on the agency.

Despite the problems of decreasing usage of NTIS data by the public due to an escalating
price cycle, NTIS has also attempted to introduce a form of contract that is a virtual clone of a
non-governmental copyright/royalty contract. Explained on the basis of an intent to move away
from the collection of user fees based on connect time (i.e., the time during which a user is
actually connected to the database during a search), the proposed new contract is a guise to
introduce new and untried elements of charging for DIALOG's value-added features wholly
unrelated to NTIS' data or collection efforts. In fact, NTIS' own employees don't understand
many of the clauses of this proposed new contract and cannot explain why they are attempting
to collect user fees when a searcher isn't even connected to the NTIS database. In my opinion,
the introduction of a radically new contract containing obscure and onerous fee requirements
will continue the trend of higher costs for the raw data and, in turn, will act to decrease usage
of the information product as the prices charged to users must necessarily reflect the increased
fees and administrative requirements.

I submit that federal information should be made available to value-added information
providers such as DIALOG for a fixed fee which reflects the marginal cost of transferring the
data to magnetic tape, without any element of subsidization of other data collections and
without any royalty-type usage fees. A low cost will permit the dissemination of value-added
information products and services in a competitive environment, whether online or on tangible
media such as CD-ROM. Federal information remains the least expensive collection of data
available from DIALOG; however, we want to maintain low prices for these products and
services and increase the number of users. This goal is in jeopardy due to endless cost increases
and the above-mentioned new and onerous contract proposed by NTIS. The Department of
Commerce is presently studying the entire operation of NTIS. We hope for improvements soon
and we invite those in charge to meet with representatives of the private sector to discuss
possible improvements to NTIS operations.
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2. Threat of Government Competition

At the outset, I described an excellent historical relationship wherein the government
performs its role of collecting information and the private sector performs its role of investing
in value-added products and services and in disseminating various products and services to the
many information users in government, academia and industry, as well as the emerging market
of individual users at home and in their workplaces. Because of the very success of this public
sector-privatesector partnership in the creation and dissemination of information products and
services, some federal agencies are experimenting with their own creation of information
products and services for direct sale to the public. This is a threatening and undesirable trend

for many reasons:

a) Since a federal agency can easily subsidize the creation of information products and
services, there is no way in which the private sector can compete on a level playing field. This
will foster decreasing investments by the private sector and will result in fewer products at
higher prices;

b) The government should not be the primary source for satisfying information needs of
the public. As indicated earlier, the needs of the public are varied and not one or even two
products can satisfy such varied needs. U private sector firms leave the market, the public will
have fewer information product sources;

c) There is a real danger of creating information monopolies within the federal
government. To the extent that the private sector has had its incentives removed, the primary
disseminator of data will be the federal government. Thus, the collector of the data will
control the distribution channel, as well. If the primary (or even worse, sole) source of federal
information is the federal government, we will lose the underlying system of checks and
balances that permits and fosters debate, commentary and criticism. This would be the
equivalent to an elimination of all privately owned newspapers in favor of a single federal news
agency and newspaper. The problem is obvious;

d) Product creation and marketing are not the roles of the government in our society. In
one of the few industries where there has been a tradition of a cooperative and beneficial
relationships between the public and private sectors, the elimination of incentives to the private
sector will drastically change the role of government in our society. Instead of collecting
information as mandated by elected officials, there will be a significant risk that data products
will be slanted to meet the objectives of certain officials and, of course, this will be done at
taxpayer expense; and

e) There is an increased risk that too much power and control over information and
information dissemination will rest in the hands of too few individuals. When such persons
either leave the government or move on to other jobs within the government, there may be no
key person left to monitor whether or not the public actually receives the benefits to which it
was entitled. An example is that of the national Science Nundation (NSFG), where
approximately $25 Million was funded to a non-government recipient in the 1960s and 1970s in
order to foster creation of a machine-readable scientific database for the public's benefit. The
NSF is now considering whether to enforce certain provisions of the funding contract which was
specifically negotiated to protect the public's interest in having wide dissemination of the
resulting data.

Another current example is that of the implementation of the National Research and
Education Network (NREN). DIALOG had been urged by its academic ....ustomers to permit
access through the INTERNET network and DIALOG had signed tr, with the sole contractor for
such access. Despite DIALOG's efforts, our academic users wer..; still generally barred ° from
accessing DIALOG services for almost two months, even where the user and intended usage of
such services was clearly and unambiguously related to research and educational purposes.

5

BEST COPY MUTH



184

3. Threat of Downstream Controls

Perhaps the most recent area of concern is that associated with attempted controlswhether direct or indirect) over the distribution of government information. Congressman WiseIs to be commended on his leadership and on his public record concerning H. R.534. Access toinformation is not only the user's right respecting a choice of interface and features, it is theuser's right. Government interference in the distribution of information discouragesinvestments in the private sector, which in time reduces choice and/or increases price, orboth. Excessive tariffs imposed on access to government data do not encourage use of suchdata.

I have attached a paper published by the Information Industry Association, which exploresin great detail "access principles" respecting government information. Although prepared in
respect of troublesome initiatives at the state and local government level, it addresses conceptswhich apply equally to federal policies.

Loss of Industry Leadership

As expressed throughout, information is a valuable resource. In a market which is
increasingly global and which poses new challenges as we head toward the 21st Century, those
who have access to information and know how to integrate same within their business, research
interests, educational curricula or even personal lives will likely be more successful than those
who do not. M a nation, we cannot turn yet another technology and industry over to foreigncompetition.

In order to maintain a leadership role in information science and technology and
products/services, the federal government should nurture the private sector and acknowledge
the private sector's success in creating a global marketplace for American information productsand services. This is an industry which was created by the private sector and which has beenresponsive to the public's information needs, whether the information sought is from a federal
or private source. We should do all we can to continue to create incentives for the private
sector to expand the frontiers of information science and technology and to compete effectively
throughout the world. indeed, there is increased competition from Japan and Europe. Yet, the
U.S. information industry can maintain its global leadership if the U.S. government's role isfocused on being to be supportive to industry and not threatening.

CONCLUSION

The U.S. information industry is a viable, non-polluting, ethical and important economicresource which is the envy of the world. The policies embodied within OMB Circulars A-76 andA-130, which policies encourage government - private sector cooperation, have been animportant factor in encouraging investment and innovation.

We should not make the same mistakes as we have with other industries, the result of
which has been loss of jobs and, in some cases, loss of an industry to foreign interests. Rather,
we should foster policies now which are farsighted and which acknowledge a cooperative andnon-competitive relationship between the government and the private sector. 'D ere is no needfor the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office or the National Library of Medicine, for example,to use taxpayer monies in an experiment to create products and services which compete withthose of the private sector and which will surely cause private sector firms to leave theindustry. On the other hand, there is a need to emphasize the most appropriate role of the
government in collecting the data and in making it available to value-added disseminators suchas DIALOG so that the industry can prosper and information users can continue to enjoy thebenefits of new information products and services in a competitive environment.
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Although it is a privilege and honor to be invited to testify on this important subject
today, I hope that a similar invitation will not be offered to me a decade from now where I
might be Invited to give testimony on the subject of "what went wrong."

Thank you and permit me to offer my continuing availability to yourselves and to members
of your staffs in the future on this important subject.
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FOOTNOTES

1. "Oldest company" is relative to the industry, per se, / licit has a common birthdate of 1972;
thus, the industry is deemed to be only about twenty yew:s old.

2. CD-ROM icompact disc-read only memory) or optical disc is the same medium used in sound
recordings. This medium permits users to access thousands of pages of reference material for,
typically, a fixed annual fee or "subscription" basis. The DIALOG ONDISC family of CD-ROM
products is engineered so as to permit users to access the DIALOG online service as part of a
comprehensive CD-ROM search. In this way the user can integrate his/her search between the
CD-ROM medium in the user's possession and the online service which will frequently contain
more current data. The online search is limited to data updated subsequent to the update date
of the CD-ROM. Thus, the search is economically efficient, as well as comprehensive.

3. A recent article disclosed that there are six (6) current commerical versions of the
MEDLINE database available for license to the public. Quoting from the article: "Although
each product's data are basically the same, the methods for accessing the data differ widely. In
addition, each product adds certain extras to distinguish it from the others. Without going into
extensive detail, these extras can include better user interfaces, indexing of local journal
holdings, seamless access to online systems, tutorials and manuals on disc. This variety insures
that most users will find a product to suit their individual preferences and needs." King, Alan.
"Take Two Discs And Call Me In The Morning: A Look At Medical Databases On CD-ROM."
CD-ROM Report. DATABASE. Volume 15 - Number 1 (February 1992): p. 86.

4. It is noted that not all information products and services have been instantly successful. to
the contrary, some so-called video-text services have failed to capture a market. On the other
hand, a host of new services that appeal to individuals (i.e., Prodigy, CompuServe) are
successful in creating awareness of database collections and are likely to foster increased usage
of online and other information-related services among individuals in the future.

5. This is NSF contract No. C656. Specific clauses were negotiated so as to guarantee that the
recipient of funds would not be able to obtain a monopoly of data and of data distribution;
however, through lack of enforcement of this contract by NSF officials, the undesirable results
have become the status quo. The question of whether or not to enforce the p rights
respecting this contract is currently under review by the NSF.

6. An examination of why such barriers exist and who controls access, particularly at NSF, is
'beyond the scope of this Hearing. However, the author understands that this subject is of great
interest to academic users of INTERNET and that there exists considerable controversy
expressed in bulletin board discussions on subject. Some observers contend that DIALOG is
being deliberately discriminated against by virtue of its corporate status and for reasons wholly
unrelated to the data of interest to potential users for research and educational programs.

7. B. Nuttier, Assistant commissioner for Financing and Planning, USPTO, gave a paper at the
European Patent Office (EPO) Information User Meeting '91 wherein, despite addressing the
desirable notion of avoidance of competition with the private sector, it is evident that the
USPTO's policy guidelines are directed toward the creation of patent data with the private
sector. In fact, in some cases, the USPTO may desire to vend products and services (e.g.
abstracts of Japanese policy in English language) which won't be available to the private
sector. In essence, this report on developments at the USPTO is a business plan .geared at
eliminating the private sector competition with the USPTO.

8. See the attached "situation report" which illustrates how NLM has attempted to
disadvantage the private sector In a competitive, international request for information
concerning a potential educational use of the MEDLINE database. When requested to consider a
"flat rate" pricing schema, the NLM would only consider such schema if the data access method
was limited to the NLM's own data service.
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Good news! The Federal Register is now available on CDROM. Imagine how much time you
will save using CDROM versus the other alternatives available.

Dialog Information Services, Inc., the world leader in providing online and OnDisc information,
brings you the fulltext Federal Register, including tables, on compact disc. As you know, the
Federal Register is THE vehicle for tracking all federal rules and regulations in the U.S.

What does DIALOG OnDisco FEDERAL REGISTER offer you?

- Every volume of the Federal Register published since 1990. That translates to over 400
volumes!

- Unlimited access to two years of Federal Register, updated bi-monthly, for a fixed price.

- Integrated searching - Combining DIALOG OnDisc with online searches gives you the best of
both worlds. -You can do unlimited searching on DIALOG OnDisc FEDERAL REGISTER.
Then, save your search (DOS version only) and transfer online for more current information,
since the Federal Register online is updated daily.

- Special indexing which allows you to retrieve specific documents by the official citation.
Citation information also makes it simple to track down official citations for reference
PurPoses-

- Ability to search by

o Word Index (i.e., every word in body of the document)
o Issuing Agency (e.g., Food and Drug Administration)
o Tide Words
o Citation Information
o CFR Section Affected
o Document Type (e.g., Presidential Document)
o Publication Typo

- Easy-to-use menus so there's no need to learn search commands. The menu: are self-
explamitoey, enabling you to retrieve the laicization you need at the first try.
DIALOG commend lineage is also available for experienced smelters (DOS version only).
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The benefits of DIALOG On Disc FEDERAL REGISTER are many. You will:

o Save money the fixed subscription price allows you unlimited access to two
years of information.

o Save time you can retrieve a document in just seconds without leafing through
volumes of documents or microfiche. You can also save the records to a floppy
or hard disk and import them into a word processor for later use.

o Save valuable shelf space you will be able to replace 400 volumes of paper
with just two compact discs.

The DIALOG OnDisc FEDERAL REGISTER is available from 1990 to the present at a cost
of $750 for each year. All you need to get started is a computer* and a CDROM reader.
Return the enclosed business reply card to receive your 30 day FREE trial of DIALOG OnDisc
FEDERAL REGISTER. or call 1-800-3-DIALOG for more information.

Sincerely yours.

Aare M. DelVillano
Manager CDROM Sales & Marketing

*DIALOG OnDisc FEDERAL REGISTER is available for both MS-DOS and
Macintosh computers.
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Medline - Situation Report - December 1991

Earlier this year CHEST, advised by the Medical Datasets
Working Group (MDWG), issued an RFI (Request for
Information) to a number of possible suppliers. This RFI
asked suppliers how they could provide a Medline service, at
a fixed price, to all the staff and students at a
participating institution, ie either .a BIDS type service
or an alternative that would meet the same objectives.
Suppliers in this context are both universities and
commercial suppliers. In parallel CHEST were negotiating the
data licence agreement with NLM - a process that had started
back in October 1990. However, the RFI responses (13 of
them in total) have not yet been through a selection process
as discussions on licencing ran into problems when CHEST
again met NLM staff in Washington in October 1991.

These discussions with the (NLM) National Library of
Medicine in October 1991 gave rise to 3 unexpected problems:

(i) stated that the consor is rovisions in their
pricing po icy pp ied only w .11111. e I . Th s s not
ft-050 in the pricinq policy. The consortia provirINF
are mportant because they provide for fixed
institution pricing.

(ii) NLM
would consider outsi

cy wa n an experimental, rather than service,

annual r

aS1S.

(iii)The oni im lemen
cons der was with uscsiftheir12KnNLii central

com uter s using 'Grateful
ed on s at the user end, and with the
Library acting as tnaIT u agent.

These 3 problems created an impasse. The whole ethos of the
CHEST initiative for Medline was fixed annual site charges
and free end user access - the same objectives as for the
ISI service. The NLM themselves did not respond to the RE!
(they were invited to do so) and their UK agents, the
British Library put forward a different solution to the one
in (iii) above.

Since their October meeting with NLM, CHEST have been in
frequent correspondence with the NLM, both to suggest ways
in which the NLM pricing policy could be interpreted for the
UK requirement, and to urge speed in decision making as any
capital finance is unlikely to be available if the process
is delayed into the next financial year (i.e. into 1992-93).
Delay past March in any case would mean it would be

II
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difficult to get a service started within this academic

year.

There are some glimmers of hope at the end of the tunnel

however. CHEST now understands that one of the consortia

options has been established (apparently after more than a

years discussion) at the University of Toronto - which is,

of course, outside the USA. CHEST is in the process of
ascertaining details of this and establishing with NLM that

this overturns their previous (verbal) policy that consortia

were not permitted outside the USA, particularly as this was

not done in conjunction with the Canadian NLM agent.
Additionally, contacts within the British Library have taken

up these issues with a result that the Director of the NLM

has indicated that he will get involved in discussions

himself. CHEST, therefore, feels a lot more confident that

an agreement on flat rate pricing could be established, and

a further meeting with the NLM is likely in January 1992.

It does seem, however, that one problem could still remain -

the NLM might still insist the only service be by using

their own sys a

with the whole r c and the freedom of the community

o sele t the means of supply that wou d most cost
electively meet their needs.

At the moment, selection of the
MI responses is on "hold".

CHEST expects a meeting with NLM in January in Washington.

It is clear that the NLM expect the British Library to also

be at that meeting.

The BMA has expressed very
considerable interest in the

project and has backed this up with practical offers of

assistance.

BEST COPY TYP!!!!"
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SERVING CITIZENS IN THE INFORMATIONAC
Meet * the aliatiEldvsfPreserving Loess to informatics

Summary

111EXHALLENGE

New technologies and fiscal pressures threaten one of the most fundamental ofall democratic principles - access to government information. State and localgovernments are at the frontline of the battle to preserve citizen access toinformation. The Information Industry Association (RA) has prepared a paper, Access
BIIICIMMICC-SLAILADS112012=1:11ataillf2EalkiMia41121Y111, which proposessix policy principles to preserve access to government information, foster long-term
economic growth and ensure that the information needs of Americana ere met
efficiently and effectively.

IMILIOLACLANDACCESS.MDIEDALOCIN

Information - and the ability of citizens to acquire, use and disseminate itwithout fear of government control or interference - has long occupied s significant
role in American society. Freedom of speech, the presumption of citizen access toinformation and a diversity of information sources are the foundation of U.S.
democracy and unique among the community of nations.

Citizens, regardless of whether they are acting in an individual or corporate
capacity. require timely and accurate information in order to make informed declaims
about their personal, economic and professional lives. Citizens also require access togovernment information if they are to exercise their right of elf- government.
Government entities at all levels of democracy have a responsibility to guerantee theability of citizen. to acquire infcrmrtiort shout the working of government. Woridng
closely with government in meeting these responsibilities, the information industryoffers a diversity of products and services tailored to the specific deeds of Individual'
UMW&

Ironically. as the nation enters the Information Age new technologies and growing
fiscal pressures are creating serious challenges which threaten the right of citizens toacquire government information. Nowhere are these challenges more seriously
encountered than at the Mte and local level.

Fortunately, there are guideposts to assist policy officials as they grapple with
the challenge of preserving access to government information. Statutes. caselaw, andFederal paty experience provide a storehouse Of knowledge upon which state and
local officials can dfil, as they shape the taws, policies, and procedures necessary to
guarantee continuing citizen access to government information. To assist policyofficials and others with an interest in these vital issues. the UA's Mar. MAW
tritidR112-1MSattAINILkiaLGanataltdlotacaudar An Analysis. Provide asummary of the legal foundation upon which access to information is based and
suggests a policy framework to secure this foundation in the InformationAge.

AEILICXERAMMILLICLIMESEULACCESS

The policy framewcek governing access to government information is baud on
three fundamental tenets: a broad public right of access; a right of nondiscriminatory
access; and a prohibition on government control of Information access and use. Asdiscussed in the attached Darer. each of these tenets is firmly covaldsd 1d the
Constitution, legistatively-wasted statutes, and judge-made common law.

X.,
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While the tenets underlying citizen access to government information ire cltar,
legislators and policy officials are grappling with their application in an environment In
which technologies are rapidly changine the way In which information Is created, used,
and disseminated. To artist these the Information Industry Association has
identified six principles for public access to state and local information that flow from
these tenets.

1, , I ...11

Government laws. regulations, and ;alleles should facilitate public access to
government informatioa by encouraging a diversity of sources, including the library
community and private sector information industry, to offer te provide access tos
Information.Thelubltscad
Citizens have a right of access to information tmid by government entities which
should be restricted only by enactment of narrowly drawn statutes necessary to protect
certain specific legitimate interests such as privacy.

Aintan21411abottlikIalefACIEUIXieSottiltetteratilltalIM
Laws. regulations, and policies governing public access to government information
should apply equally to all information regardless of the media in which It exists.

EauaLantlIimelxACtusSbOlditikAsizad

information held by a government entity should be available to all persons on an equal
and timely basis in all reproducible media used by the government entity to store or
distribute the informed=

Mon000lv Control of Govrrnmont Information Should Be Prohibited

No person, public or private, should have monopoly control over Information held by a
government entity, nor should government Impose or claim any copyright or other
restrictions on the ability of citizens to use and disseminate such information.

Eessforksicst ShouleitmExcncLtimAtersinaLCsaufZimcminatipit

Government should encourage the widest possible dissemination of public information
by making It available at a price not to exceed the marginal Celt of dissemination.

The legal and policy basis for each of these principles is described in detail in the
attached paper prepared for the Information Industry Association by Piper t Marburg.
In addition, the paper also describes how these principles urn the longterm public
interest of the citisenry. For these reasons, state and local policy officials are urged
to incorporate these minciples as they daft information policies and statutes.

ENLEUSIBELIZIEQBAUnai

For a free copy of the Information Industry Associations Ancesarincingetiatilitg
Ind-LOMILOVarlUnela12!=ilinitan2042111. contact the Wormation Industry
Association, SSS New lam Avenue. N.W.. Suite SOO, Washington, D.C. 20001

(202439-11252).
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ACCESS PRIDCIPLIS FOR STATE ANDLem GOVERNMENT IMPORMION: AN mums*

I. auatisua
Information long has been recognised as playing an

essential role in a democratic political system. As James
Madison observed nearly two centuries ago:

A popular government without popular information
Or the means of acquiring it, is but a Prologue to
Farce or a Tragedy or perhaps both. Raowledge will
forever govern ignorance, and a people who mean to be
their own Governors, *net arm themselves with the
power knowledge gives.]

Government Information thus is a valuable resource that
provides the peopl with knowledge of their government,
Society, and economy, and with the means to accompliSh both
public and private goals. Not surprisingly, then, every
segment of American society uses some government information to
function, including governments themselves, all types of
businesses and industries, libraries and schools, the media,
and ordinary citisons.

An entire industry has developed aimed at
disseminating information, including government infOrmatien, to
the public:

The large and growing private information industry
functions in part by taking public government data,
adding value to it, and reselling it to others. There
are thousands of private sector information products
and services based in whole or in part on government
information. The nonprofit sector - including
libraries and public interest groups -- provide
similar products and services.'"

Preps:0d for the Information Industry Association bY
Ronald L. Messer and Emilio W. Cividanes of Piper i Marbury,
Washington, D.C.

2 G.P. Hunt, ed., IX The Writinas of Jamas msdisoq 102
(1910) (quoting letter to W.T. Harry, August 4, 1622).

2/ House Comm. on Gov't Operations, Paperwork Reduction and
Federal Information Resources Management Act of 1990, M. Rep.
No. 927, 101st Cong., 2d Sess. 23 (1990) (citations emitted)
(hereinafter "1900 House Paperwork Report").
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State and local data fo=al the basis of many of those
information products and services. Indeed, a nature
information industry has developed around the rich and diverse

resource of state and local government information concerning,
among other things, real estate and toning matters; public
utilities; commercial (UCC) filings and other corporate

documents; statutes and legislative materials; and court and

agency decisions.

As James Madison observed, the unrestricted flow of
information is essential for the proper operation of our

democratic society.. As technology changes, and as state and

local governments seeking additional sources of revenue
contemplste the economic value of the information in their
possession and control, questions arise about what information

policies Should govern agency decisions.3/ whether the
question arises out of a new problem or out of a recurring one
that has been considered and solved by other jurisdictions,
there already exists a legal framework for addressing these
issues which has the salutary effect of promoting the wide

dissemination of public information.

This framework has three main tenets. First, the

public has a broad right of access to government information.
Its source originates from both judge-made common law and from

legislatively enacted statutes. These public access statutes

are "straightforward device(sI for the release to citizens of
information created with tax dollers."1/ They create a
concomitant obligation on the government to ensure the Clow Of
public information between government and citizens, and reflect
the judgment that the public interest is best served when the
government grants access to its records.1/

3/ While the main focus of this paper is on public
information administered by executive agencies, much of its
discussion also applies to public information created and

controlled by the legislative branch. Far an excellent survey
of how state legislatures provide public access and administer
their information dissemination systems, toe Hawaii House
Majority Staff, 'Legislative Access in Hawaii: A Report to the
House of Representatives by the House Legislative Access
Committee" (1990 2d ed.).

1, Axsociated Tax Service v Pitzettrict, 372 S.t.2d 625,

629 (Va. 191$).

5/ AAA Tachniscan v. Passaic Valle./ Water Comm'e, ils N.J.
Super. 226, 527 A.2d 490, 492 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1987).
aff'4, 113 N.J. 233, 549 A.2d 1249 (1980 (the Legislature
made clear that it is the granting Of the access by passage of
the statute that will accomplish the goal of 'protection of Ulla

public interest).
-2-
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Second. the government say not discriminate in its
CSSemination of public information. Our legal system, through
its federal and state constitutions. statutes, and judicial
decisions, enjoys a long tradition of barring discrimination by
governmental authOrities.n, This tradition is at odds with
efforts to discriminatorily deny access to information
disseminators or otherwise to single them out to bear special
burdensa.!

Third, copyright-like restrictions on the use of
public information are antithetical to the goal of widely
disseminating government information. the Tirst Amendment to
the U.S. Constitution, the Copyright Act of 1976, and other
laws consistently support a completely free marketplace in
government information. Governments in democratic societies
should not exclusively control how their own information can be
used. Somme* the public's use of government information is a
right, not a privilege, any person who has acquired public
information should be free to use it, sell it, or otherwise
disseminate it without paying any additional fees or royalties
to the government.

The following pages discuss six principleS for public
access to state and local information that flow from these
tenets. The principles were approved by the Information
Industry Association's Board of Directors on July 23, 1990.

V lam grAsinLjkaugttaiguaitisa, 347 U.S. 413
(1954); yick WO v, NDOkina, 11$ U.S. 351 (mi).

2/ AU, j,,
Commit, of Reverium 460 U.S. 375 (1953) (prohibiting the taxing
of the press differently from other businesses); 11Chand
NSIUMISILIX.3=112111. 448 U.S. 595 (1910) (plurality opinion)
(press has the soma right to attend criminal trial as the
general public); latCinTaste. 2naaY....2111SAL, 7416 ?Aid 728,
734-33 (2d Cir. 1983) (private vendor of information services
has right to access same legislative materials that are offered
to the general public).

-3-
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II. Policy Principles for Public Access to State

end Lecal Information

A. availability of Diversity of Sourrg

Government laws, regulations,
and policies should

facilitate public access to government information

by encouraging s diversity of sources, including

the library COmMunity and private sector

information industry, to offer or provide access

to such information.

The best way to ensure the flow of information in our

society is to encourage a
diversity of government and

non-government sources of public information.
Support for such

diversity of sources is an essential feature of government

information activities. AS underscored by the constitutional

and statutory restrictions on government
copyright.m, and by

the public,aCcess
mandate in Freedom of Information

statutes,If the government should not exclusively control how

its own information can be used. Such exclusive control by

government is far from the hallmark of a democratic society

such as ours.

The requirement of
diversity is an affirmative

mandate, not a paseivs one. If a governmental entity believes

it necessary to its mission to Ailagmlnata public date in

addition to providing =en to it, then the government should

ensure that the underlying data base is available for

redissemination by others. this is particularly the case where

an agency is developing a velue-added product or electronic

application of public data. IN, By ensuring that bath the

IAA infIt at 20..23.

1/ infra at 4-9..

12/ Us, El., Levi-Tech.
Inc. v. Ulcer, 756 r.ad 728 (2d

Cir. 1985) (government entity providing value-added information

product to the public may not deny a competitor access to the

underlying information).

This also is consistent with the recommendation by the

1982 Task Force of the National Commission on
Libraries and

Information Science (NCLIS) on the interaction between

government and private sector information activities,

suggesting that government policy should (e]ncourage private

enterprise to 'add value' to government
information (i.e.. to

(Footnote continued on following page]

-4-
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value-added product and the raw data are available. thegovernment ensures that there are several sources of publicinformation.

The public benefits in various ways from havingmultiple sources Of government information. One way is thatnongovernmental dissemination of government information helpsto make that information
available to more users. As notedrecently by a committee of the U.S. Rouse of Representatives,nongovernmental rediseeminstors of government information playan important role in meeting the information needs of theAmerican public:

1110th the public and private
sectors play a

necessary, legitimate, and diatinct role in
disseminating government information. By
redisseminating government information, the press,libraries, nonprofit organisations, public interestgroups, and the private information

industry help thegovernment Mat the needs of public users by providing
information products and services that the government
Cannot support or that are beyond the bounds of
government activities. At times, the private sector,libraries, and nonprofit

organizations provide
essential Products or services to the government thatthe government is unable to provide for itself. Adiversity of information sources for government
information, andpot a monopoly, best serves thepublic interest.11/

111 (Footnote continued)

repackage it, provide further processing services. andotherwise enhance the information so that it can be sold at aprofit).* NCLIS,
PulatofiectuarivitcfieraorlataraotioninP202011L312.11121.21LtiCLII 83 (1983), =gild in Rouse Comm.on Gov't Operations.

Nlectronia Collection and Disseminationof information by Federal agencies: A Policy Overview,* N.Rep. 860, 99th Cong., 2d teas. 61 (1918) (hereinafter 1988Souse Folic,' RepOrt°).

11/ 1990 Rouse Paperwork
Report, alma note 2, at 29. CI.Techniscan v. Passaic

Valley seater, 21$ N.J. Super. 226, 327A.24 490, 492 (11.1. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1987), 111d. 113 N.J.233, 549 A.2d 1.243 (1988)
(agency's provision of same searchservice as the requester does not diminish requester's right ofaccess nor public interest served by unrestricted access topublic information).
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The public also benefits from diversity because the
greater the number of redisseminators of a particular type of
information, the more likely it is that someone will package
the information in the way that is most useful to, or perhaps
cheaper for, a particular class of public users. Also, as a
0.6. Senate committee noted recently, "market-driven private
scoter initiatives often provide neede,creativity and

flexibility which government cannot.1A, Depriving
nongovernmental disseminators of valuable experience in

developing information systems to disseminate public
information can result in less innovation in the development of

informatiOn.technologles. At the very least, it may impair the
ability of agencies and the.public to benefit from those
technological developments that do occur.

In short, diversity of sources results in mere
government information getting into the hands of mere citizens

in ways that are melt useful to them. Thus, policymakers
operating or developing information dissemination system8
should do so with 'open -eyed attention to different means of

dissemination.*43f One important way, discussed below, is by
ensuring that all persons have equal and timely access to the
raw information in public data bases at fees not to *zoned the
cost of dissemination.

8. Bight of Ac-ass

Citizens have a right of access to information
held by government antitieS which should only be
restricted by enactment of narrowly drawn
statutes necessary to protect certain specific
legitimate interests such as privacy.

The public's right of access to government information
derives from both legislatively enacted statutes and judge-made

common law. Many states have modeled or re-fashioned their
statutes after the federal Freedom of Information Act (POW),
which was originally enacted in 1966 and has been amended

12/ Senate Comm. on Gov't Affairs, Information Resources
Management Act. S. Rep. No. 487, 101st Cong., 2d doss. 44
(1990) (hereinafter '1990 Senate Report).

22/ /11.

ut, o.n-, federal Maritime Commission Authorization,
Fiscal 1990, Pub. L. So. 101-92, 2(a), 103 Stat. 601 (1989)
(requiring agency to incorporate these protections into its

public information dissemination system).

-6-
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several times.211 The EWA requires that each agency of the
federal government furnish the public with information which
describes the agency's organisation and the nature and
requirements of all of its functions, as well as with copies of
rules of procedures, statements of goners; poliCY, final
opinions and orders, and staff manuals. In addition, any
records not otherwise made available under the Act must be
disclosed under a request which reasonably describes the
record. A1, The Act creates nine clearly defined and
explicitly exclusive exemptions to the FOIA's otherwise
Mandatory disclosure rquiromontIL semptions which courts have
Consistently construed narrowly.A2/ Woreover, the Act
requires agencies to release all non-exempt segtegable portions
of otherwise exempt records.12/

All SO states and the District of Columbia have some
form of FOIA statute, ranging from the simple statement that
there shall be access to public records,12/ to rather
detailed instructions on access, exemptions, duplication, and
use, often supplemented by Judicial decisions end opinions of
the state attorney gene:41.4W

As one commentator noted recently, state laws
governing public records Nall seem to be different':

11/ jj Comment, Public Inspection of State and Municipal
Szecutive Documents: 'Everybody, Practically Everything,
Anytime, Xxcpt 4.° 45 Fordhsm L. Rev. 1105 (1977).

21/ 5 U.S.C. $ 552(s)(1) & (2).

12/ 5 U.S.C. f 552(a)(2).

11/ 121 unitairksessunwsav tratcv.miaalysta,
S.Ct. 2241, 2251 (1919).

11/ 5 U.S.C. S 552(b).

2a, Alm A.A., S.D. Codified Laws Ann. if AT Ass.;
Pa. Stat. Ana. tit. 6S, SS 64.1, s AM.
21/ film e.c,, Fla. Stat. Ann. $ 119.01, At AAA.: Md. State
Gov't Code Ann. SS 10-611, et gig.; Wash. Rev. Code
$$ 42.17.250. At ASS.

22/ J. Xidwell. Essays Open Records Laws and Copyright.'
19119 Wis. L. Rev. 1021. 1027 (hereinafter referred to as
"Tidwell Time).

109

-7-
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These IstatUteel are called 'open records' laws ...,
'public records' laws, and sometimes 'freedom of
information' laws. Wisconsin enacted the first such
statute in 1849; most other states enacted statutes in
the early part of this century. The great majority
amended their statutes in the mid to late 1970e,
perhaps in reaction to Watergate and other
controversies, concerning the concealment of
governmental information.22/

In addition, the common law provides individuals with
a limited right to inspect public records. Alf This
cognizable common-law interest in obtaining access to public
records, however, does not grant individuals an absolute right
to the documents. Rather, a citlien's common-law right to
inspect public records requires a balancing of interests: the
individual's 'personal' or 'particular' interest in the
information sgainst the public interest in the confidentiality
of the file.Aa/

5y doing way with the common-law requirement of
showing a personal or particular interest, most MIA statutes
have bestowed on the public an unqualified right of access to
government records. Nevertheless, however broad the publiC's
right of access may be, it is not unrestricted. As reflected
by the narrowly-construed statutory exemptions to the federal
FOIA, there sometimes are legitimate interests that justify
some restrictions on the public's right of access. Statutory
exemptions from disclosure generally have been drawn from a
judicial consensus on the proper resolution of cases seeking
access to government records. These exemptions are legislative
attempts to 'predetermine . . . on a categorical basis' the
results of the balancing of interests that courts must
undertake in the absence of legislative guidancs.21/

22/ Id. (citations omitted).

Li/ See. ILL. WeClain v. College Hospital, 99 N.J. 346,
492 A.2d 991, 994 -9S (1985).

11/ Id. at 995. ILL 2.ARA, Case., v. MacPhail, 2 N.J. 5uper.
619, 65 A.2d 657 (Law Div. 1949) (where former Supreme Court
Justice William Brennen, then a Superi(,t Court judge, ordered
that voting lists should be turned over to a candidate for
public office because he had a legitimate interest in
ascertaining that only those who have a right to vote in the
municipal eleCtion should, in fact, veto).

2.A, Project, 'Government Information and the Rights of
Citizens,' 73 KiCh. L. Rev. 971, 117i (1976).
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The MOM CommOnly recognised exceptions to the
public's right of access are: (1) personal information the
disclosure of which would constitute a clearly unwarranted
invasion of personal privacy; (2) commercial trade information
belonging to a private entity and usually either used by the
government under contract or required by lee to be tiled with
the government for regulatory purposes; and (3) information
withheld for security reasons, i.e., law enforcement
investigatory files the release of which could reasonably be
expected to disclose the identity of confidential sources.

The scope of these exemptions and the procedures by
which the public may test their invocation varies from
jurisdiction to jurisdiction, although it is generally agreed
that the exemptions must be narrowly construed.

C. AdrsmatightilInaftonHrstilain
Laws, regulations, and policies governing public
access to government information should apply
equally to all information regardless of the
media in which it exists.

Legislatures, courts, and executive officials have
usually interpreted roa statutes to include pmblic records
regardless of the medium in which they ezist.42/

In this Computer Age, access to electronically stored
information has become an increasingly important issue. In the
increasingly "paper1ess" environment, restrictions On access to
computerized information translate into obstacles -- sometimes
insurmountable -- to public access to government information.
To distinguish between information stored in paper format and
electronic format is to deny the public the same rights of

al/ Am, kili1121:41LIAamitaLtmslLa..latian, 631 F.2d
824, 827 -28 (D.C. Cir. 1980) (copyrighted photographs are
agency records for purposes of federal FOIA): layeIbejlalnhine
2.._..DeRILLMeltALS02Cerr.e. 404 P. Supp. 407, 410-11 (N.D. Cal.
1975) (same for motion picture film); Lnrsin counts Title co.
1.Zasem, 373 2.2.2d 1261, 1263 (Ohio Ct. App. 1976) (microfilm
is an agency record for purposes of state SCIA); 87 Tez. Op.
Att'y Con. ORD-461 (1987) (advising that audio tapes of
meetings are public records for purposes of state IOTA) Conn.
Oen. Stat. 3 1-16a(d) (1988) (definition of `public records
includes audio -video recordings); La. Rev. Stat. AnA. S 44:1
(West 1982) (definition of "public records" includes microfilm
as well as audio-video recordings); Md. State Gov't Code Ann.
S 10-611 (1984) (same).
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access to information maintained by public agencies in
electronic fill cabinets as it has to inspect government
information maintained in the traditional Metal drawer.

Fortunately, on the issue of access to electronic
information, there is wide unanimity. Many states specifically
include Computerised information in their public records
statutes, glitter defining public records to include such
information, AA, or by other_provisions relating to electronic
access, searches, or fees.A2,

Whenever the. question has been presented to the
courts, they have uniformly concluded that electronically
stored information is subject to public records laws.ag,
Supreme Court Justice Anthony Xennsdy, applying federal law
while serving as an appellate judge, ruled that
'computer-etc/0 records . . . are still 'records' for purposes

of the TOIA.-AA/

21/ fils, c.o., Cal. Gov't Code $ 6252 (Deering 1982); Ind.

Code 5-14-3-2 (Burns Supp. 1989); Md. State Gov't Code Ann.
$ 10-611 (1914); Kich. Stat. Ann. $ 4.1101(2)(e) (Callaghan
1985); Neb. Stat. Ann. 5 84-712.01(1) (1917); N.Y. Pub. Off.

S 16(4) (MoXinnCY. 1988); Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 51, 5 24A.2
(West Supp. 1990); Or. Rev. Stat. 5 192.410 (1989); Wash. Rev.
Code Ann. S 40.14.010 (Supp. 1990); Wis. Stat. Ann. 5 19.32(2)

(west 1916).

23/ Am, e.g., Tla. Stat. Ann.,5 119.085; Iowa Code Ann.
$ 22.2(3) (West 1919); Xan. Stet. Ann. 45-219 (1986); Mo.
Rev. Stat. S 610.026.

21/ A,a,, Stat.!. az rel. Decant co. Y Buchanan, 46
Ohio St. 3d 163, 546 N.Z.2d 205 (Ohio 1089) (agency must make
available public records information stored on magnetic tape at
the same cost as is charged for copies made from records
maintained in paper); ItinlieSOta...MetlicAlkuLnLJLInneamea, 274
W.W.2d $4 (Minn. 1971) (fact that data was stored on computer
tape did not affect public status of agency record).

21/ pme v. tnirernal 2avenum Servicq, 596 F.23 362, 363 (9th
Cir. 1979), cart. denied, 446 U.S. 917 (1980) Accord Teaser

7. Brun Enforcement Aiken, 170 T.ld 315, 321 (D.C. Cir. 1982).
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This Ilgo is the view of -- among others -- state IOTA
administistors,1S the Administrative Conference of the
United StateS ('ACUS'),'/ and the American Sat Association
("ARA.").31,

While the law is less emphatic on whether a requester
has a right to an electronic copy of electronically-Stored
public information, the bents view is that a requester has (or
should have) such a right. n2/ A8 stated by a congressional
committee:

An agency.cannot justify denying the public the
benefits of new technology . . . If an agency has
developed the ability to mani. ke data
electronically, it is unfair to rb.,:riCt the public to
paper documents. anmanoxmliLesilect_
public access to and use of tarnev records as_ its own
inionnatianouslailitiesasswasuelleslAv

Nevertheless, agencies in some instances have denied
access to public information in an electronic format on the
ground that the same information is available in some other

fl/ Perritt, 'Electronic Acquisition and Release of Federal
Agency Information: Analysis of Recommendations Adopted by the
Administrative Conference of the united States,' 41 Admin. L.
Rev. 253, 291 n.111 (1989) (citing the Report of the First
National Conference on Issues Concerning Computerised Public
Records 17 (1987)).

11/ ACUS RecommendetiOn 88-10, 1 C.F.I. S 30SM-10 (1990).
See cenersllv R. Perritt, :lectronic AcoulditiOnAnd1112Aat01iscletaliazacyafaxthit
Admiaiits AtimiLfaafazincsALszeuaterlStiau (1911)

11/ Ell ABA Soc. of Admin. L. & Reg. Prac., Resolution No.
102 (approved by ABA Nouse of Delegates on Feb. 19, 1090,
rorrinhsA in All., Annual Report of the Sec. of Admin. L. & Reg.
Prac., Vol. 27 at 105-122 (resolution and accompanying report).

al/ Sta. kanalkailTlziardaILLLLialaraia, 372
8.1.2d 423 (Vs. 1988) (State FOIA requires agency to furnish
computer taps even where the information 3s available on
paper); partly' v, illisor, 214 S.C. 277, 223 S.1.2d 413 (1978)
(state law requites election officials to furnish requesters
with a computer tape rather than a printout or microfiche so
long as the requester is willing to pay the cost).

21/ See 1986 Rouse Policy Report, suer' note 10, at 18
(emphasis supplied).
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form. for example, a New Hampshire agency refused to provide a
computer taps at a cost of $35, insisting instead that the
requester (a univetikty researcher) gather the same information
from 35,000 cards. A1/ In another case, a NOW York City
agency also refused to provide a copy of a computer tape to a
publisher, proposing instead that the requester pay for a
printout of the information that would have used vastly more
computer time than would have been required to produce a tape.
Specifically, it would have taken five to six weeks to print,
exceed_gee million pages in length, and cost 110,000 for paper
alone.2.41

A requester's desire to obtain copies of public
information in electronic form is driven by the usefulness of
the format. As demonstrated in the New Hampshire and New York
cases, agency denials of access to electronic information in
electronic form t ally are designed to thwart the requester's
gal of the public .aformation. However, as noted by a split
Michigan 5nrcemc. Court, a(s) public body should not be allowed
to thwart litimate uses of public information by releasing
the infomation LA a format difficult or expensive to
use.'/ In this regard, the 1916 congressional report
stated;

When dealing information, distinctions between
form and avec are difficult to apply. In many
instances, :11,_ information is orevided
makee_aareatjum,i_of euhaeantive difference to the
way the data can be used.

The ui excuse for denying electronic access to
publid information is that the purposes of public disclosure
statutes are satisfied by the release of the Information, even
if it is not -.;essarily in the fgzm preferred by the
requester.4A, The few agencies and courts adopting this

32/ Ss* PlendiLic.SItyAlManchattex, 311 A.2d 116 (N.H. 1973)
(ordering agency to provide information on tape).

21/ Si. BIAMnitIMLIWIaishaLl2,2411LierKrata111e:121
Suildinet, 850 N.Y.8.2d 564 (N.Y. Sup. Ct. 1990) (requiring
agency to provide the information in the manner preferred by
the requester).

21/ xeetenneauLyllichinanStatelinia.., 414 Mich. 510, 32?
$.W.241 7$3, 802 (1982) (evenly divided =aro..

AA/ 1986 House Policy Report, snpra note 10, at 36 4.131
(emphasis supplied).

41/ In, APSCml v. Counts, of Co,ol 182 Ill. App. 3d
941, 538 11.X.24 776 (1929).

-12-
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position many rely on Disasags2,Igoathantof.
pktertet,14, a rare federal court decision adopting this
view.121

in Dismukea, the plaintiff had sought certain public
records on a computer tape. The Interior Department already
had the records in both microfiche and computer tape. The
agency offered to provide the plaintiff with the requested
information but only on microfiche, asserting that microfiche
was a more useful form for the public than computer tape.
Finding that the tape and microfiche were 'equivalent agency
records,' the court held that interior did not 'improperly
withhold" agency records where it Welled in microfiche the
SUSS quantum of information as that requested in tape.

Diamuken rested on the proposition that the YOIA was
directed at the release of information rather than agency
seeorda.11/ The agency thus Satisfied its obligations under
the ;DIA where it released the same information in a different
format than the one requested.

Pot only has Dismukes been widely criticized,11/ but
at least two developments counsel strongly against continued
reliance on that decision. First, a 1989 Supreme Court ruling
clearly undercuts Dismukea*.tationale. In United States Deo't
of Justice v. Tax Analvsta,121 the Supreme Court
unambiguously stated that courts in !WA cases must direct
their analyses at the releasability of agency xecorda, not the
requesters' ability to obtain the information contained in
these records in some other fashion.

Furthermore, the Supreme Court in IAZ-Amalvats pointed
to the wide dissemination of similar information in different
forms as a reason why Congress may have declined to exempt all
publicly available materials from the VOIA's disclosure
requirements:

12 603 T. Supp. 760 (D.D.C. 1984).

Al/ AM, AZ5Ctl, Sunra note 41, 538 1.2.2d t 778-79
(expressly adopting the Dismukaa rationale).

Aes 603 T. Supp. at 761-62.

AA/ Aaa, ',I.., 1986 House Policy Report, suora note 10, at 36
n.151; 16:9 Access Reports 3 (may 2, MO) (DIAMUkei is 'one of
the most annoying obstacles still in place from the early days
of electronic records litigation").

AA/ 109 S. Ct. 2841 (1989).
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(31uch an exemption would engender intractable fights
over precisely what constitutes public availability
. . . . In some sense, nearly all of the information
that comes within an agency's control can be
characterised as publicly available. /athwart tholt

a report or testimony -- may not be generally
mailable, the information included in that report or
testimony may very well tit.12/

Thus, the Supreme Court's focus on records rather than
information in Tam Anaivata, and its observation on the dangers
of denying requests merely on the ground that the requested
information is publicly available in a different form, both
undercut the rationale relied on by the Dismukee court.

Second, the same judge who decided Dimmukel recently
held that the same agency involved in Digmnkee could not deny a
requester computer tapes,nt information that the agency already
furnished in paper form.lar Thus, it would appear that the
Disnukes court has overruled itself IUD 1416"11%.12/

Al/ id. at 2552 (emphasis supplied).

II I
, C.A.

No. 89-3171-MG (D.D.C. Dec. 22, 1990) ("a standardized data
record containing the alphanumeric [version of information]
depicted in currently public (agency paper] files" is not
exempt from disclosure), appeal filed (res. 15, 1991).

id/ flit ege Coalition,lpr Alternatives in Nutrition anti
BraltlICILIL111C.a./01161)=924igA., C.A. No. 90-1025
(D.D.C. Jan. 4, 1991) (where a different judge of the same
court relied on pismukee in ruling that the agency had
satisfied its obligations under the MIA by releasing the
requested records in microfiche form rather than in hard copy
form).

Another development undercutting continued reliance on
Diidnkme is the clear intent of the relevant Congressional
committees to overturn it reflected in the legislation
reauthorizing the Paperwork Act. mss, 6.0., N. Rep. No. 927,
101st Cong., 2d Sess. 2$ n.25 (1090). The information
dissemination provisions of the legislation commanded broad
bicameral support. The legislation passed the Rouse but
stalled in the Senate because of opposition to other
provisions. fee 4$ Cong. Q. 3499 (Nov. 3, 1990), id. at
1130-35 (April 14, 1990).

-14-
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Most fundamentally, as pointed out by a split Michigan
Supreme Court, the rationale for refusing electronic copies of
public records is itself bankrupt and could load to absurd
results:

Following that rationale would encourage a public body
to meet its FOIA requests with the response that the
actual public document or "writing' cannot be Copied,
but the agency will gladly produce the same
"information' in a "less intrusive" form such aga
foreign language, Morse Code, or hieroglyphics.12/

Thus, some state legislatures have enacted laws
designed to accommodate the multi-media needs of 'users" of
public information. Maryland, for example, grants requegters
the right to a 'copy' or a 'printout' of publiC records,241
which are defined as including_"computerised record[s],'
"recording[s]," or "tape[s]."2A/ If the record custodian
does not have facilities to make a copy or printout, requesters
may have access to records to make a copy or printout using the
requester's equipment. 1/

Other states accomplish their desired goal by
establishing user fee guidelines. Oklahoma, for example, which
provides for 'mechanical reproduction ss well as "copying' Of
records,11/ and deniltS records as including 'computer tape,
disk, and record,' 22/ prohibits charges 'for purposes of
discouraging requesters for informatioe.or as obstacles to
disclosure of requested information.51/

IA/ IlltialUM. /ulna note 39, 327 N.W.2d at 802.

J./ bd. State Gov't Cod. Ann. S 10-620 (1984).

12/ Id. at S 10-111,

12/ Id. at $ 10-620.

AA/ Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 51, S 24A.5 (West Supp. 1990).

IA/ Id. st S 24A.2.

AA/ /d. at $ 24A.5.3. 411 Alla Ga. Code S 50-11-71 (Supp.
1990) (requiting *genets* to "utilise the most economical means
available for providing copies of public records'); B.C. Code
Ann. S 30-5-30(b) (Supp. 1990) (requiring that records 'be
furnished at the lowest possible cost' and that they be
provided in a form that is convenient for the requester 'if it
is equally convenient for (the agency] to provide the records
in such form').

-15-
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D. risalanitiinalLucast
Information held by a government entity should be
available to all persons on an equal and timely
basis in all reproducible media used by the
government entity to store or distribute the
information.

As the Virginia Supreme Court observed about its own
VOIA statute, public access statutes are considered
'Straightforward device[s] for the name to citinans of
information created with tel dollars."22, By treating public
records as belonging to the public, rather than to the
government, and by providing such records in a way that
facilitates rather than hinders their usa, government entities
truly advance the goals of public disclosure laws.

Agencies, for example, should not stand in judgment of
a person's right to public documents on the basis of the use to
which he or she plans on making of them. Such discretion
allows agencies to use public information to barter or engage
in favoritism. Nevertheless. some agencies have tried to deny
a requester access to public information if the requester's
purpose is commercial in nature.aA/ A citizen's right to
public information should not hinge on whether the citizen's
efforts to obtain the information are motivated by profit or by
purely private' reasons. Onee it is demonstrated that records
are 'public' in nature and are not otherwise protected from
disclosurei a citizen's right or access should be
absolute.221 Indeed, as discussed above, that right is

SI/ Aasociated Tax sentica, SUnza ncte 35. 372 11.2.2d at

629.

If' Am, e.g,, InagalaELS. Passaic Valley miter, 211 S.J.
Super. 226, 527 A.2d 490, 491 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1917).
aff'4, 113 S.J. 233, 549 A.2d 1249 (1111) (reversing agency's
denial of access to public records because of requester's
pecuniary motive).

Al/ Ia .. $27 A.2d at 492. Word A11021AtfitiasSeimir.a.
NUM note 35, 372 S.2.2d at 621-29 (allowing the government '10
challenge a citisen's motivation 'would tura the ACt into a
battleground for litigations' purpose or motivation behind
request for public information is irrelevant to s citizen's
right to records under stets VOIA); Title weesszeh Corn. w_
MICA, 450 So.2d 933 (La. 1914) (agency may not deny access to
public records simply because requester inteads to use

(Footnote continued on following page)
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enhanced when access policy encourages the development of a
diversity of information sources.

As a split Michigan Supreme Court observed, suet equal
access is the best protection against political favoritism and
other governmental abuse of public records:

IF1Olitical favoritism might well occur if the state
is free to distribute useful political materials with
unfettered discretion. . . . Mader the correct
interptetatiOn of the act, the potential for such
abuse is eliminated because the requested 'public
record` must be made available to all persons
equally.1.12/

MOrsover, unequal access is constitutionally
prohibited. The U.S. Constitution and the constitutions of the
states require governments to carry out their duties in a
nondiscriminatory manner. It is well established, for example,
that the guiding principle of the equal protection clause( of
the U.S Constitution is that people who are alike should be
treated alike.S.A1

lassa:22-31.Inc--t.Irilierfa/ illustrates how
constitutional values come into play in the dissemination of
public documents. There, the U.S. Wart of Appeals for the
Second Circuit took a dim view of a state statute that
discriminated in the dissemination of public information. The
statute denied the sale of publicly available services from a
state-owned computerized data base to entities offering
competing electronic information retrieval systems. The
state-owned data base contained the full text of legislation
and other related information.

.V [Footnote continued]

requested information for commercial purpose); Hoffman v.
COZMnnwftaln of.Panntvlvania Camino Comreq, 455 A.2d 731, 733
(Pa. Comm. Ct. 1983) (agency may not deny profit-motivated
requester access to public information; a citizen's right to
examine public records does not depend upon any other 'right,
privilege, or immunity" but rather on "whether the documents
are within the framework of public records").

la/ rostenbaum, auors note .39. 327 S.W.2d at SO2 n.32.

All Ael, Milliams_1Zermont, 472 U.S. 14 (1985)
(striking down tax scheme favoring "establiShed- state
residents over newer ones).

Al/ 766 P.2d 721 (2d Cit. 1985).
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Legi -Tech, a competitor of the state-owned service,
argued that the law was unconstitutional. The state defended
the law as a reasonable protection of the state's 'natural
monopoly' on computer- supplied legislative information. The
state was concerned that resale by Legi-Tech would undercut the
Profitability of its business.

Besides viewing the state's actions as an exerCiSe of
censorship, the court was ravelled by the effort at 'dentying]
to Logi-Tech the very access to information offered to the

general public.°11, Finding that Legi-Tech had a right of
access to the data base's information, the court of appeals
remanded the case te the lower court for a determination of
Several factual issues. A settlement was subsequently reached
whereby the state commission provides Legi -Tech with access to
the information at a negotiated price.

Another settlement, this one involving the frequency
and format in which a federal agency disseminated public
information, was reached 10,1211LAALSISS=11212,Uldinfl
States Doo't of Tressurx.83/ Claiming unconstitutional
discrimination, the plaintiff publisher had sued the U.S.
Customs Service to enjoin the agency from providing port
authorities with vessel import data via pn-link computer access
to Customs' Automated Manifest System ("AMP), while furnishing
the plaintiff and other members of the public with the ANS data

only via weekly time& access. The settlement provides that the
agency will furnish the public and the press with daily tapes,
which contain the same information that.%t provides the port
authorities via on-line access to AMS.812,

In addition to equal aCCe9s, the ,IDUZALLOLCOlomd=1
case alsg.highlights that 'information, like money, has a time
value., Ma, Because of this value, governments should ensure' t--"

12/ id. at 734. The court also rejected the state's claim
that where a government is not constitutionally required to
furnish certain information, then the government may
discriminatorily deny access to that information without
running afoul of the First Amendment. dil id. at 734-35.

Ai/ C.A. No. 88-21320-CIS (D.D.C. 18$41).

11/ CI. Prig.. v. Fulton County COMIVQ, 170 Ga. App. 736, 318
S.Z.2d 153, 156 (Ga. Ct. App. 1914) (not unlawful for agency to
provide public information on tape to a commercial entity
provided the agency makes tapes equally available to other
members of the public).

11/ fila 1990 Roues Paperwork Report, suers note 2, at 28.

rl
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that they provide timely access to information. "A person who
receives information ahead Of another may have an advantage.
Information delayed can be information denied.'12/

These judicial decisions underscore that as a matter
of both law and policy, the public is best served by ready
access to government information, that is, equal and timely

.
access to public records. In this context, 'equal" Matte
nonexclusive and nondiscriminatory, and 'timely" means without
undue delay.

I NO mon000lv or Convrioht -like. Controls

No person, public or private, should have
monopoly control over information held by a
government entity, nor should government impose
or claim any copyright or other restrictions on
the ability of citizens to use and disseminate
such information.

As one court of appeals has stated: "The evils
inherent in allowing government to create a monopoly over the
dissemination of public information in an form seem too
obvious to require extended discussion. "/

To ensure equal and timely access to public records,
government entities must avoid arrangements that afford them Ix
any private company or other non-governmental entity with any
monopoly power over the public information. The main public
policy tenet hero is that public information should be
disseminated to all. The mere fact that an agency creates or
collects the information is no basis for it to grant itself or
any other person a franchise over public information. No
agency should be able to give itself or any other user or class
of users an unfair advantage in the access to (or dissemination
of) public information.

As one official of 0M 3's Office of Information. and
Regulatory :.f fairs observed:

It happens so often that the government is in a
monopolistic position with respect to information
resources. . . . The least that the government can do
(to have marketplace forces operate with regard to the
dissemination of public data] is to assure that when
the information is disseminated, it is done in a fair

12/ 14.

AA/ Leai-Tech, supra note 62, 766 F.211 at 722.
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and equitable manner so that everyone in the
marketplace hassn equal chance at the information at
the same time.221

An agency's use of a contractor to operate an
information dissemination system on behalf of the agency can

create an opportunity for monopolistic Control. However, no
monopoly control problems will arise if the contractor -- in

acting as the agency's proxy -- abides by the same legal and
public policy requirements that govern the agency's actions.

In other words, a contractor may operate an information
dissemination system.on behalf of the government if the
contractor disseminates information to the public on the same

terms that the government would if the government operated the

system itself.

TO this end, an agency should take all appropriate

steps to preclude the contractor froM gaining an unfair
advantage over others in its non-governmental use or
dissemination of the data. As a congressional committee
recently noted:

No agency contractor may be permitted (1) to make
use of information -- other than for legitimate agency
Purposes -- before the information is made available
to other public users (or) . . . . 12) to discriminate
among public users or (3) to deny, delay, or otberwiee
limit access or charge higher prices to users who may
be competitors with the contractor 10.the commercial
marketplace for agency information.lw

The U.S. Congress already has incorporated these
prohibition* into federal law when authorising public funds for

the development of information dissemination systems, for
example, at the Securities 4'0.E:change Commission and at the

Federal Maritime Commission.

.61, 1986 Rouse Policy Report, suorg note 10, at 61 n.297
(quoting an article by J.T. Sprehe).

22/ 1990 Reuse Paperwork Report. guar& note 2, at Sl.

21/ Ben, federal Maritime Commission Authorisation, Fiscal
1990. Pub. L. No. 101-92, $ 2(a), 103 Stat. 601 (1989)
(Automated Tariff Filing and Information System (ATIPT"));
Securities and Lachange CommiseiOn Authorization Act of 1987,

Pub. L. No. 100-181, 5 1, 101 Stet. 1249, 1231 (1987)
(Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval).
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Also in furtherance of the public policy goal of
ensuring the widest dissemination of public information,
governmental entities should not be free to restrict or
regulate the use, resale, or redissemination of publiC
information by the public. Government information is both a
public good and an unregulated commodity. If en agency can
disclose a government document because its contents pose no
threat to government security, or to reasonable personal
privacy or confidential business expectations, then no
legitimate governmental purpose is served by permitting the
agency to limit the public's me of that public information.

Courts, for example, have almost uniformly held that
Certain types of information are beyond any government control,
be it federal, state, or local. Thus, they have rejected
attempts at restricting the use of information contained in
court decisions, a/ statutes Or regulations,22/ and
legislative matorials.211

Copyright is the standard device by which creators of
information enjoy the eacIusive right to control the use of
their work. while the first explicit prohibition against
copyright of federal government information dates back to 1895,
it was generally recognized bcfore_then that copyrighting of
government materials was improper. 22/ There had been no
statute on the subject prior to 1895 because none was

22/ Wheaton v. Peter., 33 U.S. (8 Pet.) 591 (1134)
(denying reporters of Supreme Court decisions copyright on the
opinions); 142 Naas. 29, 35 (1110 Oval
should have free access to the opinions, and . . . it is
against sound public policy to prevent thi).

22/ a, ESA.. BUildipe Offleiila a Code Adm. v. COILS
12C2AGIAM111C.. 822 7.2d 730 (1st Cir. 1980) (public may not
be prohibit i from copying the official version of a privately
developed building code that had been licensed to governmental
agency after it had been adopted as law); State of Georgia v.
garrison Co., 544 Y. 8upp. 110, 114 (N.D. Ga. 1982). =lad
parltieuletien, 559 F. Supp. 37 (1983) (The public must have
free access to state laws. unhampered by claim of copyright,
whether that claim be made by an individual or the State
itself.').

28/ Leos -Tech. tnc. v. Xeiger, 784 1.24 728 (2d
Cir. 1983).

21/ Au 1,TRaten, gonrg note 72; eAeh, jupre note 72; 1988
House Policy Report, UREA note 10, at 24 n.91.
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necessary. "21, Today, section 105 of the Copyright Act
expresgly bars the federal government from copyrighting its

works.J.L1

However, even in the absence of statutory

restrictions, the U.S. Constitution restricts federal or state

governments from exercising copyright-like controls over public

information. AS the leading copyright treatise ststes:

IsOln a constitutional level any statute which
purported to prohibit the reproduction or distribution
of iwernmental documents by reason of the
Government's property interest in the ideas or

expression contained therein arguably would run afoul

of the Virg Amendment guarantees of freedom of speech

and press.a.,

Furthermore, to the extent that many public documents consist

of collections of facts, both the First Amendment and the

IA/ /A. (citation omitted).

22/ IAA 17 U.S.C. 5 105 (1960). The 1976 Copyright Act does

appear to contemplate copyright claims.by state governments,

subject, of course, to constitutional limitations. SA1 Alla

Xidwell Essay, snore note.22. at 1029-29 (emphasis supplied):

Some would argue that since nearly everyone agrees that

status as a public record does not destroy third-party
copyrights, there is no reason to believe that state

[YO] statutes should be read to destroy governmental
copyright claims either. . . . (Ono possible counter to

this argument is] that most open records Statutes were
written with little regard for the problem of third -party

proprietary rights. Therefore, inferences from the

preservation of third-party proprietary rights are

unjustified. It was probably Augmaa that the vast

majority of records subject to the open records laws

would be governmentally authored. ILIIMMAWIAnat

slovornmmn% information cntalgUiftrazi
valuable.

21/ 1 filmmer on Copyright 5 5.06(5] (1965).
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Constitution's Copyright Clause would appear to prohibit any
person from asserting a copyright on those facts.12/

Neverthelolg, some states do assert copyright in
public information. S.2, Moreover, the dangers of
copyright-like control over public information are made more
acute by the new capabilities of electronic information systems
which enable agencies to exert Copyright -like control over
public domain data, a type of control that is often more
difficult to exert when the data is not maintained
electronically. When a person obtains paper copies of public
records, there are limited means at an agency's disposal to
restrict subsequent use of those documents. However, if the
same records were being provided by an on-line electronic
information system, the agency has the most effective means
available to enforce its restrictions on a person's use of the
public information: it can cat off the person's continued
'COOS' to the system.

Governmental entities should not impose copyright-like
controls over public information simply out of political
expediency or technological capability As the 1986
congressional report noted with regard to technological
capability to impose restrictions;

Since (copyr4 u4' 141' 1 controls are not a necessary
feature of [electronic information] systems, there
should be no difficulty in achieving the benefits of
new information technology without any increase in
government dissemination reStriCtions..411

'V III HaTIAT & Row Publishers. Inc. v. Nation Enters_, 471
U.S. 539, 560 (1985). The Copyright Act draws the same
distinction between uncopYrightable facts and a copyrightable
compilation of facts. See 17 U.S.C. $ 103. Tor an
authoritative discussion of this distinction, see the Supreme
Court's unanimous opinion in Feist Publication,. Inc,, v_ tgaal
Teleohone Service Co 50 U.S.L.W. 4251 (March 27, 19)1) (while
a telephone company may have a valid copyright in its telephone
directory as a whole, it is not entitled to copyright
protection of its white page directory's alphabetical listing
of subscriber names, addresses, and telephone numbers because
such a listing is an 'unoriginal' collection of uncopyrightable
facts).

AV 5nft. Colo. Rev. Stat. Ann. $ 2-5-115.

Al/ 1916 House Policy Report, suing note 10. at 36.

2
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Again, the U.S. Congress already has begun
incorporating these prohibitions into federal law when
authorising the use of public funda_gor the development of

information dissemination systems.BA,

Because such controls go against sound public policy

and may run afoul of state constitutions and of the C.S.
Constitution, state policy makers should not impose
copyright-like controls over public information.

F. user Tees. Maroinal Cost of nisseminatioa

Government should encourage the widest possible
dissemination of public information by making it

available at a price not to exceed the marginal
cost of dissemination.

Common sense dictates that the lower the price that
government charges for access to its records, the more people

will be able to use public information. On the other hand,
when it conditions the release of information upon the payment

of a fee determined by the market value of that information,
government exercises copyright-like control over public

information.

As discussed above, copyright is the mechanism
available to creators of information to prevent others from

using or reselling their work. These restrictions make
information appear in scarce supply, thereby increasing its

value. Copyright thus permits information to be sold at a

price that reflects the informetion's value rather than just

the cost of its reproduction

Because as a matter of both law and public pOliCY
governments should disclaim any ability to copyright their own
information, they should alSO disclaim any right to include the

value of the information to the recipient when establishing a
user fee for thst information. The government should not make
a profit by selling to its citlieni public information
collected and compiled at taxpayer expense, nor should it
impose excessive cost barriers to the development of new
information products and services based On public Information-

12/ Sea, la., federal Maritime Commission Authorisation,
Fiscal 1990, Pub. L. so. 101-92, 2(c), 103 Stat. 401 (1919)

(ATFI).

11/ $ 1911 House Policy Report, AMUR note 10, at 24-23.
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A higher price than the cost of information
reproduction might be justified if the government.e information
activities did not servo a public purpose. But absent a
public purpose for a particular information service, the more
likely result is that tne.government ehould not be offering the
service to-the public. government is in the business
of providing public services, not commercial services. 'Mb
the absence Of a public purpose, the private sector (rather
than the government] should be jprovidingl any services
Gemandad by information users.°12/

On the other hand, having paid for the information's
Collection and compilation, the general tazpayor fund need not
bear the cost of disseminating the information to individual
users. The cost of obtaining a copy of the public record is
appropriately borne by the user.

What costs should be considered to be data creation,
collection, processing, and similar functions and not
recoverable from public users, and what costs should be
considered to be reproduction costs and charged to outside
users of public information? With paper records, the answer is
relatively simples the marginal cost of reproduction is the
agency's additional cost of making a copy of the record.

With electronic information systems, the answer can be
a little more complex. Some guideposts are generally
accepted. for example, the costa of computerization for
improving internal agency operations are expenses that would be
incurred by the government whether or not the system is shared
with the public. These costs should be borne entirely by the
government. The marginal cost of providing information
services to public users is not a part of the basic cost of
computerization. This cost can be charged to users.li/

While schedules for tees that agencies may assess for
responding to requests under FOIA statutes are not the only
user fee schemes applied, they do provide some insight into
some of the different approaches that have been adopted. The
federal statute, for example, limits agencies to recovering
only the direct costs of searching, duplicating, and reviewing
records found to be responsive to s reguest.12/ Some states

Al/ Id. at 43.

Id.

AA/ AnsstonorAlly 19$6 House Policy Report, ,score note 10, at
40.

AZ/ lea 5 U.S.C. S 552(a)(4)(A)(iv).
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like Mississippi bave adopted an approach similar to the
federal approach

South Carolina, on the other hand, limits fees to the

actual cost of searching for or making copies,* but fees may
not be charged for examining and reviewing 1141 determine if

. . . documents are subject to disclosure. Similarly.

Florida limits its fees to the actual cost of copying,
including "materials and supplies' but excluding "labor costs

or Overhead costs.21/

Ry crnpezison, Texas agencies may recover 'all Costs

related to revroducing.the record, including cost of material,
labor, and overhead,'AA, while Idaho permits a higher fee for

Copies of public records in nonpaper formats.22/

Many jurisdiction; also provide for waiver of all or

part of user fees where disclosure of the information is in the

public interest."12,

JA/ /AA Hiss. Code Ann. S 25 -61 -7 (fees must be 'reasonably
calculated to reimburse (an agency] for, and in no case to

exceed, the actual coat of searching, reviewing, and/or

duplicating and, if applicable, meilin copies of publiC

records"); tam
465 So.2d 1050 (Miss. 1985) (agency may not charge more than

its actual costs for providing licensed driver lists to

political organizers).

12/ S.C. Code Ann. S 30- 5- 30(b).

12/ Fla. Stat. AAA. S 119.07(1)(a) (West Supp. 1990) SAL
AWL 87-1 Op. Att'y Gen. Fla. 1 (1987) (agency may not charge a
fee greater than the cost of copying as a way of recouping

costs associated with creating government computer programs).

11/ Tem. Rev. Civ. Stat. Ann. art. 6252-17a, 5 9,

12/ Asa Idaho Coda S 9-338(8) (fee may equal the 'direct cost
of copying' plus '(tks standard cost, if any, ror selling the
same information in the form of a publiastion').

11/ SAA, ILO..., 5 V.S.C. 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(II); Conn. Gen.
Stat. S 1-15 (Supp. 1990); Mo. Rev. Stat. $ 610.026; S.C. Code

Ann. S 30-5-30(b).

58-584 0 92 - 8
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INFORMATION INDUSIRIASSOCALMI

The Infamation industry Association (UA) is a Wubingtoss, D.C. -based trade
annociation representing over 650 leading Comps des involved in the creation,
distribution and we of information products, services and tech The 11A and its
members work closely with policy offleish, Inmost groups, Ilbratiaas end other
interested parties to shape information sondes and laws that WM !Anent both citizens
and businesses. Among the haws of interest to the infermation industry are
government information policy, protection of tatelleetusl prcoerty, privecy and
Freedom of Information issues, telecommunications deregulation and development of
the information infrastructure. For further information an the BA, contact the
President of the Association. David C. Fullerton. it

Information Industry Anoeissioa
555 New Jersey Avenue, N.W.
Sat) $00
Washington, D.C. 20001

Telephone (202/6394262)
FAX (202/633.4403)

PIPER & summit'

This paper has been prepared for the Information Industry Aseocation by Ronald L.
Messer and Emilio W. Cividanes at the Wasrdngt00. D.C. law firm Piper & Marbtry.
Mr. Platter same as Legislative Counsel to the RA. Per further information, contact
Mr. Mesa at

Piper A Itarbc.,,
1200 19th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036

Telephone (202/1161-3969)
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Mr. WISE. Thank you. Next is Paul Massa. Mr. Massa is presi-
dent of the Congressional Information Service, Inc., in Bethesda,
MD.

STATEMENT OF PAUL MASSA, PRESIDENT, CONGRESSIONAL
INFORMATION SERVICE, INC., BETHESDA, MD

Mr. MASSA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'm pleased to be here
this morning to have this chance to testify before the subcommit-
tee. Throughout my testimony this morning I will refer to the
name of my company, Congressional Information Service, by its ini-
tials CIS in keeping with government acronyms.

CIS is a publisher of indexes and other bibliographic information
reference tools that help the American public make use of Federal
Government information. We publish our reference tools in the
form of books. We also publish them in the form of electronic data
bases, both online and offline, as CD-ROM products such as you've
heard described here this morning by others.

I'm here today to talk about how CIS, in particular, and the
American information industry, in general, help the American
public use Federal information by creating products that meet the
various needs of the American people. Information publishing, as
you have already heard, is one of the highly technology intensive
industries in which the United States still maintains unrivaled su-
premacy. And one of the key strengths in this area is our open
system of government and the ready access to government informa-
tion that really strikingly distinguishes us from many other soci-
eties.

Americans' rights to this information come from the Freedom of
Information Act, which you've heard referred to here, as well as
our copyright law. And I'll quote from our copyright law which
states that, "Copyright protection under this title is not available
for any work of the United States Government."

A long tradition of a vigorous free press has provided the United
States with the basis for a flourishing information industry. It in-
cludes a variety of types of publishing, print and broadcast news
media, books and periodicals, film and video, data base, informa-
tion storage and retrieval, and a host of others. In fact, most of the
information that all Americans consume every day of the week is
gathered by, processed by, and distributed by the private sector.

In all too many other countries the legal sources of information
are almost exclusively governmental. In those countries we almost
always find that the credibility of government information is low.
And when those conditions exist there usually are alternative in-
formation sources that crop up surreptitiously in order to satisfy
the public's demand for information in which they can truly place
their trust and rely upon.

In the United States, our public dialog is essentially what it ap-
pears to be. There may be conflicting information in circulation but
the competing claims for truth are made in the open and they're
argued in the open.

Imagine for a moment if we had to rely upon the hordes of gov-
ernment press spokesmen, liaison personnel, public affairs special-
ists, and a host of others who have been created over the past 30

9
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years as our only sources of information about the Federal Govern-
ment. Perhaps some of those people are in your very offices.

Imagine further if these employees
Mr. WISE. We have some of them sitting up here. [Laughter.]
Mr. MASSA [continuing]. And their superiors were free to shape

that informationand right now they aren't free to shape it. They
have only limited ways of doing that in order to put it in the most
favorable light, but imagine if they were free to shape it in a way
that would suppress important facts that would in any way exploit
fears or otherwise abuse the public trust.

Fortunately, we live in a society that has a heritage of suspicion
of government control, and we have been imbued since our found-
ing as a Nation with what some people still consider the radical
notion that what belongs to the government belongs to the people.

Besides serving as a vital check on the veracity of facts and fig-
ures that flow from the Federal Government, the private sector in-
formation industry plays a vital role in bringing to light a lot of
information that has simply been overlooked. The government pro-
duces mainly information to satisfy its own internal immediate
needs, and that's the way it should be. The issuing agency, includ-
ing the Congress, usually has only a limited concept of the poten-
tial public value of the information that it creates. And that's par-
ticularly true if the information was classified at the time it was
created or if a great deal of time has passed from the time it was
created until the time it became available.

And this was the case a few years ago when CIS undertook to
index and publish on microfiche thousands of documents in the Na-
tional Archives and other Federal and private collections relating
to the occupation and restructuring of Japan following World War
II. The idea for this series of products came about in a conversation
that I had in a tea house in Tokyo with the representative of our
distributor in Tokyo, the Maruzen Publishing Co. Preliminary edi-
torial work for the project was done by Professor Makoto Iokibe of
Kobe University who is a renowned Japanese authority on the oc-
cupation period.

CIS worked with Professor Iokibe to refine and shape the editori-
al design of this series of products. And then CIS located the rele-
vant documents in the National Archives and elsewhere in the
United States. We indexed these documents. We filmed them. And
we ultimately delivered to Japan, to our counterpart there, a prod-
uct which will become a series of products. Japan was the primary
intended market but of course this product is sold in the United
States.

The material on the occupation of Japan was published in three
parts. The first part deals with documents produced during World
War II relating to all of the planning stages for the occupation.
The second part contains documents outlining general U.S. policies
during the years of 1945 through 1949. And finally, the third part
deals with the implementation of all of those policies by the
Government in Washington and by the occupation forces that were
headed by General Douglas MacArthur in Tokyo.

This is only a small example but it does illustrate, we think, how
government information can be used creatively by the private
sector to create American jobs that result in products for foreign
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markets. This one project was an immediate success both here and
in Japan and led us to consider another project with Maruzen in
Tokyo.

As you know, the United States played a significant role in re-
building both Japan's and Germany's educational systems follow-
ing World War II. And the project that we undertook dealt with
restructuring the educational system of Japan. And it involves
more than 700 documents that we have collected not only from the
National Archives but from the Hoover Institution and the Univer-
sity of Maryland's east Asia collection as primary sources. A
second part of this project is now under way and it's going to bring
to light even hundreds more documents.

The widespread interest that greeted those publications suggest-
ed to CIS still another project. With the advice and the assistance
of Professor Theodore McNelly of the University of Maryland, CIS
designed and developed a product pertaining to the adoption of the
constitution of Japan which went into effect in 1947 and remains
in force today unaltered.

Although this microfiche publication was assembled from many
documents throughout the United States, the primary source was
once again the National Archives. Titled "Framing the Constitu-
tion of Japan, Primary Sources in English, 1945-1949," this publi-
cation has been very well received, both here and in Japan.

As a final example, I refer to another CIS product involving a
parallel set of documents pertaining to the educational reform that
took place in Germany following World War II. The editor's note to
the index of this project communicates, we think, a sense of the
uniqueness of American presumptions about the right of access to
government information, as well as a sense of the immediate value
of documents long after the purposes for which they were original-
ly intended have been served and passed.

And I'm going to quote from the introductory note that was writ-
ten in 1991 by the project editor, Professor Gary Tsuchimochi of
Toyo Eiwa Women's University in Japan:

The quantity of materials in the United States relating to the Occupation of Ger-
many is extraordinary. Moreover, the United States has been more liberal than the
other three occupying nations, Great Britain, France, and the Soviet Union, in open-
ing its archives on the Occupation of Germany to historians. The British have only
recently begun to grant access to their records, the French resolutely maintain their
50-year rule, and the Soviets have never announced a schedule of public access to
documents on the Occupation.

The materials in the United States are relatively well organized. The majority
can be located at the National Archives and Records Administration in Washington,
D.C. and its associated Washington National Records Center in nearby Suit land,
Maryland. These documents are available to all historians and can be copied as
needed.

The series of publications that I have referred to here, the vari-
ous examples relating to the occupation of Germany and Japan il-
lustrate, we think, the benefits that flow from public access to well-
preserved public documents. Access to these materials has enabled
CIS and its partners to make the significant investments needed to
enlist skilled editors and to draw upon a range of sources nation-
wide to create indexed microfiche publications of enduring research
value.
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In the process, CIS has created jobs, export earnings have been
realized, but perhaps most important, innovative new resources
have been made available to help us better understand the history
of our country and the history of the world.

In testimony that I delivered before this subcommittee in the
summer of 1989, I said and I'll quote again:

The proper role of the government is to meet its internal information needs, to
preserve its records, and to make them available to the public in a form that is both
reasonably convenient and reasonably economical. The role of the private sector is
to complement the official distribution system by responding to the public need for
sophisticated tools for acquisition, storage, retrieval, analysis, and processing of gov-
ernment information.

That's what I said in 1989 and I would submit that it remains
today a pretty good description of the respective roles of the pri-
vate sector and the government in the distribution of government
information. However, I want to underscore that in saying that the
information industry complements the role of the Federal Govern-
ment, it does not mean that the information industry plays a sec-
ondary role.

Rather, the information industry presents a clear example of
how, just as in the production of pharmaceuticals, life insurance,
airplanes, or many other goods and services that are deemed essen-
tial for the public welfare, public purposes are most efficiently and
most effectively served through private means.

In an era when the information industry consisted almost exclu-
sively of newspapers, Thomas Jefferson said, "Were it left to me to
decide whether we should have a government without newspapers
or newspapers without government I would not hesitate a moment
to prefer the latter."

Newspapers and other news media satisfy the demand for knowl-
edge about daily events. But other parts of the information indus-
try satisfy the equally deep need for information to interpret the
present and the past and to help us chart a course for the future.
I've illustrated this function with several examples and I could cite
dozens more but time does not permit that. It is part of the genius
of an open society in which demands for information can be freely
registered that a creative response to significant information need
will nearly always be forthcoming without government interven-
tion.

The best way for the public to receive the maximum possible
value from Federal information is for the Federal Government to
concentrate on the production of information meeting the highest
standards of integrity and upon dissemination in the simplest and
most economical form that most reasonably meets the needs of
most users. Second, the government should scrupulously respect
the necessity for a diversity of information sources. And the way to
assure such a diversity of sources is to promote and encourage con-
ditions that will in fact bring about more rather than less competi-
tion among disseminators.

Thank you for the opportunity to share these thoughts with you
this morning.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Massa follows:]

24
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Testimony of Paul P. Massa
Before

Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture Subcommittee
Committee on Government Operations

U.S. House of Representatives
February 19, 1992

Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee. My

name is Paul P. Massa. I am President of Congressional

Information Service, Inc. and I appreciate your invitation to

speak in this forum today.

CIS is a publisher of indexes and other bibliographic reference

tools that help the public to make use of information produced by

the federal government. Our reference tools are published as

printed books, and some of them are also available as electronic

databases. CIS's online databases can deliver detailed

information about the contents of federal publications to the

desk of anyone in the United States -- or in the world, for that

matter -- who has a computer terminal and a telephone. The same

databases are also available on compact disc. This new high-

density medium can be used with personal computers to give on-

site access to quantities of bibliographic information about

federal documents which, just a few years ago, would have

required a mainframe computer and an immense investment in

software.

I am here today to talk about how CIS in particular and the

American information industry in general use federal information

to create products that meet the endlessly varied needs of the

kJ ;.1
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American people and that contribute to human welfare around the

globe. Information publishing is one of a diminishing number of

technology-intensive industries in which the United States enjoys

an unrivaled primacy. One key to American strength in this area

is our open system of government and the ready access to

government information that so strikingly distinguishes us from

many other societies. Americans' rights to government

information are protected by the Freedom of Information Act and

by the unqualified statement in our copyright law that "Copyright

protection under this title is not available for any work of the

United States Government."1 Further, these protections secure

the basic conditions for access through a diversity of sources,

both public and proprietary.

A long tradition of a vigorous free press has provided the United

States with the legal and cultural foundations for the

development in this century of a flourishing information

industry. This diversified group of enterprises includes the

print and broadcast news media, book and periodical publishers,

film/video production and distribution companies, database

publishers, information retrieval firms, and many others. The

preponderance of information essential for the defense of our

freedom, for scientific and technological advances, for economic

progress, and for making choices about our society's future

117 U.S.C. §105 (1988).
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either originates with or is processed and distributed by the

information industry.

In our country, information that enables us to conduct our daily

national life is placed in public circulation largely by means of

private distribution. In all too many other countries, the legal

sources and distributors of information are almost exclusively

governmental. In those countries we almost always find that the

credibility of government-distributed information is low.

Moreover, under such conditions, alternative information

distribution systems generally spring up surreptitiously to

satisfy the demand for information that people value and in which

they can place their trust.

In the United States, our public dialogue is basically what it

seems to be. Issues are addressed in a relatively

straightforward manner. When they are controversial, the public

is generally exposed to a variety of fully articulated

viewpoints. There may be conflicting information in circulation,

but the competing claims for truth are made and argued in the

open. No one need base his or her judgements and decisions on a

personal network of clandestine information sources. Moreover,

because there exists a multiplicity of sources of information,

government-issued facts and figures can be easily checked, and

spurious interpretations challenged.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE



a

230

4

Imagine for a moment that we had to rely upon the hordes of

government press spokesmen, liaison personnel, and "public

affairs" specialists that have been created over the past thirty

years as our only sources of information from the federal

government. Imagine further that these employees and their

superiors -- who now for the most part have only limited powers

to depict events in the most favorable light -- were completely

free to craft the information they distribute to suppress

important facts, to exploit latent fears and prejudices, and to

otherwise abuse the public trust.

Fortunately, we live in a society with a heritage of suspicion of

government control, and we have been imbued since our founding as

a nation with the still-radical idea that what belongs to the

government belongs to the people. Enterprising reporters and

scholars -- as well as the media firms, information publishers,

and educational institutions that employ and support them -- have

the right of access to alternative sources of documentary

evidence, and to the raw information that underlies agency

publications.

And so, when the State Department recently issued a new volume of

a historical series titled Foreign Relations of the United

$tates2 that failed to acknowledge the role of the United States

Foreign Relations of the U.S., 1952-1954. Vol. X: Iran,
1951-1954.

0 rs,
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in toppling the government of Iran in 1953, historians protested

vigorously. Scholars and analysts both within and outside the

U.S. government have long accepted what the State Department

effectively refused to concede: that the U.S. supported the coup

against the government of Iranian Prime Minister Mohammed

Mossadeq. Publications referring to this incontrovertible fact

have been widely disseminated by other parts of the federal

government and by the information industry.3 Henceforth, no

historian will accept the Foreign Relations of the United States

as the definitive record on this matter. The outcry over the

State Department's distorted version of the historical record led

to legislative action designed to prevent any such misleading

representations in the future. Public Law 138 of the 102d

Congress includes amendments to the State Department Basic

Authorities Act of 1956 that will protect the Foreign Relations

of the United States as "a thorough, accurate, and reliable

documentary record of major United States foreign policy

decisions and significant United States diplomatic activity."4

The State Department appears to be energetically implementing the

3 See, for example, testimony of Clyde Mark, Analyst,
Foreign Affairs and National Defense Division, Congressional
Research Service, in The Middle East, hearings before the
Subcommittee on Near Eastern and South Asian Affairs of the

Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, 102d Congress, 1st Sess.

(April 22, 1991), p. 50. See also the reference on p. 33 to the

same events in the prepared statement of Bruce R. Kuniholm,

Chairman of the Department of Public Policy Studies of Duke

University. These hearings have been republished in the
CIS/Microfiche Library under accession number (91) S381-41.

105 Stat 647, §198.
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measure, which includes provisions establishing a new advisory

board that will have access to classified material.

Besides serving as a vital check on the veracity of facts and the

validity of interpretations that a government agency might issue,

the information industry, working in concert with the academic

community, plays a vital role in bringing to light documentaly

material that has simply been overlooked. The government

produces information mainly to satisfy its own immediate needs,

and that is the way it should he. Often the issuing agency has

only a limited concept of the potential public benefit of its

information, particularly if the information was confidential at

the time of creation and is destined to become publicly

accessible only after a considerable amount of time has passed.

Such was the case a few years ago when CIS undertook to index and

publish on microfiche thousands of documents in the National

Archives and in other federal and private collections relating to

the occupation and reconstruction of Japan in the years following

World War II. The idea for this project evolved from a

conversation I had in Tokyo with the Japanese publisher who

represents us there, the Maruzen Publishing Company. Preliminary

editorial work for such a project was done by Professor Makoto

Iokibe of Robe University, a renowned Japanese authority on the

occupation period.

Fr.? t.1 t
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CIS worked with Professor Iokibe to refine the editorial design

of the proposed collection. Then CIS located relevant documents

in the National Archives and elsewhere. We indexed and filmed

them; and we delivered the product to Maruzen for sale in Japan,

the primary intended market. CIS does, of course, sell this

collection in the United States and elsewhere.

The material on the occupation of Japan was published in three

parts. The first consists of U.S. documents produced during

World War II that deal with preparations for the occupation. The

second part contains documents
outlining general U.S. policies

during the occupation years of 1945 through 1952. The third part

consists of documents concerning
the implementation of those

policies by the U.S. Government in Washington and by the

occupation forces headed by General Douglas MacArthur in Tokyo.

While this is only a small example, it illustrates how government

information can be used creatively by the private sector to

create American jobs that result in products for foreign markets.

The widespread interest that greeted the publication of these

indexed document sets on the occupation of Japan suggested to CIS

another project. With the advice and assistance of Prof.

Theodore McNelly of the University of Maryland, CIS designed and

developed an indexed microfiche set of documents pertaining to

the adoption of the Constitution of Japan, which went into effect

25,;
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in 1947 and which continues in force without alteration to this
day. Although this microfiche publication was assembled from

many documents collections, the National Archives was once again
the principal source. Titled Framing the Constitution of Japan.

Primary Sources in English.
1945-1949, this publication has been

very well received both in the United States and in Japan.

The success of the original three-part series on the occupation

of Japan also led us to consider another project with Maruzen
focusing specifically upon the rebuilding of Japan's educational

system following World War II. As you know, the United States

played a significant role in the rebuilding of Japan's and

Germany's education systems after the war. This project includes

more than 700 documents selected
primarily from the National

Archives, the Hoover Institution, and the University of

Maryland's East Asia Collection. A second part of this project

is now underway, and will bring to light several hundred

additional documents.

As a parallel project to the one on Japanese educational reform,

we next began work on a fascinating collection of U.S. documents

pertaining to educational reform during the postwar occupation of
Germany. The editor's note in the index for this project

communicates a sense of the uniqueness of American presumptions

about the right of access to government information, us well as a

sense of the immense value of official documents long after the

tr
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purposes for which they were prepared have been served. The

following are excerpts from the introductory note written in 1991

by project editor Gary Tsuchimochi of Toyo Eiwa Women's

University in Japan:

"The quantity of materials in the United States relating to

the Occupation of Germany is extraordinary....Moreover, the

United States has been more liberal than the other three

occupying nations, Great
Britain, France, and the Soviet

Union, in opening its archives on the Occupation of Germany

to historians. The British have only recently begun to

grant access to their records, the French resolutely

maintain their fifty-year rule, and the Soviets have never

announced a scheddle of public access to documents on the

Occupation.

The materials in the United States are relatively well

organized....The majority can be located at the National

Archives and Records Administration (NARA) in

Washington, D.C. and its associated Washington National

Records Center (WNRC) in nearby Suitland, Maryland....

Of course, there are regulations and restrictions

governing use of these official documents, and entrance to

the r,-emises is strictly regulated. However, these

documents are available to all historians, and can be copied

as needed. Therefore, at present, NARA and WNRC are the

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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most promising archival collections for historians of the

German Occupation."

This series of publications on the postwar occupation of Japan

and Germany illustrates the benefits that flow from public access

to well-preserved public documents. Access to these materials

has enabled CIS and its partners to make the significant

investments needed to enlist skilled editors and to draw upon a

range of sources nationwide to create indexed microfiche

publications of enduring research value. In the process, jobs

have been created, export earnings have been realized, and,

perhaps most importantly, innovative new resources have been made

available to help us better understand the history of our country

and our world.

The CIS Legislative Histories Annual provides a final example of

how CIS creates and disseminates sophisticated information

services that are based upon federal information. The CIS

Legislative Histories Annual is a comprehensive reference work

that covers all public laws -- except ceremonial and housekeeping

measures -- that are enacted in each session of Congress. For

each public law, CIS provides a citation and the law's long

title, together with a brief annotation, if necessary. We

provide citations for all directly related committee reports,

including reports on companion bills and predecessor bills and

for committee hearings, committee prints, and House and Senate
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documents. We also cite all relevant debate found in the

Conaressional Record, as well as Presidential statements issued

upon signing the law.

But we do not stop there. For laws of major consequence --

including all those for which far-reaching decisions on

interpretation are likely to rely in part on the legislative

history -- we provide: abstracts of all cited congressional

reports, hearings, prints and documents; citations for all

relevant bills, whether directly or indirectly related; citations

for all House and Senate debate and floor action both on the

enacted bill and on all companion and predecessor legislation in

the current Congress and in prior Congresses; and citations for

indirectly related reports, prints, hearings, and documents.

The CIS Legislative Histories Annual also includes an index to

public laws that provides access by subject, by names of affected

agencies, organizations, and geographic entities, and by

designated short title. We also furnish an index by bill number

that refers the user from the bill number to the public law for

which the bill forms part of the legislative history.

The contents of the CIS Legislative Histories Annual are also

included in our Congressional Masterfile, a compact disc product

that contains CIS's well-known indexing and abstracts for

essentially all congressional hearings, prints, documents, and

2
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reports, whether they form part of a legislative history or not.

This product -- or the printed books containing the same material

-- can be found in the House and Senate libraries, as well as in

various Library of Congress divisions and annexes on Capitol

Hill. It is also the standard reference tool of its type in most

libraries throughout the country and the world that have

significant collections of congressional publications.

The individual congressional publications cited in the CIS

Legislative Histories Annual and in the Congressional Masterfile

are acquired by many libraries as part of comprehensive CIS

microfiche sets. In addition, CIS offers a service whereby

selected publications can be acquired individually, either in

microform or in the form of paper enlargements regenerated from

micro forms.

CIS legislative histories offer a classic example of how

government information, issued in a form that is suitable for the

work of the government, forms the base for a sophisticated

information product that is designed to meet the specialized

needs of a particular group of users -- in this case law

librarians, attorneys, and others whose work involves

interpretation or implementation of federal law and who need

access to the full legislative record. To identify this group of

users, to assemble the legal and editorial expertise to produce

the sophisticated kind of products that they desire, and to be

2 G 1
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responsive to their changing needs is not something for which

taxpayers should have to pay.

Indeed, while it is quite expensive to produce a publication like

the CIS Legislative Histories Annual, it takes much more than

zoney. It takes the freedom to hire the best possible personnel,

to manage their work with flexibility, and to reward them

according to performance. It takes a dedication to excellence

that is possible only when customer satisfaction is the primary

focus of the organization. And it takes a motivation that is

sharpened by the awareness that success or failure depends

completely on the effort expended by oneself and one's

colleagues. These are all conditions that prevail in the

information industry. They are the reasons why the information

industry is uniquely equipped to serve those whose needs for

government information are not satisfied by federal documents in

their original published form.

In testimony delivered before this subcommittee in the summer of

1989, I stated:

...the proper role of the government is to meet its internal

information needs, to preserve its records, and to make them

available to the public in a form that is both reasonably

convenient and reasonably economical. The role of the

private sector is to complement the official distribution

system by responding to the public need for sophisticated

BEST CCTV PF klikE
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tools for acquisition, storage, retrieval, analysis, and

processing of government information.

That, I would submit, remains a good description of the

respective roles of the government and the information industry

today. I should underscore that to state that the information

industry "complements" the role of the government does not mean

that the information industry plays a role of secondary

importance. Rather, the information industry presents a clear

example of how, as in the production of airplanes, pharmaceutical

products, life insurance, and many other goods and services

deemed essential for public welfare, public purposes are

efficiently accomplished through private means.

To take note of the government obligation to make its information

available in no way implies that the information industry plays a

role that is any less central, or that the conditions that allow

it to flourish can be sacrificed to expedient government

interests in a pinch. In an era when the information industry

consisted almost exclusively of newspapers, Thomas Jefferson

said:

"Were it left to me to decide whether we should have a

government without newspapers or newspapers without

government I would not hesitate a moment to prefer the

latter."5

5 Letter to Colonel Edward Carrington, Jan. 16, 1787.

2C
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While newspapers and other news media satisfy the demand for

knowledge about the events of the day, other parts of the

information industry satisfy the equally deep need for

information to interpret the present and the past, and to chart a

course for the future. I have illustrated this function with

several examples; I could cite dozens more. It is part of the

genius of an open society in which demands for information can be

freely registered that a creative response to a practical need

for a sophisticated information system will nearly always be

forthcoming without government intervention.

The best way for the public to receive the maximum possible value

from federal information is for the government to concentrate on

the production of information meeting the highest standards of

integrity, and upon dissemination in the simplest and most

economical form that reasonably meets the needs of most users.

Second, the government should scrupulously respect the necessity

for a diversity of information sources. The way to assure a

diversity of sources is to promote conditions that encourage

more -- rather than less -- competition among other

disseminators. The creativity stimulated by a fair and

predictable business environment will ensure that the American

public will always have innovative products based on federal

information to meet our ever-changing needs.

BEST COPY AVT!LAUE
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Mr. WISE. Thank you, Mr. Massa.
Our final witness is Gail S. Dykstra, the senior director of policy

and programs from the Canadian Legal Information Centre from
Toronto. And Ms. Dykstra, the subcommittee greatly appreciates
the efforts you have made to be here and to present us your infor-
mation. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF GAIL DYKSTRA, SENIOR DIRECTOR, POLICY AND
PROGRAMS, CANADIAN LEGAL INFORMATION CENTRE, TORON-
TO, CANADA

Ms. DYKSTRA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It's ar. honor to have
been asked.

I represent the Canadian Legal Information Centre which is a
nonprofit organization created by the Government of Canada as
well as the information users and the information producers.
Canada, like the United States, shares a commitment to the role of
government information in a democracy.

We also share a public demand for information that increases on
a daily basis. Another thing that we share on both sides of the
border, is the fact that issues of access are being debated on a daily
basis against issues of cost, ownership, and control.

Perhaps mine is a cautionary role for this panel. Perhaps I can
use the Canadian experience to show what happens without: Clear
policies regarding ownership; a consensus as to the roles for the
public and private sectors; a willingness to remove barriers to in-
formation and dissemination; and a true commitment to innovation
and participation by both public and private sectors.

We have found that the following will be the result: A confusing
array of government information policies; a chilling effect on pri-
vate information dissemination attempts; and a conflicting message
influencing policy"better service versus saving money"acting
as a constant counterweight to one another.

There are significant differences between Canada and the United
States, chief among them are Crown copyright. I am not a copy-
right lawyer. As a matter of fact, I'm not a lawyer at all. So per-
haps I overstate the case, but I think I come close by saying Crown
copyright is a legal principle that has been tested in the U.K. but
not so much in Canada.

It is, however, written into the Canadian Copyright Act at the
Federal level. And it can be summarized as saying: If the Crown
creates it, it owns it; not only does it own it, but it can control who
publishes it. The principle of Crown prerogative allows the govern-
ment the sole right to determine who will publish things like the
statutes, regulations, and judicial opinions.

What does this mean in principle? It means in principle that
that control of information, the flow of information and access to
it, is solely within the prerogative of the government. The govern-
ment, of course, operates that way in a responsib manner for the
benefit of the citizen. But what is the practical reality that results
from that principle?

Let me give you a few examples. In 1987, a series of hearings on
copyright were held by the Parliament. And during the series of
hearings there were a number of representations regarding access
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to legal information, primarily statutes, regulations, and decisions.
The committee hearing and the representations decided that they
must recommend that statutes, regulations, and decisions be
exempt from Crown copyright.

This was, however, not followed and the Copyright Act of 1988
saw all of those included. In May 1991, a new Federal Government
information policy saw the government actually enforce the right
of copyright regarding statutes, regulations, and judicial decisions.

We have, like the United States, different jurisdictions and over-
lapping responsibilities. All of the provinces have yet to speak as to
how they intend to deal with Crown copyright. I'll give you two ex-
amples from one end of the spectrum to the other.

The Province of Alberta has not decided exactly how they're
going do deal with it. However, they have an unofficial policy in
which all you have to do is ask permission and it will be given.
Their only concern is they wish to guard against inaccuracies.

However, the British Columbia Government has taken a more
proactive stance regarding Crown copyright and its enforcement.
In 1988, it gave exclusive rights for the publication and distribution
of all of its government publications to a private concern, Crown
Publications. In 1991, Crown Publications instigated a suit against
Quickscribe Services, which is a small, private publisher which
takes things like the Municipal Act, puts it together with all of the
regulations and all of the other policy and legislative documents,
and makes it available both in an electronic form and on a loose
leaf basis. This is sold to both the public and the private sector.

Quickscribe purchases the statutes and they totally reenter the
statutes. They do not use an electronic product at all that is provid-
ed by the government. The suit, although it has not yet been
heard, hasto say the least, a chilling effect. This would be an un-
derstatement, I think it will have a freezing effect on private indus-
try efforts to make information available.

What I have also tried to explain is the fact that we have differ-
ences between the provinces and the Federal Government and a
confusing array of practices. The Federal Government says, "You
don't have to pay us a royalty but you (lc have to ask us permission
to reproduce statutes, regulations, and judicial decisions.' In princi-
ple, no one actually uses this. Publishers of print versions do not
ask permission, lawyers certainly do not, and the public never does.

However, the Federal Government has decided that as far as its
electronic products are concerned they will indeed assert Crown
copyright and they will start to charge for access.

We are in a transition phase. I can't tell you what the end result
will be. I can tell you that to say that it is a confusing situation is
an understatement.

There is also a lack of consensus as to the appropriate roles for
the public and the private sectors in making information available.
While there is a general agreement that both need to be involved,
there are two very different opinions as to who should be doing
what.

There has also been a chilling effect on private publishing ef-
forts. I used the example of Quickscribe Services in British Colum-
bia. Let me use another example to show bureaucratic delays. If
the publishers have to apply every time for a permission to quote a
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statute it will result in considerable delays for all types of publica-
tion. There is also a concern about the awarding of exclusive con-
tract for reproduction of government information, particularly in-
formation that is so vital in a democratic society.

The Information Technology Association of Canada's Information
Industry Committee has adopted a policy in which it strikes a bal-
ance between the assertion of Crown copyright and the practical
realities of Crown control. They believe that nonexclusive rights
should be granted.

IIC/ITAC favors free and open access to government information
by all members of the public. Any given information property
should be available to any member of the public willing to meet
licensing criteria that have been established. This is not only a
view of the publishing industry in Canada. It is also a view that is
supported by the user community.

In a statement before a task force created by the Canadian Legal
Information Centre, Montreal Area Law Libraries said, "Govern-
ment should grant the private sector nonexclusive rights to their
raw data for developing and disseminating value-added products.
Competition, as opposed to monopoly leads, to a better quality of
product. Prices can and will be controlled by market forces."

The conflicting message from the public regarding better service
and saving money has meant that reasonable cost generation has
been hotly debated. On one hand, the public's attitude is we need
to save money and therefore the government should maximize all
of its resources including its information. On the other, the govern-
ment should be prohibited from trying to avoid its responsibility of
providing information.

We don't have a solution. We think that the issues must be re-
solved. And to assist in that, the Canadian Legal Information
Centre has established a committee, a national task force which
has gone across the country to hear people's views. The committee
has yet to meet and it would be presumptive of me to tell you of
what it will or it will not decide.

However, I can tell you that the status quo is no longer accepta-
ble. There is a new willingness on the part of the government as
well as on the part of the private sector to try and find reasonable,
practical solutions to these problems. I can only urge you to, first
of all, tc look at the example of Canada and look at your own bur-
geoning private information industry and the conflicts that it has
come up against regarding public rights to information.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Dykstra follows:]
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Executive Summary

1

Canada has laws and policies regarding the ownership and access to
government information. We lack clear policy directions and consensus on
how government information should be disseminated. This results in:

an often confusing array of different government dissemination
practices,

no consensus as to the appropriate roles for the public and
private sectors in making information available,

a chilling effect on private publishing efforts,
conflicting messages from the public influencing policy

development - "better service vs saving money."

The public's need for government information has been affected. The
move to electronic information sources has exacerbated this problem.

There are significant differences between government information systems
in the United States and Canada. Ownership of Canadian government
data, through Crown copyright, is one of the major differences. There arealso many similarities. Finding new sources of money to meet government
information needs is the same on both sides of the border. Governments,
at all levels, are looking at their information as a means of generatingrevenue.

Finding ways to solve these problems must become a priority. In Canada,
the Canadian Legal Information Centre (CLIC) has used its nineteen yearsof experience to bring together information users and producers to resolvethese issues as they apply to information on the law.

CLIC sponsored public consultations across Canada as a part of its
National Task Force on Access to Government Information on the Law.
Presentations at the meetings from publishers, public interest groups,
educational institutions, and libraries show that the status quo is no longer
acceptable. There is a new willingness by governments, the public interest
sector and publishers to examine these issues and co-operatively find
practical solutions.

r
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Canadian Legal Information Centre (CLIC)

The mission of the Canadian Legal Information Centre (CLIC) is to
promote a better understanding of the law in Canada by improving access
to legal information. CLIC fulfils its mandate by:

Identifying access barriers to legal information and research
and demonstrating practical solutions to these impediments;

Promoting improvement in the quality of legal information
and access to it by involving the appropriate agencies <ind
institutions involved in the administration of justice;

Being Canada's national clearinghouse to identify, collect,
disseminate and monitor all matters that pertain to access to
information on law;

Facilitating demonstration projects designed to solve access
to legal information problems.

CLIC's Funding

CLIC is a non-profit charitable organization. Grants for core operations
and funding for its research projects are sought from a number of agencies.
These include governments, law societies, law foundations and legal
professional associations. Membership fees for individuals and institutions
are kept at a nominal rate, to encourage the widest possible range of
members.

CLIC's Perspective

CLICs experience is in setting legal information policy and observing the
legal information scene. In preparing this brief, some examples have been
used from the wider government information publishing and dissemination
practices. However, most of the examples in the brief come from the legal
information scene.
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IAccess to Government Electronic Information on Law

3

More and more, legal information takes the form of an electronic file. This
data is processed and accessed electronically for reasons of speed,
cost-effectiveness and improved storage and retrieval.

Issues of access are being measured against issues of cost, ownership and
control. CLIC recently adopted a set of "Access Ideals" to guide itself and
others in evaluating the level of access Canadians have to legal
information.

CLIC's Access Ideals

1. Public access to legal information is essential in a democracy
and is required for the proper functioning of our legal
system.

2. Those who produce or store legal information should regard
its dissemination as an essential public service.

3. Access should be quick and convenient.

4. Access to legal information ought not to be restricted
because of cost.

5. Legal information should be as accurate and as
comprehensive as possible.

6. Legal information should be conveniently available,
disseminated, or distributed, according to the nature of the
information and the nature of the user.

7. Legal information should be accessible to all users on an
equitable basis and accommodate special needs.

8. Legal information should be available in official languages
and other languages where warranted.

9. Legal information should be clear.
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Planning for Future Access

4

It is essential that Canada's high standard of access to information on the
law be maintained. Equitable access to legal information will not "just
happen." It needs to be planned. CLIC is the catalyst that brings the key
players together to acquire the information they need to plan for access to
legal information in the 90's.

Creating a workable access plan requires a consultative process. CLIC
created a national Task Force to debate these issues and recommend ways
in which Canada can ensure its continued access to legal information.
Members of the Task Force include information specialists representing
governments, the legal profession, law schools, law librarians, legal
publishers and systems developers and operators.

In 1990/1991 CLIC undertook a major research effort to gather
information on government dissemination policy on electronic legal
information: Electronic Legal Information: Exploring Access Issues,'

The study identified important access issues related to copyright,
economics, availability, distribution and ease-of-use. The background
report was circulated among key individuals. It was received with
enthusisam. CLIC's initiative in opening up these issues for discussion was
applauded by users and information producers alike.

A national policy forum was sponsored by CLIC in May 1991 and followed
up with seven regional consultations across the country. The consultations
allowed a wide range of individuals and organizations to participate. The
debate and discussion produced thoughtful comments on the issues. Task
Force members attended the consultations. The edited notes from the
consultations will assist the Task Force to formulate recommendations for
maintaining and improving Canada's future access to electronic
information on law.

GovernmP,It Information Policy in Canada I

There is no single Canadian government information policy. After all,
Canada, like the United States, has multiple jurisdictions with overlapping
responsibility for providing information to the public. The provinces and
the federal government use many laws and government policies to express
their policy directions.
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For example, the federal government uses the following to express its
information policies.

Federal Legislation:

Access to Information and Privacy (ATM) Acts
The Copyright Act
The Official Languages Act
The Financial Administration Act (FAA)
Various statutes that call for the publication of government

information, such as the Publication of Statutes Act, Statutory
Instruments Act, etc.

Federal Policies:

Policy on Government Communications
Policy on Management of Government Information

Holdings
Policy on External User Charges
Government Security Policy
Treasury Board Manual, Information and Administrative

Management Manual Shared Management Agenda

The provinces duplicate these policies and laws with their own. Some
provinces vigorously assert ownership of all government-produced
information on the law, others do not. Some parts of information policies
within a government are vigorously enforced, others are not.

Government officials who manage information resources are dedicated to
the principles of public access. They share a commitment to providing the
public with accurate information in a timely manner. They strive to do
this at a reasonable cost, both to taxpayers and to the direct users of the
information. The issue of "quality control" over government information is
of paramount concerns to these officials.

Canada and the U.S.: Differences
Crown Copyright vs Public Domain

The most striking difference between federal government information
policy in the U. S. and Canada is the concept of Crown copyright. In the
United States federal government information is in the public domain. In
Canada, federal information is owned and controlled by the government
through Crown copyright.

, I )
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Crown Copyright

Crown copyright is a contentious issue. The following description of the
concept of Crown copyright and the discussion about it has been
reproduced from CUCs recent publication, Electronic Legal Information.,
Exploring Access Issues? It offers an overview that has been reviewed by
proponents of both points of view and found to be a fair summary of the
debate.

Crown Copyright - An Overview

Crown copyright is described in section 12 of the Copyright Act. It was
taken from the UK. Imperial Copyright Act, 1911. Section 12 says that
where a work is prepared by or under the direction or control of the
Crown or government department, copyright immediately vests in the
Crown where it remains until publication and for SO years more. Where a
work is independently prepared but later published by or under the
direction or control of the Crown or government department, copyright
remains with the author until publication. Publication by the government
immediately transfers copyright to the government for SO years. Although
the applicability of section 12 to the provinces is in question, the provinces
can still claim copyright over protected works through Crown prerogative.

Crown "prerogative describes certain powers, rights, immunities and
privileges necessary to the maintenance of government. These powers are
unique to the Crown at both the federal and provincial levels. Among
them are the exclusive right of the federal and provincial governments to
print certain types of works. The goal of Crown prerogative is to ensure
the quality, accuracy and credibility of the information. The works
encompassed by the royal prerogative power are not well defined and may
or may not cover databases. Although the Crown prerogative copyright has
been cited in many judicial opinions, it has not been judicially tested, so
its nature and extent are not certain. It is known, however, that this
exclusive right to certain works by prerogative amounts to a perpetual
term of copyright protection.

Should Crown Copyright Apply to Primary Legal Materials?

Although there are questions as to the coverage of Crown copyright, the
focus of the issue is not on its present applicability to one type of source
material rather than another.

The debate concerns whether Crown copyright should be retained or
released by government for all printa.-7 legal materials.
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At one end of the spectrum, the view is that ownership rests with the
Crown in works created by government employees in the performance of
their duties and in works prepared or published by or under the direction
and control of Her Majesty or any government department. These
materials include statutes, regulations and judicial opinions. Crown
copyright exists for a variety of reasons, Including the need for control
over access, economics and the quality of the data. Government has a
responsibility to ensure that works created by public servants are managed
properly. In addition, government is accountable to the people and must
protect the public interest. Ownership by the Crown is in reality ownership
by the people. Taxpayers expect that governments will be good stewards of
public funds. Good management of these resources requires control over
them.

Most people stating that ownership rests with the Crown made a point of
emphasizing the importance of ensuring public access to legal information.
Their argument is that Crown copyright should be supported as long as
public access to legal information is not restricted. As long as the Crown
is merely asserting control over what is done commercially with this
information and public access is not being restricted, they believe Crown
copyright is not a significant issue.

At the opposite end of the spectrum is the position that, as a matter of
public policy, the law should be in the public domain. The law derives its
authority from the consent of the public. Therefore, the public is entitled
to access to the law it has authorized. Further, the public is obligated to
know the law. If that obligation is to continue, the public should have
ready access to the law that governs them. Removing statutes and judicial
decisions from copyright protection is the best means of ensuring the
widest possible dissemination with the fewest delays. Copyright over
judicial decisions would enable each government to restrict the
dissemination of judicial opinions, including those dealing with matters
affecting the Crown. Access to this information is crucial in a democracy
and should not be restricted.

According to the public domain perspective, the greatest value to the
public results from the widest possible dissemination of legal information.
Restricting dissemination is not in the public interest. Government control
over this information is not necessary because only those distributors who
provide accurate and timely access to legal information at a cost seen as
reasonable by its buyers will survive.

n _
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Congressional Responsibility and Information Policy

Another difference between Canada and the U.S. is the role of the
Congress in setting information policy. The work of the House and Senate
committees with responsibility for government information is not mirrored
by Canadian federal committees. There have been no Canadian federal
legislative initiatives similar to recent efforts to create a U.S. federal
information dissemination policy through the Paperwork Reduction and
the Federal Information Resources Management Act of 1990, H. Rep.
No.927, 101st Congress, 2d Session 23 (1990). While the federal
government and several provinces have Acts governing "Access to
Information and Privacy," there have been no moves to incorporate the
U. S. distinction between the concepts of "dissemination" and "access" into
legislative action.

Summary

In summary, there is no single dissemination policy for Canadian
government information. Each government sets its own policies through
legislation, regulation, policy directives and procedures.

Crown copyright remains a contentious isssue in Canada. In its research,
policy forum and regional consultations, the CLIC Task Force heard from
individuals, governments, and organizations on the matter of Crown
copyright and control. The legal information community in Canada is
looking to the CLIC Task Force to review the issues and make
recommendations. It is hoped that the Task Force will be able to recognize
both public rights and government responsibilies in resolving the Crown
copyright issue.

It should be noted that in 1985 CLIC adopted a resolution calling for
government information to be placed in the public domain. No change to
this resolution has been made, pending the report of the CLIC Task Force.

Results

Result: Confusing array of different governmental practices

Governments vary in their legislation and policies. The variance in
enforcement can result in a confusing array of government practices. For
example, the federal government requires the private sector to ask
permission oefore quoting from its statutes, regulations and judicial
decisions. It does not charge a royalty, but it does require that permission
be obtained.

58-584 0 - 92 - 9
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Yet, this requirement is frequently ignored. Publishers of print versions
generally do not ask for permission. They are, with notable exceptions,
not prosecuted. Lawyers do not ask for permission when reproducing
statutes, regulations or decisions from government publications. The
public certainly does not ask and it is not prosecuted.

The federal government sees a distinction between paper and electronic
versions of the same information, According to the brief submitted to the
CLIC Task Force by the Canada Communication Group- Publishing
(CCG-P is part of the federal cIvartment of Supply and Services, Canada),
the private sector is required to obtain a written permission from CCG-P
before reproducing stay.:::G, regulations or judicial decisions. However, no
royalty will be charged unless, "the private sector requests material on a
specific format or with some value added, the costs of furnishing these
requests will be charged."3

Professor Robert Franson of the University of Alberta stated, at a recent
CLIC Task Force consultation, that tougher enforcement of Crown
copyright would set up a double standard. Statutes in areas such as oil
and gas regulation are already published freely. "If I need permission from
every province to gain access to statutes, I'll have big problems as a
teacher.* He said, " There is not enough secretarial time for professors to
deal with copyright restrictions every time they need access to statutes and
regulations for teaching purposes."'

Result : Lack of consensus as to the appropriate roles for the public
and private sectors in making information available

What are the appropriate roles for the public and private sector in making
government information available? While there is general agreement that
joint participation will serve the public's needs best, there is no consensus
as to where the lines of responsibility should be drawn.

Governments have a responsibility to serve the public's right to their
information. This means, in effect, a responsibility to produce both
*profitable and unprofitable" information. It also means supportinga
dissemination system consisting of depository libraries, public sales and
government access points.

In the series of CLIC consultations, the roles for public and private
publishers were hotly debated. The contentious questions that arose were:

- Should governments have a right to limit competition or to
make a profit along with their responsibility to produce and
disseminate public information?

A:r a d
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- Should private publishers be able to "skim off" the profitable
information resources and leave the rest for the government
to produce?

- Will publishers act in this manner, or can they be compelled to
take on some of the "unprofitable" production/dissemination
roles?

- Should governments "compete" with the private sector? If the
private sector has a publication available, should a
government produce a competitive product?

Result: Chilling effect on private publishing efforts

Commercial publishers claim that the lack of clear dissemination policies
has a "chilling effect" on the publication of legal information. This claim is
made, in particular, with respect to the claim of Crown copyright on
primary sources of legal information such as statutes, regulations and
judicial decisions.

In their representation to the CLIC regional consultations, several law
book publishers concluded that:

"Crown copyright should not exist in primary legal information as it
has and will continue to cause unnecessary bureaucratic delays,
significant investment risk to legal publishers and potentially
increased costs to the public with the prospect of payment of
royalties to the government"5

The prosecution of a publisher for "unauthorized" but accurate re-
publication of government information has been cited by other publishers
as a consequence of the lack of consensus°

"Exclusivity" in awarding contracts for reproducing government information
is seen as counter-productive. There is a growing sentiment for non-
exclusive licensing of government information. It is argued that non-
exclusivity in granting licences would promote more fair and equitable
access by all segments of the public and private sectors. This is a position
shared by some publishers and public interest groups. For example, the
Montreal Association of Law libraries, and the Information Industry
Committee (IIC) of the Information Technology Association of Canada
(ITAC) both expressed this view in their presentations to CLICs Task
Force on Access to Government Information on the Law.

r11
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IIC/ITACs official position is that

"Non-exclusive rights should be granted. IIC/iTAC favours free and
open access to government information by all members of the
public. Any given information property should be available to any
member of the public willing to meet licensing criteria established."'

Speaking for IIC/ITAC, Bob Gibson of Micromedia Ltd. said,

"Crown copyright is our central target, because we have yet to hear
an argument that makes any sense in its defence. The government
should behave as any other corporate citizen in terms of copyright.
It should have the right to register copyright on documents it wishes
to protect, but should for the most part make public-record
information free of copyright' 3

The view of the Montreal Association of Law Libraries is similar.

"Government should grant the private sector non-exclusive rights to
their "raw data", for development and dissemination of "value-
added" products. Competition, as opposed to monopoly, leads to a
better quality of product. Prices are controlled by market forces?

Result: Conflicting messages from the public influencing policy
development - 'better service vs saving money'

"It may well be that the Government's program for cost recovery
will come into conflict with the necessity of making the justice
system work efficiently.1°

On one hand, the public wants better access to government information.
On the other hand, the public wants governments to spend less money.
Government dissemination policies are caught in the uncomfortable
middle.

While governments are not generally adopting a profit orientation for their
information products, they are mandated to recover their costs. Further,
governments do not get to "pick and choose" between profitable and
unprofitable information products. They are required to make all of their
information available. They are also looking for ways in which they can
develop new technologies and technological solutions to their information
management problems. Charging user fees for information is seen as a
logical and fair way of recovering direct production costs.

0 ,4.0 1j



257

12

At the same time, there is a growing need by the public for information.
The normal channels for information-access, through libraries and
educational institutions, need additional resources in order to meet the
demands of the public for electronic information access. People should
not have their access to information limited by their ability to pay.

"Is government information a commodity to be sold to help
governments balance their budgets, or is it something to be made
available for the public good:"

In the recent CLIC national consultations on Access to Government
Electronic Information on Law, a number of participants expressed the
view that the public should not be made to pay twice for information.

"It is likely that copyright costs to be borne by the publishers of
primary legal materials will be passed onto the ultimate consumer,
i.e. lawyers and their clients. Consumers of the "law" produced by
these institutions should not have to pay twice for primary legal
materials.12

Balancing Revenue Generation and Information Access

Officials on both sides of the U.S. and Canadian borders have looked at
control of information resources as a way to generate the funds needed to
introduce new and improved information management/retrieval
techniques. States, such as Colorado, and many municipalities, have
asserted copyright control over their information. The U.S. government's
policy of "public domain" covers the majority of government documents
produced in the U.S. The federal government is after all, the largest
publisher in the world. There ha:e been bills introduced in the Congress
that would see a limited copyright over certain types of government
information.

The Canadian experience with Crown copyright and the discussions
around access/dissemination policies can be ofuse to the House
Subcommittee on Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture. A list
of publications on these topics is available from CLICs national
clearinghouse.

Facilitating Access - Public/Private Partnerships

Finding new ways to encourage government-private sector publishing
partnerships is the goal of the Interdepartmental Working Group on
Database Industry Support (IWGDIS). Operating with participation from
a wide range of federal departments, the Working Group has met with the
publishing industry, has researched ways in which the Canadian
information industry can be supported, and has sponsored conferences.13
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The Working Group recently issued guidelines on government database
dissemination. Disseminating Database Information: Practical Guide for
Government Managers (Ottawa:IWGDIS, 1991). The goals of the Guideare:

" A. to respond to the demand from the information industry for
improved access to Government data and more consistency in the
way that Federal Government departments make available their
information holdings to the private sector

B. to provide guidance to Federal Government managers in dealing
with the private sector information industry. "14

The guidelines identify the dissemination options and attempt to
streamline the process of concluding agreements for electronic information
initiatives.

Finding ways to facilitate public/private partnerships in government
information is a popular theme for conferences and working meetings in
Canadian publishing. A number of innovative co-operative efforts have
been launched to provide wide public access to government information by
using the resources of both the public and private sectors.

There is a general recognition by government departments, at the federal
and provincial levels, that access policy directions will be co-operatively
arrived at through a process of consultation. The consultation process willinvolve many departments and many government perspectives.

"The issue of Crown copyright and control of statute, regulation and
judgement databases as well as other primary legal information
raises numerous questions. These ownership issues will be
determined by federal government policy, led by other federal
departments and agencies such as the Departments of
Communications, Supply and Services and Consumer and Corporate
Affairs and tit Treasury Board Secretariat. Any future decisions
undertaken by the Department of Justice will reflect these
policies.'"
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It is clear that the status quo is no longer an acceptable response to the
contentious issue of Crown copyright. Neither will maintaining the status
quo solve the thorny issues of revenue generation and access. Nor will it
define and resolve the responsibilities and roles for the public and private
sectors in making government information on the law available.

What is needed is communication and a willingness to accept new patterns
of cooperation. CLICs Task Force on Access to Government Electronic
Information on the Law has become a catalyst for a reappraisal of old
positions. Publishers, governments, libraries, the public interest sector, and
the legal profession are re-examining the possible solutions.

Government information is in a transition stage. Today, providing
electronic and paper forms of the same information is seen by some as
different. This will change as information is routinely made available in
electronic forms. It will be important to develop dissemination policies that
recognize this transition. Dissemination policies need to look toward the
future, rather than replicating the access patterns of the past.

Dissemination policies must be co-ordinated with other government
information policies. In addition, government dissemination policies must
take into account the policies and concerns of the information
infrastructure, such as Canada's National Library, public and specialized
libraries and educational institutions. Canada can also learn from the
experience of other countries.

House Subcommittee on Government Information

The experience of the United States with federal information policy
development has been used by Canadian organizations. The work of
CLICs Task Force has certainly benefitted from the transcripts of the
House of Representative's Subcommittee on Government Information,
Justice, and Agriculture. Electronic Collection and Pissemination of
Information by Federal Agencies: A Policy Overview has been of
particular use. It clearly sets out advantages and disadvantages of different
government policy directions. Its explanation and analysis of the economic
implications of information policy stand out as coherent frames for
developing departmental dissemination activities.
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Further, dissemination policies need to recognize that balancing public
information needs with available dollars will always involve compromise.
But, these compromises must always lean toward the public access
perspective.

There is really only one constant in the development of a dissemination
policy for government information on the law: the public's need and right
to know about the law.
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Mr. WISE. Thank you very much.
Ms. Dykstra, you spoke about the Crown copyright in Canada.

It's not an unusual policy. Canada is not the only Government in
the world, certainly, to have that policy. Could you expand a little
more on how the U.S. policy has contributed, in your opinion, to
the success of the U.S. information industry?

Ms. DYKSTRA. During the free trade debate, the use of the term
"a level playing field" was bandied about on both sides of the
debate. I think that above all public domain has provided for the
information industry and the government a level playing field.

It has allowed the public's information interests to be best served
by avoiding control by any side of the playing field. It has allowed
the private sector to be as innovative as it wishes within its ability
to generate revenue. And it has allowed the government to use its
information access in the most innovative manner possible.

Mr. WISE. Mr. McCandless.
Mr. MCCANDLESS. I'm going to use this opportunity toit's rele-

vant but it's a little regional. You have the province of Quebec.
You have the language of French. I understand they don't even
have English road signs; is that correct? Well, they've gone almost
that far as I understand.

Ms. DYKSTRA. It certainly is a very contentious issue. It is even
more contentious than Crown copyright. [Laughter.]

Mr. MCCANDLESS. The sharing of information and the ability, in
particularly your field, the legal field, of communicating is obvious-
ly very difficult. Now, we in the western part of the United States
are ning to see a similar type of relationship unfold with the
Spanish language. And he fact that there is a need to have many
things available on a day-to-day basis in our courts and communi-
cations in society that were not necessary a few years back. You
can take the California driver's test in five separate languages. It is
required by State law that they be available.

What advice would you have for someone who is beginning to ex-
perience this, who, as in your case, has had to live with it?

Ms. DYKSTRA. In Canada, Federal legal information has to be
available in both of Canada's official languages. Although it was a
practical problem at the outset of the implementation of this as a
policy, I believe that we have, through trial and error and through
a willingness to cooperate and a willingness to use innovative
measures, we have found a way of dealing with all of the problems.
It is simply not a problem any longer.

Our Federal statutes and regulations, as well as decisions ren-
dered by the Supreme Court, the Federal court, and all courts
under the Federal jurisdiction, are available simultaneously in
English and in French. There is, of course, a cost to this, but we
have solved the problems of the timely delivery of legal informa-
tion.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. And there isn t a circumstance or a situation
by which someone can test the interpretation from one language to
the other as a result of where the court action took place; that's
never become a problem?

Ms. DYKSTRA. Well, it has indeed been an issue in some court
cases. We have developed over the years a body of accepted defini-
tions and accepted translation standards. In many cases, we are
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producing legal information simultaneously in both languages as
opposed to translating from one to the other. It can be solved.

Mr. MCCANDLFSS. Thank you for your input.
Mr. WISE. Bob Gellman notes that this offers a remedy for all the

messengers that were knocked out of work in the previous panel,
who can now become translators.

I greatly appreciate the efforts and contributions of both panels.
This is the second hearing that we've conducted. I do not foresee
anything emerging in the form of legislation necessarily, but I do
think that it is important that this committee keep an overview of
what's happening with Federal policy, that we be in a position to
offer recommendations for assistance and that we can improve
access to federally held information. I thought that I gained a
better appreciation from these two panels as to the proper role of
both government and the private sector.

Ms. Dykstra, I greatly appreciate, and the subcommittee greatly
appreciates once again your efforts to be here. As I said, you made
quite an effort and presented us a good overview of some of the
issues affecting Canada which also affect us. And I appreciate also
your reference to the free trade debate because that information is
part of that as well as manufacturing of goods.

At this point, if there is nothing else
Mr. MCCANDLFSS. I have an editorial here, if I may. I just have

trouble in the future here in the United States of having more
than one official language, without any disrespect for the ethnic
background of anyone, but I would simply call to your attention
what would the cost be to publish the Congressional Record each
day in a number of languages. This is a concern I have and why I
took the time on the panel.

Mr. WISE. Fair enough. Although some of my constituents have
read some of my speeches and they can't understand what I was
saying in English. [Laughter.]

But at any rate, *.naybe that's a subject for another hearing, too.
Thank you very much and I declare this hearing adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 11 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-

vene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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CREATIVE WAYS OF USING AND
DISSEMINATING FEDERAL INFORMATION

THURSDAY, JUNE 4, 1992

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
GOVERNMENT INFORMATION, JUSTICE,

AND AGRICULTURE SUBCOMMITTEE

OF THE COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:10 a.m., in room
2247, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Robert E. Wise, Jr.
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Robert E. Wise, Jr. and Al McCandless.
Also present: Lee Godown, staff director; Robert Gellman, chief

counsel; Joseph Shoemaker, professional staff member; Aurora
Ogg, clerk, and Monty Tripp, minority professional staff, Commit-
tee on Government Operations.

Mr. WISE. This is the third in a series of hearings on creative
ways of using and disseminating Federal information. As with the
previous hearings, our goal is to highlight enterprising, inventive,
and imaginative ways people useand agencies disseminate
public information. Enterprising, inventive and imaginative.

There are three objectives to these hearings. First, we will exam-
ine how Federal information is used by people who make genuine
contributions to the Nation's economy and democratic processes. At
earlier hearings, we had testimony from nonprofit and public inter-
est information users, from Federal agencies, from libraries, and
from the private sector. There is no shortage of Federal data users,
and today we will add others to this mix.

Second, we will illustrate the importance of making information
available in common computer data formats. Federal agencies, re-
disseminators, and end users all benefit when data can be easily
reused.

Third, we will continue to look for innovative and inexpensive
ways to disseminate Federal information.

There have been some positive developments that are covered in
my statement, which I would like to make part of the record, but I
will summarize them quickly.

First of all, the General Accounting Office, testified about meth-
ods for low-cost, low-tech electronic disseminating methods. It
sounded good to me, so I wrote to the Comptroller General and
asked why GAO was not using more of these methods for its publi-
cations. I am happy to say this Comptroller General has agreed
that publishing information electronically is an idea whose time

(273)
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has come, and is now actively looking into using a variety of differ-ent technologies to disseminate information products. I want tothank GAO for its efforts in this regard.
Similarly, I recently wrote to the Administrator of General Serv-ices about the possibility of making information about Federal ad-visory committees more accessible. Currently, it is now impossibleto use the thousands of pages of paper filings from advisory com-mittees. I have been delighted at their response. Not often in anoversight subcommittee we use words like that, delighted and soon, but I have been delighted at the response, as they are nowplanning to transfer these records to CD-ROM. I anticipate thistechnology will improve oversight of the Federal advisory commit-tee process.
There are other agency information products that can benefitfrom electronic dissemination. We want to try to nudge these agen-cies into the electronic age.
Our witnesses today all come from outside the Federal Govern-ment, and they will illustrate three very diverse uses of Federaldata. Our first panel will focus on the Regional Contracting Assist-ance Center, located in Charleston, WV. The RCAC is a privatenot-for-profit corporation that supports economic expansion inWest Virginia by offering services and programs designed to assistlocal businesses.
The West Virginia information connection, an electronic database and information dissemination system, operated by the RCAC,includes Federal and State contracting information. I am very,very pleased to have the RCAC present at this hearing because Ihave been active in working to make projects like this succeed. Itwas apparent to me when I first came to Congress that my districtand my State needed the type of economic development assistance,and very professional economic development assistance, that an or-ganization such as the RCAC provides.
Providing our businesses, and particularly rural businesses, Imight add, with access to information about new markets for goodsand services is a first step. Similarly, providing others with infor-mation about businesses and facilities in West Virginia, or in anyother area, is a very much needed asset that a rural State likemine can offer.
We have two witnesses from the RCAC: Walt Lapinsky is chair-man of the board of RCAC and is manager for business develop-ment for the C&P Telephone Co. of West Virginia. Walt has beenactive in both economic development for his company, which is alsoextremely active in economic development in our State, as he hasbeen a very aggressive chairman of the board for the Regional Con-tracting Assistance Center.
Accompaning Walt is Mick Walker, who is executive director ofthe RCAC, and who has done a tremendous job in working withWalt and the board in making the RCAC not only a leader in pro-curement, but, happily, recognizing there are many other areas,particularly information dissemination, that is crucial. He hasmade the RCAC a leader in spreading its wings far beyond thenarrow area in which it first started.
The second panel includes two very different users of Federal in-formation. Julia Wallace is managing editor for spc,. cial projects at
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USA Today. USA Today has pioneered the use of Federal electron-
ic information as source for investigating news stories. Examples
include reports on the savings and loan bailout, identification of
pollution sources, using EPA's toxic release inventory data base,
and identification of dangerous highways based on data from the
National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.

We will also hear about the consumer protection network project
jointly sponsored by the Reference Point Foundation and the Na-
tional Consumers League. The project will use commuter and tele-
communication systems to collect, to organize, and to make avail-
able information on telemarketing fraud to consumers and law en-
forcement agencies. Dr. Alan Westin will represent Reference
Point, and Linda Golodner will appear on behalf of the National
Consumers League.

By the time we are through today, we will hAve heard about
business, consumers, and the press. I think that is a pretty good
mix for any hearing and a pretty ambitious agenda.

I want to thank all the witnesses for their assistance in being
here. I know it is hard on some of you to make this trip, but the
purpose of these hearings are to publicize what is being done with
information dissemination. I can't tell you there is going to be leg-
islation emerging as a result of this hearing. I can tell you, though,
that I think that what this does is to make government agencies
aware of what can be done. This committee is going to continue to
work to encourage those agencies to make it even easier for people
to access the information that all of us as taxpayers are paying for.

I want to also thank my colleague, Al McCandless, for being here
and for participating in all these hearings, and would turn to him
for any opening remarks he might wish to make.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I feel like tree little
Dutch boy with not enough fingers to plug the dike this morning. I
happen to be holding down the, over at the full committee at Bank-
ing because we have a Republican conference over on the floor of
the House, and I will have to get back to that.

Certainly, this is an important subject, but sometimes one has to
make difficult decisions.

Mr. WISE. I appreciate that, and we will try to get the results of
all those committees on CD-ROM for your review. Although do we
want it disseminated? I am not sure. The caucus I just came from, I
am not sure we do, but thank you.

Mr. MCCANDLESS. Thank you.
Mr. WISE. At this point, I would call the first panel, Walter La-

pinsky, chairman of the board for the Regional Contracting Assist-
ance Center and manager of business development for C&P Tele-
phone Co. of West Virginia; and Mick Walker, the executive direc-
tor of the Regional Contracting Assistance Center from Charleston,
WV.

Gentleman, it is the practice of this subcommittee so as not to
prejudice any witnesses who may appear before it, to swear in all
witnesses.

Do you have any objections? If you would stand and raise your
right hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]
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Mr. WISE. Your written statement, in its entirety, has been made
a part of the record already. I would invite you to highlight some of
the new features that the RCAC is able to offer, and to stress what
is of particular interest, I believe, to this subcommittee. That is the
way rank and file businessesthose that do not have the capability
to access or to know about government contracting opportunities or
other opportunities that exist in the State of West Virginiathe
ways that they can make use of this where previously they may
not have been able to.

You might also talk about the implications of this nationally, be-
cause it is my understanding that many of the services that the
RCAC is offering presently are, in some cases, the first of their
kind in the country.

Mr. Lapinsky.

STATEMENT OF WALTER LAPINSKY, CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD,
REGIONAL CONTRACTING ASSISTANCE CENTER AND MANAG-
ER, BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT, C&P TELEPHONE CO. OF WEST
VIRGINIA, CHARLESTON, WV

Mr. LAPINSKY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Let me begin by saying I appreciate the opportunity to be here

today. The mission of the RCAC is to create and retain employ-
ment opportunities in West Virginia through electronic informa-
tion exchanges within our business community.

Over the last 5 years, RCAC programs for West Virginia busi-
nesses have secured more than $80.5 million in new contract
awards, and have resulted in a retention and creation of 2,835 jobs.
Within the next 2 years, RCAC's objective is to have 5,000 West
Virginia businesses participating in an electronic marketplace
where information can be exchanged easily between buyers and
sellers.

Federal information is critical to the RCAC, and we are using it
in several creative and unique ways through two programs. First
program is the West Virginia information connection, the first pub-
licly accessible electronic information source of its kind in the
Nation. The second is the West Virginia bid network. It is an elec-
tronic distribution system for Federal and other contract opportu-
nities.

RCAC's goal is to link West Virginia directly to a global market-
place by providing information to West Virginia businesses, by pro-
viding information to potential customers on West Virginia busi-
nesses, and to provide information for those involved in plant site
selection or expansion.

The foundation for RCAC use of Federal and other pertinent in-
formation is electronic data interchange, or EDI. EDI is not only a
means of exchanging information but the emerging standard for
business communication in a global economy, which is another im-
portant resource imparted to West Virginia businesses. By harness-
ing EDI through the West Virginia information connection, State
businesses are provided with tools such as pertinent contract prep-
aration and performance information from other data bases, many
of them Federal sources. This is important and timely information
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that allows small rural businesses to participate in new markets

for products or services they produce.
There are seven major information resources within the West

Virginia information connection that support West Virginia busi-

ness or promote electronic expansion. These include the informa-
tion connection's business vendor location service. It is an electron-

ic directory of local businesses or manufacturing to distribution,

and another directory contains information on local industry sites
and buildings, and this is maintained by the State economic devel-

opment organizations.
The second of RCAC's most important information service is the

West Virginia bid network. Essentially, it is an electronic distribu-

tion center which provides local, national, and international con-

tract opportunities, and it is through a computer, a PBX, or a fax

machine. The bid network brings together buyers and sellers into

one central information exchange system and demonstrates how
RCAC is bringing new, oftentimes distant, market opportunities to

rural business owners.
Federal bid opportunities, naturally, are prime information

sources, and through the bid network, RCAC provides potential
business leads and background from the Commerce Business Daily,

the electronic bulletin boards in the Department of Defense, ".,o for-

eign trade leads from the Department of Commerce, and the Cana-

dian bid board to private sector purchasing organizations in West

Virginia State government.
West Virginia information connection is being prepared for dis-

tribution to other States at the discretion of FmHA. These States

include Vermont, Alabama, Texas, Mississippi, Tennessee, Wiscon-

sin, and also we have been requested by Puerto Rico. A demonstra-

tion of this service is being planned for June 22 at Marshal Space
Flight Center at Huntsville, AL. This is being put on for NASA,

other Federal agencies, and prime contractors.
A new software system to allow easy access to RCAC's informa-

tion services is under development, and Mr. Walker, executive di-

rector of the RCAC, will address this in his testimony.
The Federal Government can assist our efforts by continuing to

provide data for use by the private sector in support of State direc-

torate economic expansion efforts. The availability of Federal data

on a wide range of technical and general topics is essential to cre-
ating growth for our business community. The Federal Government
has the ability and the resources to gather and store information.

The dissemination of this information can be done most effectively

by the private sector and local development groups. Mr. Walker
will address this in his testimony.

This concludes my remarks, and thank you for your time, Mr.

Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lapinsky follows:]
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Contact Walter Lapinsky
(364) 344-77

Statement of

Walter Lapinsky
Manager, Business Development

Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co. of West Virginia

1500 MacCorkle Ave., S.E.

Charleston, WV 25314
and

Mick Walker
President, Regional Contracting Assistance Corporation. Inc.

1116 Smith St..

Charleston, WV 25301

Before The

Government Information, Justice, and Agriculture
Subcommittee

of the
Committee on Government Operations

House of Representatives

on

Creative Ways of Using and Disseminating

Federal Information

Thursday, Jure 4, 1992
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Mr. Chairman and Members of the Subcommittee:

Introduction

My name is Walt Lapinsky and I am Chairman of the Regional Contracting

Assistance Corporation (RCAC) and business development manager for the

Chesapeake and Potomac Telephone Co. of West Virginia, a subsidiary of Bell

Atlantic Corporation. With me today is Mick Walker, President of the

Regional Contracting Assistance Corporation. We appreciate the opportunity

to appear before you today to discuss RCAC, a private non-profit corporation

formed in November of 1987 to promote the expansion and retention of West

Virginia's existing business community.

The mission of RCAC is to create and retain employment opportunities for

West Virginia citizens. Its primary functions are to provide direct marketing

and technical assistance to small businesses, among them disadvantaged

small businesses and minority-owned small businesses, interested in

participating in the global marketplace.

Over five years, RCAC programs for West Virginia businesses have secured

$80,646,630 in new contract awards resulting in the retention and creation

of 2,835 jobs.

RCAC assists West Virginia businesses to identify, to competitively respond ,

and to responsibly complete market-driven contract opportunities available

through 1.) federal, state and local governments; 2.) their prime contractors;

and 3.) private sector purchasing organizations from throughout the world.

1
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RCAC fulfills its mission through the electronic dissemination of

information. Through the West Virginia Information Connection, seven

"dial up" electronic information resources are available to support state

businesses and to spur economic development. Through the West Virginia

Did Netwozk, information on federal, state and private contracts are widely

distributed to state business.

Together, these information resources promote the function called

"electronic data interexchange" or EDI. I believe EDI is essential if West

Virginia businesses are to compete on a equal basis within a global economy

in which the ability to access and use information Ann information

technology is crucial.

Worldwide efforts to move toward "paperless" procurement environments,

computer assisted logistics systems and electronic distribution of product

information requires that economic development organizations, such as

RCAC, play an integral role in preparing local businesses for the eventuality

of EDI as the standazd for business communication throughout the world.

From my perspective as a telephone company manager, I also must point out

that West Virginia enjoys a rare advantage as the so-called "Information

Age" advances. Our telecommunications infrastructure is nearly all

digital1, and as such provides a unique resource in which EDI and other

advanced telecommunications functions can thrive and prosper.

C&P's network, which serves two-thirds of the state's population, will be 100
percent digital by mid-1993.

2
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Why RCAC was formed

West Virginia's economic structure has suffered dramatically over the

preceding three decades. Dependence on the export of Its natural resources,

coal, oil and timber, coupled with contractions in the markets of two other

major industrial components of its economic base, chemicals and glass,

created a stagnant state economy.

In response to this economic hardship, West Virginia government, and

corporate and individual citizenry, reacted in a proactive and coordinated

manner to restructure the state's economic base. Public and private sector

resources are being directed towards developing the capability to respond to

market driven opportunities not traditionally pursued by West Virginia-

based enterprises.

This focus results in the expansion of manufacturing, and manufacturing

support capability, of West Virginia's existing business community, as well

as the creation of rapidly emerging rural business enterprises who produce

products and/or services unrelated to coal, chemicals and timber.

The development of a world class electronic data interchange infrastructure

in rural West Virginia is a window of opportunity, and it is RCAC's intent to

harness this new found manufacturing, service and construction potential

and direct it toward emerging markets locally, nationally and

internationally.

3
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BRINGING THE WORLD TO WEST VIRGINIA

Information from the federal government and o'zlier sources come together

in the West Virginia Information Connection, tl:e first publicly accessible

electronic information resource of its kind in the nation. It is the newest,

and most original, business assistance device available to economic

development or business assistance personnel, and the businesses they
support.

WVIC's "on-line" capability to locate businesses and retrieve pertinent

contract preparation and performance information from remote databases
is unparalleled.

WVIC information resources are designed to provide timely and pertinent

information to local businesses interested in participating in new markets

for the products or services they produce, increasing competitiveness,

building "teaming arrangements" with other businesses.

WVIC was developed with funding from the Farmers Home Administration

(FmHA), the Defense Logistics Agency, Data General Corporation, the

Governor's Office of Community and Industrial Development, Appalachian

Power Company, Monongahela Power Company, Wheeling Power Company,

Potomac Edison Power Company and RCAC Inc. of West Virginia.

WVIC contains seven major information resources that can support

business assistance efforts and promote economic expansion within local

communities:

4
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1) A Business/Vendor Location System An on-line "Yellow Pages" of

local businesses involved in manufacturing, manufacturing support,

product distribution, services, research and development and

construction.

The Business/Vendor Location System is a directory of "electronic

brochures" that can be searched ,Itilizing keywords (such as products

or required services), Standard Industrial Classification Codes (SIC) or

Federal Supply Classification Codes (FSC). The directory's inquiry

capability can be further refined to limit search patterns based on the

socioeconomic status relating to business ownership and/or by

specific geographic location (city or county).

The Business location system is'extremely user friendly because of

its menu driven on-screen prompts and help capability. The user,

therefore, requires no user's manual or any significant computer

background.

The Vendor Location System serves three functions that are

important to rural businesses and economic development

organizations. It:

a) offers a fundamental tool that will allow a local community to

promote its product/service support capability to purchasing

organizations locally and throughout the nation.

5
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b) affords local businesses an opportunity to identify and develop

"teaming arrangements" with other local businesses.

c) serves as a manufacturing support location resource for rural

economic development organizations attempting to attract light

manufacturing. The system allows rural areas to pursue prospects

relying on the manufacturing support strength of the larger, more

industrialized sectors of West Virginia by offering those

communities immediate access to information about West

Virginia support industries capable of providing supplier support to

that prospect.

2) The West Virginia Bid Network - An electronic distribution

center that allows local businesses to electronically receive

international, national and local contract opportunities.

3) A West Virginia Bid Board - An electronic information resource

that provides a current listing of bid opportunities available through

West Virginia based federal, state, and local government and private

sector purchasing organizations, in support of the Governor's "Buy

West Virginia" initiative. Updated daily, contract opportunities are

displayed until the bid closing date.

6
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4) "Haystack" -A product of information Handling Systems (IHS) and

its capabilities to provide technical specifications. Direct access

provided to IHS and National Stock Number (NSN), that cross

references part numbers and previous purchase histories for selected

commodities.

5) West Virginia Community Demographic Database - Direct

access provided to data on cities and counties within the state.

6) Directory of Local industrial Plant, Site and Office Buildings -

An on-line, current database that can be searched based on the end

user's requirements for space, building type, etc.. It is maintained and

updated, via modem up-link, by regionally assigned economic

development organizations.

7) Business Resource Directory - Information relating to public and

private institutions that can assist local businesses on any aspect of

successful business operation, based on equirements provided by the

end user.

58-584 0 - 92 - 10

7

3 0 S



286

The second phase in the creation of the West Virginia Information

Connection involves the swift evolution of an electronic information

distribution capacity within West Virginia's rural and metro business

communities. The primary components of this project involve the

development of personal computer software that allows any business,

economic development organization or government agency in West Virginia

to connect to the WVIC by modem through their personal computer or

workstation.

The West Virginia Bid Network

The West Virginia Bid Network is the WVIC's sister program. It is designed

to electronically deliver information to businesses throughout West

Virginia. This software program, coupled with an EDI distribution system,

identifies contract opportunities for clients contained within the Commerce

Business Doily, all federal bid opportunities over $25,000, and Small Purchase

electronic bulletin boards for the Defense General Supply Center, the Defense

Construction Supply Center, the Defense Electronic Supply Center, and the

Defense Industrial Supply Center.

The Network also supplies foreign trade leads from the U.S. Department of

Commerce's TOPS program and the Canadian Bid Board.

8
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RCAC recently added another important attribute to the Bid Network. This

feature allows RCAC to electronically match its client's products and

services to locally generated bidding opportunities. Through this program,

bidding opportunities from West Virginia based DoD and Federal Agencies

(S25,000 and under), federal prime contractors, local governments and

private sector purchasing organizations can be electronically matched,

based on the specific products and/or services produced by West Virginia

businesses.

As an information distribution center, the West Virginia Bid Network is an

opportunity to create an electronic marketplace capable of tying together all

of West Virginia's business enterprises in one central buyer/seller

information exchange system. This unique electronic marketplace benefits

rural business enterprises because it "levels mountains" in providing access

to markets that have traditionally been restricted by topography and

geography.

Rural small business owners are electronically connected to all contract

opportunities despite their location. Those business owners located in non-

metropolitan areas will no longer be faced with the daunting task of

traveling long distances to meet with potential customers. Similarly, rural

business owners will have access to West Virginia sources of supply that

traditionally have been next to impossible to find before the creation of the

WVIC's venoor/business location system.

9
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West Virginia Bid Network: Phase two

The West Virginia Bid Network is being further developed during phase II of

RCAC's Gateway project. Through the creation of electronic information

gateways throughout West Virginia, located in economic development

authorities, chambers of commerce and private sector corporations, RCAC

will communicate with businesses throughout West Virginia in minutes

rather than hours or days.

The second phase will also involve distribution of software that will allow

local purchasing agencies to electronically "up load" their synopsized bid

directly to the WVIC, a prime example of EDI. Each night this information is

combined with the electronic version of the CBD. Through electronic

document exchange, RCAC clients receive not only those matches available

through the CBD and DoD Small Purchase Program but also those matches

based on the small purchase requirements of 24 West Virginia-based federal

agencies.

The Business Support Centers and the economic development organizations

that make up RCAC's West Virginia Bid Network are electronically updated

in minutes with less than twenty phone calls necessary each night from

the WVIC to information distribution gateways throughout West Virginia.

Within minutes of receiving this information, these local "gateways" begin

hundreds of local modem-to-modem "dumps" of individual business

opportunities directly into "ach business' personal computer.

3 i 1
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Before they arrive for a new work day, West Virginia businesses have in

their personal computers or on their fax machines electronically scanned,

and selected business opportunities from the CBD, the Small Purchase

Bulletin Boards of DPSC, DCSC, DCSC, and DESC, bids from West Virginia

based federal purchasing agencies (S10-25,000 range), as well as all available

contract opportunities form state and local governments and from other

West Virginia businesses. This is a significant competitive advantage,

accomplished without the extraordinary expense of mailings, printer

ribbons, human resources, and the tons of printer paper created by

traditional bid matching programs.

It is our intent that within two years 5,000 West Virginia businesses will be

participating in the electronic marketplace. The job retention and creation

possibilities are staggering. The WVIC's unique capability to link West

Virginia businesses to information resources from throughout the world

creates possibilities for technical and marketing assistance to rural

businesses that have not been previously imagined.

Implementing Phase II

Phase II of the development of the West Virginia Information Connection

system primarily consists of four steps.

1) Preparing the system for distribution to other states at FmHA's

disiretion.

ii
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2) Developing a PC based interface for the system that will allow all

rural West Virginia businesses, purchasing organizations and

economic development organizations one touch" access to the

system's capabilities.

3) Strengthening West Virginia's electronic data interchange

infrastructure through the purchase and distribution of mode

hardware and software that facilitates program objectives, and the

sponsorship of EDI conferences and symposiums around the state to

deliver the powerful message of EDI capabilities to businesses in rural

West Virginia.

4) Electronic linkage of rural businesses to information resources

available through the federal government.

Working with other localities

RCAC has been contacted by several states regarding the availability of the

WVIC for importation to those states. Puerto Rico and Vermont formally

requested that the system be provided for use within their communities.

Alabama, Texas, Mississippi, Tennessee and Wisconsin have also expressed

interest in acquiring the WVIC's unique rural outreach capabilities. RCAC

and FmHA are more than willing to share this unique technology, however,

"porting" of this software to other hardware platforms will require

substantial work to prepare the system for that eventuality.

12
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The WVIC was developed utilizing 45,000 lines of "C" code and requires

further documentation and testing to achieve sufficient reliability for easy

distribution. Extensive review of the design and code will aid in identifying

portions of the code that are not easily portable to other hardware platforms

in use in other states that FmHA may wish to have this system.

It is our belief that this exportation of technology will benefit both West

Virginia and FmHA. It is our intent to sign reciprocity trade information

exchange agreements with each state, thereby creating even more market

opportunities for rural West Virginia businesses. This enhanced electronic

opportunity to compete outside West Virginia's borders will create enormous

job creation potential for our business community.

PERSONAL COMPUTER INTERFACE

The WVIC is currently accessible to anyone possessing a modem and a

terminal/terminal emulator. The proposed PC Interface software program

will further simplify connection and access to the WVIC and West Virginia

Bid Network.

This PC interface will be a menu-driven, front-end system providing

transparent connection to the WVIC. This approach will allow screen

control and logic processing to reside on the PC end, and extensive menuing

and search capabilities. The WVIC in essence becomes a remote server

providing remote data to the PC of the rural West Virginia user.

13
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This leading edge, transparent connection solution will decrease the

response time normally encountered. With pre-determined protocols built

between the WVIC and the client's PC connection, data access and file

transfer become simple-to-use features for almost anyone.

Access to the WVIC using a terminal or terminal emulator will remain an

integral part of the WVIC. The PC interface is an attempt to build on the

available processing power of the user's computer to enhance ease of access

and utilization of the system for the end user.

The development of this user friendly system will promote utilization in

rural West Virginia. FmHA monies will be used only to transfer this

capability to businesses and organizations located outside of non-eligible

areas such as Parkersburg, Charleston, Huntington, Wheeling, Weirton and

Fairmont. Funds provided RCAC by Department of Defense, the State of West

Virginia, Marshall University and the private sector will be utilized to

transfer to businesses located in those metropolitan areas.

14
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Conclusion

Rural America, in many instances, has been denied equal access to the

power of electronic data interchange. As such, it is incumbent upon

statewide economic development organizations to bring about change so

rural businesses have access to federal information and the overall power of

information through electronic document interchange. Federal

information resources are a prime and critical part of bringing the power of

information to rural American, and encouraging the participation of rural

small businesses in the global economy.

15
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Mr. WISE. Thank you very much.
Mick Walker, the executive director of the Regional Contracting

Assis anca Center. Mick.

STATEMENT OF MICK WALKER, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, REGION-
AL CONTRACTING ASSISTANCE CENTER, CILiRLESTON, WV
Mr. WAIXER. I would like to thank the committee as well, and I

guess it leaves it to me to bring the point home as to why we
bother to do this. The real point is, and the exciting part about
electronic data interchange, is that it levels the playing field and
allows businesses within rural communities to get on the same
level, in terms of information, with businesses who have the re-
sources in the major metropolitan areas.

Our particular program at RCAC was really devised based on the
same idea you have in the ATM system within the banking com-
munity. I know a long time ago, or not really that long ago, 10
years ago, it wasn't even fathomable you would be able to go into
banking resources from a credit card inside your wallet. A modem
acts much in the same way as a bank teller card does, by allowing
businesses to access information resources from throughout the
world. It gives businesses chances to go into all kinds of different
data bases and to electronically link up with trading partners from
around the world.

As you know, West Virginia is a very mountainous State that is
divided up, because of the topography, into a bunch of different ge-
ographic areas. That topography creates problems in terms of al-
lowing the businesses themselves to interact with one another.
Before the days of advanced telecommunications and of electronic
information exchange, it was difficult for businesses in rural eco-
nomic areas, or rural areas of West Virginia, to participate actively
in all the things that are happening in the world.

As the world shrinks because of telecommunications advances it
becomes imperative that businesses, and economic development
corporations, and governments take an active role in creating op-
portunities for businesses, no matter where they are located within
the United States, to participate in world class information re-
sources.

The RCAC project is much different than some of the data bases
that you have heard about. I hear people all the time saying a data
base is a data base. That is certainly true, except for one thing
about the RCAC data base, and that is we have taken a totally dif-
ferent view as to what our vision is and have made our data base
accessible, or the information resources that we have developed di-
rectly accessible to the businesses of our State.

We have done that by using something that the Japanese are
quite familiar with, quality function deployment. That involves
going out to the customers, finding out what the customers mean
to the small business communities, and the business communities
we are dependent upon, what they are interested in in terms of in-
formation resources, and then going out and finding those informa-
tion resources and bringing them directly to the people that are
most affected by them.
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The RCAC system was designed to promote EDI as a normal way
of doing business. It is imperative that all States and economic de-
velopment corporations begin to help their businesses understand
EDI as a normal way of doing business.

The West Virginia information connection is a modem-linked
system that allows businesses to find out things that are really im-
portant to them. When they log onto the system, a single sheet of
paper is their entire owner's manual. That is not what you normal-
ly see in terms of data base manuals, where they typically have
pages and pages of things that technocrats have written that sup-
posedly allow businesses to gather information.

What we have done is reverse engineered that philosophy. We
find out what is available in particular data bases, and allow our
computer to do the searching for the businesses in a transparent
way, the businesses don't even know what type of data entry proce-
dures that are being performed.

The system was developed as a simple way to do something that
I think the political process is discussing. That is promoting en-
gagement. The problem in West Virginia, and in the rest of the
United States, is that most of the business owners and the small
businesses that make up the predominance of the businesses in the
United States, are not engaged actively in electronic data inter-
change.

No matter what the Federal Government does in terms of put-
ting together different types of information resources, typically put
together by technocrats, the small businesses, once they log on to
them, find out they cannot get the actual information they need.
So we have gone out as an economic development corporation and
created an opportunity to actually get that information for them
with very little effort.

Now, I wanted to talk specifically today about one of the three
information resources that we use from the Federal Government.
That is the Commerce Business Daily. I guess all of you are famil-
iar with that publication and we get it in electronic format. The
problem with the Commerce Business Daily is its volume. If you
are a small business person, this yellow magazine, which all of you
know, is full of all the Federal contracting opportunities, and it
comes out every single day.

What we have done is purchased Commerce Business Daily from
a vendor out of Texas, and that vendor in Texas then allows us to
electronically scan the CBD for businesses based on their capabili-
ties. I pay that vendor $12,000 a year to do that service for me, and
I provide that service to 3,000 businesses in West Virginia.

The Commerce Business Daily, for a business to buy, is about
$200 a year. I can disseminate it in West Virginia to 3,000 business-
es for $4 per year. That is because of the power of electronic data
interchange; the power of pulling down this particular magazine,
having it read for the business, so that it goes through and finds
out which ones are important to them, and then directing that
electronic transmission throughout our State.

We have gone about setting up electronic gateways all through
the State, where information comes into Charleston, and we dis-
seminate that information to Morgantown, Martinsburg, various
central points throughout the State, and then it is electronically
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dropped right into the modem of businesses throughout West Vir-
ginia.

We have also gone about purchasing modems for businesses in
West Virginia and giving them to those businesses on loan. We
were using Farmers Home Administration money and money from
the Department of Defense to do this. The idea behind Farmers
Home participation, and Department of Defense's participation, is
that they would like to get the information that they have avail-
able directly to the businesses, rather than going through central
repositories.

For instance, we pull down bid boards from six different Federal
agencies and combine them into one information resource and then
distribute that information from those six bulletin boards to all the
different West Virginia businesses. It is a radical departure from
the idea of simply making information available. It is more aggres-
sive, forward thinking in terms of getting information to business-
es.

I think the Federal Government, in many circumstances, because
of its power to gather information and to store it, lets the informa-
tion simply sit there and then says, well, here it is, you can come
get it if you want to. The different Federal agencies all have differ-
ent formats. And so, for the average small business person or busi-
ness person even with large companies, like McDonnell Douglas
and Motorola, they have a tough time finding out where and how
to get the information. They have to hire cadres of people to be
able to actually pull the information out from the Federal Govern-
ment.

One of these information resources, and one of the points I
wanted to make, is that RCAC has reverse engineered data bases
that are very sophisticated, and one of them is Haystack, which is
an information handling services product out of a company in En-
glewood, CO.

That particular data base is very, very difficult to use. The user's
manual is about 700 pages long and it is about that thick. It is a
useful data base written by software engineers who have given it a
powerful search capability. However, if you are a business person
and you want to go into that information resource and you are
busy, you cannot spend the time to go through the 700 pages to
figure out how to get the information.

The same holds true for people from the Department of Defense.
The Department of Defense out of, the DCASRCleveland region,
is going to be logging on to our system to get to their own informa-
tion.

Mr. WISE. Just for the court reporter, you want to spell that ac-
ronym out; DCASR?

Mr. WALKER. Defense Contract Administrative Services Region.
They are an organization located in Cleveland that needs this in-

formation from the Department of Defense. They have the informa-
tion in a wide breadth, and they can go into their individual sys-
tems and pull this information out. But what they found out is that
it is almost impossible. One of the people there said it takes 27 dif-
ferent key strokes to get to the information that they are looking
for.
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Now, Information Handling Services, which is a private corpora-
tion, buys its data from the Department of Defense, reformats it
into a little bit less mindboggling thing, and then we reformat it
and allow the Department of Defense people to log directly on to
our information system in West Virginia, simply asks us, this is
the information I need, and then our computer goes out and logs
on to the sophisticated computer system in Colorado. Our computer
tells the other computer exactly what the information is that the
person needs. Does all those key strokes in a matter of microse-
conds, and brings the information back, rather than the Depart-
ment of Defense person going through their own individual com-
puter to find the information.

As I talked to other Federal agencies, whether it be Department
of Agriculture, FmHA, or any other, they say the same thing.
When it comes to getting information out of their own information
systems, it is very, very difficult.

So what we have done with the information connection is a radi-
cal departure. We presuppose it will be difficult for businesses to
understand the way a data base works. So we hire people who un-
derstand how those data bases work, reverse engineer it, so all the
business has to do is tell us the information they are looking for.

What this means is that, as we move forward with our project,
not just with the Department of Defense but other Federal data
bases, we will hire people who can figure out this is how the data
base works and then go out to the customers, who are the business
communities, or the farmers, whoever needs that information, fmd
out what information they will need, and we will modem link them
to our computer.

Our computer can be accessed throughout the United States.
They can simply type in the information they need, like you go in
and say "I want $10," and then our computer will electronically
call out on another modem, log onto that particular data base,
search, using its inherent intelligence, and bring back that infor-
mation to the business community. It is a much simpler and faster
way to disseminate information, it is much faster, and is a radical
departure from a data base.

So one of the things I wanted to say today is that RCAC's West
Virginia information connection is not a data base, it is an infor-
mation resource center. It is unmanned. In other words, there is
not a human being that sits there. It "stays up" 24 hours a day,
and people can get various types of government information.

Mr. Lapinsky covered the seven different areas that we cover in
our data base, or not data base, but our information resource. But I
want to say that as we go through this, I know you have questions,
Bob, that there is, I think it is extremely important, in today's
global economy, that we pay particular attention to helping busi-
nesses get information. Information is power, and information
allows our business community to be world class competitors.

Sometimes big businesses have the capability to do this type of
thing because they have the resources. The real problem is the
shrinking of information availability to rural resources, to rural
areas, and even to inner city areas, like Los Angeles. As emerging
small businesses are "grown," they need access to world class infor-
mation very rapidly, and systems like this are very important.

Yl
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Systems that are available from the private sector that we can
go out, as economic development corporations, and grab and put
out to the business community will definitely, I think, make a dif-
ference in economic recovery in America. I think that information
interchange will be much better than an economic treat, like the
Europeans are trying, information availability can pull America to-
gether.

As somebody who has lived in Arizona and all across the United
States, this problem of lack of information is the same everywhere,
not just in West Virginia.

So what can the government do to help us? I have three sugges-
tions I would like to make. First, while the government has a great
capacity to collect and store information, it needs to set up oppor-
tunities to allow the business community to engage that informa-
tion FO that it can use it to create wealth. That is the central thing
that the Federal Government can do. It has an enormous capacity
to gather information, but it cannot determine for the customers
meaning the business communityhow they are going to use that
information. They need to just make it available, and then the
business community can decide how best to use that information to
create wealth, which means jobs for America's communities.

The second thing is that the Federal Government, in my estima-
tion, and many of its agencies, are trying to put up bulletin boards
in a haphazard way. In other words, it is very difficult for me, as
an agency, and I understand bulletin boards very well, to fmd out
all the information that is out there. There is no centralized direc-
tory to tell me if I have a problem, a crop problem say, what data
base I need to go into to find the information assistance I require.

So if the government could create an electronic resource, or a re-
source that would allow us to know what type of information is
available, how that information is formatted and distributed, we
can use the recourse to distribute information to the business com-
munity in West Virginia or California or wherever it happens to be
in the best interest of economic growth.

The final thing I have is that much of the information we receive
from the government is inaccurate. In other words, the information
is wrongI have something here in the Commerce Business Daily
today, where the information that they have printed is not correct.
For instance, the example I have is, a bid opportunity for land sur-
veying, and it is actually the USDA out of Harpers Ferry.

They placed itthe Commerce Business Daily is divided into dif-
ferent sections which allows the business to go to their appropriate
section. This is placed in section X, and section X is for lease of
properties, but yet a land surveying contract opportunity has been
placed in this area. This problem is due to Department of Defense's
change of their numbering system over 2 years ago. And many of
the Federal agencies still have not changed the numbering system
themselves.

So they are still providing information to the business communi-
ty that is inaccurate and falao, and the best computer can't get
around that. I think an important point is that, and the point I am
trying to make, is that government agencies need to recognize
where that information is going and that they have a responsibility
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to make sure that that information is accurate so that the business
community can use it.

I think the Commerce Business Daily is something that is mostly
a social economic tool and not a tool that is really meant to help
people do business. So it has become a rogue activity. The govern-
ment just puts it out and says, "good luck," I hope you can find it.

I have called Federal agencies several times on inaccurate infor-
mation inside this particular publication, and their typical re-
sponse is, we have enough competition so we don't need to retract
it. The information is incorrect. And I am always, like, I don't
think you understand the situation very well. But to move a large
organization and get them to retract that information is very diffi-
cult, because they are caught between the social economic responsi-
bilities of free and open competition and their real responsibility,
which is to purchase that particular commodity as quickly as possi-
ble.

So I think if these three things were doneI know I have gone
way over my timebut if these three things could be done, it
would be very important, and I thinkI commend the committee
for doing this, because I happen to believe, and I told the staff this
before, that EDI is probably the most important thing that is hap-
pening in America today.

If you think about the system of using tls e banks. I mean in 10
years information is going to be done this way and that is it. There
is no going back. America must get on the bandwagon and America
must move forward to create this particular capacity within its
business to business infrastructure.

Thank you.
Mr. WISE. Thank you very much, Mick.
Actually, I was interested in your last point because the witness

in the next panel makes the same point about the accuracy of in-
formation.

Let me ask some questions. You referred to, and I have referred
also, to rural businesses. But this program and what you are doing
actually is applicable, I believe, to small businesses generally.
Whether they are urban, rural, or suburban, those businesses that
may not have the resources, either in personnel or finances, to get
the information that you are talking abo..t, to track and monitor
daily what procurement opportunities are. Is that a fair statement?

Mr. WALKER. It is a very accurate statement. In West Virginia,
our interest is to electronically link all our businesses together. I
think America must do the same. We must get our businesses talk-
ing to one another, not just about opportunities they may have but
also about their capabilities. Interchanging that type of informa-
tion is essential.

So, as far as West Virginia goes, we have a lot of large corpora-
tions that play a part in our program, because we can disseminate
the information to them very cheaply, and if they have to go out
and do it themselves, it is quite expensive.

The expense isn't the real program. We are trying to have busi-
nesses used to their computer transmitting information to them
from their customers that they can respond to. Because that is the
way it is going to be one day.
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The real pointone of the other problems I have with the Feder-
al grant system, is that the Farmers Home Administration money
that paid for this particular system is not supposed to be utilized,
by their regulations, for large cities. So, theoretically, we have to
exclude Huntington and Charleston from this process.

And I think that is a dumb rule, because what we really need to
do to help the rural businesses is link them to the metro business-
es. That is the point. That is where the opportunities are. So when
a Federal agency, because of some rule, says you cannot do this, it
defeats the whole purpose and creativity we are trying to create,
which is what you are talking about, whether you are a small busi-
ness, large business or not, you are an American business and you
have the opportunity to find competitive information through elec-
tronic data interchange.

Mr. WISE. Small business, I am sure most small businesses nowa-
days have computers, but I am not so sure about their using
modems and communication software. How much training is re-
quired to get onto your system?

Mr. WALKER. Very little. As a matter of fact, what we are find-
ing, surprisingly, and I have to relate a small story, is that as I go
out and speak around the State and talk to businesses about this
and we show the system live, it creates a great deal of excitement,
whether it is in Jackson County or in the heart of Huntington.
Jackson County is a rural economic area of West Virginia.

But it creates a great deal of interest, what we find is that busi-
nesses do, in fact, have computers. Lots of them do have modems as
well. The problem is, they have never used them. Now, the ones
that don't have a modernbecause there has never been a reason;
there has never been a point.

Businesses only log on to things that will make them money.
They don't want to play Nintindo or any of that other stuff. They
want to make money. So unless you create an information resource
which allows them to make money, they have no reason. Now, in
our system, what we have done is, we have created something that
every time a business logs on our system they make money. If they
leave our system and feel like they have not made money then we
failed.

So businesses are clamoring to get into our program. They are
buying modems. Now, we will give them away, because we know
there are some people who don'twell, we don't give them away. I
shouldn't say that. We lease them to them in a sense. We give
them to them, and when the business is tired of the modem and
graduates from our program onto other things, they give them
back to us and we give them to another business.

So it is like getting used to the ATM system. Everyone thought
the ATM system would fail, even the banking industry thought it
would. But today could you imagine living without it? But your
point is well taken in that we need to get the communications in-
frastructure where it will allow businesses to participate.

It is critical that a business, no matter where they are located,
has the ability to get world class information, because they will be
providing the employment opportunities for the future.
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Mr. WISE. Mr. Lapinsky, I am going to serve you a softball ques-
tion, and I understand that, but it is also relevant to what we are
talking about.

You referred to the West Virginia telecommunications advantage
in our State. What I would appreciate is if you would elaborate on
the significance of the digital network in place in the State. But
the relevance, particularly to today's hearing is, is that something
crucial to what the RCAC has done; or is it possible to replicate the
RCAC in other areas that may not be as significantly developed?

Mr. LAPINSKY. Yes, Congressman, the infrastructure for telecom-
munications is very important. Anybody familiar with West Virgin-
ia knows the terrain there, and what the infrastructure in West
Virginia has done to our communities is level the mountains, basi-
cally.

Before, we had areas of the State that were not familiar with
what was going on in other parts of the State, and, basically, what
this has done is linked it all together. Today, if you make widgets,
and you are in one portion of the State, and a large corporation is
looking for those widgets, the next morning, when you come to
your office, you will know about it. It does not guarantee you the
contract; however, it lets you know they are looking for them and
it gives you an opportunity.

what, basically, the telecommunication infrastructure has
done to West Virginia, is put it on a level playing field with the
Nation.

Mr. WISE. But now if I am in another area of the country that
does not have the advanced fiberoptic and digital structure that
West Virginia does, am I still able to access something similar to
the RCAC?

Mr. LAPINSKY. Yes, this system, in fact, is available to anyone. In
fact, what we have tried to convince some of the prime contractors
that does business with the Federal Government, and that is you
don't have to go to West Virginia to see what we have to offer to
you. Just dial up the number we provide to you and you can look
at the capabilities of any business in the State of West Virginia.

So it can be used by anyone, and that is because of the infra-
structure in the State of West Virginia. Although, I would like to
say that there are a lot of States that do not have the digital capac-
ity our infrastructure and telecommunication has in West Virginia
and the fiberoptics. This system is set up so that it is compatible
with any computer and it is available to anybody that has a tele-
phone line. So it is available to the Nation, basically.

Mr. WALKER. Mr. Chairman, I would like to elaborate on that a
little bit.

As a matter of fact all these States we talked about that will
participate in this particular program have logged on electronically
from their machines no matter what they happen to be.

The global significance is that, we had Puerto Rico logged on to
our computer in Charleston, WV, talking to another computer in
Englewood, CO. If you think about the global significance of that,
that is a very, very important thing.

Puerto Rico's real interest, and the reason they wrote to the
Farmers Homes Administration, is they have to find some way to
get the information out in electronic format. So I think telecom-
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munications, as a whole, has come a long way, and data communi-
cations, that moi ems make it possible, no matter how bad your
lines are in central Mexico City, if you have that modem, and you
plug it into a computer and you get onto a telephone line some-
where, you can get to wherever that information resource has to
be.

I think other States will follow along and will put their informa-
tion together in a similar format.

Mr. LAPINSKY. Mr. Chairman, I would like to elaborate on one
thing, too, that he is talking about. We keep referring to the FHA
and their involvement, and I want to explain exactly what that is.

When we elected to put this data base together, or this system
together, we really did not have the so we looked for a
grant, and the grant came through the FHA. .o when we had the
requests from these States, once they found out what we had to
offer, naturally it was paid for by taxpayer dollars, so we wanted to
make it available to the Nation, but we suggested they go back
through the FHA so that they could control it to some extent.

So that is the reason we keep referring to the FHA. They provid-
ed the funding for the grant to help us establish this system.

Mr. WISE. Your funding, I believe, it was probably the first of its
kind for Farmers Home in this regard, wasn't it?

Mr. LAPINSKY. Yes, it was, plus we had the private sector. In fact,
the computer that maintains this data base was contributed to us
by one of the large corporations.

Mr. WALKER. Data General Corp.
Mr. LAPINSKY. Data General Corp.
Mr. WALKER. And you are right, and I want to commend FmHA,

because they took a great risk, in terms of allowing this project to
go forward, because it was something they were not used to.

And, of course, you know you were involved in that, in terms of
getting them to see this was not a traditional use of the money, but
it has actually a better impact in rural West Virginia than many
of the other programs they are trying to do.

The system is very cheap. We are talking about $35,000 here. We
are talking about an information resource that touches 3,000 busi-
nesses every single day that was built for $35,000 worth of Federal
funds. We are not talking $500,000 or $1 million. It is a very simple
system based on the simple premise that businesses want informa-
tion. That is the way it is set up. Not hard.

Like I said, the user's manual is 1 page. You can make it all the
way throughif you can log on, you can make it through without
any help. No help menus, windows, or anything else. Businesses
want information; they want it fast and they want it easy.

Mr. WISE. I think you also mentioned something else that is sig-
nificant. The Regional Contracting Assistance Center, as a nonprof-
it corporation, does receive Federal funding. Yet it also is support-
ed in other ways that I think are important to bring out. Because
what has struck me about the RCAC, is that it is able to fill the
needs of different segments of our community, whether it is the
private sector, the State government, or the Federal Government.

So while it has Defense Logistics Agency funding in it, it also has
some other funding sources. You might illustrate that, because I
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think that is helpful in terms of many different groups coming to-
gether to disseminate information.

Mr. WALKER. The project, as a whole, is funded significantly by
the Defense Logistics Agency, and I will address that at the end
some of the problems with that. Primarily, the money comes from
the State of West Virginia and a lot of private sector corporations,
like Union Carbide, C&P Telephone, AT&T, big companies in West
Virginia that are interested in helping West Virginia grow.

First, they want to help West Virginia, but they also want to see
West Virginia grow so they can sell people more power and more
telephone service. The way it was put together is very interesting,
in that this whole process is supported by public and private dol-
lars working as a team to get information to West Virginia busi-
nesses very, very rapidly.

To be quite honest v jilt you, the response has been outstanding. I
think the reason is :ause we have tried to keep it "customer fo-
cused." We have tf.zd to remember who the people are that we are
working for, :d that is the businesses and the people of West Vir-
ginia; and Ns e constantly had the people of West Virginia involved
in this system as it was developed and deployed.

We have copied the &pen ese in terms of learning how to put
something out that will rather than trying to sit around a
room and think what wily 1 and then deploy it and say, oops, it
didn't; let's fix it. So we aeen very, very careful. That is why,
I thihk, without having the private sector sitting in on the meet-
ings knowing what is going on, without having the Department of
Defense involved his particular project, that it would not have
been as successful as it has been so far.

The minute someone touches it from another State, meaning
electronically, y realize very quickly what the system will mean
for them, and for very little money, in terms of a Federal invest-
ment.

Mr. WISE. In terms of information dissemination, you mentioned,
and other witnesses are going to mention, making it easier to get
information from the Federal Government. It sounds like your ex-
perience is that with each agency in some ways it is "roll your
own," and there are a variety of responses, and a variety of for-
mats. Accessibility varies.

Do you have anyand you made some suggestions, I just won-
dered whether you had any others you would like to makeabout
how the Federal Government can make it easier? Also, should the
Federal Government be supplying some information directly that
presently you are having to get from a third party that is reformat-
ting it?

Mr. WALKER I think it is very difficultto the Federal Govern-
ment's defense, it is very difficult with all the information they
have to put something out that will satisfy individual customers. I
think, yes, they should make the individual information available
in some type of standardized format, so that organizations like ours
can either get it directly or go through a value added vendor.

I have no problem with paying for data that value has been
added to. I do have a problem paying for government information
that no value has been added to and it has simply been a function
of someone saying, OK, I will put it in my data base and my format
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and now I will sell it to you, and you cannot get it directly from
the Federal Government.

One of the things I think is a problem in terms of how the Feder-
al Government has deployed its EDI project, is that it is on all dif-
ferent types of electronic formats. If you go in the Air Force's small
business bulletin board, it is on the Genie information service. If
you go to other DOD resources, even within the Air Force Logistics
Command, they are on Compuserve or Telenet. And that is ridicu-
lous, if you are a business trying to find out where all these infor-
mation resources are, and then you have to subscribe to Genie, you
have to subscribe to Compuserve, you have to subscribe to Telenet.
You have to do all this stuff just to get to the information.

I think the only people in the world that work harder than Con-
gressmen are small business people, in terms of the number of
hours they have to spend at their job. I go out there and I visit
themand I don't have enough guts to be an entrepreneurbut I
see them out there working 10, 12, 13, 14 hours a day to make their
business go, and they don t have time, quite frankly, to figure out
this whole mess.

So my job, then, as a person who is paid by taxpayer money, is to
find out how I can get this information to them with the least pos-
sible pain. And I think that, to go to your question, I think the gov-
ernment can't do that, because there are too many different types
of people, so that the information has to be pushed down to the
lowest level possible. Whether that is done through the private
sector, I don't have a problem with that, but if I can find out, like I
said, just simply where the information is, and I think the people
in California, Tennessee, or Nevada, if they could fmd out where
the information is, they are very smart people, they can figure out
how to get it to their customers, like the people in Charleston can
figure out how to get it to our customers.

We are very interested in pushing that information capability to
the lowest level, because businesses in different geographic areas
have different needs. I think it would be impossible to ask the Fed-
eral Government to satisfy the needs of every single user of any
type of government information. It would be an astronomical task.
But they should, again, not simply let private sector vendors come
in and get the information and resell it with no value added.

It is notthe system I talked about out of Colorado is $100 an
hour for Haystack. That is how much they charge me, $100 an
hour, every time I log on to it. For a small business to use the Air
Force bulletin board, it is $18 an hour on top of long distance
charges. That doesn't go to the Federal Government. If the Federal
Government wanted to create its own Compuserve, fine.

And I certainly don't have a problem with Compuserve or Genie.
All I am saying is that if I am a small business and I am trying to
find out government information, it is almost as tough as trying to
figure out what agency buys your product. It is a difficult situation
and we have to standardize and we have to get competitive in this
Nation, much the same as the Europeans are trying to do. We have
to do it in America.

Mr. WISE. Well, I want to thank both of you very much for your
assistance and also commend you on an excellent job. The RCAC
has grown far beyond the leaps and bounds of those who were in-
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volved in its initial creation, and I think the tribute to that is the
two witnesses sitting at the table.

I also think it provides a useful example for much of the rest of
the country. I am glad to hear that other States are looking at it,
because as one of you stated, and you are absolutely correct, this is
where the future is. One dayactually, it is already heretransac-
tions will be done without paper, and that it is crucial to be able to
be involved in that.

I also see.what you are doing, Mr. Lapinsky, in terms of the tele-
communications network, the digital network, and, Mr. Walker, in
terms of the information provided through the RCAC, will benefit
a lot of areas that are never going to be served by modern four-
lane highways, modern jet courts, seaports, or rail systems. Yet
what this does is to make it possible for a business in rural Roane
County, WV, to access and operate in the same way as a business
in downtown Washington, DC.

They both have the same access to the Federal Government, they
have the same access as far as selling of products. It gives everyone
the information. Somebody once said information is power. Infor-
mation is also equality and ability to compete. I just want to thank
you very much for what you are doing to make that possible.

I call the next panel. The next panel will consist of Ms. Julia
Wallace, managing editor for special projects of USA Today from
Rosslyn, VA; Dr. Alan Westin, chairman of the Reference Point
Foundation, Teaneck, NJ; and Linda Golodner, president of the Na-
tional Consumers League, Washington, DC.

So as not to prejudice any witness that may appear before the
subcommittee, we have a practice of swearing in all witnesses. Do
you have an objection to being sworn? If not, will you stand and
raise your right hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Mr. WISE. I want to thank each of you for appearing here today.

Your written statements in their entirety have been made a part of
the record.

Dr. Westin, I want to thank you. You are a frequent and very
helpful witness to this subcommittee, and you have appeared
before us before and have provided insight.

I want to express my appreciation for the well-crafted statements
that all the witnesses have prepared and look forward to hearing
your testimony. Why don't we simply go in the order in which you
were listed, and so we will begin with Ms. Wallace.

STATEMENT OF JULIA WALLACE, MANAGING EDITOR, SPECIAL
PROJECTS, USA TODAY, ROSSLYN, VA

Ms. WALLACE. Thank you. Good morning. I am Julia Wallace,
and I am managing editor of special projects at USA Today, and I
am here to testify today about USA Today's use of U.S. Govern-
ment computerized data.

Our special projects department has been in operation for ap-
proximately 4 years. It is the largest data analyzing operation in
U.S. journalism. We have learned, often the hard way, about the
myths and realities of computer-assisted journalism.

Q.. 4.,



306

In an era when citizens feel overwhelmed by complex issues, the
public needs analysis and context to bring these gargantuan sub-
jects into focus. This is not the journalism of unnamed sources or
leaks. It is clear, on the record, and the sources and methods of
analysis are documented.

The brute force of the computer makes its possible to perform an
astounding number of rankings and matches that would be totally
impractical for anyone searching paper records. Newspapers have
used computerized records for many years, for example, to name a
State's 10 drunkest drivers; but the most useful applications com-
bine that power with analytical skill. Merely printing data is like
printing the phone book. It is analysis that makes the news.

Just last week, using computer data filed with the Federal De-
posit Insurance Corporation, USA Today analyzed the financial
health of each federally insured bank in the country and printed a
State-by-State list of troubled banks. It showed that problems in
many States are leveling off. It also showed that Citibank, the Na-
tion's largest, is among the most troubled banks in the country.

The administration, of course, keeps it own list of banks. It does
not make these lists public. We provide a service that readers
would not otherwise receive.

In our 4 years as a department, this is just one of many of the
stories we have reported through analysis of government records.
Among others, we learned that the most dangerous stretches of
interstate highway are not in the crowded urban centers of the
east, but on the lonely segments of the west, far from law enforce-
ment centers or emergency medical help. A stretch of 1-84 in
Cassia County, ID, had the most deaths per vehicle mile in 1988 to
1989.

Through another analysis, we found the USA's most ethnically
diverse metropolitan area had moved. In 1980, it was Miami; in
1990 it was Los Angeles.

Working with 1990 Census figures, we found that the Federal
agency most successful at reducing housing discrimination in the
private sector has been the Department of Defense. Our analysis
found that metropolitan areas with nearby military installations
are the least segregated in the country.

It sounds very easy to say we obtain datain the form of mag-
netic tapes or compact discs or via computer modemfrom this or
that agency, mixed it with our own information and analysis to
produce a report, but it is never that easy. Federal agencies, some-
times by inertia, sometimes by design, have placed formidable bar-
riers in the way.

First, there is the problem of discovering what data are avail-
able. There is no central government catalogue for Federal data
bases. There are some commercial catalogues for sale, but they are
inadequate and quickly outdated. This is much like having a very
expensive public library without a card catalog. Fair access re-
quires a better system of discovering what is available.

Then there is the nitty gritty of getting the right computer tape
and understanding its format and layout. It is often not easy to
find the person or department responsible for gathering and dis-
tributing the data base. Then we must find someone within the
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agency familiar enough with it to help us interpret the data. No
data base ever speaks for itself.

A computer tape handed to us without a clear layout and expla-
nation might as well have top secret stamped on it. For example,
we requested a data base from the Nuclear Regulatory Commission
and were told the agency did not possess such a file. One of our
reporters learned the NRC had issued a contract to purchase the
very data we requested. So we knew it existed. Finally it came to
light that the person who understood the data had left the NRC
and no one else was available who knew how to deal with it.

Sometimes the barriers are not so-innocent. The response we get
is plainly obstructionist. The Resolution Trust Corp. had lists and
descriptions of all property it was selling as a result of the S&L
bailout. We asked for this list in computer form so we could do
analysis. We were told it was not available electronically. We knew
this was false. On paper, the lists filled about six telephone book
size volumes. It had been printed on a dot matrix printer, so we
knew it was on computer somewhere.

We decided to see what it would cost to have that paper copy
input. The bid was $15,000. It would have cost the Federal Govern-
ment less than $100 to copy the computer tape; a fee we would
have paid. This brings us to the matter of cost. Electronic data
should be available at a reasonable price.

Now, a less obvious problem I would like to touch on. Once a re-
porter learns of the existence of computer data and we obtain the
tape, there is always a lot of cleaning up of the numbers. Some
agencies provide very clean tapes. For example, the FDIC tapes on
banks and savings and loans are very accurate; however, others are
riddled with errorsmistakes made by the people filing the reports
or made by the government agency.

For example, the EPA toxic release inventory of 1987 was con-
tained in a computer tape released in March 1989. Our series ran
in August 1989. By December of that year, the EPA had made
some 20,000 corrections in the data. The errors came from process-
ing, from inputting, or from factory supervisors who filled in the
wrong numbers in the first place.

Here we have a key problem. Errors. The data must be accurate.
All of it must be accurate, not just the parts for an agency's inter-
nal use. In data analysis, there is no such thing as close enough for
government work. It is either right or wrong. Government record-
keepers need good training and clear explanations of what needs to
be filed, and they need to have good cross checks to find errors.

One way to eliminate many errors in data bases is double entry.
Have two people enter the numbers and let the computer check for
cases where they fail to match. We use this system when we create
our own data bases.

Let me be clear about this. I am not proposing any law or regula-
tion to require Federal agencies to meet some arbitrary standard of
accuracy before releasing computer-readable data. The mere knowl-
edge that data are accessible to the public is a powerful incentive
to get it right, and responsible news organizations and others will
always go beyond the computer-generated information to look at
the fallible human beings behind it.

,/
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We believe strongly that the demands of the public and the infor-
mation marketplace will relentlessly push all of usjournalists
and government data collectors aliketo improve accuracy. Here is
a case that illustrates that point.

In 1989, we were looking at the FBI uniform crime data from
large cities. We began to do a crime-by-crime analysis, and when
we looked at felony assaults, Youngstown, OH, appeared to have
the largest increase in the USA. Even the FBI's publicity handout
pointed this out. The number was so high it cried out for the expla-
nation. So we called the Youngstown police chief and learned that
a temporary clerk had filled out the forms incorrectly. Now, what
she had done is put every assault, major and minor, as a felony.

In this case, the computer data provided national stories, and
analysis and double checking saved us from giving our readers the
wrong information, and the embarrassment of being caught gave
the FBI and the Youngstown police department a powerful incen-
tive not to repeat that particular error.

Until recently, one of the most responsive government agencies
has been the U.S. Bureau of the Census. Although its dataespe-
cially on magnetic tapeis sometimes technically difficult to
handle, the Census Bureau had been one of the most helpful gov-
ernment staffs. Depending on the topic, you could usually find a
highly trained census staff member ready and willing to help.

Recently this has changed, as politics and protocol have become
more important than disseminating information. Under a new
policy, my staff can no longer call the expert to find out a quick
answer. All national media must go through a public relations
person who seldom knows the answers and wastes valuable time.
This is a policy that needs to be changed.

At Census, and most Government agencies, public information of-
ficers have little or no training in computer information. This also
needs to change. Just as the journalists are learning about new in-
formation technology, so must the intermediaries between policy-
makers and journalists.

I know this is not a subject of this committee, but I would be
remiss if I did not mention at the heart of the use of the Federal
data are the guaranties of the Freedom of Information Act. The act
was passed in 1966, before the computer era. The Federal Govern-
ment pays to collect enormous amounts of data, and it must be
available in a usable form. The American Society of Newspaper
Editors and journalists everywhere strongly support Senate bill
1940, the Electronic Freedom of Information Improvement Act.

In the end, the more people who can obtain and analyze data,
the better served this country will be. John Milton, the first greet
theorist on freedom of the press, had it right. Truth flourishes in a
free marketplace of information.

Thank you.
Mr. WISE. Thank you very much, Ms. Wallace.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Wallace follows:]
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Statement of Julia Wallace
Special Projects Editor, USA TODAY

Before The House Subcommittee on
Government Information, Justice and Agriculture

June 4, 1992

Good morning, Mr. Chairman, members of the Subcommittee.

My name is Julia Wallace and I am the Managing Editor for Special

Projects at USA TODAY. I am here to testify about USA TODAY's use

of U.S. government computerized data.
Our special projects department has been in operation for

approximately four years. It is the largest data-analyzing

operation in U.S. journalism. We have learned, often the hard

way, about the myths and the realities of computer-assisted

journalism.

In an era when citizens feel overwhelmed by complex issues

from the S&L bailout to race relations, from the federal deficit

to nuclear waste, the public needs analysis and context to bring

these gargantuan subjects into understandable focus.

This is not the journalism of unnamed sources or leaks. It is

clear, on the record, and the sources and the methods of analysis

are documented.

The brute force of the computer makes it possible to perform

an astounding number of rankings and matches that would be

totally impractical for anyone searching paper records.

Newspapers have used computerized public records, for example, to

name a state's 10 drunkest drivers (on the basis of their blood

alcohol content) or to identify drunken driving offenders who

also drive school buses. But the most useful applications combine

that power with analytical skill. Merely printing data is like

printing the phone book. It's analysis that makes it news.

Just last week, using computer data filed with the Federal

Deposit Insurance Corporation, USA TODAY analyzed the financial

n
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health of each federally insured bank in the country and printed

a state-by-state list of troubled banks. It showed that problems

in many states are leveling off. It also showed that Citibank --

the nation's largest -- is among the most troubled banks in the

country. Our operating definition of "troubled" used a formula

comparing assets at risk with the reserves behind them. It has

been highly predictive of bank failures.

The administration, of course, keeps its own lists of banks

to watch for potential trouble. It does not make these lists

public. We provide a service that readers would not otherwise

receive.

In our four years as a department, this is just one of many

stories we have reported through analysis of government records.

Among others:

* We learned that the most dangerous stretches of interstate

highway are not in the crowded urban centers of the East, but on

the lonely segments in the West, far from law enforcement centers

or emergency medical help. A stretch of 1-84 in Cassia County,

Idaho had the most deaths per vehicle mile in 1988-1989.

* Through another analysis, we found the USA's most

ethnically- diverse metropolitan area had moved. In 1980, it was

Miami. In 1990, it was Los Angeles. (The method we developed for

measuring ethnic diversity has been reported in a scientific

journal, "The International Journal of Public Opinion Research.")

* Working with 1990 Census figures, we found that the federal

agency most successful at reducing housing segregation in the

private sector has been the Department of Defense. Our analysis

found that metropolitan areas with nearby military installations

are the least segregated -- because of the military's regulation

of the off-base housing in which its personnel may live.

It sounds so easy to say that we obtained data in the form

of magnetic tapes or compact discs or via computer modem -- from

this or that agency and mixed it with our own information and
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analysis to produce a report. But it is never that easy. Federal

agencies, sometimes by inertia, sometimes by design, have placed

formidable barriers in the way.

First, there is the problem of discovering what data are

available. There is no central government catalogue of federal

databases. There are some commercial catalogues for sale. But

they are inadequate and quickly outdated. This is much like

having a very expensive public library without a card catalogue.

Fair access requires a better system of discovering what is

available.

Then there is the nitty-gritty of getting the right computer

tape and understanding its format and layout. Its often not easy

to find the person or department responsible for gathering and

distributing the database. Then we must find someone within the

agency familiar enough with it to help us interpret the data. No

database ever speaks for itself. Its meaning is never self-

evident. A computer tape handed to us without a clear layout and

explanation might as well have TOP SECRET stamped on it.

For example, we requested a database from the Nuclear

Regulatory Commission and we were told the agency did not possess

such a file. But one of our reporters learned the NRC had issued

a contract to purchase the very data we had requested. So we knew

it existed. Finally, it came to light that the person who

understood that database had left the NRC and no one else

available there knew how to deal with it.

Sometime the barriers are not so innocent. The response we

get is plain obstructionist.
The Resolution Trust Corporation had lists and descriptions of

all the property it was selling as a result of the S&L bailout.

We asked for those lists and descriptions in computer form so we

could do analysis. We were told it was not available

electronically. We knew this was false. On paper the lists filled

about six telephone-book size volumes. It had been printed on a
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dot matrix printer, so we knew it was on computer somewhere. We

decided to see what it would cost to have that paper copy input.

The bid was $15,000. It would have cost the federal goverment

less than $100 to copy the computer tape a fee we would have

paid.

This brings us to the matter of cost. Electronic data should

be available at a reasonable price. Honest incremental costs of

reproducing data and their supporting documentation should be

covered. But government sales of databases need not become a

profit center.

Now a less obvious problem. Once a reporter learns of the

existence of computer data and we obtain the tape, there is

always a lot of "cleaning up" of the numbers. The tapes are, to

use computer parlance, usually "dirty."

Some agencies provide very clean tapes for example, the

FDIC tapes on banks and savings and loans are very accurate.

However, others are riddled with errors mistakes made by the

people filing the reports or made by the government agency.

For example The EPA Toxic Release Inventory of 1987, was

contained in a computer tape released in March 1989. Our series

ran in August, 1989. By December of that year, the EPA had made

some 20,000 corrections in the data. And we only found out about

those corrections from a report given at an EPA-sponsored seminar

many months later. The errors came from processing, from

inputting or from the factory supervisors who filled in the

numbers in the first place.

And here we have a key problem errors. The data must be

accurate. All of it must be accurate -- not just the parts for an

agency's internal use. In data analysis there is no such thing as

"Close Enough For Government Work." It's either right or wrong.

That's how computers work.

Government record keepers need good training and clear

explanations of what needs to be filed. And they need to have

good cross-checks to find errors.
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One way to eliminate many errors in databases is double

entry. Have two people enter the numbers and let the computer

check for cases where they fail to match. We use this system when

we create our own databases. It is a false savings to try to

input data quickly without adequate backup checking. In the end

it will cost more and give policy makers and the public bad

information until the errors are caught.

Let me be very clear about this: I am not proposing any law or

regulation to require federal agencies to meet some arbitrary

standard of accuracy before releasing computer-readable data. The

mere knowledge that data are accessible to the public is a

powerful incentive to the originating agency to get it right. And

responsible news organizations will always need to go behind the

computer-generated information to look at the fallible humans

behind it. We believe strongly that the demands of the public in

the information marketplace will consistently and relentlessly

push all of us -- journalists and government data collectors

alike -- to improve accuracy. Here is a case that illustrates the

point.

In 1989, we were looking at FBI Uniform Crime Data from

large cities. We began to do a crime-by-crime analysis. And when

we looked at felony assaults, Youngstown, Ohio, appeared to have

the largest increase in the USA. Even the FBI's publicity handout

pointed this out.

The number was so high that it cried out for explanation, so

we called the Youngstown Police Chief and learned that a

temporary clerk who filled out the forms had included every

assault major or minor as a felony. The FBI later confirmed

the chief's story.

In this case, the computer data provided national stories, and

analysis and doublechecking saved us from giving our readers the

wrong information. And the embarrassment of being caught gave the
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FBI and the Youngstown Police Department a powerful incentive not

to repeat that particular error.

Until recently, one of the most responsive government agencies

has been the U.S. Bureau of the Census. Although its data --

especially on magnetic tape is sometimes technically difficult

to handle, the Census Bureau had been one of the most helpful

government staffs. Depending on the topic, you could usually find

a highly trained Census staff member ready and willing to help.

Recently that has changed, as politics and protocol have become

more important than disseminating information. Under a new

policy, my staff can no longer call the expert to find out a

quick answer. All national media must go through a public

relations person who seldom knows the answers and wastes valuable

time. This is a policy that needs to be changed.

At Census and most government agencies, public information

officers have little or no training in computer information. This

also needs to change. Just as journalists are learning about new

information technology, so must the intermediaries between

policy-makers and journalists. They need to understand the data

on which policy is based and how others could analyze it.

I know this is not the subject of this hearing, but I would

remiss if I did not mention that at the heart of the use of

federal data are the guarantees of the Freedom of Information

Act. That act was passed in 1966 before the computer era. The

federal government pays to collect enormous amounts of data and

it must be available in a usable form. The American Society of

Newspaper Editors and journalists everywhere strongly favor

S.1940, The Electronic Freedom of Information Improvement Act.

In the end, the more people who can obtain and analyze data,

the better served this country will be. John Milton, the first

great theorist on Freedom of the Press, had it right. Truth

flourishes in a free marketplace of information.
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Mr. WISE. Next, will be Dr. Alan Westin, chairman of the Refer-

ence Point Foundation from New Jersey.
Dr. Westin.

STATEMENT OF ALAN WESTIN, CHAIRMAN, REFERENCE POINT
FOUNDATION, TEANECK, NJ

Mr. WESTIN. Thank you very much, Congressman.
We have prepared a presentation that will go back and forth. I

will start and tell a little bit about the Consumer Protection Net-
work, its origins and its purposes. Then my colleague and codirec-

tor, Linda Golodner, will describe the problem it addresses: Tele-
communications frauds and scams, and, in particular, the links it

will create with Federal information providers, out to State and
local governments, and to consumers and to consumer protection

groups, and then information flows that we hope will go back to

the Federal Government. And then I will return to say a little bit

about our public information dissemination facet of this project.

Let me tell you a little bit, if I may, about how this project got
started and how I came to it. For the last 30 years, I have been
both studying and advocating the study of the ways in which infor-

mation technology affects people and organizations and society. As

you know, from my having testified previously to your committee

on issues of personal privacy, I have a central concern that we not

use information technology in ways that erode the fundamental
protections of individual and associational privacy that our consti-
tutional and political systems are fundamentally aligned with.

On the other hand, the other side of the coin is the access of the

public to informationespecially to information that is collected

with taxpayer money in order tc, carry out Federal functions. This
is information to which citizens have rights of access under free-

dom of information laws in order to know how the Federal Govern-

ment is carrying out its duties, and to be able to conduct media and

citizen and interest group oversight of the ways in which the Fed-

eral Government conducts itself.
In 1989, I was one of the witnesses who testified at your hearings

on what I saw as the danger that although the governmental and

business communities were being well-served by the computeriza-

tion of Federal public information, the voluntary sector and the
active citizenry were in great danger of being informationally dis-

enfranchised because of the high cost of access to computerized

public information, because of the technical skills that were still
required in order to use the information the Federal Government
could provide, and because of what was then a heavy concentration

on the commercial sector taking Federal public information and

putting it out in high cost and high-tech formats that were not ac-
cessible to the general run of public interest and voluntary sector

associations.
I was concerned and expressed that to the committee, but I rec-

ognized that with that kind of criticism went a fundamental re-
sponsibility that if the voluntary sector did not itself organize, get

its act in order, use its funds to create technological capabilities,
train its people to understand and use computerized information,
then, fundamentally, it would never be listened to in the larger

)
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public policy debate, and, rightly, it would be criticized for wantingthe Federal Government to do for it what, as an independent vol-untary sector, it really ought to be doing for itself.
And that explains the other hat that I wear today: That of thepresident of a private foundation, Reference Point, whose goal is tohelp the voluntary sector and active citizens to locate, use, and ex-change information from whatever source, that is, public informa-tion.
And compared to the 1989 testimony that I gave, today I am ableto tell you about an effort presently unfolding, which I think dem-onstrates the heart of what we call the "Reference Point idea" andthe role of Reference Point as a catalyst. We believe that we needto create a large scale public information network, or a public in-formation exchange, throughout the 1990's.It is going to be a very large scale effort, because, essentially, itresponds to the kind of comments you have heard from the previ-ous two witnesses: The need essentially to understand that directo-ries are the key to the way in which we need to identify and locateFederal public information and, in fact, all computerized informa-tion.
At the moment, there is so much out there that people aredrowning in trying to navigate this raging sea of information. Theydon't know where to locate what it is that they need. And so ourconcept at Reference Point is to create field by field, until youbuild up a large, overall mass, bodies of public information thatwill emerge as each field recognizes the value of the organizationsin that field. Voluntary sector, local and State government, Federalagencies, and professional and academic groups will describe them-selves and their resources, put in abstracts and then full texts ofthe important public information they have for their constituentsand those interested in that area, and make that information avail-able in a variety of formats for delivery, and also in a variety ofcosts based on the ability of people to pay.
That is the idea that we brought to the Consumer Protection

Network, which I am describing for you today. We became interest-ed in the fact that telemarketing frauds and scams was an areathat almost perfectly demonstrated the problems of informationand exchange coordination and access in our increasingly high-techsociety.
Several things were taking place: One, the fraud and scam art-ists had learned how to use computerized lists, to use automateddialing systems, to move quickly into frauds and scams using thetelephone and the mails connected to the telephone. By rapid ex-traction of money from those that they would defraud, they couldstrikeusing these technological capabilitiesand change theirname, change their location, and move from. State to State, andmake it extremely difficult for law enforcement to effectively con-trol them.
Our sense was that this was a perfect example of where weought to be applying information technology and the organizationof information resources to protect legitimate businesses and legiti-mate government activities and to be able to help what was aisadisorganized, and alktap often fragmented, effort at informationsharing and information; stehange; to be at least as capable as the
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fraud and scam artists that are making use of the technology and,
hopefully, get ahead of them.

So we approached Citicorp, which had a strong interest in this
area, because with Visa and Master-Card, major banks are victims
of the kinds of fraud and scam that is of major proportion today.
And we asked them if they would be willing to be the founding
sponsor of the Consumer Protection Network, and to see to it also
that basic organizations with a central interest, like Master Card
and Visa, and major communication companies, the long-distance
carriers for whom the 800 and 900 numbers are major sources of
their activity, wouiu be willing to support this. And we have MCI
as the first of what will be several of these kinds of telecommunica-
tion companies involved.

We suggested that the model for Reference Point was that we
should find as a partner an organization that had the substantive
knowledge about telecommunication frauds and phone frauds. That
was the National Consumers League, which not only has itself a
long record of being active and a guardian for consumer interests
in this area, but had organized the alliance against fraud in tele-
marketing, uniting 90 organizations of various kindsbusiness, law
enforcement, consumer protection, the media and so forthinto an
exchange effort to educate consumers and to exchange information.

But at the time we approached the National Consumers League,
it was what could easily be called a low-tech operation. It did publi-
cation of pamphlets and materials, it got all the people together,
but it did not have advanced information technology resources
either at the helpline or hotline capability or the online data base
capacity.

A final aspect that goes to the creation of the Consumer Protec-
tion Network was the fortuitous report of the House subcommittee
at the end of 1991 that pointed out how difficult it was for telecom-
munication fraud and scams to be effectively met when Federal
agencies were not exchanging information among themselves or be-
tween Federal and State law enforcement agencies in the way that
getting their arms around the problem required.

With that as background, let me ask Linda if she will describe a
bit more about the dilemmas and problems of telecommunication
frauds and scams, and how we see working with Federal, State,
local agencies, and other players, in order to put together several
facets of the law enforcement prosecution side, and then I will
come back and describe how large-scale public dissemination of in-
formation can serve consumers, legitimate business, government
consumer protection agencies, the media and so on.

The prepared statement of Mr. Westin follows:)

58-584 0 - 92 - 11
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Prepared Statement of Dr. Alan F. Westin, Professor of
Public Law and Government, Columbia University,
President, Reference Point Foundation, and Co-Director,
Consumer Protection Network

Before the Subcommittee on Information, Justice and
Agriculture of the House Committee on Government
Operations Hearings on

"Creative Ways of Using and Disseminating
Federal Information"

Washington, D.C., June 4, 1992
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INTRODUCTION

Chairman Wise and Members of the z,ubcommittee, I am pleased to appear before

you to discuss the ways that federal agencies in the computer age can both disseminate

their public information more effectively and also improve their access to important

public information produced by the voluntary sector and other private information

sources.

I am appearing today in two capacities. As a professor of political science at

Columbia University, I have devoted more than 30 years of study and policyadvocacy to

the impacts of computer and telecommunications applications on individuals,

organizations, and society. And, as president of Reference Point Foundation, a non-profit

organization founded in 1987, I have five years of experience in trying to help improve

the uses of advanced information technologies to help the public locate and access vital

public information.

One of Reference Point's major projects -- the Consumer Protection Network --

which we are developing in partnership with the National Consumers League -- is what

you have invited me, and Linda Golodner, the League's President -- to describe and

discuss with you today. We are delighted to do so, since the Consumer Protection

Network offers a promising model of how advanced information technology can be

organized by the non-profit sector, supported financially by the business community, and

be a major vehicle for federal agencies (as well as state and local) to use both to

contribute and obtain valuable information.

First, let me try to put our project, and these hearings, into basic perspective.

IMPORTANCE OF THE SUBCOMMITTEE'S HEARINGS

We firmly believe that seeking innovative ways of using and disseminating

federal information is central to the preservation and extension of our democracy. As I

testified before this Subcommittee in 1989, governmental policies in a high-tech age
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pertaining to the collection, combination, analysis, and dissemination of federal

information will shape (1) the way government agencies perform their assigned

functions; (2) the way government information processes contribute to the common

storehouse of knowledge about our lives and affairs; and (3) the way government

information policies ido or do not assist voluntary groups and individual citizens to learn

about and participate in public policymaking and the conduct of public affairs.

I expressed concern then that the computerization of federal public information,

which was progressing without articulated policies to ensure public access, could result in

the informational disenfranchising of both large segments of the voluntary sector, on

which our society increasingly depends, and individual citizens.

THE NEGATIVE IMPACT OF UNPLANNED COMPUTERIZATION

I described the results of a 1989 poll Reference Point conducted among 88

national voluntary associations. A majority of the organizations reported that they felt

they had been better off in locating and obtaining federal information before 1980 than

they were in 1989. The high cost of accessing federal government databases through

commercial online services was of broad concern. But apart from the need for low-cost

usage, organizations cited four other necessities: (1) a user-friendly, multi-agency, multi-

topical directory of available information; (2) better formats and search software for

locating information in large files; (3) more timely, up-to-date information; and (4)

effective training and guidance in using online data, provided either by governmental or

private sources. It is useful to note that many of Reference Point's findings paralleled

those of a 1988 General Accounting Office (GAO) survey of national associations.

(Federal Information: Users' Current and Future Technology Needs, GAO/GGD-89-

20FS, November, 1988). In particular, that survey also pointed to a "comprehensive

index of federal information" as an item association members felt would be most useful

to their work.
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In the absence of these capabilities, organizationsexpressed the common theme

that they are losing rather than gaining ground in their ability to know what information

relevant to their work the federal government now has, what the content and format of

such information is, and how to get to itefficiently at bearable costs. The toll they felt

this lost ground was taking on their effectiveness in serving their clients andkr fulfilling

their roles as watchdogs over governmentalactivities was considerable.

I concluded that if this serious problem was to be overcome, action was needed

by three separate entities: (1) Congress, in its appropriation and authorization processes,

would have_to mandate that agencies provide for public access in designing or expanding

computer systems; furthermore, Congress should provide funds for agencies to do public

outreach in innovative ways; (2) The White House and OMB would have to define

requirements for public access in supervising thecomputerization programs of federal

agencies; and (3) the public interest groups and others in the voluntary sector--a powerful

force in the balance of power in our democracy--would have to organize to make certain

that the process of computerizationemphasized public access. I stressed the need for a

catalytic force to begin that process.

REASONS FOR OPTIMISM

I speak to you today with optimism that we are moving in the right direction.

These hearings are evidence of continuing Congressional attention to the process of

computerization of federal information. Furthermore, Reference Point reported, in an

exploratory paper commissioned by the Office of Technology Assessment (OTA), that

there are now significant innovations taking place in the nonprofit sector's use of

technologies as services. We recommended that two innovationsthe widespread use of

bulletin board systems and the expansion of cooperative networks- -were trends that the

federal government might emulate to improve public services. ("Nonprofit Sector

Innovations in Electronic Service Delivery," December, 1991.)
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Reference Point is itself engaged in the development of an innovative

and potentially far-reaching program that will incorporate federal information in ways

that have never been done before. I shall describe thatprogram in detail today.

REFERENCE POINT AS CATALYST

Reference Point, which received its 501(c)(3) status as a tax-exempt foundation

from the Internal Revenue Service in 1989, was formed to help ensure that computer and

information technologies advance our nation's democratic traditions and strengthen the

vital work of America's voluntary sector. To fulfill that mission, the organization

engages in research, education, advocacy, and the development of low-cost information

systems for public use.

Reference Point is guided by a board of directors and advisory committee whose

members are experts in computer technology, law, information science, and a cross-

section of voluntary sector activity. A descriptive brochure and a copy of Reference

Point's newsletter, The Catalyst, have been submitted to the Subcommittee for the

record.

Reference Point seeks to act as a catalyst, uniting the talents and resources of

business, government, and the voluntary sector in pursuit ofcommon goals. Through the

Public Information Exchange (PIE), an interactive and cooperative online information

system operated in the public interest that is now nearing implementation, Reference

Point plans to begin the creation of a central clearinghouse of the wealth of public interest

information generated by business*, government, and the voluntary sector. A unified

interactive directory will facilitate the collection, sharing, and exchanging ofboth

electronic information and hard copy. This information will be made available at low,

non-commercial rates.
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An essential component of the PIE is the information of federal, state, and local

government agencies, and Reference Point plans to acquire, catalog, format, and

disseminate this information to facilitate its more widespread use.

The Reference Point model is to organize the information from many disparate

sources by subject matterby forming collaborations with the recognized experts in a

particular field and assembling expert advisory committees todevelop and guide the

projects.

A NEW NATIONAL PROGRAM: THECONSUMER PROTECTION

NETWORK

An example of this model is the current partnership between Reference Point and

the National Consumers League to form a nationwide Consumer Protection Network

(CPN) to combat telemarketing fraud. The National Consumers League is the recognized

leader in consumer protection against phone fraud. Ascoordinator of the Alliance

Against Fraud in Telemarketing, it heads a coalition consisting of public interest groups,

businesses, organized labor, consumer news reporters, consumerprotection agencies,

trade associations, and law enforcement agencies.

Telemarketing fraud is a growing national problem that has become even more

widespread as scam artists master new technologies - -such as 900 phone numbers,

computerization, and electronic fund transfersand apply them for their illegal purposes.

This explosion of fraud undermines legitimate businesses and threatens ethical consumer

marketing. It raises the specter that valuable uses of technologies will be jeopardized in

the efforts to curtail their misuse.

The Consumer Protection Network is designed to"recapture" computer and

communications technologies and apply them instead tothe prevention and prosecution

of phone fraud. Having as an integral goal the improved dissemination of important

-
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federal information for this purpose, the CPN is, I believe, an example of the kind of

creative approaches this Subcommittee seeks to explore.

THE DIMENSIONS OF PHONE FRAUD

Linda Golodner, president of the National Consumers League, will provide you

with a more detailed description of the problem of phone fraud.

Briefly, I will tell you that the fraud reported by consumers and businesses

amounts to more than $15 billion a year, and that untold billions go unreported. A report

by the House Committee on Government Operations, "The Scourge of Telemarketing

Fraud: What Can Be Done About It?", pointed out that 'The reluctance of many

individuals to come forward, together with the lack of a comprehensive and well-known

central database of complaints, means that no one knows the extent of and losses derived

from telemarketing fraud." (December 18, 1991.)

The victims are found among all demographic groups, but the elderly, poor,

foreign-speaking, economically distressed, and youth are particular targets.

The House Operations Committee Report cited above stressed the need for a

comprehensive central clearinghouse database of complaints against telemarketers or

ongoing law enforcement investigations, accompanied by extensive publicity to make

consumers aware of it, so that consumer complaints would no longer be dispersed to

many state and federal agencies. This database would facilitate information sharing

among federal and state agencies, thereby improving coordination of investigations and

prosecutions and avoiding unnecessary use of scarce resources.

The Report further recommended that the Securities Exchange Commission, the

Commodities Futures Trading Commission, and the FBI should all fully participate in the

existing FTC/NAAG database (with the assurance that they could provide such

information without violation of Rule 6(e) of the Federal Rules of Criminal Procedure).
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Because scam operators avoid detection by regularly moving from one state to

another and changing the names of their companies, it is difficult to pursue them. The

Report pointed out the inadequacies of attempting to respond to high-tech operations with

low tech capabilities and scarce resources.

CREATION OF THE CPN

The Consumer Protection Network now in development responds to the concerns

expressed in the House Operations Committee Report.

Using the organizational model I noted earlier, Reference Point conceived the idea

for the CPN. (A booklet describing the CPN has been submitted to the Subcommittee

for the record.) The project has five objectives:

Consumer Protection, featuring a national toll-free consumer helpline to

heighten public awareness and ease in making complaints;

Fraud Prevention and Prosecution, using advanced information technology to

facilitate investigations and prosecutions;

Confidentiality and Security of Consumer Information, through carefully

articulated policies and programs;

Public Education, through both traditional and new electronic media; and

Research, involving investigations of the facts of telemarketing fraud. (The

CPN has already commissioned a survey by Louis Harris and Associates to determine the

extent of the problem, and the data will soon be released.)

We recognized that the large-scale effort we had in mind would require both

substantial financial backing and the commitmentof organizations that have a vested

interest in seeking a solution to this problem. I approached Citicorp, one of the nation's

leading financial institutions, with the details of our plan. In December, 1991, Citicorp

enthusiastically agreed to be the CPN's initial founding sponsor.
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The choice of a nonprofit organization to serve as our expert partner in the CPN

was clear the National Consumers League, with its leadership in the Alliance Against

Fraud in Telemarketing, provided the in-depth expertise and understanding of the issues

that we needed. NCL readily accepted my invitation to collaborate on the design and

implementation of the CPN.

RESPONSE TO THE CPN

The reaction to the CPN has been uniformly positive. Shortly after Citicorp

joined the project, MastetCard International, MCI Communications Corporation, and

VISA signed on as founding corporate sponsors. Discussions are under way with other

leading financial institutions, telecommunications firms, and information service

companies, who have all expressed gre it interest in the project.

The media response has also been strong and positive. When we introduced the

CPN at a press conference held at the National Press Club in Washington on January 22,

1992, the project received front page coverage in the Wall Street Journal, extensive

stories in the Washington Pos and the AP wire services, and segments on Good Morning

America and QM, More than 400 television stations picked up the video news release,

and scores of favorable editorials have appeared in newspapers throughout the country.

As I previously mentioned, Linda Golodner, president of the National Consumers

League, will provide you with a more detailed picture of the dimensions of the phone

fraud/scam problem the CPN was designed to combat. She will also describe the

gratifying response we have received from federal agencies to date; the cooperation with

the FTC/NAAG database that is already under way; and the federal information that the

CPN will need to carry out its work. Furthermore, she will describe the initial test of the

CPN helpline and the closed information system designed to aid law enforcement and

regulatory agencies.

I now turn to the public content of CPN Online.

3ear t
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PUBLIC ONLINE SERVICES

While privacy and confidentialitywill be essential to certain components of the

CPN, there will also be a strong public education component. It will be fulfilled through

a multi-media effort for consumer assistance and education relating to telemarketing

fraud that combines both traditional and electronic methods of information dissemination.

The public online service will feature the following elements:

Interactive directories to help consumers locate organizations, services, and

programs to assist them, as well as relevant pamphlets, periodicals, and other

publications. For example, the service will direct consumers to all the relevant county,

state, and federal agencies--from local consumer protection offices to state attorneys

general offices to U.S. Postal Authorities--as well as Better Business Bureaus, nonprofit

consumer organizations, corporate consumer affairs offices, and media "call for action"

programs.

Public education resources will include a telefraud databaseoriginating with

data from the National Consumers League and other materials; government and industry

alerts, notices, and warnings, including advisories issued by authorities; and popular

examples of notable scams and frauds the public should avoid (a modus operandi

Public records will be databases of such publicly available information as

public filings (suits and settlements), indictments, judgments, and administrative actions

(such as disciplinary action and cease and desist orders).

Guides and aids to special subjects or audiences will provide special subject

assistance for special needs or interests, such as senior citizens or Spanish-speaking

people.

The public online services will also include online libraries, carrying full text and

summaries of publications, pamphlets, periodicals, and newsletters, as well as open and

moderated online conferences. Fulfillment services will accept orders for documents
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And, as previously noted, the public records ofadjudicated cases will be

important components of the CPN. As consumer education and prevention are prime

motivators of the CPN, we look forward to a public with heightened consciousness of the

issue that will make use of this newly available information.

FEDERAL AGENCIES AS INFORMATION USERS

We know that informal networking goes on today in telemarketing fraud

investigations, but it is haphazard and inadequate. As the House Operations Committee

Report observed, there is a great need for increased cooperation among the various

federal agencies. The same is true among federalagencies and the state and local

agencies that are often in the front lines of combat.

Furthermore, our conversations with banks and credit card companies have

yielded significant interest in information-sharingwith federal agencies. Such efforts will

be undertaken in ways that will be consistent not only with current laws and regulations

governing privacy; confidentiality, and liability, frit also with CPN policies established

by our Experts Advisory Committee, whose members will be drawn from all the sectors

involved.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION SUPPLIERS AND USERS

We foresee information being both contributed to the CPN and extracted from it

not only by federal and state agencies, but also among state and local agenciesboth law

enforcement and consumer protection. Relevant businesses and trade association are

other anticipated system contributors and users. Furthermore, nonprofit consumer and

public interest organizations can also be expected to use--and contribute to--the CPN.

V 0
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A SELF - SUSTAINING SYSTEM

Our goal is to create a system that will be self-sustaining within five years.
Though use will be provided at nonprofit rates and will be free through public libraries

and other public access sites, we anticipate the volume of paid use will generate sufficient
revenues to underwrite operations.

SUMMING UP

These hearings are intended to underscore the importance of federal information
to the public and to identify innovative ways federal information can be disseminated.

As I noted in the beginning of my testimony--and when I previously appeared here in
1989I believe the policies and practices the federal government adopts in disseminating
information in the Computer Age are crucial to our democratic process. Not merely

preserving public accessbut expanding it--is a goal that demands widespread attention

and support.

The Consumer Protection Network holds great promise for aiding the

dissemination of federal information important not only to prosecuting fraud cases that

have already occurred, but also preventing its occurrence through improved public

education and greater vigilance on the part of the authorities.

At a time when consumer protection agency budgets have been reduced, the CPN

can minimize redundant investigations that waste scarce resources and provide

overworked investigators and other staff with new tools to do their jobs more efficiently.

The CPN is a partnership amoty, business, government, and the nonprofit sector.

Its success will depend upon the degree to which all parties are willing to overcome their

proprietary interests in pursuit of the common good.

This Subcommittee, and Congress as a whole, can aid the CPN's success by

supporting the House Operations Committee Report's call for greater information sharing

cr-
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among the various federal agencies. More broadly, it is essential that Congress ensure

that the information will indeed be available. This crucial effort will require updating

federal laws and regulations to guarantee public access to information inelectronic form,

and mandating that federal agencies be responsive to public requests for the information

that belongs, rightfully, to the public.

We expect the CPN to succeed. Moreover, we believe it can serve as a model for

the creative ways that applications of advanced information technology canimprove the

dissemination of federal informationaugmented by information from other sources. The

CPNs focus is on telemarketing fraud, but the model is applicable to any subject area of

public concern.

13
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The voluntary sector is widely recognized.*the role it plays in

assisting and serving the economic. political social and cultural

needs of the nation. Our analysis shows a substantialand

growing base of technical capacity Where once we had been

concerned abort the incapacity of the voluntary 56107: We are

now impressed by its potential ... Wefound that an understand-

ing and knowledge of the creative usesof tedmology, combined

with leadership and commitment to we them, are the vital

ingredients.

Reference Point report for the

Office of Technology Assessment, U.S. Congress, 1991

The Reference Point Foundation was founded in 1987 as a

nonpartisan, nonprofit organization to help ensure that

computer and information technologies are used to advance

America's democratic traditions of equal opportunity and

citizen participation, and to strengthen the vital work of the

nation's voluntary sector.

To fulfill this mission, Reference Point promotesapplications

of telecommunication and information technologies through:

research, education, and advocacy to advance public access

to public information;

assistance CO the voluntary sector in their use of telecommu-

nication and information technologies, especially for sharing

public information;

alliances with America's public libraries and others provid-

ing vital public access points where citizens and organizations

may obtain electronic information; and

creation of online public information services for public

use, such as comprehensive national directories of public

resources.

el
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Reference Point was founded amid growing concerns that the

computerization of information was occurring in ways that
were seriously inhibiting the flow of information in the public
interest. Business and government were rapidly eclipsing the
voluntary sector in their access to and use of computerized
information. Government information policies were not
reflecting essential public access requirements. The high cost
of commercial services was restricting access to those who
were well-financed and technologically adept. And the ram-
pant profusion of "uncontrolled information" had become, in
the words of Megatrends author John Naisbitt, the "enemy"
in an information society. These trends were perceived to be a
dangerous threat to our democracy and a lost opportunity to
apply technological advances to serve the needs of society.

In the years since Reference Point's creation, substantial

grounds for optimism have developed. As Reference Point's
recent report for the Congressional Office of Technological
Assessment has found, important sectors of the nonprofit
community are making innovative uses of technology. The
commissioning of the OTA report is but one of a number of
recent governmental efforts to improve the ways federal
public information is delivered. And nonprofit databases,
though still far fewer in number than commercial services, are
steadily increasing.

Yet much remains to be done. The process of computeriza-
tion in the voluntary sector must if nonprofits are to fulfill the
growing responsibilities America is placing upon them.
Greater cooperation among providers of public interest
information from all sectors business and government as
well as nonprofit must be fostered if we are to make most
efficient use of our resources and successfully address our
societal problems. Technology must be adapted and refined
to overcome the system incompatibilities and differing
classification schemes that inhibit use. And new technological
approaches must bring the torrent of information under
control so that information becomes our ally not our
enemy.

Reference Point Ins based its program and activities on
achieving these ends. The otganization seeks to act as a
catalyst to unite the people, organizations, and resources
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necetury to apply computer and information technologies to

more effectively serve the public interest.

One of the major barriers to public access to computerized
information is the absence of any clearinghouse to organize
the information in a way that it can be readily located and
disseminated.

In the library community, OCLC (Online Computer Library
Center) is a universal electronic source for bibliographic data.
In the education community. ERIC (Educational Resources
Information Center) provides a common computer resource
for educational materials. However, there is no comparable
public electronic service or clearinghouse for the wealth of
public interest literature gemmed by the voluntary sector,
government, and businesses. Without such a centralcleanng-

house, vast amounts of timely and important public inforrna-
tion remain undiscovered, unread, and unused.

The Public Information Exchange (PIE), now nearing imple-
mentation, has been designed to fill this purpose. PIE will be
an interactive and cooperative online information system.
operated as a nonprofit entity in the public interest. It will be
a public videotex service that acts as a common repository and

public utility for any organization that wishes to participate
as information seeker, provider, or both. It will provide a

means to locate and access information on the one hand, and
to announce and distribute it on the other.

A unified interactive directory will facilitate the collection,
sharing, and ectchanging of both electronic information and
hard copy. Citations to organizations, services, and informa-
tion resources such as publications, pamphlets, or videos

will be integrated by a common index and accessible
through a single key word or phrase. Inquiriis on any subject
will result in a response that leads the information seeker to
relevant organizations, services, and literature. In addition,
when a partiopating organization or author provides the
materials, a full text of literature will be available online or
accessible by other means (such as mail order).

The PIE will evolve dynamically as infor mation sources are
placed in it by cooperating organizations.

4

An Online Public
Information Eadsange
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Ultimately, the PIE will provide citizens and organizations
with a single "reference point" from which a search for
information may begin.

Public libraries. an important resource for the voluntary
sector, government, and the public, will be major partners in
these endeavors. PIE will provide public libraries with inno-
vative ways to make better use of their existing resources, such
as an index to publications that many public libraries now
maintain in filing cabinets and have difficulty keeping up to
date. More broadly PIE will be a ready resource for reference
assistance to patrons.

In the near future, the PIE will be available through com-
puter terminals in the public library and other public access
sites, such as senior centers, municipal offices, etc.

Reference Point is currently applying this vision and these
new electronic services to specific needs of the voluntary
sector and the public.

Network fiw Health Care Coalition

On behalf of the American Nurses' Association and the
National Consumers League, Reference Point will provide
videotex services to assist an experimental coalition-building
project involving consumers and health are professionals.
The coalitions are intended to increase public access to health
are one of the most vital issues facing America today.
The project is underwritten by a grant from the W.K. Kellogg
Foundation.

The project is designed to strengthen existing coalitions and
to form coalitions where none now exist. It will train nurses,
who have not traditionally been community activists, to take
leadership positions at the local level and work with public
interest groups to affect public policy for improved access to
health care. Participants will receive training in both coali-
tion-building and the use of computers.

The three -year project involves pilot areas in Central Florida,
the metropolitan Milwaukee area, and the state of Virginia.
These locales provide a sampling of urban and rural areas, a
heavily military area, and the academic area around
C.hadoetesville, Virginia.

ze
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Reference Point's videotex service with a periodic newslet-

ter will be the bask source for information-sharing and
communication among the coalition members. A key feature
of the service will be new databases developed to disseminate
information about health care services.

The Sexier hrformsatiorr Service

Reference Point has launched the first stage tifa Senior
Information Service (SIS), designed to improve delivery of
services to America's senior citizens, our nation's fastest
growing demographic group. The SIS is intended to lessen
the fragmentation and duplication of efforts that currently
waste scarce resources and hamper efforts to serve seniors.

The SIS will provide a common system to bring together and
organize the wealth of available programs, organizations, and
materials for senior citizens both nationally and locally.

The SIS will link public libraries, community organizations,
senior citizen groups, government agencies, corporations, and
business associations with senior programs and other service
providers. Eventually, the service will also be available to

seniors themselves.

The SIS will contain information relating to health and
consumer matters; entitlements; social and community
opportunities; employment opportunities; and civic participa-

tion.

The Education Fund of SOS (Save Our Security), a broad
coalition of the most prominent senior citizen associations,
will serve as the administrator and national coordinator.
(Sr' S is led by Dr. Arthur Flemming, former Secretary of
Health, Education and Welfare, and Robert Ball, former
Commissioner of Social Security.)

Like all PIE services, the SIS will be available through termi-
nals at public access sites such as the public library. senior
citizen centers, municipal offices. etc. Development will
begin with cooperating libraries at target sites that include
Clearwater, Florida, and Baltimore County, Maryland.

The International Network fir Environmental Policy

Applying the PIE to international interests, Reference Point is
helping to design a major project whose purpose is to safe-
guard the future of the planet: the International Network for
Environmental Policy (INEP).

414-4 1 4,

... Reference Point would be a
tremendous asset to our work.

Jr is time consuming to keep
abreast of the work of other

organizations working on the
same issues that concern us and

we often don't know of the
contributions to a problem

being made by others.

Community Service
Society of New York
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Founded by the United States Senate and the
Interparliamenary Conference on the Global Environment,
INEP is a planned computer network for individuals and
organizations lacerated and involved in environmental policy
issues. INEP will facilitate international and national coordi-
nation of policy to provide greater consistency in ap-
proaching problems that transcend individual regions or
nations.

Reference Point is developing INEP in cooperation with the
Institute for Global Communication (ECONET) and the
Centre for International Environmental Law (London &
Washington), and with the advice of distinguished environ-
mental nonprofit organizations. such 23 the Global Tomor-
row Coalition.

Reference Point's online services and education and advocacy
projects have been assisted and guided by consultations with
the leadership of the voluntary sector. Since 1987, we have
met with more than 100 diverse nonprofit organizations
to explore their informational needs and to introduce the
Reference Point vision.

The organizations have ranged widely. Some, such as United
Way and the Advocacy Institute, are quite advanced in their
use of computer technologies for information sharing and
communication. Others, such as the League of Women
Voters of the United States, are in the early stages of comput-
erization, but are committed to improving their outreach and
efficiency through greater use of information technology
tailored to their needs.

Reference Point's image of a more technologically advanced
voluntary sector has struck a very responsive chord among
these organizations, and many of them are eager to work with
Reference Point to create such a future.

Studies and Reports

Reference Point has conducted several research inquiries
among voluntary sector organizations to determine how they
are being affected by the computerization of federal govern-
ment information. These inquiries have included a general
survey, case studies, and analyses of specific sectors, such as
labor organizations. Generally, the reports have found that

I
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=rent information practices are lagging behind technologies

and potential. and that this shortcoming affects thekvd of
services and the dissemination of public information.

A Reference Point focus paper presented for the Benton

Foundation Consultation on *Electronic Public Information

and the Public's Right to Know" (Washington, 1989) stressed

the important and complex public policy questions concern-
ing how to facilitate fair and effective access to federal public

information by voluntary associations. It questioned the
respective responsibilities of the various branches of the

federal government, the library community. the voluntary

sector, and both commercial and non-commercial informa-

tion services and networks.

Under a commission from the Congressional Office of
Technology Assessment (OTA), Reference Point recently
completed a Report on Nonprofit and Academic Applications

of Computer and Telecommunication Technologies. The

report broadly describes the trends and patterns of use,

documents notable examples, and suggests how these may be
applied by the federal government to improve public service.
The Reference Point paper is one of eight that an OTA panel

of experts will use to prepare a report to Congress. scheduled

for delivery in 1993.

Copies of Reference Point reports are available by request.

Special Report on the Public Library in the Infirrnation Ate

Reference Point views the public library as a vital component
of any successful effort to enhance public access to public

information. Public libraries are an integral part of Reference

Point's development plans for the years ahead.

With the cooperation of the American Library Association
(ALA). Reference Points president. Alan F. Westin. and vice

president, Anne L. Finger, prepared a special report on the
role of public libraries in the new information age. Using the

Pubbe Library in the Computer Axe, based on a recent nation-

wide survey conducted by Louis Harris & Associates, was

published by the ALA in March. 1991.

The report found that public libraries arc in transition,
evolving into multifaceted community centers that are assum-

ing an increasingly critical role in community life. Library

patronage is growing exceeding 122 million citirens

Provision of information is no
longer limited to traditional

print resources. With the
proliferation of computerized

databases and sophisticated
telecommunications, in a

society that is information
dependent, public libraries
must embrace technology...

Information technology is vital
to the public library mission.

Technology in Public
Libraries Committee. Public

Library Association

BEST COPY iwn,:r1!:



People are expecting a high

level of information delivery
and we must provide it in
order to achieve short term and
long term goals. This is a
system concept our program
surlf has been desiring fir
years . Crucial to organiza-
tional abilities to respond and
to lead constituents.

National Trust
for Historic Preservation

Reference Point's
Technical Systems
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and computerized services are growing as well. Two-thirds of
the public want to access library reference resources from
home by computer. for example. and many important models
for this new electronic library are already in place or under
development.

The report, now in its second printing, is available from the
ALA.

Must-ours Access is Public 14mm:in

Advocacy efforts to encourage improved governmental
dissemination practices have included testimony by Reference
Point's president. Dr. Alan F. Westin, before committees of
the Florida legislature at hearings on "The State's Information
Policy in an Electronic Age," and the U.S. Congress at
hearings on "Federal Information Dissemination Policies and
Practices."

Dr. Westin has also presented Reference Point's survey
findings and ideas for strengthening the voluntary sector at
various forums and conferences in the United States and
Canada. During 1990 and 1991, for example, he participated
in the Independent Sector Spring Research Forum in Cleve-
land. Ohio; Nonprofit '90 at INFORUM in Atlanta, Geor-
gia; IBM's Partnership for the '90s Media Executive Confer-
ence in Phoenix. Arizona; the New York Society of Associa-
tion Executives in New York City; the Canadian Access and
Privacy Association's Access '90 Conference in Ottawa; the
first national Alliance for Technology Conference in Wash-
ington, D.C.; and the Electronic Democracy Conference.
also held in Washington.

These appearances underscore Reference Point's commitment
to the important ongoing process of sharing information and
exchanging ideas with others with nonprofit organization
leaders; the technology community; public interest advocates;
government officials; and scholars. In that same spirit, Dr.
Westin contributed an article, "The Online Volunteer," to
the September/October. 1991, issue of Fouadatios News.

Because no currently available videotex service or off-the-shelf
software met the unique requirements of the Public Informa-
tion Exchange, Reference Point collaborated with Informa-
tion Projects Group (IP Group). a research and development
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firm based in Virginia. to create new systems and software. IP
Group has designed and developed the PIE prototypes and is
now finishing the software and systems. When this work is
completed. IP Group will manage the PIE operations.

For providers who contribute information to the PIE, the
system's designed capabilities will mean they can assemble
and classify their data and publications in any way they feel
appropriate. The data may be easily reorganized to suit any
application or purpose.

For users, the PIE's elaborate cross-referencing capabilities
and coordination of information will provide assistance and
expertise in browsing and searching pinpointing relevant
information far beyond the scope of the user's original
search.

A detailed description of the philosophy and development of
the PIE systems is available from the Reference Point office.

In the decades since computerization began transforming the
distribution of information, certain observations have gained
broad acceptance. Technology itself is neither good nor evil;
its impact depends upon how it is used. And information
itself does not ensure knowledge and certainly not wis-

dom. It is also a tool an essential tool that is largely

meaningless without contest, synthesis, and application.

Thus far, technology has been applied in ways that have well-
served the needs of business and government. Both sectors
have essentially mastered the ability to access, use, and gener-
ate the kind of complex. time-sensitive information that is so

essential for functioning in our fast-paced society. The
voluntary sector, as we have seen, though it has made great
strides in recent years. is not yet a full partner with the other
societal sqpnents in terms of computerization. And, for the
most part, the public the voluntary sector serves is also not
yet connected to computer and information technologies that

can help gather important information for daily decision-
making.

It is now time to apply the tools of technology and informa-
tion to promote the strong voluntary sector and well-in-
formed public that are central to our democracy.

Fulfilling the
Refetence Point Vision
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Using the PIE to organize bodies of public interest informa-
tion economic, social. political, and cultural Reference
Point is uniting people, organizations, programs, and re-
sources in ways that should stimulate efforts to address our
societal problems and enrich life in our communities. The
key ingredients, referred to in Reference Point's report for the
OTA, are in place: "...an understanding and knowledge of
the creative uses of technology, combined with leadership and
commitment to use them."

Reference Point is a nonprofit 501(c)(3) organization. Its
headquarters are in Teaneck. New Jersey, with other offices in
the Washington, D.C., area.

President Dr. Alan F.Westin, Professor of Public Law and
Government, Columbia University

Staff & Consultants John Harris, Vice President for Project
Design and Implementation Anne L. Finger, Vice Presi-
dent for Organizational Relations and Communications

Pauline Atherton Cochrane, Special Consultant for Infor-
mation Management (Professor Emeritus, Syracuse Univer-
sity and Former Dean )f School of Library and Information
Science, Catholic University of America)

National Commission

Dr. Vartan Gregorian, President, Brown University Nancy
Neuman. Past President, League of Women Voters of the
U.S. Louis Harris, Chairman, Louis Harris & Associates
Judge Louis Pollak, United States District Court

Board of Directors

John P. Carroll, Jr., Senior Partner, Davis Polk & Wardwell
(New York) William H. Dutton. Professor, The
Annenberg School of Communications, University of South-
ern California Stephen E. Franriich. Professor, Depart-
ment of Political Science, U.S. Naval Academy Dr. Bruce
Gilchrist. Sr., Advisor for Information Strategy, Center for
Computing Activities. Columbia University Edward
Gottlieb. Chairman, Edward Gottlieb, Inc., Communications
Counsel (New York) Mary Gardiner Jones, President,
Consumer Interest Research Institute Susan MacDonald.

BEST COPY MASH
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Principal, MacDonald & Co. (Toronto) Douglas E.

Mepham, Principal. MacDonald & Co. (Toronto)

National Advisory Committee

Jerry Berman, Director, Information Technology Project,
American Civil Liberties Union Susan Bonzi, Associate

Professor, School of Information Studies, Syracuse University
Evelyn Caldwell, Librarian, American Enterprise Institute

for Public Policy Research Margaret Calvano, Director.
Information and Professional Education, National Multiple
Sclerosis Society Kathy Desmond, Executive Director,
Community Information Exchange Professor Paul J.
Di Maggio, Department of Sociology. Princeton University
Patricia Friedland, Director, Office of Information, Commu-
nity Service Society of New York Myra Glajchen DSW,
Assistant Director, Social Services, Cancer Care Linda

Golodner, Executive Director, National Consumers League
Lance J. Hoffman, Professor of Computer Science, George
Washington University Kenneth C. Laudon, Professor of
Information Systems, Graduate School of Business Adminis-
tration. New York University Mary Jo Lynch, Director,
Office for Research, American Library Association Donald
A. Marchand, Dean, School of Information Studies, Syracuse
University Bruce Posner,Vioe President, Information
Systems, Fund for the City of New York Susan Reardon.
Director, Finance and Administration, League of Women
Voters of the U.S. Denise Vesuvio, Manager. Volunteer
Communication Project, American Association for Retired

Persons James C. Welboume, Assistant Director. The
Carnegie Library of Pittsburgh

For more Mfimmation about Reference Pgint

Reference Point Foundation
1100 Trafalgar Street
Teaneck, NJ 07666
Tel: 201-836-9152 Fax: 201-836-7518

In Washington DC you may reach us at:
Td: 301-621-3359 Fax: 410-290-8969

E-mail may be addressed: via the INTERNET to
"inep@igc.org"; via America Online to "alanrp": via
CompuServe to "71137,1023"

Your apparent determination

to make Reference Point

usable by a wide variety of

organizations at IOW cost

is very encouraging....

Reference Point would help us

get the word out' about our
work and publications, and

might promote joint ventures

with other organizations.

Bankcard Holders of America
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Mr. WISE. Ms. Golodner.

STATEMENT OF LINDA GOLODNER, PRESIDENT, NATIONAL
CONSUMERS LEAGUE, WASHINGTON, DC

Ms. GOLODNER. Yes, sir. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I first want to tell you something about the National Consumers

League to put you in the context of where we are in telemarketing
fraud.

We are a consumer advocacy organization, organized in 1899
around sweatshop and child labor issues, and we have worked in
food and drug safety, environmental consumer issues, and health
care reform, as well as telecommunications policy and financial
services.

We, of course, access government information daily from reading
the Federal Register, to fact sheets from the FTC, and, from time
to time, have used electronic information available from the Feder-
al Government. But as the previous witness indicated, it is some-
times very difficult, especially for nonprofit organizations, to sort
through material.

We have accessed Food and Drug Administration information, in-
formation from the Department of Labor, and from the Environ-
mental Protection Agency. Sometimes it is very difficult, and I
hope that you will consider the cost to nonprofits and educational
institutions, as well as the cost to our environment in printing so
much material. If more were online and available readily to non-
profit organizations, much print could be eliminated.

Today I am addressing telemarketing frauds, and while using the
telephone to sell goods and services certainly is a convenience and
provides welcome enhanced choice for consumers, it, in turn, pro-
vides for the fraudulent operator unlimited opportunities to con
money from victims to sell useless gands and nonexistent opportu-
nities, and to obtain credit card numbers that can multiply profits
several times.

The success of telemarketing has, unfortunately, generated op-
portunities for an unsavory category of salespeople. Plying their
trade from makeshift offices with many telephone lines, these
modern day snake oil salesmen find their victims by way of a
phone. Criminals reap a financial bonanza from telemarketing
fraud because many of us are not wise about the proper use of the
phone in business transactions, or are too trusting, or let our gam-
bling instinct run counter to our reasoning.

Businesses, as well as individual consumers, have been victims of
a variety of scams. Paula Lyons this morning, on Good Morning
America, reported on one of the latest investment fraud scams
the cellular TV lotterywhich is bilking millions of dollars from
victims. Professional con artists are able to talk victims out of their
money using very slick telephone scripts.

Most consumer protection professionals deal with those who have
already been defrauded, and sometimes they get the information 6
weeks later, 2 months later, too late to act. This is particularly
frustrating for those who counsel consumers to think before the
act, because often people don't focus on the information on avoid-
ing fraud until they actually become victims.
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Fraudulent telema.-keting relies on its ability to get the customer
to act fast and to r art with money over the phone using major
credit cards or various package or letter express services which can
deliver a check or cash within hours. The combination of instant
communications, instant transfer of funds, and unscrupulous or
fraudulent marketers makes the new generation of consumer fraud
difficult to combat.

Some fraudulent telemarketers operate out of so-called boiler
rooms, usually motel rooms or furnished executive suites, with
banks of phones and other sophisticated telecommunications equip-
ment that some of the consumer protection agencies and even dis-
trict attorneys and attorneys general don't have. The term "boiler
room" refers to both the hidden location of facilities and the
fact that they generate a great deal of pressure.

The location of the boiler room may change daily as law enforce-
ment officers bear down on the fraud or as circumstances change.
Many boiler rooms are located in States which do enjoy good cli-
mate and/or have a reputation for lax enforcement.

The National Consumers League directs two important projects
in telemarketing fraud. One is the alliance against fraud in tele-
marketing [AAFT]. It is a coalition of 90 organizations, which in-
clude several businesses, public interest groups, trade associations,
labor unions, law enforcement agencies, consumer reporters, and
consumer protection agencies.

At AAFT, members promote cooperative educational efforts
aimed at alerting the public to the high incidence of telemarketing
fraud and steps to be taken to protect potential victims. Several
Federal agencies are members of AAFT, including the Commodity
Futures Trading Commissionthat is Fowler West's officethe
GSA Consumer Information Center, the Federal Trade Commis-
sion, the Department of Commerce, U.S. Office of Consumer Af-
fairs, the U.S. Postal Inspection Service, the U.S. Secret Service,
and the Small Business Administration.

Our work with these agencies since the founding of this group in
1988 has been very productive. We have coordinated public educa-
tion efforts, joined together in press conferences announcing top
scams in the country, produced joint publications, and have distrib-
uted hundreds of thousands of materialsvideotapes, fact sheets,
and brochures. Some of the materials are distributed through the
Consumer Information Center in Pueblo, which I would like to
mention is run by dedicated staff.

I know GSA is very proud of its distribution of information, how-
ever, so much more information could be distributed to so many
more consumers and to organizations if some were done electroni-
cally.

The National Futures Association, by the way, has helped pro-
vide printing and distribution funds for several of the projects of
the alliance.

The second project which Dr. Westin mentioned is the Consumer
Protection Network. This project will bring consumer groups, Fed-
eral agencies, and businesses on an even par electronically with
those who are perpetrating the fraud, so we can try to combat this
fraud.
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The Consumer Protection Network is designed to provide the
high-tech response to the growing problem of telemarketing fraud.
It has several components: A national survey to determine the
extent of public knowledge, factors which affect vulnerability to
fraud, the most vulnerable populations, the knowledge of tech-
niques used by deceptive and fraudulent telemarketing promoters,
an awareness of rights and responsibilities when faced with victim-
ization by fraudulent telephone solicitors.

We do know a lot of people don't like to complain. They don't
like to let anyone know that they have been a victim. They feel
embarrassed; they feel ashamed.

The project has also embarked on a pilot 800 number consumer
assistance program, which will provide that anonymous response,
anonymous report of the crimecomplaint mechanism that will
collect infcrnation and track the numbers, and the trends of
frauds. Th lot will determine the level of interest and the pro-
jected vo?- me of complaints to this 800 number consumer referral
ser on telephone-related fraud.

'2.'ne pilot will determine the best methods of handling referrals
and establish relationships with Federal, State, and local agencies.

The National Consumers League is one of the few private con-
tributors to the r 'NAAG telemarketing fraud data basealong
with the CBBB state attorneys general and some other Feder-
al agencies.

As you know, ttus data base has undergone extensive upgrading
and the new system should be online, available to users, in the
very ne iiture. We will be relaying information from the com-
plaints wtit we hear to this data base directly from our parallel
system and make data in the parallel system available under estab-
lishec otocols to outside organizations.

These outside organizations will also provide information to our
system so that we should have a comprehensive understanding
daily of fraud on the screen. Hopefully, we can contact consumer
protection agencies, district attorneys, and attorneys general about
fraud in their area at the time it is occurring.

We will be testing various applications to determine how to
handle referrals most effectively and efficiently at the lowest possi-
ble cost. In some cases, information alerts to agencies will simply
be by fax, because, unfortunately, a lot of consumer protection
agencies don't have even the capacity to deal with computerized in-
formation at this point.

Let me tell you about how the application would work. For ex-
ample, we might receive several calls from a West Virginia com-
munity about advanced fee loans or job scams, which are very pop-
ular scams right now.

We will download information we receive from consumers direct-
ly to the FTC and to NAAG and then send alerts to attorneys gen-
eral or consumer protection agencies throughout the United States.
We will alert consumer reporters by way of a press advisory about
what is going on and what they can warn the public.

We would also be able to process information that is given to us
by companies. We met yesterday with a telecommunications com-
pany which often does not know whom to contact regarding infor-
mation when they detect there is possible fraud. For instance, this
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particular company has a credit card component. Consumers were
asking for extensions of credit because they had gotten a telephone
call from a con artist who wanted the consumer to put a large
amount on their credit card..

The company was reluctant to tell the consumer that they may
be a victim of a scam. When we are in service that information can
be given to the Consumer Protection Network. We could then de-
termine patterns, where scams are occurring, and relay that infor-
mation to enforcement agencies.

As the project develops, we will keep you informed on its
progress. We appreciate this opportunity today and would be
pleased to answer any questions. I will now turn it back to Profes-
sor Westin.

Mr. WESTIN. Thank you.
Linda has described to you what we see as two of the key compo-

nents of the Consumer Protection Network: The helpline, where in-
dividual consumers can call in and be led through a series of
expert customer service operator responses, either to make an
anonymous contribution of what happened to them or to be guided
to a complaint referral system where they would be put in contact
with an appropriate law enforcement agency or consumer protec-
tion agency. The helpline would, thereby, provide complainants
with a source of important information, and the agencymight
otherwise not be able to put the resources to collecting a lot of con-
crete caseswith the complaint resources needed to make out a
prosecution.

She also described what we see as the closed or confidential in-
formation that needs to be exchanged among and between the law
enforcement agencies. It is intelligence information, if you think
about the difference between public and private definitions of infor-
mation. And, obviously, it has to be under very careful safeguards
as to privacy and confidentiality in order to avoid any misuse of
the system by people who would like to tar their business competi-
tors, or to play out private vendettas against companies they don't
like, and so forth.

So many controls and restrictions need to be put in so that the
system is not abused.

Behind both of those components, though, lies what we think will
ultimately be one of the most powerful uses of the system: Its com-
pletely public dissemination of information. We foresee that the
self-sufficiency of this project will ultimately depend on having
thousands to tens of thousands of subscribers who will want to get
the alerts, the notices, the adjudications, all the public record infor-
mation, the pattern information that will tell them what scams are
going on, notification if their name and their products are being
used in frauds or scams.

So the underlying economics of this system rests upon thousands
of banks being subscribers to the system to learn what these pat-
terns of frauds and scams are that affect them; and of having gov-
ernment agencies of various kindslaw enforcement agencies
consumer protection agencies, senior citizen protection agencies,
and so forth, subscribing to the system. In all of these cases, sub-
scribers would pay a relatively modest registration fee and non-
profit rates for accessing the system to get their information.
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We foresee that the media will want to subscribe to this because
there arein hundreds of newspapers and radio stations and tele-
vision stationsconsumer protection, consumer action lines, con-
sumer shame-on-you programs, to which we can provide informa-
tion about the latest fads in scam and fraud techniques which will
be of great value.

And I can foresee that people who call in may, if they are asked,
be willing to be referred to reporters and to the media, they will
then be linked to people who would like to have real people who
have had real experiences in order to enrich the media treatment.

So the public information side of the Consumer Protection Net-
work will reach out to business, government, and consumer protec-
tion organizations. And one of its primary vehiclesand this gets
back to the Reference Point ideawill be to thousands of public li-
braries throughout the country.

We foresee the Consumer Protection Network going to the refer-
ence desks of thousands of public libraries so that a consumer can
walk in, and, with the help of a reference librarian, be connected to
this system in order to get information or to check on some offer
that has been made. Or, if they have been seamed, they will know
that by going to the public library, they will be able to get into the
system and use it.

Another way that we foresee ultimately the system working is
that from your home, if you are on Compuserve, Prodigy, Genie, ul-
timately the Internet, or any number of gateways, this system will
be made available so that you will be able to have access to it.
Recent survey data suggest 25 percent of American households now
have a home computer, and roughly half of those are already con-
nected by modem to some kind of online service.

By the mid-1990's, I think it is entirely feasible to imagine that
after somebody gets a phone call they will say just a minute; they
can turn on their computer and check out the scam almost while
the person is still on the line holding, and we can get a report of
what kind of activity has been going on. We should be at least as
swift, then, as the people that are using telephone and computer
technology into the home to defraud so that we can give people in
homes some kind of response to those frauds.

Let me sum up by saying what I hope we have described to you
today shows: If the voluntary sector provides a vehicle through
which Federal information of both the confidential law enforce-
ment kind and the public protection kind can be made more avail-
able through electronic technology; if it can be linked to State and
local government information; if the various private organizations
that try to protect consumers can be linked into the system, and if
the power of the media to use this information for the largest scale
public information can be a part of it, then we really are putting
together the kind of information resources that would be at least
equal to the high-tech environment in which these crimes are
taking placeand the very adept use of high-tech tools that the
criminals are now making.

I think to do anything less than that is to fail to recognize our
responsibilities in the consumer protection sector, in the Federal
protection sector, and in all the other parts of the communities

1 2j
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that are trying to protect consumers against this kind of criminal
activity.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Golodner follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and members of the subcommittee, the National

Consumers League appreciates this opportunity to testify before

your subcommittee on the importance of federal information to the

public and on innovative methods of disseminating information.

The National Consumers League is the nation's pioneer consumer

organization, founded in 1899 to represent consumers on workplace

and marketplace issues. We work encompasses advocacy, research and

education on food and drug safety, fair labor standards, including

child labor, health care reform, consumer environmental issues,

privacy and financial services as well as the issue I will be

discussing today -- telecommunications policy, specifically

telemarketing fraud. We of course access government information

daily on our jobs -- from the Federal Reaister to fact sheets from

the FTC -- and we have some limited experience in accessing

information electronically from the Department of Labor and the

Food and Drug Administration. We haw! been part of conversations

through our capacity of representing the consumer community on the

EPA Clean Air Act Advisory Committee regarding the need for the

Environmental Protection Agency to provide greater access to

information to state agencies and the public in general. In respect

to these agencies, the federal government has a long way to go in

making important consumer
information readily accessible to public

a
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interest groups, to communities and to the general public. The
cost to nonprofits and educational institutions to access

information should be an important part of your considerations, and

you should not only consider the cost of being able to provide

electronic access but should weigh the great cost to the

environment because of the mounds of paper that are generated daily

by our federal government.

Today I am addressing telemarketing fraud.

While using the telephone to sell goods and services

certainly is a convenience and provides a welcome enhanced choice

for the consumer, it in turn provides for the fraudulent operator

unlimited opportunities to con money from victims; to sell useless

goods or nonexistent "opportunities ;" and to obtain credit card

numbers that can multiply "profits" several times.

The success of telemarketing has, unfortunately, generated

opportunities for an unsavory category of "sales" people. Plying

their trade from makeshift offices with many telephone lines, these

modern day snake oil salespeople find their victims by way of the

phone.

Criminals reap a financial bonanza from telemarketing fraud

because many of us are not wise about the proper use of the phone

in business transactions, are too trusting, or let our gambling

instinct run counter to our reason. Business, as well as

individual consumers, have been victims of a variety of scams.

Today Paula Lyons on Good Morning America reported one of the

latest investment fraud scams -- the cellular TV lottery, which is

bilking millions of dollars from victims. "Professional" con

BEST CON AMIABLE



379

artists are able to talk victims out of their money using very

slick telephone scripts.

Most consumer protection professionals deal with those who

have already been defrauded. This is particularly frustrating for

those who counsel consumers to think before they act. Fraudulent

telemarketing relies on its ability to get the customer to "act

fast;" to part with money over the phone using major credit cards

or various package and letter express services which can deliver a

check or cash within hours. The combination of instant

communciatinos, instant transfer of funds, and unscrupulous or

fraudulent marketers sakes the new generation of consuaar fraud

difficult to combat.

Most fraudulent telemarketing solicitations result from an

ill-considered or impulsive decision on the part of the victim.

Hestitation and refusal to make an instant commitment are fatal to

a successful fraud. Most reputable telemarketeros or investment

counselors will understand a client's need to "think it over." The

fraudulent telenarketer, on the other hand, knows that the sale is

lost if the client takes a moment to reflect.

Many legitimate firms engage in telemarketing. It is

important, therefore, for consumers to be able to differentiate

between the legitimate telemarketer and the fraudulent

solicitaiton. Typically, the legitimate solicitation will come

from a well known company; it will be for a product or service

with which the consumer is familiar.

Some fraudulent telemarLeters operate out of a so-called

boiler room, usually motel rooms or furnished executive suites with



banks of telephones and other sophisticalted telecommunciatons

equipment. The term refers to both the hidden location of the

facilities and the fact that they generate a great deal of

pressure. The location of a boiler room may change, as law

enforcement officials bear down on the fraud or as circumstances

change. Many boiler rooms are located in states which enjoy a good

climate and/or have a reputation for lax enforcement. The products

offered by these boiler rooms change frequently, as current scams

play out and attractive new ones cone to the attention of

fraudultent dealers.

Some boiler room telemarketers are relocating operations

outside the United States to target potential victims within the

continental U. S. This is partly the result of stricter

enforcement efforts on the part of federal state, and local

authorities. By moving operations offshore, the fraudulent dealers

become harder to track down. The anticipated result is a new surge

of extraterritorial boiler room operations, located in countries

which have no extradition treaties with the U. S. or do not

consider such practices to be criminal.

The NCL directs two important projects on this issue -- one is

the Alliance Against Fraud in Telemarketing (RAFT), a coalition of

over 90 organizations -- public interest groups, trade

associations, labor unions, businesses, law enforcement agencies,

consumer reporters, and consumer protection agencies. AAFT members

promote cooperative educational efforts aimed at alerting the

public to the high incidence of telemarketing fraud and steps which

can be taken to protect potential victims. Several federal
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agencies are members of the AAFT, including the Commodity Futures

Trading Commission (Fowler West's office), the GSA Consumer

Information Center, the Federal Trade Commission, the Department of

Commerce, U. S. Office of Consumer Affairs, the U. S. Postal

Inspection Service, the U. S. Secret Service, and the Small

Business Administration. Our work with these agencies since the

founding of this group in 1988 has been very productive. We have

coordinated public education efforts, joined together in press

conferences announcing the top scams in the country, produced joint

publications and have distributed hundreds of thousands of

materials -- videotapes, fact sheets, brochures through our

networks including the Consumer Information Center in Pueblo. The

National Futures Association has helped provide printing and

distribution funds for several of these projects.

The second project -- one of the newest programs of the

National Consumers League -- is our joint project with the

Reference Point Foundation -- the Consumer Protection Network. As

Professor Westin has testified, the Consumer Protection Network is

designed to provide a "high tech" response to the growing problem

of telemarketing fraud. It has several components: a national

survey to determine the extent of public knowledge of factors which

affect vulnerability to fraud; most vulnerable population groups;

knowledge of known techniques used by deceptive and fraudulent

telemarketing promoters; and awareness of rights and

responsibilities when faced with victimization by fraudulent

telephone solicitors. The project is also embarked on a pilot 800

number consumer assistance program. It will determine the level of

58-584 0 92 - 13
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interest in and projected volume of complaints to this 800 number

consumer referral service on telephone-related fraud. This pilot

will determine the best methods of handling referrals and establish

relationships with federal, state, and local agencies.

The National Consumers League is one of the few private

contributors to the FTC/HAAG Telemarketing Fraud Database along

with the Clan and state attorneys general and some other federal

agencies. As you know, the FTC/NAAG Database has undergone

extensive upgrading and the new system should be online and

available to users in the very near future. We will be relaying

complaints to this database directly from our parallel system and

make data in the parallel system available, under established

protocols, to outside organizations. These outside organizations

will also provide information to our system so that we should have

a comprehensive picture of fraud daily "on the screen." We will be

testing various applications to determine how to handle referrals

most efficiently and effectively at the lowest possible cost. In

some cases, information alerts to agencies will simply be by fax.

Or even mail in the case of some agencies that are not even to the

fax stage of their technological development.

As the project develops we will keep you informed of the

progress. We appreciate this opportunity today and will be pleased

to answer any questions you may have.

4 L. BEST CZPV AVAILABLE
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Mr. WISE. Thank you very much.
Ms. Wallace, are you ready? Should they give y cu. an application

form
Ms. WALLACE. Absolutely.
Mr. WISE [continuing]. To sign up for this?
I was struck by something you said, Ms. Wallace, on the Census

Bureau. What do you attribute the change in attitude at the
Census Bureau to?

Ms. WALLACE. Well, the timing was a little odd. It happened
right afteryou may recall there were reports of a census analyst
looking into how many Iraqis really died in the Gulf war and came
out with a number that was quite high, and it came down just a
couple weeks after that.

I don't know if they are related, but the timing was interesting.
Mr. WISE. Well, as one State that lost a Member of Congress in

redistricting, we are sensitive to that also. I guess I think that is
crucial, because the census data is something that is readily used
by a lot of different groups, organizations, and individuals. It is
something that can be worked for a lot of different purposes, and I
think it is very, very important that it be readily available, par-
ticularly the census data.

Ms. WALLACE. I think the thing that is most frustrating to us
about it is that it is one of the Federal agencies that over the years
has been really the best and the most open. They have a catalog.
They have a little handout they are always walking around with.
They have experts in every area and who to call, and have really
led the way in openness and how to go about doing it right. They
have been very aggressive in working with the press and working
with the private companies in understanding what people want to
know.

For example, after the 1980 census, there was a lot of work that
went on that we should have information by zip code, which is not
how Census does it, and they sold it to some private companies,
and now they have made that sort of part of their standard operat-
ing procedure. They had been very responsive, and this has con-
cerned us becausehere was a beacon of light and we are con-
cerned that there is a change in that.

Mr. WISE. What concerns me also is that the census data is cru-
cial to any kind of informed policymaking. Whether you are talk-
ing about wage income levels, number of indoor toilets, as far as
health conditions go, whether you are talking about school age chil-
dren, you are talking about allocation of funding, any kind of for-
mula that the Congress considers always gets caught up in rural
versus urban.

There are so many areas, it seems to me, that it is crucial to
have a ready access to information, and that is of some concern. I
think it is something that the subcommittee may explore a little
more.

Ms. WALLACE. Great.
Mr. WISE. Incidentally, Dr. Westin, what I was looking at when

you were talking about, I think Citicorp, I was looking to see if
they had made the list of banks that--

Ms. WALLACE. And they did.
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Mr. WISE [continuing]. Ms. WallaceI think it is important to
get some information exchanged right here.

Mr. WESTIN. We cashed the check already.
Mr. WISE. That is what they said about Members of Congress,too.
But you have mentioned, Ms. Wallace, the FOIA, and, you are

right, it is not the subject of today's hearing, but it comes up.
Ms. WALLACE. Right.
Mr. WISE. This subcommittee, interestingly enough, does have

legislative jurisdiction over FOIA as well as oversight, and I won-
dered whether it is your opinion that FOIA would be better visited
legislatively or would it be better to work to get a more up-to-date
application by different agencies to the changes in dissemination of
information?

Ms. WALLACE. I think it is clear that FOIA is necessary. I will
relate one experience we had several years ago at USA Today.

We were interested, through the Department of Education, in
looking at everyone who had defaulted on a student loan. There
was a lot of publicity at that time that this information was avail-able and the Federal Government was going to go after these dead-
beats out there.

We requested it through the Department of Education. We
wanted names, addresses, everything that was available on these
people, feeling like they had taken our government money and we
had a right to know who they were. We spent a year going through
FOIA. We finally went to court on it and lost based on the reporter
committee decision. I think it is clear there needs to be some legis-
lative action to really get through what we need.

Mr. WISE. The only hesitation I have to that is that by the time
Congress acts on FOIA, dealing with the latest developments in
technology, we will probably be another 3 to 5 years behind what-
ever the new technology is.

My one concern is to encourage agencies to think prospectively
and to respond affirmatively, rather then just complying with the
narrow legislation.

The other thing is, as I think you well know, when you open up
FOIA, we have got ourselves a battle, because it is not just restrict-
ed to one group saying this improvement needs to be made. It is
every group coming in saying let us tinker with it for a while. So
that has been another hesitation.

The direction the subcommittee has takenand either here or at
some future time I would be interested in getting your thoughts
the direction we have taken is not to look at wholesale legislative
changes. Instead, we have tried to look at, first, improving agency
attitudes toward it, and trying to focus on those agencies that are
clearly abusive; second, encouraging agency flexibility, recognizing
and changing with the technology, and to take the approach that
FOIA, while it may have been conceived in days of hard copy, now
should be applied in a flexible way; and, third, working in the
OMB, Circular A-130 process to get OMB to try to direct a more
positive attitude governmentwide across all the agencies.

I think that we have had a little success with OMB in A-130.
There is still more work to be done on it, but I just note that there
are problems with trying to come up with an electronic FOIA or
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something along those lines. I am just afraid that the Congress will
always be behind the technology.

Ms. WALLACE. Yes. I think our concern is that right now so many
agencies are saying "we don't have it. Sure, pull up the truck and
you can have it but on paper. And, well, in fact, pull up several
trucks.

Mr. WISE. Here are your 18 boxes of printouts.
Ms. WALLACE. Right. And I think it is clearly a way to get

around it at this point. It is not like they are thinking this is the
right thing to do. They know we won't pull up the 18 trucks.

Mr. WISE. Dr. Westin and Ms. Golodner, do you believe consum-
ers will have, do have or will have sufficient computer background
to be able to access and to make use on a routine basis the infor-
mation you will be providing?

Ms. GOLODNER. Yes. Some consumers. However, there has to be a
combination of information distribution. Telephone access by a
help line to either find out information about a fraud and then
send information to the consumer is one level. Those that do have
a computer at home or have access to a computer, say, in a library
or a senior citizen center, then could access the information online.

We are approaching the project knowing that there are various
levels of sophistication and technology. It can be very cost effective
to help, for instance, some of the consumer protection agencies to
have technical capability.

For instance, it would be much easier, for example on recalls, for
a consumer protection agency to get that online, rather than
simply from a newsletter from the National Association of Con-
sumer Agency Administrators. I think we should try to bring them
up to speed using time and cost efficient technology.

Mr. WISE. Doctor.
Mr. WESTIN. I think Linda is absolutely right. There is no one

answer. I think we have to imagine a consumer population that
ranges from older persons, who may not be at all comfortable with
computers but can be in a senior citizen center and an expert there
can service their inquiry or collect their information and put it in,
all the way to a recognition that younger consumers are now quite
computer literate, have learned to use computers in school, are
used to going to card catalogs, computerized versions of card cata-
logs in the library, and using them.

So our whole approach has been to say that we have to adopt
technology for every single level of knowledge and capability and
there is no reason why you should choose one or the other. You can
provide everything if you look at the different populations and use
the tools that you have.

Mr. WISE. I am delighted to hear that, as one who will probably
have to use a telephone.

Ms. Wallace, your paper is a national paper. It has resources
that are beyond, say, certainly a weekly newspaper and, in many
cases, many dailies. I know in my State, even the larger dailies,
they can take on one case every few years of a major FOIA case,
but in terms of litigation, in terms of fighting for access they are
distant from the Federal agency they might be trying to reachit
is a big struggle.



386

I am curious what thoughts you might have about the resources
of others in the media to do, for instance, what you were able to do
with the S&Ls or the banks; what you were able to do with the
roads, the toxic release summary inventory.

Ms. WALLACE. It has been interesting how much it has changed
in just 4 years. When we began 4 years ago, there were a few other
newspapers in the country who would do an occasional project. The
Atlanta Constitution did a redlining project that won a Pulitzer
several years ago. And there was sort of spotty coverage, but it has
really boomed, I think, in the past 2 years.

In fact, one of the editors from my staff is going to a convention
next week investigative reporters and they are planning on
about 500 people from all over the country just on computerized
journalism.

It has happened because of two things. One is you have to do it.
Everything is computerized now and we don't have an option as
journalists. We have to know how to do this. The other thing that
has happened is we have a younger group of journalists coming in,
reporters who grew up on PCs and feel more comfortable with
them and are able to access them.

But it is mixed. In some cases people can do it. For example, I
think it was the Omaha paper just did something similar on S&Ls
and banks that we have done. In some cases the data is so huge
and hard to get at, it is virtually impossible.

We have access to two mainframes, we have a 486, we have sev-
eral 386s. So we have a lot of resources available. We are able to
handle in some way pretty much anything that comes in the door.
But that is not typical. A lot of people are dealing with the secre-
tary's PC they have to use after hours or borrowing something.

But I think that is changing, too. More and more newspapers are
trying to align with universities so they can pick up with their
computer resources, and I think that has just changed exponential-
ly in the past 2 years and will continue to change.

Mr. WISE. You said in your statement thatand I want to
quoteno data base ever speaks for itself. This suggests just pro-
viding basic access to the data may not be enough, and what else
can you do to ask agencies to provide good data? At what point
does the Federal Government agency's responsibilities end, and, if
you want to get it in some value added form, you pay somebody
else for it?

Ms. WALLACE. Right. We will take it in any form. I think what
we are looking for, though, is somebody who can explain the nu-
ances of a data base.

For example, one thing that comes to mind is the FEC data base.
When you buy the tapes, if there is money given back, those are
reported one way that is difficult for the computer to read. We
really needed somebody in the FEC to be able to explain to us how
that worked and how they dealt with it.

It tends to be technical things like that that you need explana-
tion on. Basic stuff, like what is the code book, so you know what
everything translates to. The FDIC has been terrific. When we first
began working with that data, one of the people came over, sat
down with us, went through it, and was really very helpful and a
good example. They have also a good data base.
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But that is it. I don't think we are asking for "oh, no, we need it
in this form because we use Paradox, so please give it to us in Par-
adox." That is not realistic. People have to be flexible and have to
be able to handle technical data in different forms.

I was thinking about the issue brought up by the panel before of
should there be a standardized way of doing it. In some ways that
would be nice, but, in other ways, what I worry about with elec-
tronic FOIA is that finally you get the huge Federal Government
to agree on a standard, and by then the technology has changed
and the standard is out of date.

Clearly there has to be an easier way to access huge data sets. It
is still much more complicated than it ought to be.

Mr. WISE. Dr. Westin, when you testified in 1989 you testified
about an information aristocracy. Are you feeling better or worse?

Mr. WESTIN. I am optimistic, I think, for several reasons. First of
all, a number of witnesses have talked about the arrival of youth
with more comfort and competence and readiness to move into new
technology, and so what I see in the voluntary sector is that this
whole new wave of people that are coming in as the younger staff
members are beginning to provide the kind of critical mass inside
many organizations that is leading them to say, well, why don't we
get data bases and why don't we demand online information and
why don't we organize politically to get the voluntary sector repre-
sented in some of the Federal in fay ation policies?

I think the other thing that happening is that the technology
is becoming sufficiently flexible and interesting that even older
citizens, like myselfLinda, I dare saywe have moved to the
point where we can

Mr. WISE. You have more guts than I do. I never turn to anybody
anymore and say that. As I have gotten steadily older, they ask
they not be included with me.

Mr. WESTIN. We are not the most recent college graduates you
have had before you, so we can at least take comfort in that.

But the point is she has a power book and I am able to buy a
power book, and the idea that people like us would be sitting with
the capability of going on the road to give speeches or to do re-
search and to have your computer with you, have it on the plane,
that is a revolution that is taking place, and it seems to me that it
is coming from both ends.

It is the young people coming into the voluntary sector and it is
the capability of the technology to finally make some promises that
it can keep to people who did not grow up with it and have to
make an effort to master it, that it is becoming sufficiently easy
and powerful, that we are all willing to make that commitment in
order to learn it.

So if one answer is, is the voluntary sector organizing itself
enough so that it can get from the Federal Government informa-
tion in whatever form it needs to in order to do its job, I think that
is getting better than it was in the late 1980's.

I think, on the other hand, we still have the problem of cost, and
that is absolutely central. Unless we can have the Federal Govern-
ment's information available in sufficiently low-cost access or for-
mats so that the voluntary sector can afford to get to it, then tech-
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nical capability is not itself the answer. We are just priced out of
the market in terms of public interest groups and so forth.

That is where I think a little project like ours, where you have
united money from the 1 ,isiness communities, participation from
all the government agencits, and participation, at whatever level
they can afford to pay, by public interest and voluntary sector
groups with subsidy from the project itself where it is neededthat
is a model I think you will see in a lot of other areas of cooperative
information systems with different levels of funding and different
levels of cost to use it.

Mr. WISE. I want to thank all the witnesses very much for your
time and effort you made to appear here and for further educating
this committee. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned, to recon-
vene subject to the call of the Chair.]
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The Government Printing Office -- an agency of the U.S.
congress -- is engaging in policies that restrain commerce, use
government funds for highly questionable purposes, and curtail
private sector initiatives to disseminate federal information.

Mr. Chairman and members of the Government Information,
Justice and Agriculture Subcommittee of the Committee on
Government Operations and members of the public, I submit the
following written testimony as part of the record to the Public
Hearing on "Creative Ways of Using and Disseminating Federal
Information."

My testimony is meant to enlighten members of Congress, the
public and the federal bureaucracy about the benefits of private
sector initiatives for disseminating Federal information and to
reveal government policy that is restricting free trade.

United Communications Group (UCG) is a privately held
publishing company located in Rockville, Maryland. We publish
newsletters, online services, directories, binder services and
offer electronic data interchange, e-mail and seminars in the
following industries: Energy/Oil, Health, Telecommunications,
Federal Procurement, Military/Defense, Financial/Banking, Direct
Mail and Delivery Systems.

My experience is based on the past ten years of publishing
the Commerce Business Daily (CBD) and related Federal procurement
information like the Federal Acquisition Regulation, DoD FAR
Supplement to name a few.

Some background about the CBD. Under Title 44, GPO has
responsibility for the fulfillment and production of the CBD.
For many years it has produced a daily printed edition.

In 1982 through a cost free contract with the Commerce
Department many private firms began offering electronic access to
the CBD. The Commerce Department was responding to the public's
request for more timely and efficient access to the CBD. Instead
of spending government funds Commerce allowed the private sector
to solve the problem.
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Five years later we brought to market a superior version of
GPO's Commerce Business Daily. Our version is a less expensive,
more readable alternative to the GPO's printed daily edition. It
gets better mail delivery and is better organized.

In addition, we invested over a million dollars to market
our version to businesses not getting the GPO version. And we
backed our marketing with rapid fulfillment and solid customer
service. The private sector is suited to providing these types of
services. Government is not. Let me explain why.

Commerce Business Daily by its very nature needs to be
marketed. The public has a right to know what the government is
spending taxpayer money on, and the right to compete for the
business.

Competition ensures the government gets the best contract
terms. Whether it is based on lowest cost or technical expertise,
the government, thus the taxpayer wins when there is an open and
fair contracting process. CBD is vital to creating an open
marketplace.

GPO did very little, if any, marketing of the CBD prior to
competition from us. It makes sense for the private sector to
"test" mailing lists and promotion packages to find potential
subscribers. We are risking our money not the government's.
Government is not in a position to operate as a business
publisher.

Early on in our experience with the CBD we found that many
GPO subscribers were fed up with the "government's" publication.
GPO's phones are forever busy, or as many customers say: I got
through to the 'jail mail' only to be left on hold forever." In
fact, they recently changed the customer service phone number and
did not include a message with a forwarding number.

If a subscriber misses an issue of CBD it may take days to
get through to GPO and then one is referred to the nearest
library. This does not address the timeliness and importance of
the information. Nor does their renewal series.

A GPO subscriber gets one renewal notice. If you miss the
notice it may take 6 to 8 weeks to start the subscription back
up. Imagine the number of opportunities subscribers miss.

Conversely, UCG offers free immediate recovery of missesd
issues of the CBD. And, a lot of our subscribers get additional
customer service about the content of the CBD and who to contact
in government to get more assistance in preparing an offer.

Our renewal series is fashioned after what "works" in
publishing. We send several notices over the course of 18 weeks
so that our subscribers, particularly those that require a
purchase order to pay, have ample time to get their renewal back
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to us without missing an issue.

The government's renewal policy reflects the different
mindset of the private versus public sector in disseminating
information. Getting .s.mething. in the marketplace is the goal
of the government. Improving it, or growing it is not always part
of their mission. Private sector, on the otherhand, is not
successful unless it delivers an affordable, quality product to
the marketplace. That is our goal.

Those of us who are in the business of providing CBD tailor
our products to what our customers want. These customer requests
fell on deaf ears at GPO. This is not news to the public. A lot
of these same points were brought to light in a GAO audit in
1987.

The CBD is one example of why the government should not be
the "sole" source for disseminating government information. The
number of firms providing CBD and the variety of approaches taken
are proof that the government should never be the only source for
access to federal information.

The private sector has the wear-with-all to respond to the
marketplace swiftly. More importantly private initiatives in
disseminating federal information effectively keep a "check" on
the access for the public.

Private sector investment in new technology, marketing and
creative ways of packaging government information are essential.
Government must not take away any incentives for the private
sector to participate as disseminators, or force undue
restrictions on access to the market.

At present, GPO is doing just the opposite. It is making a
"profit" renting government lists to companies like mine. And
recently it began using taxpayer money to do direct market
solicitations aimed at pulling subscribers away from us. A
government agency should not be engaging in this activity. It is
clearly an abuse of power and effectively puts a restraint on
commerce.
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SERVING CITIZENS IN THE INFORMATION AGE
Meeting the Challenge of Preserving Access to Information

Executive Summary

THE CHALLENGE

New technologies and fiscal pressures threaten one of the most fundamental of
all democratic principles - access to government information. State and local
governments are at the frontline of the battle to preserve citizen access to
information. The Information Industry Association (IIA) has prepared a paper, Access
Principles for State and Local Government Information: An Analysis, which proposes
six policy principles to preserve access to government information, foster long-term
economic growth and ensure that the information needs of Americans are met
efficiently and effectively.

DEMOCRACY AND ACCESS TO INFORMATION

Information - and the ability of citizens to acquire, use and disseminate it
without fear of government control or interference - has long occupied a significant
role in American society. Freedom of speech, the presumption of citizen access to
information and a diversity of information sources are the foundation of U.S.
democracy and unique among the community of nations.

Citizens, regardless of whether they are acting in an individual or corporate
capacity, require timely and accurate information in order to make informed decisions
about their personal, economic and professional lives. Citizens also require access to
government information if they are to exercise their right of self-government.
Government entities at all levels of democracy have a responsibility to guarantee the
ability of citizens to acquire information about the workings of government. Working
closely with government in meeting these responsibilities, the information industry
offers a diversity of products and services tailored to the specific needs of individual
users.

Ironically, as the nation enters the Information Age new technologies and growing
fiscal pressures are creating serious challenges which threaten the right of citizens to
acquire government information. Nowhere are these challenges more seriously
encountered than at the state and local level.

Fortunately, there are guideposts to assist policy officials as they grapple with
the challenge of preserving access to government information. Statutes, caselaw, and
Federal policy experience provide a storehouse of knowledge upon which state and
local officials can draw as they shape the laws, policies, and procedures necessary to
guarantee continuing citizen access to government information. To assist policy
officials and others with an interest in these vital issues, the IIA's paper, Access
Principles for State and Local Government Information: An Analysis, provides a
summary of the legal foundation upon which access to information is based and
suggests a policy framework to secure thir foundation in the Information Age.

A POLICY FRAMEWORK TO PRESERVE ACCESS

The policy framework governing access to government information is based on
three fundamental tenets: a broad public right of access; a right of nondiscriminatory
access; and a prohibition on government control of information access and use. As
discussed in the attached paper, each of these tenets is firmly grounded in the
Constitution, legislatively-enacted statutes, and judge-made common law.
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While the tenets underlying citizen access to government information are clear,
legislators and policy officials are grappling with their application in an environment in
which technologies are rapidly changing the way in which information is created, used,
and disseminated. To assist these officials, the Information Industry Association has
identified six principles for public access to state and local information that flow from
these tenets.

A Diversity of Information Sources Should Be Encouraged

Government laws, regulations, and policies should facilitate public access to
government information by encouraging a diversity of sources, including the library
community and private sector information industry, to offer or provide access to such
information.

The Public Right of Access Should Be Guaranteed

Citizens have a right of access to information held by government entities which
should be restricted only by enactment of narrowly drawn statutes necessary to protect
certain specific legitimate interests such as privacy.

Access Rights Should Be Unaffected by Record Storage Medium

Laws, regulations, and policies governing public access to government information
should apply equally to all information regardless of the media in which it exists.

Equal and Timely Access Should Be Assured

Information held by a government entity should be available to all persons on an equal
and timely basis in all reproducible media used by the government entity to store or
distribute the information.

Monopoly Control of Government Information Should Be Prohibited

No person, public or private, should have monopoly control over information held by a
government entity, nor should government impose or claim any copyright or other
restrictions on the ability of citizens to use and disseminate such information.

Fees for Access Should Not Exceed the Marginal Cost of Dissemination

Government should encourage the widest possible dissemination of public information
by making it available at a price not to exceed the marginal cost of dissemination.

The legal and policy basis for each of these principles is described in detail in the
attached paper prepared for the Information Industry Association by Piper & Marbury.
In addition, the paper also describes how these principles serve the long-term public
interest of the citizenry. For these reasons, state and local policy officials are urged
to incorporate these principles as they draft information policies and statutes.

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION

For a free copy of the Information Industry Association's Access Principles for State
and Local Government Information: An Ana ysis, contact the Information Industry
Association, 55S New Jersey Avenue, N.W., Suite 800, Washington, D.C. 20001
(202/639-8262).

ii
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ACCESS PRINCIPLES FOR STATE AND
LOCAL GOVERNMENT INFORMATION: AN ANALYSIS*

I. Introduction

Information long has been recognized as playing an
essential role in a democratic political system. As James
Madison observed nearly two centuries ago:

A popular government without popular information
or the means of acquiring it, is but a Prologue to a
Farce or a Tragedy or perhaps both. Knowledge will
forever govern ignorance, and a people who mean to be
their own Governors, must arm themselves with the
power knowledge gives.1/

Government information thus is a valuable resource that
provides the "people" with knowledge of their government,
society, and economy, and with the means to accomplish both
public and private goals. Not surprisingly, then, every
segment of American society uses some government information to
function, including governments themselves, all types of
businesses and industries, libraries and schools, the media,
and ordinary citizens.

An entire industry has developed aimed at
disseminating information, including government information, to
the public:

The large and growing private information industry
functions in part by taking public government data,
adding value to it, and reselling it to others. There
are thousands of private sector information products
and services based in whole or in part on government
information. The nonprofit sector -- including
libraries and public interest groups -- provide
similar products and services.V

Prepared for the Information Industry Association by
Ronald L. Plesser and Emilio W. Cividanes of Piper & Marhury,
Washington, D.C.

1/ G.P. Hunt, ed., IX The Writings of James Madison 103
(1910) (quoting letter to W.T. Barry, August 4, 1822).

21 House Comm. on Gov't Operations, Paperwork Reduction and
Federal Information Resources Management Act of 1990, H. Rep.
No. 927, 101st Cong., 2d Sess. 23 (1990) (citations omitted)
(hereinafter "1990 House Paperwork Report").
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ACCESS PRINCIPLES FOR STATE AND
LOCAL GOVERNMENT INFORMATION: AN ANALYSIS*

I. Introduction

Information long has been recognized as playing an
essential role in a democratic political system. As James
Madison observed nearly two centuries ago:

A popular government without popular information
or the means of acquiring it, is but a Prologue to a
Farce or a Tragedy or perhaps both. Knowledge will
forever govern ignorance, and a people who mean to be
their own Governors, must arm themselves with the
power knowledge gives.1/

Government information thus is a valuable resource that
provides the 'people" with knowledge of their government,
society, and economy, and with the means to accomplish both
public and private goals. Not surprisingly, then, every
segment of American society uses some government information to
function, including governments themselves, all types of
businesses and industries, libraries and schools, the media,
and ordinary citizens.

An entire industry has developed aimed at
disseminating information, including governrdent information, to
the public:

The large and growing private information industry
functions in part by taking public government data,
adding value to it, and reselling it to others. There
are thousands of private sector information products
and services based in whole or in part on government
information. The nonprofit sector -- including
libraries and public interest groups -- provide
similar products and services- 4/

Prepared for the Information Industry Association by
Ronald L. Plesser and Emilio W. Cividanes of Piper & Marbury,
Washington, D.C.

1/ G.P. Hunt, ed., IX The Writings of James Madison 103
(1910) (quoting letter to W.T. Barry, August 4, 1822).

21 House Comm. on Gov't Operations, Paperwork Reduction and
Federal Information Resources Management Act of 1990, H. Rep.
No. 927, 101st Cong., 2d Sess. 23 (1990) (citations omitted)
(hereinafter "1990 House Paperwork Report").
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State and local data form the basis of many of those
information products and services. Indeed, a mature
information industry has developed around the rich and diverse
resource of state and local government information concerning,
among other things, real estate and zoning matters; public
utilities; commercial (UCC) filings and other corporate
documents; statutes and legislative materials; and court and
agency decisions.

As James Madison observed, the unrestricted flow of
information is essential for the proper operation of our
democratic society. As technology changes, and as state and
local governments seeking additional sources of revenue
contemplate the economic value of the information in their
possession and control, questions arise about what information
policies should govern agency decisions.a/ Whether the
question arises out of a new problem or out of a recurring one
that has been considered and solved by other jurisdictions,
there already exists a legal framework for addressing these
issues which has the salutary effect of promoting the wide
dissemination of public information.

This framework has three main tenets. First, the
public has a broad right of access to government information.
Its source originates from both judge-made common law and from
legislatively enacted statutes. These public access statutes
are "straightforward device[s] for the release to citizens of
information created with tax dollars."4/ They create a
concomitant obligation on the government to ensure the flow of
public information between government and citizens, and reflect
the judgment that the public interest is best served when the
government grants access to its records.5/

While the main focus of this paper is on public
information administered by executive agencies, much of its
discussion also applies to public information created and
controlled by the legislative branch. For an excellent survey
of how state legislatures provide public access and administer
their information dissemination systems, see Hawaii House
Majority Staff, "Legislative Access in Hawaii: A Report to the
House of Representatives by the House Legislative Access
Committee" (1990 2d ed.).

1/ Associated Tax Service v. Fitzoatrick, 372 S.E.2d 625,
629 (Va. 1988).

1/ Egg Techniscan v. Passaic Valley Water Commit, 218 h.J.
Super. 226, 527 A.2d 490, 492 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1987),
aff'4, 113 N.J. 233, 549 A.2d 1249 (1988) ("the Legislature
made clear that it is the granting of the access by passage of
the statute that will accomplish the goal of 'protection of the
public interest'").

-2-
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Second, the government may not discriminate in its
dissemination of public information. Our legal system, through
its federal and state constitutions, statutes, and judicial
decisions, enjoys a long tradition of barring discrimination by
governmental authorities.V This tradition is at odds with
efforts to discriminatorily deny access to information
disseminators or otherwise to single them out to bear special
burdens.//

Third, copyright-like restrictions on the use of
public information are antithetical to the goal of widely
disseminating government information. The First Amendment to
the U.S. Constitution, the Copyright Act of 1976, and other
laws consistently support a completely free marketplace in
government information. Governments in democratic societies
should not exclusively control how their own information can be
used. Because the public's use of government information is a
right, not a privilege, any person who has acquired public
information should be free to use it, sell it, or otherwise
disseminate it without paying any additional fees or royalties
to the government.

The following pages discuss six principles for public
access to state and local information that flow from these
tenets. The principles were approved by the Information
Industry Association's Board of Directors on July 23, 1990.

A/ see, e a., Brown v. Board of Education, 347 U.S. 483
(1954); Yick Wo v. Hopkins, 118 U.S. 356 (1886).

7/
see, e.a., Minneapolis Star & Tribune Co. v. Minnesota

Comm'r of Revenue, 460 U.S. 575 (1983) (prohibiting the taxing
of the press differently from other businesses); Richmond
Newspapers v Virainia, 448 U.S. 555 (1980) (plurality opinion)
(press has the same right to attend criminal trial as the
general public); Leai-Tech. Inc. v. Keiper, 766 F.2d 728,
734-35 (2d Cir. 1985) (private vendor of information services
has right to access same legislative materials that are offered
to the general public).

A f
I

-3-
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II. Policy Principles for Public Access to State
an& Local Information

A. Availability of Diversity of Sources

Government laws, regulations, and policies should
facilitate public access to government information
by encouraging a diversity of sources, including
the library community and private sector
information industry, to offer or provide access
to such information.

The best way to ensure the flow of information in our
society is to encourage a diversity of government and
non-government sources of public information. Support for such
diversity of sources is an essential feature of government
information activities. As underscored by the constitutional
and statutory restrictions on government copyright, // and by
the public access mandate in Freedom of Information
statutes,2/ the government should not exclusively control how
its own information can be used. Such exclusive control by
government is far from the hallmark of a democratic society
such as ours.

The requirement of diversity is an affirmative
mandate, not a passive one. If a governmental entity believes
it necessary to its mission to disseminate public data in
addition to providing access to it, then the government should
ensure that the underlying data base is available for
redissemination by others. This is particularly the case where
an agency is developing a value-added product or electronic
application of public data.la/ By ensuring that both the

1/ Zag infra at 20-23.

I/ Bee infra at 6-9.

lai See, e.g., Leai-Tech, Inc. v, Keiper, 766 F.2d 728 (2d
Cir. 1985) (government entity providing value-added information
product to the public may not deny a competitor access to the
underlying information).

This also is consistent with the recommendation by the
1982 Task Force of the National Commission on Libraries and
Information Science ("NCLIS") on the interaction between
government and private sector information activities,
suggesting that government policy should w[e]ncourage private
enterprise to 'add value' to government information (i.e., to

[Footnote continued on following page]

-4-
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value-added product and the raw data are available, the
government ensures that there are several sources of public
information.

The public benefits in various ways from having
multiple sources of government information. One way is that
nongovernmental dissemination of government information helps
to make that information available to more users. As noted
recently by a committee of the U.S. House of Representatives,
nongovernmental redisseminators of government information play
an important role in meeting the information needs of the
American public:

[B]oth the public and private sectors play a
necessary, legitimate, and distinct role in
disseminating government information. By
redisseminating government information, the press,
libraries, nonprofit organizations, public interest
groups, and the private information industry help the
government meet the needs of public users by providing
information products and services that the government
cannot support or that are beyond the bounds of
government activities. At times, the private sector,
libraries, and nonprofit organizations provide
essential products or services to the government that
the government is unable to provide for itself. A
diversity of information sources for government
information, and not a monopoly, best serves the
public interest.11/

la/ [Footnote continued]

repackage it, provide further processing services, and
otherwise enhance the information so that it can be sold at a
profit)." NCLIS, Public Sector/Private Sector Interaction In
Providing Information Services 63 (1983), Quoted in House Comm.
on Gov't Operations, "Electronic Collection and Dissemination
of Information by Federal Agencies: A Policy Overview," H.
Rep. 560, 99th Cong., 2d Sess. 61 (1986) (hereinafter "1986
House Policy Report").

11/ 1990 House Paperwork Report, suora note 2, at 28. Cf.
Techniscan Passaic Valley water, 218 N.J. Super. 226, 527
A.2d 490, 492 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1987), aff'd, 113 N.J.
233, 549 A.2d 1249 (1988) (agency's provision of same search
service as the requester does not diminish requester's right of
access nor public interest served by unrestricted access to
public information).

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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The public also benefits from diversity because the

greater the number of redisseminators of a particular type of
information, the more likely it is that someone will package

the information in the way that is most useful to, or perhaps
cheaper for, a particular class of public users. Also, as a

U.S. Senate committee noted recently, "market- driven private

sector initiatives often provide needed creativity and
flexibility which government cannot. " / Depriving
nongovernmental disseminators of valuable experience in
developing information systems to disseminate public

information can result in less innovation in the development of

information technologies. At the very least, it may impair the

ability of agencies and the public to benefit from those
technological developments that do occur.

In short, diversity of sources results in more

government information getting into the hands of more citizens
in ways that are most useful to them. Thus, policymakers

operating or developing information dissemination systems

should do so with "open-eyed attention to different means of
dissemination."12/ One important way, discussed below, is by

ensuring that all persons have equal and timely access to the

raw information in public data bases at fees not to exceed the

cost of dissemination.11/

B. Fight of Access

Citizens have a right of access to information

held by government entities which should only be
restricted by enactment of narrowly drawn
statutes necessary to protect certain specific
legitimate interests such as privacy.

The public's right of access to government information

derives from both legislatively enacted statutes and judge-made

common law. Many states have modeled or re-fashioned their

statutes after the federal Freedom of Information Act ("FOIA"),
which was originally enacted in 1966 and has been amended

12/ Senate Comm. on Gov't Affairs, Information Resources
Management Act, S. Rep. No. 487, 101st Cong., 2d Sess. 44

(1990) (hereinafter '1990 Senate Report").

la/ id.

IA/ see, e.e Federal Maritime Commission Authorization,
Fiscal 1990, Pub. L. No. 101-92, S 2(a), 103 Stat. 601 (1989)

(requiring agency to incorporate these protections into its

public information dissemination system).

-6-
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several times.15/ The FOIA requires that each agency of thefederal government furnish the public with information whichdescribes the agency's organization and the nature andrequirements of all of its functions, as well as with copies ofrules of procedures,
statements of general policy, finalopinions and orders, and staff manuals.ii In addition, anyrecords not otherwise made available under the Act must bedisclosed under a request which reasonably describes therecord.11, The Act creates nine clearly defined andexplicitly exclusive exemptions to the FOIA's otherwisemandatory disclosure requirements exemptions which courts haveconsistently construed narrowly. 1A/ Moreover, the Actrequires agencies to release all non-exempt segregable portionsof otherwise exempt records.12/

All 50 states and the District of Columbia have someform of FOIA statute, ranging from the simple statement thatthere shall be access to public records,ZR/ to ratherdetailed instructions on access, exemptions, duplication, anduse, often supplemented
by judicial decisions and opinions ofthe state attorney genera1.11/

As one commentator
noted recently, state lawsgoverning public records "all seem to be differfint":22/

15/ Zee Comment, "Public Inspection of State and MunicipalExecutive Documents: 'Everybody, Practically Everything,Anytime, Except * * *'," 45 Fordham L. Rev. 1105 (1977).
15/ 5 U.S.C. S 552(a)(1) & (2).

12/ 5 U.S.C. S 552(a)(3).

11/ ee United States Dept of Justice v. Tax Analysts, 109S.Ct. 2841, 2851 (1989).

22/ 5 U.S.C. S 552(b).

21/ See, e.g., S.D. Codified
Laws Ann. SS 1 -27 -1, gt 2g2.;Pa. Stat. Ann. tit. 65, SS 66.1, gt lea.

21/ see, g , Fla. Stat. Ann. § 119.01, gt sea.; Md. StateGov't Code Ann. SS 10-611, et seq.; Wash. Rev. CodeSS 42.17.250, et seq.

22/ J. Kidwell, "Essay: Open Records Laws and Copyright,"1989 Wis. L. Rev. 1021, 1027 (hereinafter referred to as"Kidwell Essay").

-7-

L



403

These [statutes] are called "open records" laws ...,
"public records' laws, and sometimes 'freedom of
information' laws. Wisconsin enacted the first such
statute in 1849; most other states enacted statutes in
the early part of this century. The great majority
amended their statutes in the mid to late 1970s,
perhaps in reaction to Watergate and other
controversies, concerning the concealment of
governmental information-2a/

In addition, the common law provides individuals with
a limited right to inspect public records.2.1/ This
cognizable common-law interest in obtaining access to public
records, however, does not grant individuals an absolute right
to the documents. Rather, a citizen's common-law right to
inspect public records requires a balancing of interests: the
individual's "personal' or "particular" interest in the
information against the public interest in the confidentiality
of the

By doing away with the common-law requirement of
showing a personal or particular interest, most FOIA statutes
have bestowed on the public an unqualified right of access to
government records. Nevertheless, however broad the public's
right of access may be, it is not unrestricted. As reflected
by the narrowly-construed statutory exemptions to the federal
FOIA, there sometimes are legitimate interests that justify
some restrictions on the public's right of access. Statutory
exemptions from disclosure generally have been drawn from a
judicial consensus on the proper resolution of cases seeking
access to government records. These exemptions are legislative
attempts to "predetermine . . . on a categorical basis" the
results of the balancing of interests that courts must
undertake in the absence of legislative guidance.a,

a/ Id. (citations omitted).

ZA1 Zee, e.a., McClain v. College Hospital, 99 N.J. 346,
492 A.2d 991, 994-95 (1985).

211 Id. at 995. See, e.a.,, Casey v MacPhail, 2 N.J. Super.
619, 65 A.2d 657 (Law Div. 1949) (where former Supreme Court
Justice William Brennan, then a Superior Court judge, ordered
that voting lists should be turned over to a candidate for
public office because he had a legitimate interest in
ascertaining that only those who have a right to vote in the
municipal election should, in fact, vote).

2.6./ Project, "Government Information and the Rights of
Citizens," 73 Mich. L. Rev. 971, 1176 (1975).

-8-
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The most commonly recognized exceptions to the
public's right of access are: (1) personal information the
disclosure of which would constitute a clearly unwarranted
invasion of personal privacy; (2) commercial trade information
belonging to a private entity and usually either used by the
government under contract or required by law to be filed with
the government for regulatory purposes; and (3) information
withheld for security reasons, e.g., law enforcement
investigatory files the release of which could reasonably be
expected to disclose the identity of confidential sources.

The scope of these exemptions and the procedures by
which the public may test their invocation varies from
jurisdiction to jurisdiction, although it is generally agreed
that the exemptions must be narrowly construed.

C. access Riahts Unaffected By Record Storage Medium

Laws, regulations, and policies governing public
access to government information should apply
equally to all information regardless of the
media in which it exists.

Legislatures, courts, and executive officials have
usually interpreted FOIA statutes to include public records
regardless of the medium in which they exist.

In this Computer Age, access to electronically stored
information has become an increasingly important issue. In the
increasingly "paperless" environment, restrictions on access to
computerized information translate into obstacles -- sometimes
insurmountable -- to public access to government information.
To distinguish between information stored in paper format and
electronic format is to deny the public the same rights of

22/ see, e.q., Weisberg v. Department of Justice, 631 F.2d
824, 827-28 (D.C. Cir. 1980) (copyrighted photographs are
agency records for purposes of federal FOIA); Save The Dolphins
v. Department of Commerce, 404 F. Supp. 407, 410-11 (N.D. Cal.
1975) (same for motion picture film); Lorain Count,' Title CQ,
v. Essex, 373 N.E.2d 1261, 1263 (Ohio Ct. App. 1976) (microfilm
is an agency record for purposes of state FOIA); 87 Tex. Op.
Att'y Gen. ORD-461 (1987) (advising that audio tapes of
meetings are public records for purposes of state FOIA) Conn.
Gen. Stat. § 1-18a(d) (1988) (definition of "public records"
includes audio-video recordings); La. Rev. Stat. Ann. § 44:1
(West 1982) (definition of "public records" includes microfilm
as well as audio-video recordings); Md. State Gov't Code Ann.
§ 10-611 (1984) (same).

-9-
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access to information maintained by public agencies in
electronic file cabinets as it has to inspect government
information maintained in the traditional metal drawer.

Fortunately, on the issue of access to electronic
information, there is wide unanimity. Many states specifically
include computerized information in their public records
statutes, either defining public records to include such
informatian,21/ or by other provisions relating to electronic
access, searches, or fees.21,

Whenever the question has been presented to the
courts, they have uniformly concluded that electronically
stored information is subject to public records laws.aa/
Supreme Court Justice Anthony Kennedy, applying federal law
while serving as an appellate judge, ruled that
"computer-stored records . . . are still 'records' for purposes
of the FOIA."21/

al age, e.a., Cal. Gov't Code § 6252 (Deering 1982); Ind.
Code S 5-14-3-2 (Burns Supp. 1989); Md. State Gov't Code Ann.
§ 10-611 (1984); Mich. Stat. Ann. § 4.1801(2)(e) (Callaghan
1985); Neb. Stat. Ann. § 84-712.01(1) (1987); N.Y. Pub. Off.
§ 86(4) (McKinney 1988); Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 51, § 24A.2
(West Supp. 1990); Or. Rev. Stat. S 192.410 (1989); Wash. Rev.
Code Ann. § 40.14.010 (Supp. 1990); Wis. Stat. Ann. § 19.32(2)
(West 1986).

.a2/ See, e.a., Fla. Stat. Ann. § 119.085; Iowa Code Ann.
S 22.2(3) (West 1989); Kan. Stat. Ann. § 45-219 (1986); Mo.
Rev. Stat. § 610.026.

agg, e.a., State. ex rel. Recodat Co. v Buchanan, 46
Ohio St. 3d 163, 546 N.E.2d 205 (Ohio 1989) (agency must make
available public records information stored on magnetic tape at
the same cost as is charged for copies made from records
maintained in paper); Minnesota Medical Ass'n v. Minnesota, 274
N.W.2d 84 (Minn. 1978) (fact that data was stored on computer
tape did not affect public status of agency record).

al/ Lona v. Internal Revenue Service, 596 F.2d 362, 365 (9th
Cir. 1979), cert. denied, 446 U.S. 917 (1980). accord Yeaaer
v. Drua Enforcement Admin., 678 F.2d 315, 321 (D.C. Cir. 1982).

58-584 0 - 92 - 14

-10-
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This also is the view of -- among others -- state FOIA
administrators,22/ the Administrative Conference of the
United States ('ACUS'),/ and the American Bar Association
('ABA') .31/

While the law is less emphatic on whether a requester
has a right to an electronic copy of electronically-stored
public information, the better view is that a requester has (or
should have) such a right.I! As stated by a congressional
committee:

An agency cannot justify denying the public the
benefits of new technology . . . . If an agency has
developed the ability to manipulate data
electronically, it is unfair to restrict the public to
paper documents. An aaency must expect to uparade
public access to and use of agency rec 4s as its own
information capabilities are uparaded. I

Nevertheless, agencies in some instances have denied
access to public information in an electronic format on the
ground that the same information is available in some other

Z1 Perritt, 'Electronic Acquisition and Release of Federal
Agency Information: Analysis of Recommendations Adopted by the
Administrative Conference of the United States,' 41 Admin. L.
Rev. 253, 291 n.111 (1989) (citing the Report of the First
National Conference on Issues Concerning Computerized Public
Records 17 (1987)).

ACUS Recommendation 88-10, 1 C.F.R. S 305.88-10 (1990).
Bee aenerallv H. Perritt, Electronic Acquisition and Release of
Eedetil&%aaQXInformalion: Research Report Prepared for the
Administrative Conference of the United States (1988).

all Bee ABA Sec. of Admin. L. & Reg. Prac., Resolution No.
102 (approved by ABA House of Delegates on Feb. 19, 1990),
reprinted in ABA, Annual Report of the Sec. of Admin. L. & Reg.
Prac.. Vol. 27 at 105-122 (resolution and accompanying report).

3J Bee, e.a., Associated Tax Service v Fitzpatrick, 372
S.E.2d 625 (Va. 1988) (state FOIA requires agency to furnish a
computer tape even where the information is available on
paper); Martin v. Ellisor, 266 S.C. 377, 223 S.E.2d 415 (1976)
(state law requires election officials to furnish requesters
with a computer tape rather than a printout or microfiche so
long as the requester is willing to pay the cost).

1/ See 1986 House Policy Report, supra note 10, at 18
(emphasis supplied).
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form. For example, a New Hampshire agency refused to provide a
computer tape at a cost of $55, insisting instead that the
requester (a university researcher) gather the same information
from 35,000 cards.ali In another case, a New York City
agency also refused to provide a copy of a computer tape to a
publisher, proposing instead that the requester pay for a
printout of the information that would have used vastly more
computer time than would have been required to produce a tape.
Specifically, it would have taken five to six weeks to print,
exceed one million pages in length, and cost $10,000 for paper
alone.all

A requester's desire to obtain copies of public
information in electronic form is driven by the usefulness of
the format. As demonstrated in the New Hampshire and New York
cases, agency denials of access to electronic information in
electronic form usually are designed to thwart the requester's
use of the public information. However, as noted by a split
Michigan Supreme Court, '(a) public body should not be allowed
to thwart legitimate uses of public information by releasing
the information in a format difficult or expensive to
use."19-1 In this regard, the 1986 congressional report
stated:

When dealing with information, distinctions between
form and substance are difficult to apply. In many
instances, the form in which_ information is provided
makes a great deal of subgtantive difference to the
way the data can be used.

The usual excuse for denying electronic access to
public information is that the purposes of public disclosure
statutes are satisfied by the release of the information, even
if it is not necessarily in the form preferred by the
requester.iii The few agencies and courts adopting this

az/ Egg Menge v. City of Manchester, 311 A.2d 116 (N.H. 1973)
(ordering agency to provide information on tape).

aa/ age brownstone Publishers v. New York City Dept of
Dui dings, 550 N.Y.S.2d 564 (N.Y. Sup. Ct. 1990) (requiring
agency to provide the information in the manner preferred by
the requester).

al/ Kestenbaum v. Michigan State Univ., 414 Mich. 510, 327
N.W.2d 783, 802 (1932) (evenly divided court).

44/ 1986 House Policy Report, supra note 10, at 36 n.151
(emphasis supplied).

Al/ See, e.g.,, AFSCME v. County of C,Oh, 182 Ill. App. 3d

941, 538 N.E.2d 776 (1989).
-12-
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position usually rely on Pismukes v. Department of
Inter' r,4a/ a rare federal court decision adopting this
view. /

In pismukes, the plaintiff had sought certain public
records on a computer tape. The Interior Department already
had the records in both microfiche and computer tape. The
agency offered to provide the plaintiff with the requested
information but only on microfiche, asserting that microfiche
was a more useful form for the public than computer tape.
Finding that the tape and microfiche were "equivalent agency
records," the court held that Interior did not 'improperly
withhold" agency records where it released in microfiche the
same quantum of information as that requested in tape.

Pismukes rested on the proposition that the FOIA was
directed at the release of information rather than agency
records./ The agency thus satisfied its obligations under
the FOIA where it released the same information in a different
format than the one requested.

Not only has pismukes been widely criticized, 45/ but
at least two developments counsel strongly against continued
reliance on that decision. First, a 1989 Supreme Court ruling
clearly undercuts Pismukes' rationale. In United States Dep't
of Justice v Tax Analvsts,4S1 the Supreme Court
unambiguously stated that courts in FOIA cases must direct
their analyses at the releasability of agency records, not the
requesters' ability to obtain the information contained in
these records in some other fashion.

Furthermore, the Supreme Court in Tax Analvsts pointed
to the wide dissemination of similar information in different
forms as a reason why Congress may have declined to exempt all
publicly available materials from the FOIA's disclosure
requirements:

AZ/ 603 F. Supp. 760 (D.D.C. 1984).

Al/ see, e.a., AFSCME, supra note; 41, 538 N.E.2d at 778-79
(expressly adopting the Pismukes rationale).

AA/ Bee 603 F. Supp. at 761-62.

45/ see, e.g., 1986 House Policy Report, supra note 10, at 36
n.151; 16:9 Access Reports 3 (May 2, 1990) (Pismukes is "one of
the most annoying obstacles still in place from the early days
of electronic records litigation").

45/ 109 S. Ct. 2841 (1989).

-13-
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[S]uch an exemption would engender intractable fights
over precisely what constitutes public availability
. . . . In some sense, nearly all of the information
that comes within an agency's control can be
characterized as publicly available. Although the
form in which the material comes to an aaency -- i.e.,
a report or testimony -- may not be generally
available, the information included in that report or
testimony nay very well be.A2/

Thus, the Supreme Court's focus on records rather than
information in Tax Analysts, and its observation on the dangers
of denying requests merely on the ground that the requested
information is publicly available in a different form, both
undercut the rationale relied on by the Dismukes court.

Second, the same judge who decided Dismukes recently
held that the same agency involved in Dismukes could not deny a
requester computer tapes of information that the agency already
furnished in paper form.A1/ Thus, it would appear that the
Dismukes court has overruled itself sub 5ilentio.12/

12/ id. at 2852 (emphasis supplied).

11/ Petroleum Information v Deva,tment of the Interior, C.A.
No. 89-3173-JHG (D.D.C. Dec. 22, 1990) ("a standardized data
record containing the alphanumeric [version of information]
depicted in currently public [agency paper] files" is not
exempt from disclosure), aooeal filed (Feb. 15, 1991).

9J Put pee Coalition for Alternatives in Nutrition and
Healthcare. Inc. v. Food & Drug Admin., C.A. No. 90-1025
(D.D.C. Jan. 4, 1991) (where a different judge of the same
court relied on pismukes in ruling that the agency had
satisfied its obligations under the FOIA by releasing the
requested records in microfiche form rather than in hard copy
form).

Another development undercutting continued reliance on
Dismukes is the clear intent of the relevant Congressional
committees to overturn it reflected in the legislation
reauthorizing the Paperwork Act. Bite, e.a., H. Rep. No. 927,
101st Cong., 2d Sess. 26 n.25 (1990). The information
dissemination provisions of the legislation commanded broad
bicameral support. The legislation passed the House but
stalled in the Senate because of opposition to other
provisions. Bee 48 Cong. Q. 3699 (Nov. 3, 1990), id. at
1130-35 (April 14, 1990).

-14-
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Most fundamentally, as pointed out by a split Michigan
Supreme Court, the rationale for refusing electronic copies of
public records is itself bankrupt and could lead to absurd
results:

Following that rationale would encourage a public body
to meet its FOIA requests with the response that the
actual public document or "writing' cannot be copied,
but the agency will gladly produce the same
"information" in a "less intrusive" form such as a
foreign language. Morse Code, or hieroglyphics.52/

Thus, some state legislatures have enacted laws
designed to accommodate the multi-media needs of "users' of
public information. Maryland, for example, grants requesters
the right to a "copy" or a "printout" of public records,51/
which are defined as including_ucomputerized record[s],"
"recording[s]," or "tape[s].",W If the record custodian
does not have facilities to make a copy or printout, requesters
may have access to records to make a copy or printout using the
requester's equipment.51/

Other states accomplish their desired goal by
establishing user fee guidelines. Oklahoma, for example, which
provides for "mechanical reproduction" as well as "copying" of
records,511 and defines records as including 'computer tape
disk, and record,"15/ prohibits charges "for purposes of
discouraging requesters for information or as obstacles to
disclosure of requested information."5/

54/ Festenbaum, zuvra note 39, 327 N.W.2d at 802.

Si! Md. State Gov't Code Ann. S 10-620 (1984).

52/ Id. at S 10-611.

51/ Id. at S 10-620.

51/ Okla. Stat. Ann. tit. 51, $ 24A.5 (West Supp. 1990).

15/ Id. at S 24A.2.

51/ Id. at S See also Ga. Code S 50-18-71 (Supp.
1990) (requiring agencies to "utilize the most economical means
available for providing copies of public records"); S.C. Code
Ann. S 30-5-30(b) (Supp. 1990) (requiring that records "be
furnished at the lowest possible cost" and that they be
provided in a form that is convenient for the requester "if it
is equally convenient for [the agency] to provide the records
in such form").

-15-
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D. Equal and Timely Access.

Information held by a government entity should be
available to all persons on an equal and timely
basis in all reproducible media used by the
government entity to store or distribute the
information.

As the Virginia Supreme Court observed about its own
FOIA statute, public access statutes are considered
"straightforward device[s] for the release to citizens of
information created with tax dollars."51/ By treating public
records as belonging to the public, rather than to the
government, and by providing such records in a way that
facilitates rather than hinders their use, government entities
truly advance the goals of public disclosure laws.

Agencies, for example, should not stand in judgment of
a person's right to public documents on the basis of the use to
which he or she plans on making of them. Such discretion
allows agencies to use public information to barter or engage
in favoritism. Nevertheless, some agencies have tried to deny
a requester access to public information if the requester's
purpose is commercial in nature.SI' A citizen's right to
public information should not hinge on whether the citizen's
efforts to obtain the information are motivated by profit or by
purely "private" reasons. Once it is demonstrated that records
are "public" in nature and are not otherwise protected from
disclosure/ a citizen's right of access should be
absolute.) Indeed, as discussed above, that right is

Associated Tax Service, zunra note 35. 372 S.E.2d at
629.

59./ See, e.a., Techniscan v. Passaic Valley water, 218 N.J.
Super. 226, 527 A.2d 490, 491 (N.J. Super. Ct. App. Div. 1987),
aff'd, 113 N.J. 233, 549 A.2d 1249 (1988) (reversing agency's
denial of access to public records because of requester's
pecuniary motive).

51/ Id., 527 A.2d at 492. Accord Associated Tax Service,
supra note 35, 372 S.E.2d at 628-29 (allowing the government to
challenge a citizen's motivation "would turn the Act into a
battleground for litigation;" purpose or motivation behind
request for public information is irrelevant to a citizen's
right to records under state FOIA); Title Research Corp. v.
Rausch, 450 So.2d 933 (La. 1984) (agency may not deny access to
public records simply because requester intends to use

[Footnote continued on following page]
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enhanced when access policy encourages the development of a
diversity of information sources.

As a split Michigan Supreme Court observed, such equal
access is the best protection against political favoritism and
other governmental abuse of public records:

[P]olitical favoritism might well occur if the state
is free to distribute useful political materials with
unfettered discretion. . . . [U]nder the correct
interpretation of the act, the potential for such
abuse is eliminated because the requested "public
record" must be made available to all persons
equally.Aft/

Moreover, unequal access is constitutionally
prohibited. The U.S. Constitution and the constitutions of the
states require governments to carry out their duties in a
nondiscriminatory manner. It is well established, for example,
that the guiding principle of the equal protection clause of
the U.S Constitution is that people who are alike should be
treated alike.nli

Legi-Tech. Inc. v. Keiperbli illustrates how
constitutional values come into play in the dissemination of
public documents. There, the U.S. Court of Appeals for the
Second Circuit took a dim view of a state statute that
discriminated in the dissemination of public information. The
statute denied the sale of publicly available services from a
state-owned computerized data base to entities offering
competing electronic information retrieval systems. The
state-owned data base contained the full text of legislation
and other related information.

9/ [Footnote continued]

requested information for commercial purpose); Hoffman v.
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania Gaming Comm'n, 455 A.2d 731, 733
(Pa. Commw. Ct. 1983) (agency may not deny profit-motivated
requester access to public information; a citizen's right to
examine public records does not depend upon any other "right,
privilege, or immunity" but rather on "whether the documents
are within the framework of public records").

Kestenbaum, supra note 39, 327 N.W.2d at 802 n.32.

Al/ see, e.g., Williams v. Vermont, 472 U.S. 14 (1985)
(striking down tax scheme favoring "established" state
residents over newer ones).

Li/ 766 F.2d 728 (2d Cir. 1985).
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Legi-Tech, a competitor of the state-owned service,
argued that the law was unconstitutional. The state defended
the law as a reasonable protection of the state's 'natural
monopoly' on computer-supplied legislative information. The
state was concerned that resale by Legi-Tech would undercut the

profitability of its business.

Besides viewing the state's actions as an exercise of
censorship, the court was repelled by the effort at "den[ying]
to Legi-Tech the very access to information offered to the
general public.'I/ Finding that Legi-Tech had a right of
access to the data base's information, the court of appeals
remanded the case to the lower court for a determination of
several factual issues. A settlement was subsequently reached
whereby the state commission provides Legi-Tech with access to
the information at a negotiated price.

Another settlement, this one involving the frequency
and format in which a federal agency disseminated public
information, was reached in Journal of Commerce v. United
States Dept of Treasurv.LA/ Claiming unconstitutional
discrimination, the plaintiff publisher had sued the U.S.
Customs Service to enjoin the agency from providing port
authorities with vessel import data via on-line computer access
to Customs' Automated Manifest System ("AMS"), while furnishing
the plaintiff and other members of the public with the AMS data
only via weekly tapes access. The settlement provides that the
agency will furnish the public and the press with daily tapes,
which contain the same information that it provides the port
authorities via on-line access to Ams.ia/

In addition to equal access, the Journal of Commerce
case also highlights that "information, like money, has a time

value.'LL/ Because of this value, governments should ensure

51/ Id. at 734. The court also rejected the state's cla1:1
that where a government is not constitutionally required to
furnish certain information, then the government may
discriminatorily deny access to that information without
running afoul of the First Amendment. See id. at 734-35.

C.A. No. 88-21320-CRR (D.D.C. 1988).

L5/ Cf. price v. Fulton County Comm'n, 170 Ga. App. 736, 318
S.E.2d 153, 156 (Ga. Ct. App. 1984) (not unlawful for agency to
provide public information on tape to a commercial entity
provided the agency makes tapes equally available to other
members of the public).

LL/ See 1990 House Paperwork Report, supra note 2, at 28.

-18-



414

that they provide timely access to information. "A person who
receives information ahead of another may have an advantage.
Information delayed can be information denied."fill

These judicial decisions underscore that as a matter
of both law and policy, the public is best served by ready
access to government information, that is, equal and timely
access to public records. In this context, "equal" means
nonexclusive and nondiscriminatory, and "timely" means without
undue delay.

E. No Monopoly or Copyright-like Controls

No person, public or private, should have
monopoly control over information held by a
government entity, nor should government impose
or c Aim any copyright or other restrictions on
the ability of citizens to use and disseminate
such information.

As one court of appeals has stated: "The evils
inherent in allowing government to create a monopoly over the
dissemination of public information in any form seem too
obvious to require extended discussion."AAI

To ensure equal and timely access to public records,
government entities must avoid arrangements that afford them gr.
any private company or other non - governmental entity with any
monopoly power over the public information. The main public
policy tenet here is that public information should be
disseminated to all. The mere fact that an agency creates or
collects the information is no basis for it to grant itself or
any other person a franchise over public information. No
agency should be able to give itself or any other user or class
of users an unfair advantage in the access to (or dissemination
of) public information.

As one official of OMB's Office of Information and
Regulatory Affairs observed:

It happens so often that the government is in a
monopolistic position with respect tc information
resources. . . . The least that the government can do
[to have marketplace forces operate with regard to the
dissemination of public data] is to assure that when
the information is disseminated, it is done in a fair

52/ id.

AA/ Leai-Tech, gupra note 62, 766 F.2d at 722.
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and equitable manner so that everyone in the
marketplace has an equal chance at the information at
the same time.1/

An agency's use of a contractor to operate an
information dissemination system on behalf of the agency can
create an opportunity for monopolistic control. However, no
monopoly control problems will arise if the contractor -- in
acting as the agency's proxy -- abides by the same legal and
public policy requirements that govern the agency's actions.
In other words, a contractor may operate an information
dissemination system on behalf of the government if the
contractor disseminates information to the public on the same
terms that the government would if the government operated the
system itself.

To this end, an agency should take all appropriate
steps to preclude the contractor from gaining an unfair
advantage over others in its non-governmental use or
dissemination of the data. As a congressional committee
recently noted:

No agency contractor may be permitted [1] to make
use of information -- other than for legitimate agency
purposes -- before the information is made available
to other public users [or] . . . . [2] to discriminate
among public users or [3] to deny, delay, or otherwise
limit access or charge higher prices to users who may
be competitors with the contractor in the commercial
marketplace for agency information.nl

The U.S. Congress already has incorporated these
prohibitions into federal law when authorizing public funds for
the development of information dissemination systems, for
example, at the Securities and Exchange Commission and at the
Federal Maritime Commission.21/

All 1986 House Policy Report, supra note 10, at 61 n.297
(quoting an article by J.T. Sprehe).

.21/ 1990 House Paperwork Report, supra note 2, at 51.

21/ see, Federal Maritime Commission Authorization, Fiscal
1990, Pub. L. No. 101-97, S 2(a), 103 Stat. 601 (1989)
(Automated Tariff Filing and Information System ("ATFI"));
Securities and Exchange Commission Authorization Act of 1987,
Pub. L. No. 100-181, S 1, 101 Stat. 1249, 1251 (1987)
(Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval).

-20-
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Also in furtherance of the public policy goal of
ensuring the widest dissemination of public information,
governmental entities should not be free to restrict or
regulate the use, resale, or redissemination of public
information by the public. Government information is both a
public good and an unregulated commodity. If an agency can
disclose a government document because its contents pose no
threat to government security, or to reasonable personal
privacy or confidential business expectations, then no
legitimate governmental purpose is served by permitting the
agency to limit the public's use of that public information.

Courts, for example, have almost uniformly held that
certain types of information are beyond any government control,
be it federal, state, or local. Thus, they have rejected
attempts at restricting the use of information contained in
court decisions,121 statutes or regulations ,/ and
legislative materials.21/

Copyright is the standard device by which creators of
information enjoy the exclusive right to control the use of
their work. While the first explicit prohibition against
copyright of federal government information dates back to 1895,
it was generally recognized before then that copyrighting of
government materials was improper.15/ There had been no
statute on the subject prior to 1895 "because none was

71/ See Wheaton v. Peters, 33 U.S. (8 Pet.) 591 (1831)
(denying reporters of Supreme Court decisions copyright on the
opinions); ash v. LathroP, 142 Mass. 29, 35 (1886) ("all
should have free access to the opinions, and . . . it is
against sound public policy to prevent this").

Z3/ See, e.g., Building Officials & Code Adm. v. Code
Technology. Inc , 628 F.2d 730 (1st Cir. 1980) (public may not
be prohibited from copying the official version of a privately
developed building code that had been licensed to governmental
agency after it had been adopted as law); State of Georgia v
Harrison Co., 548 F. Supp. 110, 114 (N.D. Ga. 1982), vacated
Per stipulation, 559 F. Supp. 37 (1983) ("The public must have
free access to state laws, unhampered by claim of copyright,
whether that claim be made by an individual or the state
itself.").

IA/ See, Leal-Tech. Inc. v. Keioer, 766 F.2d 728 (2d
Cir. 1985).

"LE/ Egg Wheatu, auRLA note 72; Nash, zupra note 72; 1986
House Policy Report, supra note 10, at 24 n.91.
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necessary.'"111 Today, section 105 of the Copyright Act
expressly bars the federal government from copyrighting its
works./2/

However, even in the absence of statutory
restrictions, the U.S. Constitution restricts federal or state
governments from exercising copyright-like controls over public

information. As the leading copyright treatise states:

[O]n a constitutional level any statute which
purported to prohibit the reproduction or distribution
of governmental documents by reason of the
Government's property interest in the ideas or
expression con'ained therein arguably would run afoul
of the First Amendment guarantees of freedom of speech

and press.11/

Furthermore, to the extent that many public documents consist
of collections of facts, both the First Amendment and the

Z / /d. (citation omitted).

11/ See 17 U.S.C. S 105 (1988). The 1976 Copyright Act does
appear to contemplate copyright claims by state governments,
subject, of course, to constitutional limitations. Bee also
Kidwell Essay, supra note 22, at 1029-29 (emphasis supplied):

Some would argue that since nearly everyone agrees that
status as a public record does not destroy third-party
copyrights, there is no reason to believe that state
[FOIA] statutes should be read to destroy governmental
copyright claims either. . . . [One possible counter to
this argument is] that most open records statutes were
written with little regard for the problem of third-party
proprietary rights. Therefore, inferences from the
preservation of third-party proprietary rights are
unjustified. It was probably assumed that the vast
majority of records subject to the open records laws
would be governmentally authored. Lawmakers did not
contemplate . . . that these tedious compilations of
government information could become commercially
valuable.

21/ 1 Pimmer on Copyright S 5.06[B] (1985).
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Again, the U.S. Congress already has begun
incorporating these prohibitions into federal law when
authorizing the use of public funds for the development of
information dissemination systems. 2J

Because such controls go against sound public policy
and may run afoul of state constitutions and of the U.S.
Constitution, state policy makers should not impose
copyright-like controls over public information.

F. User Fees: Marginal Cost of Dissemination

Government should encourage the widest possible
dissemination of public information by making it
available at a price not to exceed the marginal
cost of dissemination.

Common sense dictates that the lower the price that
government charges for access to its records, the more people
will be able to use public information. On the other hand,
when it conditions the release of information upon the payment
of a fee determined by the market value of that information,
government exercises copyright-like control over public
information.

As discussed above, copyright is the mechanism
available to creators of information to prevent others from
using or reselling their work. These restrictions make
information appear in scarce supply, thereby increasing its
value. Copyright thus permits information to be sold at a
price that reflects the information's value rather than just
the cost of its reproduction.111

Because as a matter of both law and public policy
governments should disclaim any ability to copyright their own
information, they should also disclaim any right to include the
value of the information to the recipient when establishing a
user fee for that information. The government should not make
a profit by selling to its citizens public information
collected and compiled at taxpayer expense, nor should it
impose excessive cost barriers to the development of new
information products and services based on public information.

12/ age, g.q., Federal Maritime Commission Authorization,
Fiscal 1990, Pub. L. No. 101-92, S 2(c), 103 Stat. 601 (1989)
(ATFI).

12/ Egg. 1986 House Policy Report,..--tlibra note 10, at 24-25.
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like Mississippi have adopted an approach similar to the

federal approach.121

South Carolina, on the other hand, limits fees to "the

actual cost of searching for or making copies," but fees may

not be charged for examining and reviewing 'to determine if

. . . documents are subject to disclosure."12/ Similarly,

Florida limits its fees to the actual cost of copying,
including "materials and supplies' but excluding "labor costs

or overhead costs."221

By comparison, Tecas agencies may recover 'all costs

related to reproducing_ the record, including cost of material,

labor, and overhead," 2-1, while Idaho permits a higher fee for

copies of public records in nonpaper formats.21/

Many jurisdictions also provide for waiver of all or

part of user fees where disclosure of the information is in the

"public interest.'221

22/ Zee Miss. Code Ann. S 25-61-7 (fees must be "reasonably

calculated to reimburse tan agency] for, and in no case to

exceed, the actual cost of searching, reviewing, and/or

duplicating and, if applicable, mailing copies of public

records"); see, also Rpberts v. Mississippi Republican Party,
465 So.2d 1050 (Miss. 1985) (agency may not charge more than

its actual costs for providing licensed driver lists to

political organizers).

221 S.C. Code Ann. S 30-5-30(b).

2a/ Fla. Stat. Ann. S 119.07(1)(a) (West Supp. 1990). Zee

also 87-1 Op. Att'y Gen. Fla. 1 (1987) (agency may not charge a

fee greater than the cost of copying as a way of recouping

costs associated with creating government computer programs).

21/ Tex. Rev, Civ. Stat. Ann. art. 6252-17a, S 9,

2Z/ Zee Idaho Code S 9-338(8) (fee may equal the "direct cost

of copying" plus "It]he standard cost, if any, for selling the

same information in the form of a publication").

21/ Zee, e.a., 5 U.S.C. 3 552(a)(4)(A)(ii)(II); Conn. Gen.

Stat. S 1-15 (Supp. 1990); Mo. Rev. Stat. S 610.026; S.C. Code

Ann. S 30-5-30(b).
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1N-FORMATION INDUSTRY ASSOCIATION

The Information Industry Association (IIA) is a Washington, D.C.-based trade
association representing over 650 leading companies involved in the creation,
distribution and use of information products, services and technologies. The RA and itsmembers work closely with policy officials, interest groups, librarians and otherinterested parties to shape information policies and laws that will benefit both citizens
and businesses. Among the issues of interest to the information industry are
government information policy, protection of intellectual property, privacy andFreedom of Information issues, telecommunications deregulation and development ofthe information infrastructure. For further information on the LA, contact thePresident of the Association, David C. Fullarton,at

Information Industry Association
555 New Jersey Avenue, N.W.
Suite 800
Washington, D.C. 20001

Telephone (202/6394262)
FAX (202/638-4403)

PIPER & MARBURY

This paper has been prepared for the Information Industry Assncation by Ronald L.Plesser and Emilio W. Cividanes of the Washington, D.C. la' firm Piper & Marbury.Mr. Plesser serves as Legislative Counsel to the RA. For further information, contact
Mr. Plesser at:

Piper & Marbury
1200 19th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20036

Telephone (202/861-3969)
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Committe on Government Operations
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MicroPatent, located in New Haven, Connecticut, is a leading
publisher of patent information on CD-ROM. We provide monthly
updates of patent abstracts and full text of patents, and weekly
delivery of facsimile images of complete patents to a broad
section of the public, including corporate researchers, academia,
legal patent specialists and the small inventor who works out of
a basement workshop.

In 1989, using the Full Text File available from the US Patent
and Trademark Office, we introduced the first commercially pro-
duced patent database on CD-ROM. This database, Automated Patent
Searching (APS), a basic search and current awareness tool for US
Patents, containing abstract and selected front-page information
brings up-to-date patent information to thousands of users every
month.

In 1991, using the Patent Image File available from the US PTO,

we began publishing Patentlmages, a CD-ROM product with complete
facsimile of approximately 1,000 patents on each disc. Patent-
Imaaes provides document delivery of US Patents two weeks after

their date of issue. For the first time the public had access to
Patents in a new format which allowed more efficient and timely
delivery of higher quality patent copies.

In 1992 we are continuing to provide patent information for the
public with Chemical PatentImages, a patent database on CD-ROM
which provides access to every US Patent in the chemical section
of the Official Gazette for the past 17 years.
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It is unnecessary for the government to replicate products which
are already available from the private sector. Not only does
this competition with industry waste taxpayers' money, but it
threatens a healthy existing private industry. Government in-
volvement in product creation also incurs the risk that political
pressures may result in products that meet particular needs, but
not those of the general public. The private sector is able to
purchase Federal information to create products more efficiently
and at a lesser cost that are tailored to the needs of the pub-
lic.

It is appropriate and efficient for the government to provide the
wealth of information available which facilitates the development
of product and creation of innovative formats by private indus-
try.

A !--.1



APPENDIX 2.ARTICLE FROM THE WALL STREET JOURNAL, JANUARY 2,
1991, ENTITLED "A U.S. REPORT SPURS COMMUNITY ACTION BY
REVEALING POLLUTER"

Right to Know
A U.S. Report Spurs
Community Action
By Revealing Polluters

Northfield, Minn., and Others

Are Shocked to Discover
Who's Discharging What

But Do the Numbers Mislead?

By RANDOLPH B. Swan
Staff Report.. of Two 0,..u.3330c3-r.lovarom.

NORTHFIELD. Minn.Surrounded by
clear skits, lush farmland and prime fish-
ing lakes. this historic town Is famed u a
rural outs. Its main street, where refl.
dents heroically foiled a bank robbery by
Jesse James in 1676. attracts thousands of
tourists. Its biggest industry Is higher edu-
cation and Its fullest smokestack soars
from the stately Gothic campus of Carleton
College. Nortitheld's motto: "Cows. Col
leafs and Contentment."

But over the put 18 months, things
have changed so much that an art supply
store on the town's main street displayed a
five-foot papier mache dead cow with Its
feet In the air and a sign: 'Cows. Colleges
and Carcinogens."

Mat happened? The uproar here was
the result of a massive U.S. government
data base called the rocks Release Inven-
tory. The dull-sounding report Is raising
Cain In communities throughout the U.S.
for a simple reason: For the first time, the
government Is telling total communities
who's causing pollution In their neighbor-
hoodsand communities are shocked.

No Telltale Signs
Here. for Instance, residents never sus.

peeled Sheidahl Inc.. a maker of flexible
electronic circuits for automobiles and
computers. The clean. high-tech plant pro-
duces no telltale smoke or odors. "We al-
ways thought of Sheldahl as a good neigh-
bor." says Joan Wolf, a poet and editor of
a literary magazine. But then a newspaper
reported that Sheidahl, the town's largest
employer. was polluting the air silk nearly
KO tons a year of methylene chloride, a
widely used solvent classified as a 'probs.
bit human carcinogen" although Its amts
skin into the air Is unregulated. To defuse
controversy. &width! immediately robin
leered to reduce the emissions 1(1: by
1913. but the lime his will the commu-
alty.

In 1919. the federal government began
disclosing the staggering quantity of toxic
chemicals discharged annually from 90.000
plants across the nation. The To acs Re-
kale Inventory lists plant bpplant emis-
sions of 320 chemicals believed to cause se
.tau health effecU a total of nearly S W-
hoa pounds of emissions. mostly legal or
simply unregulated. The report tells kcal
citizens what poisons the nelghborheod fac-
tory Is patting at, how much and whether
they're polluting the air, water 03 II/Vi
The government also reports what chemi-
cals are being stored and whether any
spill Mu occurred.
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Significant Impart
The Information is disclosed under the

Emergency Planning .and Community
Etiento-Know Act, adopted in 1966 after
the Bhopal disaster In India. "The law em
powers citizens to act." says Crudes
Elkins, a top Environmental Protection
Agency °Mal. "You don't have to be a
government expert to ask tough questions.
such as why a plant pollutes twice as much
as competitors in the sane Industry."

The first two annual reports on Indus-
try's toxic emissions have had significant
impact. Dozens of Fortune SOP companies
have announced voluntary reductions
Monsanto Corp.. fo: example. has already
reduced toxic air emissions 39: since 190?
and expects to meet Its goal of 90,, by
1942. Dow Chemical Co. plans to reduce
overall emissions 50% by 1995. Du Pont Co
pledges to cut air emissions 60: by 1993
and cancer-causing components 93: by
2300. Chemical Manufacturers Association
spokesman Owen Kean explains "The
public Increasingly meuures companies
by their [emissions I numbers and what
they are eking shoot them."

In California's Silicon Valley, 2.000 pro-
testers 1.arched against an International
Business Macbines Corp. plant revealed in
1969 as the states worst emitter of ozone-
destroying chlorinated fluorocarbons.
Right-to-know was a "significant factor" in
IBM's decision to eliminate CFCs at all
plants by end of 1993. a spokesman says.

A Safer Neighborhood
Residents of Springfield, Mass.. used

the law to find out what dangers lurked in
plants and warehouses adjacent to their
homes. Companies had to "justify why
they were testae dangerous chemicals,"
says James ControvIch. Sptingnelors
emergency preparedness director Mon-
santo, for example. agreed to move 1,000
drums of resins containing fianunable sol-
vents from a public warehouse to safer
storage at Its Springfield plant. Some com-
panies eliminated extreme hazards such
as cyanide, and others corrected danger-
ous conditions. "TM neighborhood Is dell.
nitely safer," says the East Springfield
Neighborhood Councits Kathleen Brown.

Right-to-know also generated public
support for tougher laws. The report
showed that air emissions, accounting for
nearly in of all discharges. are "ban
rally uncontniled." says the EPA's Mr.
Elkins. In October. Congress closed the
loophole by mandating strict controls for
119 toxic chemicals under the noised
Clean Air Act. In Louisiana. a state that
resisted even minimal regulation, right to-
know prompted public Outrage and legosta
live action: In IM1. It adopted its fir. i

Please Tara to Pape Al.Colnern 1
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Right to Know: Massive Government Report Spurs {

Local Action by Revealing Polluters for the First Time
Continued From First Page

comprehensive law abed at cutting air
emissions In half by 1995.

A Massachusetts advocacy group used
the Infonnation to show that even the
state's computer Industries, considered rel-
atively clean, were major polluters. Mas-
sachusetts Public Interest Research Group
led a campaign that resulted in the na-
tion's strongest Maths use.reduction law.
designed to cut chemical wastes 50". by
1997. Right-to-bow "created awareness of
a real problem that hullo be addressed."
says John Gould. president of Associated
Industries of Atusachusetts.

In Massachusetts, Monsanto and Po-
laroid Corp. have been pilloried for the
sheer size of their discharges. Polaroid, for
Instance, has state permits allowing it to
send waste to a sewage treatment plant.
which In turn dumps treated waste Into
Boston Harbor. Although the company in-
sists this is safe, It faces growing public
pressure to eliminate waste. Says a Po-
laroid official: "We could have a very
good compliance record and still be ac-
cused of being the No. I polluter" of Ban-
ton Harbor. Polaroid pledged to reduce
tonics usage and waste by 10% a year for
flee years. The company exceeded Its goal
In 1989. the first year. partly by elimlnat.
lag mercury In film pack batteries.

Some companies say emissions figures
can be misleading. Hoffmann -It. Roche
Inc.'s Nutley. NJ.. pharmaceuticals plant.
for example, ranked among the state's top
five polluters in reports released in 1969.
But environmental group' failed to note
that nearly three-quarters of the waste was
sent to a sewage treatment plant and con-
verted to harmless carbon dioxide and wa-
ter, the company says. "You can't Just
look at emissions totals to measure risks."
says Jack Kase. an assistant vice presi-
dent.

In any event, the numbers don't answer
the most basic and troubling questions:
Are these emissions a health threat and. If
so. to whom! Those were the questions
that residents here began asking-and
searching for the answers.
A Shocking Report

The flap here started In June 1999. al-
though it took more than the government's
report alone to sound the alarm. The
Tonics Release Inventory Itself Is * thick
and obscure that It's difficult to compare
lasts or Industries without a computer.

Moreover, the report gives no Indication of
health risks. So environmental groups like
the Natural Resources Defense Council
pore through the data and release their
findings. In 1989. the council listed the nr
tin's biggest emitters of 11 known or prob-
able cancer - causing chemicals-and Shel.

dahl was ranked 45. That was picked up by
wire services and published by the Minne-
apolis Star-Tribune, which Is where the
people of Northfield, population 14.000, first
saw the news.

They were amazed. Sheldahl had been
sending methylene chloride Into the air for
more than 25 years. but no one outside
the plant knew it. Susan Lloyd. a special
education teacher, tried to figure out what
it meant. She called a dozen public of&
Etats to no avail. but she did glean crucial
Information: The Nate was about to renew
Sheldalrl's flveyear emissions permit,
which imposed no controls on methylene
chloride. Citizens could demand a public
hearing. She and friends collected 300 sig-
natures on a petition forcing the state to
delay the permit.

Sheldahl hoped to blunt the Issue. A
week after the news broke, the company
unveiled a dramatic plan to reduce methy-
lene Chloride usage 90% by 1993. Sheldahl
would gradually switch to flammable sol-
vents that don't cause cancer A spokes-
man, Mark Ester, says the right-to-know
report was "a factor. but not the only rea-
son" for proposing the reduction plan. Bev-
erly Brumbaugh, a vice president, says
"was not a driving factor at all. We felt for
some time that all emissions needed to be
reduced.- He points out that Sheldahl had
been working to reduce methylene chloride
emissions since 1988 and had already In-
stalled a Si million incinerator.
'No Significant War

To allay any fears, Sheldahl organised a
plant tour for city officials and residents.
Company officials proudly committed to
reduce annual emissions from 03 tons to
40 tons In only three years and eliminate
them by 2000. They assured residents that
methylene chloride posed "no significant
risk."

The plant tour backfired. Jacob Freeze,
an artist-turned-activist. was furious He
knew the federal government had Identi-
fied methylene chloride as a probable car-
cinogen in 19F-5. He accused the company
of keeping the pollution a secret and fall-
ing to warn the community. Recalls Ms.
Lloyd, the teacher. -The impression was
that Sheldahl was trying to cover up."

Sheldahl officials say the company has
already spent nearly S5 million to phase
out the solvent and can't afford expensive
recovery equipment to stop emissions In
the interim. James Donaghy, president
and chief operating officer, ups Sheldahl
IS moving "as quickly as we know how"
without losing customers. "We are trying
to balance all our constituencies," he
says.

Residents quickly formed an organiza-
tion. Clean Air Northfield. to Investigate

the health threat. Faculty at Carleton and
St. Olaf College provided technical help.

The town became divided. Homemaker
Susanne Johansen points to the lush ex.
panse of green grass between Sheldahl and
the trailer park where she lives. "Our chil-
dren play out there." she says. "Sheldahl
tells as there are 'acceptable levels' of that
stuff. Who are they kidding?" Yet her
next-door neighbor. Patricia Srsen, has
complete faith In Sheldahl, where she has
worked 17 years as a data clerk. "It's the
college professors blowing things out of
proportion." she says. "They mink mall-
factoring Is a dirty word."
Uneasy Workers

Mr. Freeze campaigned for zero emir -
sloes by picketing, staging a sit-In and
even secretly tatting pictures on the plant's
roof. His threats to "shut dawn the plant"
alienated many of Sheldahl's 650 plant
workers, who were already jittery about
job security. The workers wanted methy-
lene chloride eliminated. but on a "reason-
able" schedule that would protect "jobs
and money." says Robin Kruger. a plant
steward for the Amalgamated Ciothing and
Textile Workers Union.

The union also feared that recovering
the solvent Inside the plant would Increase !
exposure risks and perpetuate its use. Af-
ter threatening a strike. be union won the
right to enforce Sheldahl's 90% usereduc.
lion plan through its labor contract.

Joining forces, the union and activists
pressured the state for tougher regulation.
As a result. for the first time, the state
required an existing plant to reduce cancer
risks below a strict threshold. Sheidahl,
which has already reduced methylene
chloride emissions by nearly two-thirds. '
would have to cut them 93% by 1965 under
the state's proposed emissions permit. If
citizens hadn't gotten Involved through
rightio-know, "there wouldn't be any re-
strictions in the permit." says Lisa Thor-
vig, the Minnesota Pollution Control
Agency'S air compliance Mel

Some Northfield residents aren't satis-
fied. Clean Air Northfield is lobbying the
state to mandate faster reductions and
zero emissions in 1995. Sheldahl says that
just Isn't possible. Further skirmishes are
likely before the final decision on the per-
mit later this year.

Whatever the outcome, though. remark-
able progress has already been made In re
during methylene chloride risks for resi-
dents and workers alike, says Michael
Pemrick. a Sheldahl maintenance worker.
lie says righttoknow provided Lhe cata-
lyst. "Once the community got Involved,"
he says. "there was tremendous presSure
oa Sheldahl to work much more expedi-
ently to reduce the risks."
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APPENDIX 3.WORKING NOTES (JULYAUGUST 1991 AND
SEPTEMBEROCTOBER 1991)

WORKING NOTES
ON COMMUNITY RIGHT..T0- ArNOW July-August 1991

A WORKING PAPER ON OUR RIGHT-TO-KNOW ABOUT TOXIC POLLUTION

Right-To-Know More Bill Introduced
On hdy Ile Commissar Sikard 03-Ne4)
intodamd Comamony Risk Kam
More Act ol 1991 (HA. 21110). This legisla-
tes ferliONIAS the most sigrition:Coagres-
regal rarity on comnswity tight so kocor
wee passage of the Errata-7 Pharr rid
Conmeurty Right 6 Koos Act el 1916.

Tbe Ferrel rpm& weer "Tosics
Mow Invader)," CTRL) repotting matte-
erns for In stool toxic entissices. Curer
TRI der re valuable ware sevironmee-
tal information. but include ody so estanued
5% of all toxic emissions.

la outline. the Catessity Right to Know
More Act

expend the list of tight to )mow cheerers;
Yorks the ewes of cowed fecilities;
'wire tepestisg es INC chemical re ed
productior
=prow ewer Warder ware west*
leepanwrow
write Nadir 6 pies bow to Mice toxic
darning use.
Othe provisions will: mule worm on

peak mbar mow cleft a loophole that
recaps off site recycling: trablish Firs and
sicheral waists= poplar for tries me
Macao% sad, study ways to hawse
erre& esportiag udder lows

Chenticals and Facilities Added
The proposal adds same than 500 crab&
that are tegralred as retie seder err
terworrstal Mesa b the arrest tight to know
kw Thar hack& charicar ngulard tore
Ibe Ciro Warr Act the Ws Drink* Won
Ad, Wed Feticide Wok seld basheds ef
orcrogass and reptoductiwe

Mere data for thus obsrads is
imposer for two maw Rid b der
disclose rigs le perk WWI sad dr wires-
red. Uwe& the dam apses irBasive
e a r l r e e w e r r a l I r a and kip dinar by
gevsnwsiel rd Worry ecterrabla.

Tir MI also rime wegotrag r 66-
/nardsearriss and Wool haBliss. Mow
reerfarrise Ledestsles itch& hardest
were seragerwir, twarcetres, rids:
dare wries, so hest eseerry, and
ischwerir among Mars Tare ram
usisrl Ilesalweir ark peados

Data for Prevention
The le:blades ariblidas a isketsslial
iefornatios bas on chemical re ad
mamba% an werial comp: ow of any

lee
accosers
Far

Toxic Pollution

wiceessful pollutioe Fewebon pro gram.
Chemical swedes it arestid to shifting
iedustrial decides-asking boos and of the
pipe towels to bort of the pipe redwmiene
toad chemical els alike smirks'
reduction lariat's, such' EPA's loci trial
Toxins ProJect (or 33.% projecr). plogracas
bird a crawital wet drat cosaistarly
prewar toxic Risser wirer shift* deb
bereft wed" asserre led die SWOON-

eel.

Manna; for Prevention
The biL truing facilities toryw up plans to
'educe dart sr of toxic crealcais. The Fest
rout bidede Ito sad Ave year :Ws sad
*aphis bow the onwpway will adder Ira
Afar five yews, WA Is Whorled to On
stisismi psekranwer erards Inv wired
istwaldr. TM rewirdis sea based as re
perfensrae el lbs beet ampere is any OMB

Warty.
la %Idiom ie staMids, b bel /whir

Ispertrt support se Ors Wise wie sidisoles
provers lash Report bud& se billiMrse-
tge of krow-bow. sal ismer* Isseedelge

frailleity with leers sr reader
oppartrides A gars perms wil belp
e rrs ate refriesi reirce werimbils
INNisiuss.

(425)

BEST COPY AMIE

Cosgresioesi Attlee
The pepped is alnedyssestria: debar
rainbow of the Work sod ohs droned.
oppritioo that surfeced &rag onesiderries
of the Right to Know Act is 1915. (Kay TM
position' pared by one vow ear* 212-
211. et pareshar 10. 19115.) Opponents
dread that commit* 'mold lie cow
Warned with infornaties, small briar=
derstatel. family firms dote* ad
industry beer with liercial bander, woad
oder Ws.

la resent floor starsiers Coaresrass
Siterski stated that

'hey said it war tried They said
it would coot money. Swan =warble,
=fair, us-Anasicar Now EPA acers it.
Will Strerswbraces it. AIM*
composite report they are =rag
Wiliest of dams as thry at choral

"They said It would cab e ern
bans cortnutitise by giving dna
reariaglas and wraceeraystristica."

The refrain is familiar. Theatrical
Mortemart' Aseociation meetly chimed in
Coworker wirer tbie aapasdeng TR1
rearess to loundre tht pdrie wils "area-
plaited statistics dasi do ward more ras
crew sioneeratry waxy rd feet."

EPA sow supprt Feral Impassion of
TR1, but corm then it reds le rumor to
rode repairs sod setructrse wring
priorities mons wiles chaireals harm
end typo of dais Tbe army deo Irks
irpectios enthorryle tNa dorcersd

The bill amble the Rama Cceastratios
and Rrows7 Am WM.. b edloeie Isar
ware memigammitlaw. A leas as teduchas
proper Is arawdel corpora RCRA;
M fear Mk credo& sad lb, lir tack
was rserrsd As Mad, Arra,
W 77 Orr erinsal eeonsus.

Itrestrosa Content is Worn. dor
escliothy-secilea swamp OHL 2M10 (51*
a feet sheet (2p); a Q & Admit Oft ad
IscradMe but kw flow 6610 Ira 19:5 ((p).
Pee a-maw laftwates ad 20/1X134772.
Pr ...Fry of ILL ISO all X0623404.
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Wootins Notes
Pat, 2 My-Anon 1991

Reports Using Toxics Release Inventory (TRI) Data
Updated July 1991

Working Group Os
Community Right To Know Contact: Paul One

(202) 546-9707

The compeodum of more Os 1C0 reports documents widespread se
or dale goented under Toxic' Release Invermory (TRI) provisions of
the Emergeecy Plaening god Commeity Right to bow ASS 1906
(EPCRA. or SARA TM

Backgrotoxl:
Comes body debated right to know. Chemical commis and the
US. EPA fought against public spotting. Poetise TR1 reseed by
only oriewee margin (212-211) oe Dec. 10. 1915.

Since its final passage ia 1906, TRI has specked connive interest floes
the public, peas, :spiels', bedews. nod industry. The TRI Makes
is now widely recognized as valuable some of eaviroancotal
infoonaboo. Armed for the fret time with equal woes 6 sybarite.
tei data. dtiuwe NC leading a netioawide movement to preset toxic
pollution awl Mom emboomemS1 laws.

The Toxics Release Inventory:
The law requires coanulactruen to report to EPA oa their eavirommesal
Mom sad off -site treaders of some 330 toxic chemicals ia wises.
EPA met computerize Ms ink(011400 4110 n-Ogia Release
Inventory* (TRI) and make it available to the public. The TRI Mabee
is the rest pubticly rocessiblie aline comber Mime em embed
by Mimi law.

Limitations:
May PX131ThOr toxic chemicals we not on the right to bow lisle
Nonsesursaurete lied federal froilibes are etromptr
Amer 'meting dos not tem& pale Mere rens
remains anfieweily Modem 'Sher Sam mein, Mime

Welts trareferred off-site foebcycline we tot eepmel;
Noe-compliance is roughly we in bee coves' Maim
Emissions des besot he used to track polled= prevention;
Clomicale in products (as oppose, to warren) we sot reported;
AS IIKLA as 95% of all I17ji SIMI4 sseR Oat i0.110d lry the law.

The Right to Know MOM:
In lux 1991, the US. General Aroma"( Office repotted that up to
95% of all chemical emissioas may escape reportmg ceder curreot law.
On July I t, Concession Sikccski (13-MN) introdsed be 'Community
Right ID Know More Act of 1991" (HR MO). le °slim the

explode the list of right to know chemicals;
Modes the mope of coveted (Minim
initiates sporting on toxic chemicel os and plocksiorc
impoves ogres hamdesi waste reporting requireenects;
squint facilities to plan how to Mace Mir we of toxic chenicals.

Some Notable Reports:
These mats we bled mkt Natiosal Ramos (Public Imest 0101171).

For detailed statobyllew date see 'Poisons is Os Neignborboodo
Toxic Pollution la [Stand:"
For lanced dm by parent cospeay, see '14arge(neeMs Polletios A
Storey of the Notion's Toxic Pollsars;"
For information co chemicals and Milieus Not coveted by TRI. as
ilse Rights Know Mort;"
For beckvound a the nod for chewing nee aid production Ma. we
"Taber's* J SCoesqueecen"
For wpm' ore lyzing lisitiout mission' roductloom,see 'Meets
Itedectime Toxic Traub.* See aim, 'Matehceniag
Polska- is Ms, Appendix XI) sad 'The 'Ragan' Loophole

STATE AND LOCAL REPORTS (Pueuc INTEREST GROUPS)

Regan am listed an'aintionly snit an drwoiogioly muoinnito.
CAUFORNIA
Califon"' Public learnt Remands Gras
1147 So. Rambo Blvd. 0303
Los Argein, CA 90335
(213)271-9144

Citizens loralkoor Embosser
501 Smed St, Seib 935
See Prenece, CA 941074431
(415) 711-01190

Talk Nandi la las Anna Gunn
4r. MR (1912 dart 34".
This mart dimes LA'. toxic times . Mich wadi figam en - Sack of 55 gib dress 110
sib high in dcoos s eirtada am MIMS and tie Vain to sit neemmant.

bloated Tank MOB in Winn& la Wag/ b. ivesery Arapis gl asguisal
Seisms sadtppaltaidufatTairs Iiaa Ilganign.

19411, (Ifflaw),4110.
This ippon perats 01111ssies MIMI AY 116401111111410401=111160111.1.17.11.

The Sost,The Aid The Twin
ism inik (OVA inn 1h.
The "My resigars por-b-yest Amps b TRI sperted by Oasis's logestmitan.

ranted Omegraphin and tank Nonni tine Idworigt MaimFM /fan, (19E4* Ma
Ti S k y endy M i m s n e a l o b s i e l m e impale In g s t b e r M 6 E l e m o g e g i l l e Y b " m a i In I l v e s p e r -d o o r s Y a k luau Wm by i s m Yam wskarAry

)
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CAUF01 NIA eroworotar

Entice amoral Health Coalitico
1717 Kenner Blvd., 4100
See Diego, CA 92101
(619) 235.02111

A keel.' SWIM Akan WI ROMs Stew Celastaffs Camellmelee ft xis atewisel Deem-
dem el Santis Proteadve Owes layer.
Apr. INA (191700).34,
This raped neesseedeelruction tithe math's nzallonisric more layer. looking at rilmmiog prone:dun
prodwee sal yew. Math elleras, ethane{ wegaimi0416 policy reccardatiose and ethane anon

CMIthOlithar at Nidc Year Night se Knew dew Vedas Io Sea Dime.
Apr. 19901 (1987111 flow), 56p.
This mart Isimmaries tunic it need Mad sad nixed ie Si. Diego sem 001111011eitiel ant proposes
preventive solution' to the belied' point. Powitegecommrasiry feet sheen with ilkerativit awe
accompary the apart.

Tkle Emiseless flati tw Sikes Valley leeway Gapes
Silicon Valley Tories Coalition Ars. 1981 (19117 fog). 50p.

760 N. pig St. 2nd FL This Math* Mapi e. pamotype mod was one of the embed mods mime TRI data to list spacitic

See lose, CA 95112 polluters.

(40t) 217.6707

FLORIDA

INS Velleyilde IN Fatiadeas Raped.
Feb. 1590, 0947418 Aral 100p.
This analysis competes 1917 and 19611101301-1Rinet &to.

Florida Consumes Action Netwost
4103W. Kennedy Blvd. e206
Tamp.. FL 33609
(013) 2364226

ILLINOIS
Otinens fore &oar Favironanot
407 S. Dealborn. Suite 1775
Oticago, IL 60605
(312) 939.1593

IOWA
Iowa Chapter of the Stern Club
3500 Xingu:go Blvd.
Des Moines. IA 50311
(515)277.7161

Iowa Citizen Action
1476 Fust Ave, Suite 1
low* Cry. IA 52242
(319) 3544116

Reties Teske Pre** WIN.
1991, (1983804 77p.
The voicere." 18.0.tyzed TRI dna ea redeems of krona and suspected ceminoseas in Placid.

TeakAlf NANA* is IRIsNs Am Amalysie of itel Task Release krisalay Nerds.
Fob. 1989.(1987 Am). 73p.
Produced in conjunction with the Chicago Lung Association this thorough compilation of 11k1 reports
yields a peed look at toxic seninnoes in minis. with a focus at air Wirt.

LOUISIANA
Gram ma USA
1436 U St.. NW
Weshingtor DC 20:09
(202)462.1177

MARYLAND
Merythod helic Imereat Reeeemit Goy
3110 S. Cempet Dining Hall
Usiversity of Mmyland
College Pmt. MD 20742
(301) 4544601

Newel Rammed Defeom Council
1350 New York Ave., NW 11300
Wahine:4k DC 20:106
(302)713.7600

Toxic Palletise le WM.
Apr. 1591.0989404 lip.
This brief study outhnes skew toxicity end emotions for lowe's top two dozen %cane

A Told= losacr The IndeMriel Tula Problea la Iowa.
Apr. 1991, (1988 Anal 4p.
This simple faction user tiptoed toxic Moues to help illustrate the and for toxic* raductios.

Toxic Wass And Mortalky Io lanisineses CMIMICOI Canger.
Nov. 1988 (1987104 57p.
This tercet comperes the rano:0 highest concentrations of 1R1 sales to denied local cancer smd

morality

A Mos TN kifikt
Av. MA OW Am.). llop.
The ethos d sinkeriarric sons displetioa we linked to sourcee downs depleting donde*, by
savoy, tor Mr/raised. Waist are kid proposal.. Wang safer alimsalives.

Turk MAW/1W Nerdset
Art. 1981, (1597 44
The report. by NAM, Urn CI* Praomec Chapter, Maryland Wade Coalition. sad Americas Legg
Amocieske MM.** lea eempomeive saintiths mires of TR!. It lecleas preselimg unix

It& INA AWOL
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IRASSADRISETTS
Manscbasells NNE Woes' Ream*
Grew
29 Temple Place
110111011, NIA 02111

(617) 2924600

National Toxin Campaign
1161 Commonwealth Avenue, 3rd Floor
B011100. MA 02134
(617) 232-0327

MICHIGAN

Took I IMessacbmeseim
Nor. 190% (1967 Ansa), Op.
This nipxt played sa s.. ee6t1 role im documenting toxic Folutioe in Massachamen diaries IlsoPIRG's
ancorhi coma* for mine toxicease redactios lapsinics.

Tack Polities M hisseaclosaiih ha laamere ler airmen Asalysie st
heisams sod OWt .) iefrTaksIM.hehalem
Apr. 1969, (1937 der). 30p.
This mart toner! motion co, inchetries with the largest toxic Memos sod hdpsd spar mgotinicas
that led no the pump 001rechweve Toxim Use Reathemioa An M 1969.

local Emir. hialisiTereor ATwe-TesrassesmsestalOsime Sophism by likassehmems kaaky
Sep. 1909, (1967A19 77t.O. 33p.

Ibis report doorman a general tack of progress by Memachusette companies towed baking the mare
of ozone clesitorimg ethane:elk, awl mars sups award safer almaseiven

Third Ammei Remert as Toxic Dimbseges hag Imam limber.
Mar. 1909. (1968 am), 27p.
Although not primarily a TM report, this malyris of Boom Harbor polluaers cconine revealing
comparison of Mccosiment discharge data from TV report', state sod federal mums, and the Nakao)
TONIC% CIIMplip.1 crags wen(

Clean Weser Action/Food
Ecology Center of Alm Arbor
PIRG Toxic Action
Public lowest Research Group in Michigan

Downtime Cilium for a Safe Eavirommat
3407 2Ceb
Wyandotte. Ml 48192
(313)261.3265

P180 in Michigan (with the Ecology
Center of Ana Arbor and Sierra Club)
212 South 4th Avenue. Suite 207
Am Arbor, Ml 46104
(313)662-6597

Paul Moiled. School of Natural Remeasee
University of Michigan
430 East University
Am Arbor. MI 48109-1115
(313) 763.45%

NEW JERSEY

Denipsc l's The Oases Low it Maims.
JaL 1989 (1907 Ama). 10P.
A brief Moray of the ozone depletion aria's comied with data on the coetributthe of Michigan
comma:ex

Wroadolem A Chemically Depoorierit Qtr.
Dec. 1909 (196208 derra), 35p.
This waste writ compass 12 kcal companies' 1997 and 1968 some releases io the context of disposal vs.
toiname Manion Of mole are Mamma to °Usk Mama Mad aseesemear from scene composer.

Chemical Exposers however; Premiss and Problems.
Sep. 1990 (19009 riga), 79.
This citizens' analyst updam a nrevioue report (we above), aping broad men source/ to amen the
potential *mote abide chemical use mil emoarx

Out al Contra Ale Polishes Camels ash Toxic Air Fatississi is Michigan
Nov. 1909 (1967 alam), 15p.
TM madam analyse TN repoox. fording that the vest majority of Michigan's some air emileicas are
entirely umootrollat by pollution cootrol equipasm

Enriresmewhi losmolte hi the Dorset Tr{ -Casty Area
Apr. 1991, (19.59 Iota), 116p.

Prepared by imams, this academic report incorporates Ter data and other factors ism a broader away*
of die impact of race and 'amine on attitudes shout, and proximity to, polluting twangs.

Bound Brook Camas Associatica
134 W. Maple Ave.
Bound Brook. NJ 06605

New Barmy Public Interest Reward' Group
II North WBow St.
Trenton, NJ 011606
(609) 3944155

Talc Chemical blesses Irmo Americas dmsamiL
Aug. 1969,(1907 data),
This ilea facility profile damossIneca "wane sack" as imumaingly popular cilium' tool weed lo
Pewee conesias lo Mace lode pollution.

Took Chemical Releases frees Americas Cesommik A % Last
Mar. 199A (10748 data), 9.
Board Block cilium opined bah mine nviaw to lookat 1967-S9 ',potting chsansa

141411erax Noma: liamalms Os Yew Heart Pas biessMey dTeeric blooms Is MiddleasecCemet
Feb. 1907, (1967 ima), 215p.

This study. with coswanios Bergen sod Gloom*, Comity sMaies, unkind MI Nod New Barmy Air
Pollutios Enforce nist Does Symons morn be male toxics-me ncluctthe empaipt

BEST CO AVAILABLE
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NEW JERSEY (midi...0

NEW YORK
Citizens Environment&Coalition
33 Central Ave.
Albany. NY 12210
(518) 462-5527

Tusk Trask New Jomay's Mot Testis DischimmeollIFINIMI
Their Promote Toward Passim Furseadoe.
Oct. 1919, (1987.08 Aim), 18p.
7141 roped paganisd mania analysis of yeer4eyerchanges ln monad Ma w&

Pow* le Pollute: A Study el Teske Disaharmed se lbw hieeWS Sewers.
Max 1992 (1987 dreg 16p.
"Permit to Folksier documean the flood tide dpi/Ma ts Ilia pone lamp/sad through New Mew
seen, arguing eat side matron am sandst.

Chemical Camerpeocer Aa MoMi,Wtu Wreak Chemical Wooed Ns Impact seNevaersey.
May 1994 (1987 ima), alp.
"Chemical Conasgunices" is Nat preemor nport b -Toxic Tenth A nd Commaimoss" (me National
Reports); it uses New Jassy' s CINIIPiCla we bionnanoa So CUM3100 c* al bard; that are sat
domenated ley IRL

Risky islets: Re Natty hy lodustry luesnehm0oe if Toxic Releases 1. New Jamey.
Nov. IWO (1988 data). 24p.
'Risky Business" looks at the Mans of 7RI releinel neatened& by each industry. and the mei for
poUtaiou preveatioa legislation

Comm. Eosin Health Cu at Hunter College
425 Ent 25th Si. Box 596
New York. NY 10010
(212)481-4355

Constancy Policy lost/Coosumers Union
256 Washington Street
Mi. Vernon, NY 10553
(914) 667-9403. ext. 455

Hudson River Skip Clearwater
112 Market Street
Poughkeepsie. NY 12601
(914)454-7673

NORTH CAROLINA
Clean Water Fund of North Carolina
138 E. Chesnut Sc

Asbenlle. NC 28801
(704) 251-0518

Ak Toxic* in New York Sea* A Citizens' guide to the Right -Te-Know Law & Air Took Data.
A& 1989. (1987 dew, 90p.
Prepared with the American Lung Associanoa of New Yost Stale, this well-presented citizen' puck and
report covers TRI data we and limitatims, nee regulation, recommeadnicas, health affects. sod
facility tonic air releases for each county.

Hazardous NeishborsT Living Next Dem te industry In Creermelet-WilHawaburg.
Ian. 1989, (1987 data).
Using TRI data sod other informal:ice soaves. the report profiles extremely hazadous chemicals on-ase
for 28 local comment.

Toxic Air Pollution from New York City Industry.
May 1992 (1988 dm0) 42p.
'Ibis review of New York City's industrial toxic air antssices provided needed boost to a loaf
citizen' campaign for dewier Pi.

Tonle Tides; Your Right to Mow.
Oct. 1989, (1987 data). 58p.
-Toxic Tides" is a very readable combination nght to know hardlicok and report for the Hudsee Rive
Buie. containing well assembled emiroomenal analysis from diverse soirees.

Noels Carolina Environmental Defense
Fund
17e Out Hargett St.
Raleigh. NC 27601
(919)821.7793

OHIO
Ohio Citizen Action
691 North thgb
Columbia, OH 43213
(614) 224-4111

Preliminary findings from a Study d The Upper French Woad River Basin.
Max 1991. (1987/158 data), 12p.
Data from TEl and other sources &aimed serious toxic loadings into the Upper Freocb Broad River, a
potential drinking water supply foe the Asbeville-Buocombe county sea.

Drawn With The Wind: Toxic Ak Emitsioes Amass North Carolina.
Feb. 1989, (1987 data), 110y.
TEl data revealed that newly 103 million lbs. of air toxic. were released masigly in North Ceram.
state that had no toxic air panne regalings at the time.

Toxic Ak Emissions In Nee* Comtism: As Update Fee [1918.19891.
Avg. 1909, (1917188 data), 40p.; Oct 1990, (108049 dam), 70p.
Them reports update Drawn Wnb The Wind," illoatrating yese4o-year ref:ening cheeps with maul
extengian

Teaks Unleashed: A Avert es Teak Chemical Nelsons la Iheatmemery Ceody.
Sep. 1908,(1987 8,44), 37P;
Reports for Franklin, Nomikon LIPCSI. asal emit Canniest 1989,(1987 dma).
Tenting rimmed by the Montgomery County report found mike musing sewage treatmeat Melte in
volumes many Omer grate nag sandmen&
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OHIO (roorinord)

Ohio Citizen Actioa
1406 W. 6th St.
aevehod, OH 44113
(216) 861-5203

OREGON
Northwest Environment Advocates
133 SW 2ed, Sake 302
%Wood. OR 97204
(503) 295.0490

430

Pope 6 July -As past 1991

P Paseritteh Toxic Wash* ANNsali1404.161Unc it There A lit?
Nov. 1988. (1987as.). 2.5f-
Thi brief report lob et BPt lode Messes led atishoically nevoid local rens Oleos dine. an
caner drone

Talc Cheirice/ faietiseo Al T s Geer* Melon Uniform Cempiet.
tom tesit (1987 Aral 8p.
That early TM snort &cam wane *spooks 0s Iona sod radii yawns thou the yonnal for
amisioss rodectiras.

OtisMeaufat Taft Mak* Relemes.11117.
loot 1989. (1987 in). 30p.
This neat kende. ant ftswes sod ecenty-kp rxerty totals.

SON felting Ow Mee&
Apr. 1991, (198 8 499 keel 15Ip.
The joint Cilium ActionErrineneetel Henn Waer report preowned a comprehensive look et 11.1
emission it Coydeop Coady awl hiked 'drawn staiwide right to know hinnies campank

Onsets Stan Pubbc Interest Research
Grew
1536 SE 114 Avenue
Paths& OR 97214
(503) 231 -4111

PENNSYLVANIA
Delawke Valley Toxin Conti=
115 S. 9th St. 7111Ploor
Philadelphia, PA 19107
(215) 627-5303

SOUTH SWUM
"Semethiss la The Aar"
P.O. Bog 210591
Colsmble, SC 29221{091
(903)761.4421

hipet-Oelput Model fer Turk Wean Ti The Penland LUSA Eaviresse*
hut 1990. (1987 ALA 13p.
This deft techoic.1 piper ors stoves imput-otepet model to gain the :wax of oonenic growth cm
7R1 Mmes.

Talk Kezar* in Orem
Feb. 1989. (1987 Joel 30p.
Oregon's repaid toxic Nimes me qui:lifted by release neat sod health offset, with a bred deokip-
na of proposed tosin-es teductioa

Every *ea* Yee Tat* At Take le Oregon Jed 1969, (1987 sloo3 22p.
Tooke tle The I* Oregsel Air Pelimie* 1N9, (1988 dore). 30p.
Both mods dooming ak wake niwases mod she end for a aconetal Clow Ai Act.

Talcs is Off Towle lie Comihuoine Need for Tories Use iledecils*
Apr. /WA UM inn 40p.
Tacit MA se/ Ceneyseseeo. Mar. 1991, (1989 4.4.0, 42p.
Thom ow OSPIRIT wood owl aid anon papas vannerions Chvios's IRS Morn and animus
Annie. legisisioa.

Pemoroiremia Teak Cheakel Pelee* *foamy Repot I11117.11111L
Sep. 1989. (1967444 16*; Jos. 1991, (1987AP8 &eel 100.p.
These re detailed reopen ad clinical &chip liens' for Ponnivana coatis tit kenporie
ao %Dentin arid toxicity nails inishcof The fast man was pinked ism yoga ear
Plailedelphie pried the oatio.'s fen otmeneity sight to him Int.

South Conran Wildlife Perleretioa
POBoo611/9
Colonble. SC 29260.1159
(603)7124626

TENNESSEE
Grinineeco USA
1436 US1,11W
Wangloglon DC 20009
(202)462-1177

kewhirro in ohe Air! (Air hides Acme See* Carolina
Fe& 1991, (1968 &lel 56p.
This titian' moot Winne Sown Caroliee's toil Ink of *Inks nitaletiont, down ming MY
I the .ties for MU ninon Y ash.

Tale Reim* I ilea emeibe.1111.
Nov. nort (1967.8/&rµ Sit,
II& Pero wank& 19,748111011163onlas b7 as spas aMblOns, rid 6.16.. bun
anessmot of as inn to 1111 swortios.

Evert* Ihree1 Peelle. fie Orel' el New **feel
CUM* Carman's bpi glaselair Ileftedder.
396. 1369, (1987At max sqk
1)1 data sopplemons this wellnensehed neon, inch liras the poonsetkra sod apart of bred
pencils to a "nide striae" isclesini local own sees. superfoad nos, food Ingorta nd Immo
ceelanbudioa. (Non Veland is is Tannees.]
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TEXAS
Man Water Action/Pund
1320 1 nth St. NW
Washington. DC 20336
(202)4574286

Texans United Education Fund
National Toxin Campaign Fund
340 Moottose, Suite 225
flotsam, TX 77006
(713) 5794038

VERMONT
Vermont Public Interest Research Croup
43 State Street
Montpelier. VT 05602
(802) 2233221

VIRGINIA
Environmental Action Foundation
1525 New Hampshire Ave., NW
Washington, DC 20336
(202) 7454870

The Hawse Ship Channel And Galveston lay: Tugs Water COMMISSION
And EPA Turn Their Becks
Jun 1989. (1987 &gag 31p.
Ries bo Ithow data show 150 minim pounds of toxic chemicals entering the Harmon Ship Carmel awl
Galvesion Bay - iambics% long side sipped by the Two Watir Corarnission wad EPA.

Toxic Ovealeit kw Millions of Pounds of Toxic Chemicals on being Dumped into the
Houston Ship Channel said Galveston Bay Ibmegb leepholes k the Permitting Process.
May 19%. (/907 decal 13p.
TRI data reveal that companies in the Galvestro bay area routinely &charge massive ateruntsof
pollutants that are soot ideetr,ied in their Clean Water Act discharge permit.

llte Formosa Mastics Story: Roped of Environmental inrestigation.
.hal. 1992(19674 3104 54p.
TEl date support analysis re ealing Formosa Plastic's extensive record of anvisonmental ciontaminatioe.

Toxics R 'teasel; An Inventory at Toxic Chemicals Released in Vormant.
May 1989. (1987 dam). 30p.
Vermont companies released over two thousand tons of hazardous chemicals to the environment

Sinn ClublAppelachian Regional Office
1116 -C West Street
Annapolis, MD 21401
(301)268-7411

WASHINGTON
U.S. Public Interest Research Group
215 Pennsylvania Ave., SE
Warlangtoe. DC 20003
(202)546-9707

The Toxic Trait A Chinos Guide a Reducing Toxic Mistiest in Soultwestent
Nor. 1992 (1989 data), 64e.
Tbis combination citizens' guide and TRI report coven the Interstate 81 corridor from Roanoke In
Bristol. discussing TRI Mersa related sources of information and straegies for dawn action.

Toxic Ak Pellation in WOW.
Jos. 1998 (1988 104, 72p.
This thorough report examinee thee and federal are pollution regulations in the context of Virginia's
19157-St sr looks daa

WEST VIRGINIA
West Vuginia Citizen Action Group
1324 Virginia Sc. East
Charleston. WV 25301. (304) 346-5891

The Dirty 11": Hew The Ma* Contrilialms Ti The VS Campaign Cantata ere
Wasiningten's Tule brim
Oct 1988 (1987104 MP
The top thirteen contributors opposing a Washington State Superfund initiative released nearly 203
willies lbs. of chemicals b the sale's mi. land and waseseys

Toxic* in Our Midst An Examination el Taxis Chemical tholes.. in West Virginia.
Jet 1989, (1987104. 3Ip.
This report repreeeeted 6e that atereive analysis TIU dais Ira West Virginia

REGIONAL REPORTS (PUBLIC INTEREST GROUPS)

Greenpesce USA
1436USLNW
Washington, DC 20309
(202)462.1177

Greeopesoe USA Crest Lakes
1017 W. hobos Blvd
Chicago, B. 60607
(312)666.3305

Mortality AM Tonics Along The Mississippi Aker.
Sep. 1988(1987104 112p.
This Greenpeacia meet (prepaid to ccejunction with Public Data Access, lac.) statistically expkras
dread baba lavas sidemen ardsiity aloes the Isiowtirippi Aiwa

&tenpins Mississippi Wm Report Ile. Mes9IOND Company.
198P (1967104 25p.
The report anima MownWe's Afralwippi River Ionic &chews flow Owls in Iowa, Illinois and
M i a m i , with closer anaillion of Lam, Racwod and Mechlin pesticides and tisk parbwehri warm

We All Lim Demotreoac The Mississippi Rim sod gm Notional Tonics Caleb.
130. 1989, (1907 104 185p.
This ostensivesteadyofinksievMrMippiRiverrwTRIbaep plawat other dela @mom
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NATIONAL REPORTS (PUBLIC INTEREST GROUPS)

Ouzels Food
1300 Connecticut Ave.. NW #401
Washingtoo. DC 20206
(202)857.516*

Clean %Yaw Action/Fund
1320 flith St.. NW
Washington. DC 20036
(202) 457-1236

Won:6 Inc.
381 Pet Ave. South
New York. NY 10016
(212) 689-4040

Institute for Southern Studies
PO Box 531. Durham, NC 27702
(919)633.8167

National Environmental Law Center/
US. Public home Research Group
29 Temple Place
Boston, MA 02111
(617)422-0880

Nataassl Toxic Campaign Fuod
1168 Commoowealtb Avenue. 314 Root
Baton, MA 02134
(617) 232-0327

National Wildlife Pederetioe
140016th Steel NW
Waseingice. DC 20036
(202)797-6M

Nun Is Our Neishbeelmis: Teak POWs* IN Glad [IX7,1111119114.
Oct 1989, 0987 8dak his. 1994(1988 Aida); My 1991, (19891.0.2
This annual series 0(50 stuespecific reports COMprebenively prams ads stMe'sTRI Mesta by
compariy. industry. comity sip code and toxicity.

MirerlacIerlog Pellutiew A Sarre! NM Nodes*, twit PoWiteee rall.1114
May 1998 (1988 data). 35p.; Ad. 1991, (1989 lea), 40p.
These mry useful annual reports meat amend Metiers totals for permit complain es well se.
sop on

Poisons la Ow Nelehlk "4: Twit PAWN' la We V.11.4 Steles IiIMLiSIM
lark 1990, (1988 dotal 2t 'p summary; AA 1991, (1989 Ida), 2507 or 26p summary.
This national report prima. odsble format. smernary dab for eacb mate, chemical tolcicity
informaion sod each mate% a toxic polluters raelrad by several Morin

Mercury RisInr Goverment Imam T s Dreg Of kiwcury
Few Ihnitipal Wage hetkentets.
Sep. 1990(1988 dual 52p.
This Warming repre uses MI data to help document widespread mercury cootarninatice, and arsues the
the vowing municipal mete incineration ineuery is sobsontially adding to the probkiso

Tucks le Our Ale.
Mar. 1990, (1977 data tip.
This rex sheet identifies our we as the most commonly used toxic mete dump reputed under IRE

India. Twice Acmes Sena Wes.
May 1990,0967 data), 33p.
This analysis deemed: pinerns to Meuse toxic Wab shipmate, including matrixryie Wake oat
state imports and expects. (Nose Recychng transfers an sot accounted for.)

The 111142Cr.,. Index A Stab Ili-Seele Wife %eke Nwisers Farirsammeel NOW
AY:. 1991, OM Ida). 162p.
The "Gegen Index" uses -Mdse. as pan of ib Oak makings tan environmental isms.

Tuck Twit AM Cemewesocw The Maple& M ad Ow MOWN.
Iliwking Frew Aseericfs Um of Ude Clemicak.
Apr. 1991. (1988 dam), 40p.

This report presents the case for public reporting on toxic chemical use sod production; it cites hazards in
transportation cat -site sccidents, and wortplme ad consume expeamoss well as the need foe adequate
iciformstim to advisee lollies sue 'Mortice.

Present Oweeeslit Mee Uolmbet A PHAN el the Eneireummetal
Wesel Kthe Mks UMW CeeporMem W the WWI Steles 11X7-011.
Nov. 19964(1907AM ints). 24p.

This study compues raductioes M thine Carbide's 77:1 siselmrses and incomes to the oxopeny's toxic
wade &cholas as Mooned miler Ise Raumuce Comerration and Recovery Ad.

Wye Ormewlet A Revere r Se Islam if Oilliew ef P. of Tenn Ak Melee&
Mew 1989. (1967 130p.

Reissued commas/2y wit Be Wham Import, thin mart promen stent-hy-unte dun dsey, elmeing
Ms palliation premolion

VW Twit Mt The 111114neet Weems WU& Clemicele Is the WIN Seam, rim
Am. 1919, (19871114 100p.
The report mbenesielly coaseeed EPA's Mt Mem& swots by the lop 500 pollees reputed
mere TRI and pultiielieg Math Awe elan hr the chemicals Memed.

Menem Neottlem Trickle. Twit Ten& Ara. 199C1 (1987Ale dr), 140p.
Than= Itedoesieur nib on important dismission to TRI amlematically lomedalsig
chews In 191741 mom for B riot diedursere, hart lea reel pollution peewee ad
-pitinerM' or parr Amps
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%Aral ROMPS Deese Comma!
1350 New Yak Ave., NW 1306
Washiortos. DC 30205
(702)713-7E0

C0413 Windt
1731 Coonecticut Ave., NW
Washington, DC 2=9-1146
(902) 234 -1494

Working Otoop m Comm, Right To Know
Ememenental Dame Food
National Toxic. Camolgo Fuod
Gerais Food

A WIts's Me Of Anorkes Task Ale Pollutes A Smite Ts Men This
13111 hneries 9441 Son Wein Camaer-Caneime duerisele.

1909,(1907 am). 214.
NRDC idielfes Impit mime of 11 meagulsed caws owing chemicals nerd lo air. The
wind iskimelios Woes weft cbateical-brcbsseical eta Mere-by-otea 11161.1.

A NM's Ms et Medea Oases Depielern A WNTs>LN1 feessiee
Witt darn Oise-Oeptilme damndest.
Ara 19*(19117.4104is). 235p.
NRDC ideetii.es We lame emissiom of mons demoyeg cbeniese mortal ceder TRI, presenting
variRml imIrmaiios by Mended tad by Mee, wilt se selysis o(9 °s rove.

TM Neil Ts Knew Most Nay 1991, /22p.
Thin report maids ibe mired bore fee I.odrig1R3, covIrilt cbseicak, feinlie and tYpet 01
lee net we not wowed mkt taiellog M.

Ceinerty Night To Mew A New Teel Fer Pelhdien PrIes1113811.
.MA I 9I 9, (0987 dee), 23p.
This 'sport ellodoce TR1 sod highlights reboot mock fix Me key homy meals diachirgel to sir. wed

ad wee.

Tee 'Itenelief IsepAsle M Ihe Tides -Allessm know Oat of 1116..049 IS Md.
Mar. 1991,090748 dam). 80p.
Retard Joiody by tow orperatierat der mod :Matins an imperial regolaiory loophole in TR1
meeting led dominoes wills enemies its hop e os Mince premix:3o.

STATE REPORTS (GOVERNMENTAL)

ibis maim pies special attention as its presence cc atone of tocilitepecifs time data and thental-specilic health hazxdsinformation

AWANSAS
Adams Dept of Pon. Cooed sod Ecology
1001 Noticed Drive
Little Rock AR 72201
(501) 562-7444

CAUFORNIA
Eaveoroweel Affairs Agency
Off. of Hoc Menials Data Managemeot
PO Box 2115. Sacramento. CA 95812
(916) 327.141 cc (916) 324-9924

1* Anton Teaks Metes. ietwasry.
1991, (1989 Ada), 30p.
This Matra* some ilper is gaserally iformeive on right to !mow. names few major pollees but
containing minimal clionsical.specific belch beards data

INA SAM 313 Chesies1 totem
Amp 1990. (1987,11 40), ZSp.
This 'sport Waxes versa release male aod siomk 191741 canp uisoos. sod is not sufficeolly
&teed io iodide facility or chemical 'pacific data

CONNECTICUT
Com. State Emergency Respoeue Comm.
Dept of Emir. Protoraion. Room 161
165 Capitol Ave_ Hartford. CT 06106
(203) 5664$36

GEORGIA
Georgia Dept of Name Resources
Envimumental Piceectioia Divlaion
1152 Floyd Taws Eat, 205 Butler St, SE
Ate" GA 30334, (404)656-6905

ILLINOIS
Bemis Eavioremeal Pioection Agemy
PO Box 19276
Spregfold, IL 627949276
(217) 7112-3637

SARA Tide It Esteem Pleonts i Casannemity Ni1AI Ts Knew In Caseeticts.
Doc 1909. (1967 Aral S.
Ilia status report coven bodi emergency pluming sod notice rakers, including an overview of TRI
sod geweal Mem dos by clemical and by tom. No thrice Imilth efface data are Weed

Tule Wens lininere lend. DAILIAkt
Feb. 1990, (1988 Wm), S(.; Mar. 1994(1909 dam). Sip.
These repels Incloie holey specific dela (by cotioty), bat lick chemical health efface information. sod
R honed io a control-mened ragelmory soelyeiaelf TR1 Meow

MAMA
Ind Dept °northern, SARA Tons III hog
5500 Wee Modesty Am.
ediempAs. IN 46141
(317)143-5176

Pint Seesed.1164 Mosel Tank Closokel
Feb /989, (1967 awl 159p.; Fob. 1994 (1908 dam). 109p.; May 1991, (1909 data), 129p.
Thee imoris lack henityngocific eformake. Sc MAIM tor boahh Maeda dam ad a brie mama
oe dais ablizeke.

bane Teak Man inenty 1111 Teal Winn & Tarbes
Mar. 1994 (1907 dam), 31p.
The undmiempolled tepee top tee mow among mese netioewide for TRI

Menus, bet aeries ao ferney or thmialopecific dela
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KANSAS
Bureau of Ensiossental Health Services
Kamm Dept of Hod& esod Earns:Koss
Mills Builthog. Ste 301. 109 SW 9th St
Topeka, KS 66612. (913) 296-1690

KENTUCKY
Dap unsex for Eavircomentel Prolectios
It Reilly Rd-
Frankfort, KY 40601
(302)5642150

Imam Aerate Emergency Pleeming aed taw* IllehaTe Knew Act.
Apr. 1990, (1961A96 dam). 50p.
Kassa' stars sport coyest the asses emits commons tight to how program, with limited MI data
prosesud ke lop funiries, ley comity aids gems! charts sod glyphs.

LOUISIANA
Louisiana Dept of &missies:sal Quality
P.O. Box 41066
Boise Rouge, LA 70104-4066
(501) 765-0641

Tack Umatilla ktKommkjs &Mama bloom IlspareMUMer SARA,Thle SocNon 313.
Nov. 1968. (1967 ria). 150p or 10p samaary.
Kernsckye fist sum report used costrotorietned analysis to airs the awes 225 =Mon B. M TR1
Meares, coeds:Mg Mot "all of dee sleeps sre monad."

13111 Taft Chmelcal liken keselsre Owe Dec 1990. (1969 lugq.
Kmincky publishes wires demise/ TR1 documents rang* from 10page county male to 170 pine
siewide funky upon. No chmoiad Sala effects den we "pima

MICHIGAN
Michigan Decx. Natant' Ramose
&snowman! ResposonSARA TiltIB
P.O. Box 30021
Lomas M14$909. (512) 323441

MINNESOTA
Thus MPS/ Safely, Emergency %rep Ceara
290 Bigelow Bldg. 430 North Sys /seem St.
St. PIM MN 55101
(612)643-3002

Leeishme Teak Mime Itmeetare11S1. Apr. 1997.(1968 4104), 30p.
This ilbsentive sale report kitUrtg grPlgO, Mora IUM01/dy Maeda sod {royally infonsertivit sat.
Facility ad dueakel specific deem wise isclend is report missed oreseurrouly.

A Review al Selected Facilihmt I. 11111111111th. Apr. 1990. (DM Asa). 154i.
This review ocaulimess a more gamin tercet dmausweing Memos isMetrial ectivitios of
sigeificant disclaimers, sod MOMS, man chemical fact aeon.

Camera% limatemee le DECrs llegesetbr Tattle WNW lleiectien Plea. 11111
Nov. 1594 OM 894 80P.
This most imoseive of Use morn provides Eschew thee for by passers and eniuntin soh
facility's was seisetion gods.

Tuck Chemical Melons lame..,. Sesseerr aspen ter Alichleam 1111 Deb
Sept 1990 (1966 Agra 60p.
Michigan pinithed Meese dote by comity, city, funky sod Musical, vStost soy eselysis

NEW JERSEY
NI Dept of Eavizonmentel Prosaism
Divieim of Environmental Quality
401 E. Star St, 04105. Tombs. N1 01625
(609)2926714

NEW YORK

Toxic Minkel Pam. levealsre.
Roy. 1969, (101 Iraq 122p.: Sep. 1994 (19694.q I30p.
Three relseindy complete emu spans se row* isfonstotive sod Swinkcompany specific emission
dus, kit do sot commis sysmsetio dessical Irma olSeas isformatios for TR1 elusions.

CssrrmMr RieleaT. -Enew Anneal lisped El117,1114.
mac isest (1967 am). 61p.: kw 1994 (NW ask). 6q..
New tansy's moue feature onsporissive sat and this surnmeries, quick-rebuses elusion
informakes. end liaised it on epos& asiesimis seurces. A foss iselodod for more isformotios.

NY State Dept of Emir CoesDiv of West
30 Well Rood
Atheay, NY 12233-3510
(511)437-4107

UTAH
URI Dos of Heath, Div of &sir Heath
219 North 1460 YAM
Sol Lis Qty. UT 11116
(101) 331-63311

YMMNIA
Virgins Essegosey Respire Cod
Mass Bundle& 1110 Picot
101N. 14* St, Rica mood. VA 23219
(106) 223-2513

New Tat SUM DI11.1111t11111Temic Releaseiposararg MA Palm.
Apr. J. (19674x) *Op; the. 1999. (1911los, up: Nevi 19961Ow 4614 S.
nom spasm top dociarpse, WM* Assam! losicity des sad we limited by a ;audios
ammolmrissiod kas on aomplissers wide swards solsguistory

MM Tank %Nese Moray; brave Wpm 01111104
Ma 1994 ow.Paw. op.; rah 1991. de64 4W
Tar reporte B. whom leak, are compssise and YrLds primitive yonr4o-yeir comprises, sit
leek With limards ism.

el** SARA TAM IN Sada 313 Nelsen Papist
Nov. /MR (19174114104 160p.

Dots se wpYdy dischsrge soma, clundcal, fediity, inkstriel clestificetion and city with 1917-111
merry comperrims.
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REGIONAL REPORTS (GOVERNMENTAL)

Congraunsa Guy Molt/Nei (icacosed.d by
Coagressocoan Swap Mohnen)
315 Cannon Hoses Office Bklg.
Washington, DC 20515-3214
(202)225-3371

Swan Freak LareolierWCoovecrame
James Flosio
717 Hat Senate Office Bldg
Wrinegton. DC 20510
(202) 2114-4744

Tale Chemical leavelsrg Tads Chemical Palma AM Weems Ti The Csrlememmt le
Aa Area IX Nedhoselere Arm.
Apr. 190,(1987 Asto),113p.
Mt is a very compeimthe lewd (far tic geographic Nee) - me of the rams radelas sad thorough
umiak&

Ak Toxic Roped New Yoh - MOW 411111f - Cemedicat Mare AIN.
Apr. 1989, (1907 Affita). 70p.
This ieport Mails air miesions the Marie mho area

NATIONAL REPORTS (GOVERNMENTAL)

Subcomm on Health and the Environs:set
Committee on Energy and Ccalleace
US. House of Representatives
Henry A. Waxman. Chaim..

U.S. Envizonmeorl Porectioa Ageocy
Pesticides cod Toxic Substances (TS-799)
401 M St., SW
Wathiagtoe, DC 20540

U.S. Euvirormotal Protection Agency
Pesticides and Toxic Substances (1 S-799)
401 M St., SW
Wathingtoo, DC 20540

US. Cameral Accouotiog Office
P.O. Box 6015
Gaithenburg. hiD 20677
(202) 275-6241

The liademl Tack Release lerreekerg Prelimilere Ak Took Data
Mar. 1959; (1987425), 80p.
Pith:ninny TR1 dxn released by Comesamee Weems duriag Clam Air Act reauthorization Mars
co Mani 22. 1999, leaped to illustrate the scope diesel bar dumping into tern.

Tlie Turks-Release kovetere; A NatWest Perspective, 1117.
A.. 1989(1907 Atka 340p.
EPA's first national report oceans tatensive statistical analms, numerous revealing ram. chats and
graphs and other information. The report courtly miss facility specific Mohave data and chemical-
specific heath beards inforeatioe.

Tacks is the Can ally Mimed and local Perspectives.
Sep. MO, (198748 ama). 475p.
EPA's mood annual capon doctoral the nation's TR1 misses with extensive charts. arks. maps and
llama This report includes faciitym.cific discherge de top polluters aod a math of mime-
moral and health Shads morbid haiti TR1 Maras.

EPA's Toxic Release lemmilere Is Useful bet Coe Be lapnvsd.
AA 1991, 89p.
The kw required the U.S. General A.cooteiting Office to review the um and accessibility of TR13ta sad
to make recoaureedaticas to Congress (EP( A. Satre 313 (k)). Major remmmeoda600c iocide

c more ssersioas maces and chemical& iscreme compliance. and verify more minim Mb

Breakdown of TRI Reports

Facility Focus of Reports
Perceot of Reports

Geographic Focus of Reports
Pelmet of Reports

Mare Media Focus of Reports
Pima of Rapine

Somas Covered Stale Pubic lasenat ScoP Sims Public lama Release Media Scale Pubic lama

Top Emitters 35% 67% Nakao' 0% 12% Air 90% $5111

AR Rewrites 45% 37% Reprisal 0% 6% Waist 90% 54%

hedustrial Seem 50% 1956 Steil 100% 52% Laid 15% 37%

Single Facility 0% 6% Come? 70% 46%
City/Com 20% 17%
Mighborhood 0% 0%

Researchers at dr Ueiversity of North Carolina reendy caeductsd se EPA seppemed shay be iachded this ramie a( TRI moth. The May
did not Mirk moons pallid is 1991. mad thus mid sighdy ellthmal setof mods from them lied Mrs.

Them Miss as adapted horn Lyme. P.. Kara, 1., C.melly, C. HMIs T. 1991 The Tune Afire kvassey: Access, Ms end hoperd. Olga
Hi& N.C..: UNC Instims far Brrimmentel Stelna Poe Worosilos es the UNC report ha freer call (919) 966.2351

4c,
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Working Notes

Safety Board
Supported

la a maim about-face, the Bush Adminis-
taboo has acperently dropped its opposition
to the =trice of a Cbemicel Safety and
Eward Investigation Board. Citing "constitu-
tional coowns" the Administration had
previously refused to staff or fund the Boarc1

The Administration changed its position
after House Energy and Comment Commit-
tee Chairmen kbei Dingell (D-MI) threatened
-s) bold Congressional be-adage. In a letter to
EPA Administrator William Reilly. Dingell
threatened to call on both Reilly and OMB
Director Richard Darman to testify.

lee a gratifying victory for the environ-
mental and labor groups that worked together
to establish this very axes:say board," said
Fred Millar of Friends of the Earth. Labor
and environmental groups successfully
lobbied for the Board. and worked with key
members of Congress to see it staffed and
folded.

The Chemical Safety 13oerd was enacted
trader last yeses Clean Air Act Amendments
to investigate the most serious chemical
accidents at plants and factories. The Board
was modelled after the National Transporta-
tion Safety Board, which investigates the
most serious transportation accidents.

Action Alert
EPA is proposing to remove most forms of
sulfuric acid from the Toxic Release
Inventory. Outraged activists and others have
until September 24 to file comments. For
information, see: Federal Register, Vol. 56, p.
34156, July 26. 1991, or contact the Working
Group (202) 546-9707.

C-
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WORKING NOTES
ON COMMUNITY RIGHT-TO-KNOW
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F.

September - October 1991

A WORKING PAPER ON OUR RIGHT-TO-KNOW ABOUT TOXIC POLLUTION

Making the Difference, Part II:
More Uses of Right-to-Know in the Fight Against Toxics

Mu &lank Center lor lousy Arrenerstiett
Pad Oalaa Working Group on Conmeriry Rigleco-Krion

Air is Peet 1 1ofMak ing lie DWI:noon report cum:wing clean
um °On Emergency Picening end Cononedry RON e-Irrao Ace

of !Oki Ta alccess storks ibuttose Aar dame astentitg sae
''erne in der fret nave sonic' in their caresenirite. Capin if

s fin morn are amiable for 14.00. Pan tweepubliniNM 1990.
For wore If rownelon. coneact Nies Seeks: 202/317-15034 yr Pod

Orisn202546-9707.

Forward
The residents of a Brooklyn. New York neighborhood were loteRy
frustase Thee 12 -yen campaign to convince officials io control ie
fumes from a local pbologragaio plant was going nowhere. Raids
blamed the fusee foe their rimming headaches and mules Their
=Intim wac the toxic release infoematice tey were finally able lo
obtain using federal fight-to-know gowns. When this informatics
demonetised fait de Oast arm ibt city's wont toxic *polluter. ore
ernes arty ha to immediate inductions is ten pint's Garter

This is foe or annoy swan sterna described bar iUrteing bow
communities rites the notice we using der risb6solosow in a hoe -line
defense against ink pollution Public axon io lecluttie dace on tone
chemical gorge and aniesioes is leading to gnaw public awannes of
local ionic there ad provides facer! credibility lo crime poop
orders( axing.
This wean vindicass Rep. Gerry Sikoniti (DUN) foe bit 1966
sponsorship over strong Weary and Reagan Administratice °melte

enainceity rigletoknow. They said it wait radical," meals Rep
Sikorari. They said it word cost mosey. The it was ureekable, ries
tm.Asnericaa'

53003 than mach has changed. The Emengoacy Planneg 30i Community
Right 4o-Know Act (EPCP,A), seamed in 1986. is widely recognised foe
opening die door o weed aenviroememal lakersetke. "tion^ eaye
Rep Sikonki, the EPA rim it. Wall Steel erbium it. And big
compares report they -e sing millions of doges as day cat arra
um."

As i m p o r e s t m n e s e s u c c e s s e s a l e . bower, they also S l o w t i g h t -

s o - k n o w canoe do the j o b dam. U n d e r g o t t l es a emissions in
I/Maimed, ender previstice lags and chemical me ad poducilon
data are der. Y response, enhosesental organtatinat acme the
country ire tamales grassroots "light4o-know more camped" so
build on de waxes of riga-a-know efforts.

(Cannoned op pose 2)

I. Calmme WNW. Texas
Row Slate Pees Para in the Sped&
Gnaw atria wins new 'lenience a parr. corner.

2. lhorideil. Mlaaawala
Lame Urea and Cemsnery Griefs WY Redwine TWp
Labor 0000 laciedse comeanity C01101031 Y contest segotaties
to newt worker ad orammity etgoese b reihyiees chkeids.

& Carta Cow Cooly, Gamic
Carus Seek Muni lelernseles
Stine 03002000 item local eremitism' dee M Marna
hazard information foe welder paretios

lloolior. Cobra&
Goer Neighbor Please dials Rearsette Proms
Mere cowers pomp( Syria Chemin* 10 *ism a 'mood
enighbor siedse so sauce toxic enerseres.

14sw Vat WOW Yset
Cams Pia for Clem Air
Toxin tome dies help midrib a New Yak City rigida-
hoof win a twine yew fight for craw et

CieSidald Caney. CIAlc
Compinles Charge Claracals b Cr Wards
Effective local aressacy pliers poems faders to r-
ennin chance bards for greener vasty.

7. New Yak Stms aMNiisswiir.
CM Ss* Fafnir 111416.TwErewi Cowry Reim
Para= Preneekes Savage
Qvil suit provisions empower trams to arose the law and war
parer remake Om tram larlerry.

tiveorlee& Tem
Rime Mapping Rends Ammer dew
Corers about gieoffrise comegnancei admiral .mist
demi% is rehnicerip brews commandos aril promective
inertial mighline

Ansa.
Calderas Ism Rama lUglis-Te4Craw
Miran combine two progressive stale tars wilt federal right-a-
kar lo omit Irk epees Is de onseeseity.

11111assaelismer
Osseo Ailmaines Seers Vinery
Minas win pledge from Rename to ander oronedeleollst
chemicals with saw niatileins
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dolls expanse.: propo.

The threat of public beariop causal local Nannies sad industry leaders
to bernly criticize the citincoe group for =deg onoccessary trouble
and eitessing the county's economic drakes= Founds Plastics
immislinely cad a prime rasing rid CCRW in an attempt to *void
the hada.
kiddy banned by their private meeting with Forma Plastics, the
CitinIS became distilusimed m they =nod MR abed the company's
thegrocefal record of pollution violation. An inn:agave report by
Tares United documented serious toxic panics at Formosa Patio
pens a Delaware Louise= Taiwan ad Texas, and band connect
CCRW ambers Art their denude would not be set

Formosa applied foe further air plates' permit lames sod be=
onstruction oe Its new pad mansion In a declontioo of war. Diem
Winos Menened to go oe linger strike if Um EPA did not fast rupee
um &Aronson begat Stem= (E S) from Fomma. The cornea-
teRY. PIM, ad kcal Weans were iscadulom

The EPA imbed 'Finding of No Sipitidet Lapse - meaning the no
EIS would be requited - and the project vas biked to contidme. Dime
Wilson's busier strike ape.

Stationed atone on skimp boat at a dock on lee Lavaca Bay. Dime
bops bar bus= strike oe Edo Sunday 1990. Fcr the Mit two sets.

"The Right-to-Kn w law has provided the public
with information we need to protect ourselves. It
has been the only true 'light in the wilderness'."

Diem Wine
community =Pia. CAMS Cooly, Thus,
the mtion's lading meaty for ebbed toxic dieclemps.

e eyes of Callan County weld be co ber. r Formosa dads Mod to
corn= barb ad the nil=
AM 10days, Dire Wilma troolcond to move be hunger grace to
doorstep of 6e EPA badness= a Dein The churns also formal
peatiomd EPA to main the EZS Ear Fuson Win as ingeedieg
three of the bags write moves lo Esser beet doontep, ad seared
pals pense, the EPA monad Mat this Wino( 'No Signincest
apace bed ban `prementr rd dechsed that so edam heti tea
yds.
It war e$ ode 3martry 1996 however. that EPA (nm* roman,
got it woad sanie Is EIS from Rama Msembilk weak ea ohs pea
coeimed.

Calhoun Comey Ramos WA* sinaliers henjoised Ti. Iheed is
ant filed ie Pacbral Dian Court to :talk haat constream of di

pen= pen ail the EIS is compered by Parson Algitegb de sekt
ens N a l oe M r : 15,1991. tbe men has net eel an far Merle. ass
as emsendlni imethime S506 edition ad 4,000 warns mans=

Nowelbslein Dire Vase mare a= IIPANtacisice ID saes En EX
der ersing et tbe 66. Panamanians In in sand =ad

raiiiatand hes for sairommald vitintleas and bee nocok.od
graft imormod gibe ravang. wooljunt Dans selsess)
idaromiser nye Diserepeople mined they bed NOW'

Camay
Dian 166= Gams Cowry lootwor Wank ($12)70.2321 (Ayr);
OM 765-2364 (cook)

Ofecnern wi Omen P.C. (713132440n

Case Stady

Labor Union and Community Groups Win
Reduction Pledge
Northfield, Minnesota

Working together a May 1990, community activists from Nottlitield.
Masson and Ise Aratigamand Cabin ad Textile Workers Unto.
(ACTA U) secoessfuly negotiated witk Sbeklahl locamorsed to oda&
and namely etinimak is uniesioes slim peolenk =Mops.
rayless chkebne.

The release of a Hamel RINOWCIS Defame Council report, whin ern
Sbeldahl es the netice's 45th largest Wendel minor of *borne
orcinosens, led to the formation of two cinema' =ape tis Notbthek1
AlTooics Study Chomp (ATSO) ad Clem Air is Morifeld (CANS
lammed citinn ono= and meths scrutioy =pad* Saideel's sok
=ass coincided wilt lase comae negotiations berme Sholdthl art
the ACTWU.

Accents( to labard Metcalf, aegotiator for ACTWU Local AWL the
mice ad beastly* to reduce weaker exposure to mods* se clioride
far more gm b)glit yens and war now wor.ial tat commatity amens
over their tone sig6 Ind 6 calk to tins the pan down Ibe aloe
sac= to preempt ferns astiosintices wide lacarr.rity
mad* atacessetal base in the new controck ad =bag tin
kcal nide= poops be mart done caution mediation with

Comm[ segotiotions teams Salad ad the ACTWU nand in an
semen= fora 64 =cent we Meant by 1992. ad a SO panint
erasion Weans by 1993. The agrement aeo argon the developmst
of a norsmac Mersa= nueufacaring moose as the web* use
parity Sletebbre capital improvers bedpe over gee MS en
yess.

The contract besontions provided focal pod for attic to entse
mains ad ea of inks. Aocodise to Rklient Meant, 'Ref= tie
COMICt may pm= didn't bare coda= not Senn woad sub
it red make Eric Fm= AC1WU =inn MOO ad whey
dream added. Tie am memo pr the mem a police 6 agave
es redaction llst INKS acs ss M Ea ism Pbonstion Agony:*

Ueda the Isms of the Canna, Sheithel wit phonon woof nelbylent
Monde ad mit Ay elisints M dried by dos yes Z03.11.
Mimosa Peed.. Comet Apecy lac apported the manes
wan= by inmperating a maithed wanks wad= ire
Midair* five yes se punk

l e Use= an n. Shaba I rodscieg W senthySsee Maria niers by
sang fliemeler statinin Int es big imismsed to red=
enisione. The amp= I oleo drsiceng a erns bawd ntintinie Sat
it base Me area s a long am nmeesie soleties r penstboth
=dm ad 6 I emeasany.

Coroseir
Ricking Mewl( Andionnant asking amino& Wed= UM=
(612)379-7102
Fronk Wet Ow Air Ls NortIgSol4 (307)6454635
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compeers emistions reposes. Accost to technical assistmca is critical if

gamma ore to verify eatiseiont tadugion%

agitation before Cowes, would. if passed. coedit:nee substantially to
public undersheding of Syntex' and other companies options for
reducing toxic pollution. The Community Riga-to-Know More Act of
1991 (H.R. 2880, inhuduced by Coop:cameo Sikonki. MINN) requires
rah& evicting as the chemicals used ia each specific production
poems. Use data provides bener bans foe determining what a 50%
reduction in emissions scantly moo. Most impotently, it provides the
ill on:anon recessery to begin to look at reduction the um of toxic
mannals and substituting safer giematives.

At uremia however. the public rennins largely in the dark gout the
Mereatives available to comperes to truly reduce the me of toxic
chemicals. Nonetheless, Belling is optimistic gout the fencers begun by

the Span agreement -1Syneex) probably the meet complex source of

toxic emissions in the able," he said. 11 a pharmaceutical company Wm
Syrinx can make this commitmere and actually follow through on in

pledge, tbm why can't a more traditiood iodrbiai mime like Coosa do

the some thing?'

Contact
Larry Bolling. Colorado Cairsa deka (303) 839.5232

Case Study

Citizens Push for Clean Air
New York City, New York

Boerum thus a close-knit community in Brooklyn, New York hod a

taxies problem it could smell. For more than a decade, residents
cominioed to city officials about !enriches and muses, winch they
attributed to a Doxious mil polisblike odor emanating from the Ulan°
Carmine. Ulan% a graphic art supplies maaufacturer, wan reneging
the toxic chemical toluene into the sir.

A mall group of local citizens the Boman Hill-South Brooklyn Clem

Ai Committee staged demonstrations with gm maks and meat gate

tepasentativee odor report cards ticking the frequency of the Doane.
smell. Very lode happened beyond bureaucratic foot. dragging, however.
until the 1986 Emergency Planning and Community Right to Know Act
(EPCRA) quantified the problem and gave chimes a tool for action.

The Comumer Policy Ingihrie (CPI), a division of Consumer Wine.
w ed TIU data to umpire May 1990 report identifying Ularo an the top
iodugnal toxic air polluter in New York City. The report showed that
Ulan° was real:enable for 17% of the city's toxic me pollution as reported
is the 1968 looks telease Loveably (MI) data The sews come as on

o mprise to kcal residents.

CPI's repot. which was coreleased at a press conference with the
Booms Hill COaanitlea geocrated extensive mole Mention. On the
mono day, the New York State Depatneet of Environment Camaro.-
hoe (DEC) called a local tetragon geoid to announce that Ulm* mat
lissie ages a new inciosteex to Mum etrimions by filly IL 1990. or
face stiff fro. frontally...Mune beanie MU and federal regimes
atom the adoquecy of the 106011101 led kept the device out domain

for wore that a year.

The DEC clams that the Moinernot nduoes toluene minions by 95li.
However, is at moot manufacturing pima mond the moray, Bola
publicly Mown about prevertive me-toxic alternatives dig could avoid
lemisweina eltoggire.

Nomellelem andeeres feel thet they love wow simile:ant victory. leso
CAN, ilLa Pawkiest of Itho Boren Ffi Carina mid of Vag monk

In our made our biggest strength was ow 12 yors of struggle and
persevenoca The final push was CPI's report sad the media coverage it
received. k won't Jut kcal Mae onpoom.-

The local citizen cap:haze with the Marro facility illustrates the slow
pace and general ineffectiveness of the original Claw Air Pot of 1970.
The law hid fart to &Meets community means about as toxic.

While the Clem Al Act aceeedmenesof 1990 preen* to improve the
situation by anent* more chemicals, the proem involves long time
frames and uncertain results. Gras roots activism will maim* to he
nonsary to beeathe life into mynas 10 Wier Mewl comae:au
from toxic mg pollutioe.

Corea=
Ede. Me, Combater Policy Matinee. (914) 378-2455 or (212)663.6378
lane caw. Doerr" Ifillbcooth Brooklyn Clem Air Case. (718) 5964612

Casa Seedy OG

Companies Change Chemicals to Cut Hazards
Cuyahoga County, Ohio

Can an effecuve Local Emergency Planning Committee (LEPC) spa
comparing to switch lo leas dangerous chemicals? Party return from
Cuyahoga County. Ohio indent that the soma may be yen

As pen of its emergency planning process, the Cuyahoga County LEPC
conducted hazard analysis of close to 300 facilities that boodle
extremely hemagous what're:es. For each facility, the LEPC mapped a
vulorrability zone to determine the moms and popuittioes that could be

affected by a worst use chemical release.

The vulembibty roue is portrayed at a circle oe map of the smarm&
log community and is one of the most graphic demonstrations of the
potential hoards to piano neighbors eluding =hooks. brag homes
and residential oeigliborbomis. The LEPC plead W emergency plan,
with vulnerability mem public linage.

'Facility manager know Ont this information is available ba the public,
so it is not exuding Si find that it may :Dance decisioes about the use
or storage of extremely hazardous subetemes," said LEPC Woman.'
cconficiator Michael 1Calstront. 'While our emplane has been oa
upgradieg emergency uterine& these cheeses are a positive by- product
of the plow* proems," be said.

Concern for employee ad public safety helped motivate the Cleve/and
area's largest sewage Creel:meal plea to elegem S5-toe ralroed tank
car of chionee from its epergnes. Sudden release of the &keine
contained is 55-ton took car (110,000 poem:10cm seed a huadowe
chemical phone more that 10 miles down wind.

Chlorine gm k commoely mad in high volumes at a disinfectant. bat
exposure as severely been the eyes, tin and threat, cooing permanent
demise or eve chola By reaching to across hypicklorita reach lea
volatile 1pid, tee risks pied by asedden Mere use steady dinging.

Accoegag to the 1990 Arai %gaga( threlkethent Ohio :.airmen
Sewn Markt

"A nfet more annennel disiethotion system is now wad at [the
Disticre hone sewage pisol) Ile choose bon chlorite gas to
liquid soiree hypochiotin, a Man Mock woo male bream it to
Wet"

Odor Mime pasts is the Sewn Ding me elm did to Isope ogles
the egg channel

A mar balky, the Laikewoof Wreaswger Ttneneet Met eras

el no
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eliminated its use of three me. toe cylinders of chlorine. Aosording
plant manager Bill Crute. -Using the chlorine pc was more dangerous
then switching ova and using sodium hypochlonse. The EOM wen
based strictly on safety factors."

Cruse credits right-to-know with increasing awareness and taming re-
examination of chemical hazards that bad been routinely accqAed for
years. The change illustrates the potential portiere impact of the
emergency planning process. both within and outside a facility.

'Far:Bina cheese their processes for many mom" mations Smart
Crteenberg of the Environmental Health Watch., an ndvoacy group and a
member of the LEPC. "Bute company emote likely to make changes if
its chemical hazards have been analyzed and made public."

Conrad:
Sort Greenberg, Environtnental Health Match. 0161 961.4606.

Case Study

Civil Suits Enforce Right-to-Know:
Company Realizes Pollution Prevention Savings
New York State and Nationwide

The Adana Sums Legal Foundation, natiood 1111Vb3001111%.11 organiza-
boa becalm the first plaintiff to suocessfully we ciao suit provisions
of the Emergency Planning and Community Right-to-Know Act
(EPCRA. SOO 326) ageing companies that fail to report under the
law. One of the moo impressive ammo of them settlements bee born
the negotiation of pollutico prevention plans. which not oily benefit the
tearoom:ca. but in this case. defendant as wee.

In one of their first victoria. Atlantic Sure; reached $615,603 sedanent
agreement with Murray Sandblast & Paint of Buffalo, New York. Emend
in Federal Court in Buffalo on December 10, IS% the innovative
agreernerth provided a556.000 credit for Moray if the company
implemented a pollution prevention sod tonics use reductico program.
The balanced the ardement. 510.030, was mid to the US. Tenney.
Eric County Local Emergency Flaming Committee and Gent Lakes
United. which used the fund' to conduct *community woriohop

"A very mum& festute of our rationed negotiations involved pollution
prevattico and sofa the reduction plane" said Samuel Sam resident
of Athletic States. `Sims our priory goal is reduction in the Meese of
laxly into the environment. pores ire and rabschen mono see
emaidly imparert."

Under the agreement, Muroy Sandblast will salt ao eliminate the nee of
toxic ethstancas from in operation sof, where elimination it Not
possible, seek to me less toxic substances. To halm redo ce eliminate
the Mimed toxic subsocat into the envitonement, Aeoempty will
comider alimative production promos such es cloted-loop systems
imposed pit opursines Ind other Ischeology modificethom b
maximise is- process toe, myelin sod recovery at mathrWs.

The IMO a:10am aid Modem of /Amy Sestiblat Paint in
doge it smedschring moo at eno trempart Oilers we sot
overcome by the nealizeion of imenaliare miens amiskig ham piker
dome* Robot Pothook, Vire huskiest of the ethirommetel amok*
frith Geraghty & Mier, lic., which tbetiped poestins peremine ;Os
6w Mum. aced Oa real upormiseetholet reslized the band& of
saucing the loss of Macs, limy eggsively puneed pasties prevothon
Mo. Ths mom y elnedy poludeg renthe, and acmes linty to help
Many Immo, its copseitivenese rd fleendel

The we deigns mit maim onappat Loral Othersescyliesast

Committees is another important nom of reducing lucre toxic throe,
Respootible under the Act for carrying out both the emergency plowing
sod tightm-krow functions of the law, the local comenitos roan no
money from the Federal goveneesm.

The opportuoity to negotiate innovative eatlemenes which go beyond
strictly monetary penalties is strong chseacteristic of the rightm-Mow
act. Therefore, those who are most dheetly affected by the idle
eMibi.X1S have a voice in the eventual ankeneet and how the peaky
fetes are distributed.

soccess of MOM States to pursuing Oleo trough the courts Ms
captured the ateatim of polluting baibibl. by demonstrating that
citizens will exercise their enforcement pion under the law. The
equally imported lesion, howeveac is that industry can prevent pothation
and benefit financially from reducing the use of toxic chemicals. thereby
avoiding rosily envicomenal reguleim and hula.

Correia:
Robert Nagel, Mantic States Legal Foundation (315 ) 475-1170
Bober Acjeueli. Geraghty & Miller. lnr (30g) 794.W70
Charlie Tebbath Allen. Limy, and Shan.. (716)884-484V

(A list of briefs, complaints, &moray requests ad consent demos filen
under EPCRA is available from Jim Hecker, Trial Lawyers for Public
Justice, (202) 797-6600 A brief guide to finding non-reporting compa-
nies k availeble from Coy Padget, Env:omen! Action Footman
(301) 291-11031

Note In two landmark decisions dated September 3 and September 9,
1991. District Court Judge William Skonly. (WONT), ruled that
componies that fail to report under EPCRA cannot escape citizen suits by
fdioj release reports 0er receiving notice of into to sue. This impost
titling affirms citizen's tights to enforce reputing Irglifeb$001of the
rightm-know law.

Casa Study*

Plume Mapping Reveals Ammonia Danger
Cloverleaf, Texas

Residents of Cloverleaf, Taos- a small town east of Houston. became
alamaed when they keno' that their town was targeted for it liege
ammonia vorsge and theribution facility. Hundreds of families was
facing the prospect of living within the *Mow de chemical plant
connielog over 100.060 plias of moths.

The seekrente anxieties naiad to anger when :became known that the
dam's poporam. LaRoche Industries, had described their community in
it's permit application es derammized poody mantaimd
orres..nnalL Junky baniresset,..ed very low quality bootee
Rees sore outraged at the thought that t conmeny would urge eh*
too for se ieduitahl Witty boo they wee s lower-imme, hies
mar cammucky.

The LaRoche Indeehiss' pooh spplicstion rho connived * map
00tfig141,10411blhayMet in ars ai sodden Miro of moo&
The map shoed that Male a WO dem mile at keel 1.200 tedthels
woad be woad to duly monnisgas. As W.rkiesos weld thew.
the Ems el Onsaithty hed polled& math alit het these Mb' le a
want are Mem seorth.

Ahmed commesly lodes alined is help dTeues thalted, a
70,000-menber chino' emitormened agnethatiom to wieldy ergatian
s palm meeting to &co the permit most- Taos MIMI aid man

lecheicel expel. Dr. PM dthectee al the Clonal Slay
POO at Priends al the Erik I emirs tersdres rwasocids
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Wonting Notes

*44 labelled Raytheon as the staie's biggest ozone
polluter. Nonetheless, the company thowed
Do signs or making policy change.

MassPIRG neat raised the issue at a Raytheon
stockholders meeting, which also generated
press coverage. The shareholder resolution
pushing foe the chase-out was sponsored by

the Evangelical Lutheran Church in America.
In additioa, high school :Indents from
Andover. Massachuretts, who bad chorea a
neighboring Raytheon factory as a topic of
concern. attended the meeting. adding
petitions and letters that helped propel the
company to address the issue.

At a joint press conference with MassPIRG

held to announce the new corporate policy,

Raytheon spokesperson Freak Marino said
that although the company bad begun to
explore alternatives to their harmful chemi-
csh, MassPIRGs campaign ''added an
impetus" to the decision to switch. The
company has agreed to meet with MassPIRG
t report on the progress of their program to
develop safer alternatives.

Raytheon currently uses CFC's to clean the
750,000 printed circuit boards it produces
annually. The company is testing a water and
detergent based alternative.

At present, only three ozone destroying
chemicals see listed under the right-to-know
law. However, reporting will begin for seven
more ozone destroyers in the 1991 calendar
year, with the first reports due on July 1,
1992. The Clean Air Act Amendments of

1990 mandates the phase-out of all CFCs by
the year 2000, and the phase-out of methyl
chloroform by the year 2005.

Contact:
Hillel Gay, National Environmental Law
Center, (617)422-088D
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APPENDIX 4.LETTER DATED FEBRUARY 18, 1992, FROM BRUCE M.
FURINO, GRANTS DEVELOPMENT MANAGER, UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL
FLORIDA

1407) 823-3776

UNIVERSITY OF CENTRAL FLORIDA

February 18, 1992

DIVISION OF SPONSORED RESEARCH

ORLANDO. FLORIDA 32816-0150 FAX (407) 823.3299

The Honorable Bob Wise
Chairman
Sub-Committee on Government Information, Justice

and Agriculture
8-349 C
Rayburn Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Congressman Wise,

On behalf of those persons who depend upon the availability of
federal information sources, thank you for promoting the good work

that federal agencies are accomplishing. As you have found, there
is an abundance of information which needs and must reach the

public. Through your continuing efforts, more agencies will join
the ranks of those who are taking giant strides in the creation of

cost efficient dissemination strategies.

Attached for your - consideration is an overview of how our
institution is advancing the use of federal and state information

sources. We recognize we are but one of many groups who realize
the importance ^f federal information sources as we explore new
packaging techniques relative to the different audiences we serve.
On a fairly regular basis, we seem to stumble onto a new
information source which we never knew existed. Our most recent
find is the excellent work the US Department of Commerce is doing
through their on-line "Economic Bulletin Board". Of particular
interest is the National Trade Data Bank and the attached listing
of Government Bulletin Board Systems. This brings me to one of the

reasons I am writing.

There needs to be a more efficient means to alert interested groups
to federal information sources which are available. I would like
to propose establishing an on-line information system which would
provide a current listing of federal information products which are

available to the public. Our office has the necessary expertise to
design, operate and maintain such a system. We however lack the

resources. For such a system to be effective, it would require a
1-800 toll free number with at least five incoming telephone lines.
Given our track record in obtaining federal information sources, we
have established a rapport with certain federal agencies and with

your help could identify additional agencies who have resources to

SI ATE UNIVERSITY SYSTEM OF FLORIDA AN FOUAL OPPORTUNITY AFFIRMATIVE AC IION EMPLOYER
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share. The system would only identify the type of information
which is available, the agency, how it can be obtained and a point
of contact for further information. Particulars could be included
concerning the information format (i.e. on-line, CD-ROM, disc, or
tape), who can access the system, and any costs involved. An
important addition could be a report from your office as Chairman
of the Sub-Committee on Government Information, Justice and
Agriculture as a means of keeping the public abreast of information
dissemination issues and policy. This would be an excellent, cost
effective vehicle for keeping the public informed and could be made
available through libraries, academic institutions, state
clearinghouses or by citizens dialing directly into the system
(which would be a toll free call). This would be a wonderful
opportunity for our institution and one which we would take most
seriously. If you have any suggestions on how the proposed could
be supported, I would be very interested in learning more.

Concerning a separate issue, as I am sure you have deduced certain
agencies are more proactive concerning the dissemination of
information than others. GAO produces a monthly publication called
"Reports and Testimony". Excerpts from one month's report are
attached for your convenience. Their efforts are second to none in
the dissemination of individual agencies' reports and testimony
concerning federal issues. I have tried upon two different
occasions to obtain the abstracts published in the their monthly
"Reports and Testimony" publication on disc or some other form of
electronic medium, and have been unsuccessful. I wanted to share
this information with the agencies we serve so they may determine
if they wish to have access to the full reports or testimony, and
then order the documents on their own. The abstracts produced are
most valuable and serve as a convenient means to transfer
information to the public. We would sincerely appreciate your
office inquiring as to why our request was declined.

In closing, I wish to acknowledge the time one of your legislative
assistants afforded me in a recent telephone conversation. Mr. Bob
Gelman took time from his busy schedule to enlighten me as to your
efforts and update me concerning some current federal information
dissemination issues. His insights and comments were quite
valuable.

Again, thank you for advocating the continuing dissemination of
federal information sources. Through our tax dollars the
information is produced and through you continued efforts, federal
agencies will understand the importance of disseminating their
information sources to the public.

Sincerely,

Bruce M. Furin
Grants Development Manager
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THE ECONOMIC BULLETIN BOARD (EBB)

U.S. Department of Commerce
Office of Business Analysis

(202)377-1986
Last Updated:
March 25, 1991

BULLETIN #31 GOVERNMENT BULLETIN BOARDS

This bulletin contain a Selected List of Government Bulletin Board Systems.
The EBB provides the list only as a service to its subscribers and cannot
guarentee the information. The bulletin boards are sorted according to state.

STATE Bulletin Board Name/Sponsor Phone Numbers

DC ADAIC BBS (ADA Programming) Line 1: 202-694-0215
ADA Information Center Line 2: 301-459-3865

DC Automated Library Info. Exchange (ALIX) Line 1: 202-707-9656
Fed. Library i Info. Center Comm.

DC Bureau of Prisons BBS Line 1: 202-272-4545
US Bureau of Prisons

DC Commerce Dept. BBS Line 1: 202-377-1423
US Dept of Commerce

DC DC Government BBS Line 1: 202-727-6668
District of Columbia

DC DC Info Exchange Line 1: 202-433-6639
US Navy

DC Economic BBS (fee-based) Line 1: 202-377-(433
US Dept. of Commerce Line 2: 202-377-3870

DC Education/OERI BBS Line 1: 202-357-6011
US Dept. of Education Line 2: 202-357-6012

DC EIA BBS Line 1: 202-586-8658
Energy Information Admin.

DC Export-Import Bank
of the US

Line 1: 202-566-4699

DC Export License Status Advisor (ELISA I) Line 1: 202-697-6109
US Dept. of Defense

DC Export License Status Advisor (ELISA II) Line 1: 202-697-3632
US Dept. of Defense

C 0
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DC FDIC BBS Line 1: 202-371-9578
Fed. Deposit Ins. Corp.

DC Fed. Highway Administration Line 1: 202-366-3764
US Dept. of Transportation

DC FERC-CIPS Line 1: 202-357-8997
Fed. Energy Regulatory Comm.

DC GAO Information Tech. Center Line 1: 202-275-1050
General Accounting Office

DC GSA - IRSC Line 1: 202-535-7661
General Services Admin.

DC JAG Net (Navy-legal) Line 1: 202-325-0748
US Navy Judge Advocate General

DC Justice Dept. BBS Line 1: 202-898-0318
US Dept. of Justice

DC Megawatts One Line 1: 301-353-5059
US Dept. of Energy

DC Metro Net Line 1: 202-475-7543
US Army Military Dist. of DC

DC MINES-DATA SYSTEM Line 1: 202-634-4637
US Bureau of Mines

DC Minority Energy Info Clearing House Line 1: 202-586-1561
US Dept. of Energy

DC NADAP BBS Line 1: 202-693-3831
US Navy

DC NAMARA JAG Net Line 1: 202-889-9214
US Navy Judge Advocate General

DC NANCI (Naval Aviation News) Line 1: 202-475-1973
Naval Aviation News Magazine

DC NARDAC - Laser Line 1: 202-475-7885
US Navy

DC NASA HQ Information Technology Center Line 1: 202-453-9008
NASA

DC Naval Observatory (1200/E/7/1) Line 1: 202-653-1079
US Naval Observatory

DC NAVDAC BBS Line 1: 202-433-2118
Naval Data Automation Command
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DC OCRWM - INFOLINK Line 1:

Off Civ Radioactive Waste Mgt

DC Science Resourse Studies BBS Line 1:

National Science Foundation

MD ALF - Agricultural Library Forum Line 1:

National Agricultural Library

MD Census Bureau BBS Line 1:

US Bureau of the Census

MD Census Bureau Personnel BBS Line 1:

US Bureau of the Census

MD FCC Public Access Link Line 1:

Fed. Communications Commission

MD Lipid Nutritional Laboratory Line 1:

US Dept. of Agriculture

MD MSG-RBBS Line 1:

David Taylor Naval Res. Ctr. Line 2:

MD NIST/Data Management Info. Exchange Line 1:

Natl. Inst. for Stds. & Tech.

MD MIST/Microcomputer Elect. Info. Exchange Line 1:

Natl. Inst. for Stds. & Tech. Line 2:

MD NOAA BBS Line 1:

Natl. Ocean. & Atmsph. Admin.

MD State Data Cen./Business-Ind. Data Cent. Line 1:

US Bureau of the Census

VA Computer Communications Network (CCN) Line 1:

US Dept. of the Navy

VA DASC-ZSA Line 1:

Defense Logistics Agency

VA Ft. Myer 0 Club BBS Line 1:

Fort Myer Officers Club

VA Geological Survey BBS Line 1:

US Geological Survey

VA Natl. Biological Impact Assessment Frog. Line 1:
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Overview of

The University of Central Florida's (UCF)

Division of Sponsored Research (DSR)

Information/Communication Systems

Mission Statement:

The design, development and operation of UCF/DSR's information/communication infrastructure is ar.
important pan of the Division of Sponsored Research's mission. We are reaching out through the use
of applied communication technology to forge new relationships with industry, community service
organizations, health agencies, local governments, K-I2 educational agencies, and institutions of higher
education. Each system developed responds to the needs, limitations and aspirations of the intended
user community. In the years to come, we will have established a creditable repertoire of successful
systems which can be imported to other communities, states and countries.

System Overview:

The following is a synopsis of systems in different stages of development and operation.

I: The Research Information Network (RINNet)

RINNet was originally implemented as a means to electronically distribute research information to our
faculty at area campuses and institutes/centers. It has since matured into an initiative involving multiple
institutions as it facilitates the distribution of research information and opens the door for future
collaborative activities. RINNet brings together the unique and diversified research resources of
participating state universities, state agencies and federal research laboratories in the State of Florida
into a comprehensive information/communication network. This is a major step toward combining
information resources, project management capabilities and communication services into a single, easy
to use operating environment.

Our goal is to offer a comprehensive research and technology information source which will:

enable participating institutions to obtain timely, comprehensive and convenient information
concerning federal, state and private research opportunity announcements and funded research,

allow faculty and administrators from participating institutions the freedom to identify,
communicate and collaborate with each other about research,

facilitate identifying specific faculty and specialized laboratory equipment and facilities that could
provide a competitive edge in the development of research proposals,

alert faculty to national and state conferences, workshops and meetings within specific disciplines,
and

facilitate academic/industry partnerships by providing information on the research interests of
Florida companies and SUS faculty.
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At present, the system offers users:

the Commerce Business Daily (with up to two weeks of current information and a keyword
search facility),

the U.S. Department of Energy's research, equipment and facilities bulletin board,

the National Institute of Health's Research Bulletin which is a bi-weekly listing of research
opportunities,

the National Science Foundation's Organizational Directory with corresponding telephone
numbers,

the Department of Environmental Regulations' current research directory,

Small Business Innovation Research Program announcements, and

a communication utility to permit the sending of messages and conferencing.

Arrangements are currently underway to add additional information from participating institutions,
agencies and laboratories. Sources will include the Federal Register, the University of New York's
SPIN system (a grants information database), the National Science Foundation's Research Bulletin, data
from the Environmental Protection Agency, and technology transfer newsletters from the Federal

,Laboratory Consortia (FLC) and a host of other agencies.

II: The University/Commerce Connection (UCC)

Given industry's increasing support for research, it is most important for us to establish and maintain
a continuing rapport with existing and new businesses. UCC is an excellent communication and
information dissemination tool for accomplishing this goal.

UCC was originally offered to tenants of the Central Florida Research Park as part of a pilot project.
We are in the process of offering an improved version of the service to any company in Flonda.
Multiple information sources are updated on a daily basis so as to provide a current, reliable service.
As new information sources are identified which businesses/industry are interested in, every effort is
made to incorporate the source.

UCC includes the following services:

1. The Commerce Business Daily which can be viewed and/or downloaded for research purposes.

2. Timely electronic announcements concerning the Small Business Innovation Research Program
(SBIR) from a growing number of agencies. At present we receive SBIR solicitation topics from
all agencies and full solicitation documentation from an increasing number of agencies.

3. Technology Transfer Bulletins and Technical Briefs from agencies such as the Federal Laboratory
Consortia (FLC), UCF's Institute for Simulation and Training and the National Technical
Information Service (NTIS).

4. UCF's Research Capabilities statements from our departments, colleges and institutes/centers.

5. A mail utility which enables users to electronically communicate with UCF faculty through DSR
or request specialized information.

We have recently included the National Institute of Health Research Guide and Navy Domestic
Technology Transfer Fact Sheet. We are preparing to incorporate the National Trade Databank into the
system which will alert companies to import/export trade opportunities.
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III. The Community Gnats laionaatioa Network (CGIN)

COIN is providing community service agencies in the 11th Congressional District with the technology,
tools and training to access information related to funding sources and grant applications from federal
and state programs and private foundations. COIN is an electronic/computer network which will allow
up to 30 social service agencies, community service agencies and local governments to access
information and communication services during a one year pilot project period.

COIN includes the following resources:

1. Access to federal, state, private and local solicitations which are of interest to participating
agencies. Sources include the Federal Register, federally funded projects, socio-economic data,
and profiles of agency participants.

2. Access to technical assistance sources such as a listing of the names, addresses and phone
numbers of key personnel to contact at the Federal, State and private funding programs.

3. Access to information on grant writing workshops and conferences sponsored by various
organizations and government programs throughout the nation.

4 Access to on-line technical assistance regarding grant opportunities. As questions arise
concerning new and/or existing grant programs, participants will be able to leave questions on-
line with answers available within a 24 hour period.

5. Ability to communicate via an electronic mail/bulletin board with the other agencies participating
in COIN, UCF/DSR and Congressman Jim Bacchus's office. This interactive, communication
network will facilitate collaborative efforts in submitting grant applications and other areas of
mutual interest.

IV: The Education, Research and Technology Network (ERTNet)

The future of our technical workforce and our local economies is directly dependent upon the number
of students who graduate with academic or vocational training in science, math and engineering fields.
However the number of graduates in these fields continues to plummet. Although there is finger
pointing as to the cause, a major ingredient in the solution is the classroom teacher. Unless we provide
educators with the necessary materials, equipment and supplies, the business of graduating a technical
workforce will continue to be a serious issue.

ERTNet is designed to provide high school science educators with an information/communication
network which gives them the basic information they need to stay current in their fields, abreast of
equipment inventories and in touch with experts throughout the state. A recent grant award to develop
an environmental health sciences information network will begin the development of ERTNet. In the
years to come, other disciplines and grade levels will be accommodated.

FOR ANY ADDITIONAL INFORMATION, PLEASE CONTACT MR. BRUCE FURINO AT
UCF/DSR - (407) 823-3778.

9

3

O

ISBN 0-16-039242X

780160 392429

9 0 0 0 0

11


